

SOCIAL INCLUSION

The Role of Contexts in the Educational and Employment Transitions and Pathways of Young People

Edited by Alexandra Wicht, Oliver Winkler, Mona Granato, and Alexandra Nonnenmacher Volume 13 2025

Open Access Journal ISSN: 2183-2803





Social Inclusion, 2025, Volume 13 The Role of Contexts in the Educational and Employment Transitions and Pathways of Young People

Published by Cogitatio Press Rua Fialho de Almeida 14, 2º Esq., 1070-129 Lisbon Portugal

Design by Typografia® http://www.typografia.pt/en/

Cover image: © Pixabay from Pexels

Academic Editors

Alexandra Wicht (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training / University of Siegen) Oliver Winkler (Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg) Mona Granato (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training) Alexandra Nonnenmacher (Worms University of Applied Sciences)

Available online at: www.cogitatiopress.com/socialinclusion

This issue is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License (CC BY). Articles may be reproduced provided that credit is given to the original and *Social Inclusion* is acknowledged as the original venue of publication.



Table of Contents

The Role of Contexts in Educational and Employment Transitions and Pathways of Young People Alexandra Wicht, Oliver Winkle, Mona Granat, and Alexandra Nonnenmacher

Regional Disparities, Geographical Marginality, and Educational Pathways: A Study on Upper Secondary Education in Italy Stefano Cantalini, Nazareno Panichella, Andrea Pietrolucci, and Moris Triventi

Do Municipal Factors Influence the Type of Schooling Newly Arrived Refugees Receive? Gisela Will and Regina Becker

Can Educational Policy Influence Major Choices in Higher Education Through Changes in School Curriculum? Norbert Sendzik, Melinda Erdmann, and Marcel Helbig

Preparing Transitions: The Impact of Vocational Role Models on Occupational Aspirations Within Social Contexts Eva Böhle, Janina Beckmann, and Mona Granato

Adaptations in Youths' Willingness to Be Spatially Mobile: Influence of Status Aspirations and Regional Disparities Linda Hoffmann

Refugee Women's Transition to VET in Germany: Examining the Role of Gender Norms and Human Capital Endowments Franziska Meyer

Socio-Economic and Gender Differences in Post-Secondary Pathways in the UK, Germany, and Australia Wojtek Tomaszewski, Hans Dietrich, Golo Henseke, Ning Xiang, and Ingrid Schoon

Pathways to Inclusion? Labor Market Entry Trajectories of Persons With Disabilities in Europe Jonna M. Blanck, Christian Brzinsky-Fay, and Justin J. W. Powell

Unemployment Scarring in the Early Career: Do Skills and Labour Demand Matter? Miriam Hänni and Irene Kriesi EDITORIAL



Open Access Journal 👌

The Role of Contexts in Educational and Employment Transitions and Pathways of Young People

Alexandra Wicht ^{1,2}[®], Oliver Winkler ³[®], Mona Granato ¹[®], and Alexandra Nonnenmacher ⁴

¹ Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training (BIBB), Germany

² University of Siegen, Germany

³ Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg, Germany

⁴ Worms University of Applied Sciences, Germany

Correspondence: Alexandra Wicht (alexandra.wicht@uni-siegen.de)

Submitted: 6 May 2025 Published: 27 May 2025

Issue: This editorial is part of the issue "The Role of Contexts in the Educational and Employment Transitions and Pathways of Young People" edited by Alexandra Wicht (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training / University of Siegen), Oliver Winkler (Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg), Mona Granato (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training), and Alexandra Nonnenmacher (Worms University of Applied Sciences), fully open access at https://doi.org/10.17645/si.i418

Abstract

Young people's educational and employment pathways are shaped by the social contexts in which they are embedded. While past research has often emphasized individual characteristics, this thematic issue highlights the decisive role of contextual factors—including regional disparities, institutional arrangements, and socio-economic structures—in influencing opportunities and transitions. Drawing on national and comparative perspectives, the contributions examine how educational systems, labour markets, and regional and local environments affect schooling outcomes, vocational training access, aspirations, and early career trajectories. Special attention is given to vulnerable groups such as refugee students, young women, and persons with disabilities, showing how contexts structure (dis)advantages and cumulative inequalities. Together, these studies offer valuable insights for research and policymaking. The findings stress the importance of targeted policy interventions addressing contextual disparities, curriculum reforms, and inclusive measures for disadvantaged groups.

Keywords

career entry; contexts; education system; labor market; pathways; transitions; youth



1. Introduction

Social contexts highly structure individual chances for favourable outcomes in education and employment. For young people, spatial, institutional, and socio-economic contexts can either facilitate or complicate their educational pathways and achievements, transitions from school to work, or early career outcomes. Because early (dis)continuities can yield cumulative (dis)advantages for employment trajectories, they are pertinent for individual social positioning across the life course and thus contribute to the reproduction of social inequalities.

While research has often emphasized personal characteristics, skills, and agency, this thematic issue highlights the decisive role of contexts. The articles presented here explore how various contextual characteristics influence young people's educational and employment transitions and pathways. Drawing on national and comparative perspectives, they address key dimensions such as regional disparities, institutional arrangements and policies in educational systems, labour market structures, and social inequalities, offering valuable insights to better understand and thus improve educational and employment outcomes.

2. Conceptualizing Social Contexts and Their Impact

Throughout sociology's history, contexts have been integral in analysing how individuals are embedded within collectives, environments, or social settings. Social contexts provide opportunities and constraints, shaping actions, choices, and outcomes (Coleman, 1990; Merton, 1995). They are defined in terms of space and time as temporally organized physical environments that surround or frame interactions. This means that actions and interactions occur in places (e.g., schools, companies, etc.) and, depending on the place and historical time, conditions for actions vary considerably (Giddens, 1984). A special case of such places is a territory with institutions that guarantee certain rights and restrict agency within a delimited space based on authority and objectified legal orders.

A key analytical tool here is the idea of contextual properties, which describe how aggregate-level characteristics (e.g., city-wide economic prosperity) affect individual outcomes independently of individual attributes (Lazarsfeld & Menzel, 1961; Raudenbush & Bryk, 2002). Social contexts can also catalyse the impact of individual resources and promote a cumulation of (dis)advantages, which may, therefore, unfold distinct mechanisms and effects on individuals' educational and career chances. They can be of particular importance for youngsters who often have fewer resources given their age and usually depend on their family's resources, which makes it potentially more difficult for them to change from a less to a more favourable social context. Especially in the case of education, young people (and their families) are often exposed to institutionalised contexts and policies that may restrict agency under threat of legal sanctions (Kohli, 1985).

School contexts have been widely shown to impact the educational achievements of students (Dreeben & Barr, 1988; Harker & Tymms, 2004). Regarding access to vocational education and training (VET) and employment, companies, markets, and national economies (and their regulations) serve as essential contexts affecting social closure and access to (aspired) training opportunities and occupations. For young people, school-to-work transitions and transitions into stable employment are particularly influenced by contextual properties such as insider-outsider market structures or the type of market economies (Brückner & Mayer, 2005; Brzinsky-Fay, 2007).



3. Overview of Contributions

3.1. Schooling and Educational Pathways

The foundations for successful placement in the labour market are laid during school years. School-leaving qualifications, shaped not only by personal or familial factors but also by contextual conditions, decisively influence access to the training market, as the contributions by Cantalini et al. (2025) and Will and Becker (2025) to this thematic issue show.

Cantalini et al. (2025) examine regional disparities, geographical marginality, and educational pathways in Italy, focusing on variations between central and marginal areas in high school enrolment, dropout rates, and academic track placement. Their findings challenge the assumption that geographical marginality always leads to adverse outcomes. In marginal areas of the North, non-enrolment in five-year secondary programs is often offset by a higher prevalence of enrolment in three-year vocational schools. In the South of Italy, though, geographical marginality appears to have a protective effect as students have lower dropout rates and higher chances of enrolling in the academic track than their peers in central areas. The authors' nuanced analysis underscores the complexity of regional influences on educational choices.

Will and Becker (2025) analyse municipal factors and the schooling of refugee students in Germany, focusing on a specific group of students. Their study shows that while the municipality's resources and experience with immigration influence school placement, the overall impact of local factors is relatively small. This finding raises important questions about how local contexts and municipal autonomy shape educational opportunities for newly arrived (young) refugees.

3.2. Educational and Occupational Aspirations

Understanding how young people develop aspirations is crucial for ensuring equitable school-to-work transitions, as the contributions of Sendzik et al. (2025) and Böhle et al. (2025) show.

Sendzik et al. (2025) explore the influence of educational policy on major choice in higher education through differences between school curricula across German federal states. Their findings suggest that increasing compulsory instruction in civic education and economics has a modest but positive effect on related major choices regarding the further educational path, specifically university majors. However, for computer science, the results are inconclusive, showing the need for further research on how policy interventions shape long-term educational trajectories.

Böhle et al. (2025), in contrast, focus on family, peers, and role model interventions. Their contribution examines how vocational role model effects unfold in different social contexts students are embedded in, potentially enabling or constraining intervention effects. According to their results, firstly, a unique encounter with vocational role models in class is, on average, related to increased occupational aspirations for the presented VET occupation, also against the backdrop of the long-term influence of peer and parental contexts. Secondly, vocational role model intervention also has an effect against the backdrop of the long-term influence of peer and parental and peer norms.



3.3. Accessing Training Opportunities

Once young people have finished school (successfully or unsuccessfully) and decided on their further educational moves, the next step is to secure a position in higher education or VET.

If the decision to aim, for example, for an apprenticeship has been made, the question is how personal preferences and given possibilities interact. Hoffmann's (2025) study on adaptations in VET seekers' mobility willingness shows how regional opportunity structures affect young people's willingness to relocate to find a company willing to award a VET training place. Using longitudinal data, the study finds that high-status aspirations for VET consistently drive greater mobility willingness, mostly independent of search duration or the regional availability of occupations aligned with their aspirations. In contrast, VET seekers with lower status aspirations are less willing to relocate, but adjust their mobility willingness, particularly with decreasing availability of matching occupations or increasing search duration.

Meyer (2025) explores whether young refugee women decide to enter vocational training. Her study on refugee women's transition to VET in Germany examines how gender norms and human capital endowments affect refugees' chances of entering vocational education. Surprisingly, the study finds that neither prior education nor gender role attitudes nor having children significantly predict participation in VET, while having a partner is associated with substantially lower chances. This suggests that broader social and structural factors, rather than individual characteristics, are key to understanding refugee women's educational transitions.

3.4. School-to-Work Transitions in a Comparative Perspective

Comparisons between countries offer valuable insights into the effects of the cultural, political, societal, and legal amalgam that countries or nations represent. Two contributions to this thematic issue addressing school-to-work transitions present cross-national comparisons.

Tomaszewski et al. (2025) provide a cross-national comparison of socio-economic and gender differences in post-secondary pathways in the UK, Germany, and Australia. Their analysis reveals that parental education significantly shapes post-secondary transitions, while the gender impact differs across countries. These findings underscore the need for targeted policies to support low-SES youth and promote gender equity in education and employment.

Blanck et al. (2025) investigate labor market entry trajectories of persons with disabilities in Europe, offering a comparative perspective on school-to-work transitions. According to their findings, young people with disabilities do not necessarily transition more slowly into employment, but they face higher instability and exclusion. Institutional support structures facilitate more inclusive transitions, emphasizing the importance of policy interventions to enhance sustainable labour market integration.

3.5. Unemployment Scarring and Early Career Outcomes

Rocky school-to-work transition processes, characterized by unemployment and education-job mismatch spells, can have long-lasting scarring effects on young people. However, the mechanisms that either foster



or prevent unemployment scarring are underinvestigated. Hänni and Kriesi (2025) examine unemployment scarring in early careers to fill this gap, focusing on the interplay between individual skills and labour demand on post-unemployment outcomes. Their study finds that general skills and strong, status-adequate labour demand reduce the risk of downward mobility. In contrast, occupation-specific skills help individuals exit unemployment quickly but increase the risk of status loss. These findings underline the long-term implications of skill specialization and job market structures.

4. Conclusion and Policy Implications

Collectively, these studies highlight the key role of social contexts in shaping young people's educational and employment transitions. They provide a multifaceted perspective of young people's challenges, spanning regional disparities, municipal policies, educational system structures, labor market conditions, and persistent social inequalities. By examining diverse populations, including young women, refugee students, and persons with disabilities, the contributions illuminate key mechanisms such as vocational role model interventions, mobility for training opportunities, and long-term consequences of unemployment scarring.

Several key implications emerge from this research. First, addressing regional context disparities requires targeted interventions to ensure equitable access to education and sustainable employment opportunities for young people and to promote their achievement and completion of targeted educational pathways. Second, curriculum reforms should be carefully designed and embedded to align with long-term educational objectives and outcomes. Third, policies aimed at supporting disadvantaged groups, such as refugee women and individuals with disabilities, should especially account for both structural barriers and individual agency.

Future research should continue to decode further the mechanisms and the complex interactions between individual aspirations and agency, institutional settings, and broader socio-economic contexts. By adopting a contextualized perspective, scholars and policymakers can develop more effective strategies to support young people's transitions and promote social inclusion in education and employment.

This thematic issue is valuable to the ongoing discourse on educational and employment pathways. It emphasizes the role of contexts in shaping young people's trajectories. We hope thus to inspire further research and informed policymaking in this critical area.

Funding

This editorial was written as part of the work conducted by the junior research group Career Orientations and Their Realization: Young People's Transitions to Vocational Education and Training in a Spatial Context, based at the Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training (BIBB) and funded by the German Federal Ministry of Education and Research (BMBF), and the junior research group Educational Integration of Refugee Children and Youth in Germany (EDIREG), funded by BMBF (grant number 01JG2107).

Conflict of Interests

The authors declare no conflict of interest.



References

- Blanck, J. M., Brzinsky-Fay, C., & Powell, J. J. W. (2025). Pathways to inclusion? Labor market entry trajectories of persons with disabilities in Europe. *Social Inclusion*, *13*, Article 9603. https://doi.org/10.17645/si.9603
- Böhle, E., Beckmann, J., & Granato, M. (2025). Preparing transitions: The impact of vocational role models on occupational aspirations within social contexts. *Social Inclusion*, 13, Article 9798. https://doi.org/ 10.17645/si.9798
- Brückner, H., & Mayer, K. U. (2005). De-standardization of the life course: What it might mean? And if it means anything, whether it actually took place? *Advances in Life Course Research*, *9*, 27–53.
- Brzinsky-Fay, C. (2007). Lost in transition? Labour market entry sequences of school leavers in Europe. *European Sociological Review*, 23, 409–422.
- Cantalini, S., Panichella, N., Pietrolucci, A., & Triventi, M. (2025). Regional disparities, geographical marginality, and educational pathways: A study on upper secondary education in Italy. *Social Inclusion*, 13, Article 9555. https://doi.org/10.17645/si.9555

Coleman, J. S. (1990). Foundations of social theory. Belknap Press of Harvard University Press.

- Dreeben, R., & Barr, R. (1988). Classroom composition and the design of instruction. *Sociology of Education*, 61, 129–142.
- Giddens, A. (1984). The constitution of society. Outline of the theory of structuration. Polity Press.
- Hänni, M., & Kriesi, I. (2025). Unemployment scarring in the early career: Do skills and labour demand matter? *Social Inclusion*, 13, Article 9530. https://doi.org/10.17645/si.9530
- Harker, R., & Tymms, P. (2004). The effects of student composition on school outcomes. *School Effectiveness* and *School Improvement*, 15, 177–199.
- Hoffmann, L. (2025). Adaptations in youths' willingness to be spatially mobile: Influence of status aspirations and regional disparities. *Social Inclusion*, 13, Article 9880. https://doi.org/10.17645/si.9880
- Kohli, M. (1985). Die Institutionalisierung des Lebenslaufes. Historische Befunde und theoretische Argumente. KZfSS Kölner Zeitschrift für Soziologie und Sozialpsychologie, 37, 1–29.
- Lazarsfeld, P. F., & Menzel, H. (1961). On the relation between individual and collective properties. In A. Etzioni (Ed.), *Complex organizations*: A sociological reader (pp. 422–440). Sage Publications.
- Merton, R. K. (1995). Opportunity structure: The emergence, diffusion, and differentiation of sociological concept, 1930s–1950s. In F. Adler & W. Laufer (Eds.), *The legacy of anomie theory* (pp. 3–78). Transaction Publishers.
- Meyer, F. (2025). Refugee women's transition to VET in Germany: Examining the role of gender norms and human capital endowments. *Social Inclusion*, 13, Article 9559. https://doi.org/10.17645/si.9559
- Raudenbush, S., & Bryk, A. (2002). *Hierarchical linear models*. Sage Publications.
- Sendzik, N., Erdmann, M., & Helbig, M. (2025). Can educational policy influence major choices in higher education through changes in school curriculum? *Social Inclusion*, 13, Article 9638. https://doi.org/ 10.17645/si.9638
- Tomaszewski, W., Dietrich, H., Henseke, G., Xiang, N., & Schoon, I. (2025). Socio-economic and gender differences in post-secondary pathways in the UK, Germany, and Australia. *Social Inclusion*, 13, Article 9601. https://doi.org/10.17645/si.9601
- Will, G., & Becker, R. (2025). Do municipal factors influence the type of schooling newly arrived refugees receive? *Social Inclusion*, 13, Article 9505. https://doi.org/10.17645/si.9505



About the Authors



Alexandra Wicht is a junior professor at the University of Siegen and head of a junior research group at the Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training, Germany. Her research includes school-to-work transitions, skills development, and social inequality, focusing on social contexts.



Oliver Winkler is a postdoctoral researcher at Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg, Germany. His research focuses on the integration of immigrants and institutional differentiation in education.



Mona Granato is a senior researcher and head of the BIBB-TUDa Career Intervention Study at the Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training, Germany. Her research focuses on school-to-work transitions, career orientation and guidance, and ethnic inequalities in educational systems.



Alexandra Nonnenmacher is a professor of social science research methods at the University of Siegen. Her research includes school-to-work transitions. Since the beginning of 2025, she has been president of the Worms University of Applied Sciences.

ARTICLE



Open Access Journal 👌

Regional Disparities, Geographical Marginality, and Educational Pathways: A Study on Upper Secondary Education in Italy

Stefano Cantalini[®], Nazareno Panichella[®], Andrea Pietrolucci[®], and Moris Triventi[®]

Department of Social and Political Sciences, University of Milan, Italy

Correspondence: Stefano Cantalini (stefano.cantalini@unimi.it)

Submitted: 31 October 2024 Accepted: 19 February 2025 Published: 24 April 2025

Issue: This article is part of the issue "The Role of Contexts in the Educational and Employment Transitions and Pathways of Young People" edited by Alexandra Wicht (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training / University of Siegen), Oliver Winkler (Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg), Mona Granato (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training), and Alexandra Nonnenmacher (Worms University of Applied Sciences), fully open access at https://doi.org/10.17645/si.i418

Abstract

This study examines the role of geographical location for educational outcomes in Italy, analysing variations between "central" and "marginal" areas in high school enrolment, dropout rates, and academic track placement. Drawing on data from the Italian Labour Force Survey (2005–2014) and INVALSI (2017–2018 and 2018–2019), the findings indicate that geographical marginality is only moderately associated with educational outcomes, especially in comparison to the more pronounced South–North divide. The analysis of non-enrolment reveals notable regional variations. In marginal areas of the North, non-enrolment in five-year secondary programmes is often offset by a higher prevalence of enrolment in three-year vocational schools. Conversely, the findings suggest a "protective effect" of marginality in southern regions, where students in marginal areas exhibit lower dropout rates and a higher likelihood of enrolling in the academic track compared to their peers in central areas. The results indicate that in the South, geographical marginality accentuates the dichotomy between non-enrolment and academic track enrolment, particularly favouring the choice of enrolling in a lyceum over other options.

Keywords

geographical inequalities; geographical marginality; inequality of educational opportunities; Italy; tracking; upper secondary education

1. Introduction

The geographical dimension of social stratification and educational inequalities has been central to sociological research (Blau & Duncan, 1967; Sorokin, 1927). However, over time, analyses of geographical



inequalities faded from the academic spotlight. Only recently, with the emergence of new forms of inequality due to globalisation and technological shifts (Moretti, 2004), as well as to the upgrading of the occupational structures in the most developed areas (Avola et al., 2024; Oesch, 2013), this issue re-emerged as a focal point in scholarly discourse, and several studies have examined whether individuals living in specific geographical areas experience divergent outcomes in the labour market, including subjective social status (Vigna, 2023), social mobility (Bell et al., 2023; Connor & Storper, 2020; Morris, 2023), school-to-work transitions (Scandurra et al., 2020), and returns to education (Panichella et al., 2024).

Despite progress in understanding how geographical marginality affects labour market outcomes, much less is known about how these geographical inequalities shape educational opportunities and reinforce educational disparities. However, exploring the intersection between geographical and educational inequalities is essential, as different areas exhibit distinct socio-economic characteristics that shape the composition of classrooms and peer groups (Wells et al., 2023), thereby influencing academic achievement (Willms, 2010). Furthermore, school quality varies significantly across geographical regions (Johnson, 2012), as does the availability of employment opportunities (Panichella & Triventi, 2014), both of which unevenly affect educational choices and opportunities. In this regard, marginalised regions are often characterised by lower proportions of highly educated and skilled individuals (Panichella et al., 2024), a limited availability of educational institutions—both in terms of quantity and quality (Lucatelli, 2015)—and weaker employment prospects (Panichella & Cantalini, 2023). These factors collectively hinder educational opportunities and outcomes for young people residing in such areas. Additionally, living in marginalised regions has been linked to an increased risk of youth disengagement from education (Rønningstad, 2025), exacerbating the likelihood of school dropout and negatively impacting well-being and behavioral outcomes (Henry et al., 2012).

This article seeks to contribute to this debate by examining the relationship between geographical marginality and educational opportunities in Italy, focusing on the transition from lower to upper secondary school—a critical stage for studying educational inequalities and, more broadly, the intergenerational reproduction of social inequalities (Triventi, 2014). Specifically, this study investigates how geographical location influences students' likelihood of enrolling in upper secondary school, their risk of dropping out, and their placement in academic or vocational tracks. Rather than directly analysing the mechanisms underlying this association, it represents a first step in understanding the extent to which geographical marginality shapes educational opportunities in Italy.

Italy presents a distinct case for studying the role of geographical disparities in educational outcomes and, more broadly, social inequality. Among economically advanced nations, Italy stands out for its severe and persistent regional economic disparities, especially along the North–South divide (Avola, 2017). Southern Italian regions consistently emerge as disadvantaged across multiple indicators (Cersosimo & Nisticò, 2013). For instance, while employment rates in Northern regions align with the EU27 average, many Southern regions—particularly Sicily, Calabria, and Campania—rank among the European regions with the lowest levels of employment. Furthermore, while the Centre-North region has experienced an expansion in occupations typical of industrial and post-industrial economies, processes of industrialisation and tertiarisation in the South have remained incomplete (Panichella, 2014). Moreover, the gap between the North and South has recently widened, with the South increasingly facing risks of economic and demographic decline (Associazione per lo sviluppo dell'industria nel Mezzogiorno, 2014).



Over time, these disparities have reshaped the territorial divides that have historically defined Italian society (Viesti, 2021). While previous research has explored educational differences across Northern, Central, and Southern Italy (Ballarino et al., 2014), this article offers a fresh perspective by focusing specifically on how educational opportunities vary between "marginal" and "central" areas, moving beyond the traditional North–South lens. Compared to central areas, marginal areas in Italy face greater challenges such as depopulation, limited economic opportunities, and declining social services. These issues are particularly pronounced in the South–where the majority of marginal areas are concentrated–compared to the North, which benefits from specific mechanisms and institutional assets that can help mitigate the disadvantages associated with geographical marginality (Panichella et al., 2024). Building on this, our study also examines how these two geographical dimensions–marginality and the North–South divide–interact to shape heterogeneous student educational trajectories.

The article is structured into eight sections, each addressing distinct aspects of this analysis. Following this introduction, Section 2 provides a theoretical framework, exploring the role of geographical disparities in educational inequality and grounding the discussion in existing literature. After a brief description of the Italian educational system, Section 3 outlines geographical distinctions within Italy, focusing on the North–South divide and the classification of areas as either central or marginal. Section 4 details the research strategy, while Sections 5 and 6 describe the methodology. Section 7 presents the results, and Section 8 concludes with a summary and discussion of the key findings.

2. The Geographical Dimension of Educational Inequality

Research on educational stratification has predominantly focused on the national level, often comparing different countries. This focus is justified, as educational systems are key components of the modern nation-state (Meyer, 1977), with the standardisation of schooling across a state's territory and population being a primary objective of contemporary education systems (van de Werfhorst & Mijs, 2010). However, examining variations within a country, particularly regarding the expansion of education and the associated inequalities, can provide important theoretical insights. For example, it is crucial to determine whether the goal of educational equalisation (Breen & Jonsson, 2007) is achieved evenly across the country or whether local social and economic heterogeneity significantly influences its realisation (Morris, 2023).

In a meritocratic society, schools are ideally expected to select individuals based on inclusive, non-discriminatory principles, meaning that academic success should not be influenced by ascriptive factors such as geographical origin (Bukodi & Goldthorpe, 2011; Goldthorpe, 2003). In reality, however, geography remains a crucial determinant of educational opportunities, shaping key institutional settings such as school availability and local labour market conditions. Where one is born or resides can influence educational opportunities and inequalities in multiple ways. First, the socio-economic composition of students across regions must be considered, as it shapes the socio-economic composition of classrooms and peer groups, as well as the immediate environment in which students interact daily (Wells et al., 2023; Willms, 2010). This composition is often influenced by the uneven development of occupational structures across regions, with highly skilled service-sector jobs typically concentrated in large cities (Avola et al., 2024; Oesch, 2013). As a result, highly educated individuals are more likely to relocate to areas with better employment prospects, which are frequently large urban centres (Panichella & Cantalini, 2023; Panichella & Impicciatore, 2024). Consequently, educational expansion and geographical mobility can deepen disparities between regions,



concentrating highly skilled individuals in specific areas (Scandurra et al., 2020). Moreover, geographical mobility linked to these inequalities leads to significant depopulation in certain areas (Rees et al., 2017), which in turn affects class sizes and the teacher-to-student ratio. Notably, depopulation processes can paradoxically have a protective effect on certain categories of students, particularly the most vulnerable. With smaller class sizes, these students may benefit from a lower teacher-to-student ratio, allowing for more individualised attention and support (Blatchford et al., 2003). Furthermore, in less populated areas, students are often in a more socially controlled environment, which can reduce instances of social deviance and create a setting that supports academic focus and personal development.

Beyond social composition, geography also influences educational opportunities through its effect on the quality of educational provision. Wealthier neighbourhoods or large cities generally provide better access to high-quality institutions, including primary and secondary schools, as well as higher education and vocational training centres (Cordes et al., 2016; Johnson, 2012). Conversely, socio-economically deprived areas often suffer from a scarcity of institutions, both in terms of quantity and quality, which negatively affects student outcomes. Furthermore, students in affluent areas typically benefit from better-funded schools, advanced educational resources, and a range of extracurricular activities, all of which enrich their academic experience (Burdick-Will & Logan, 2017; Gerber, 1996). In contrast, students in disadvantaged areas may face significant challenges, such as overcrowded classrooms, limited access to technology, and fewer educational resources, which can impede their academic progress (Lucatelli, 2015). Nonetheless, recent studies in the US suggest that while residing in geographically disadvantaged contexts negatively affects academic achievement, this is not necessarily due to lower school quality in these areas (Wodtke et al., 2023).

Additionally, the availability of employment opportunities in different areas influences educational choices, particularly in terms of students' selection of schools and educational tracks. A strong demand for skilled labour in both tertiary and industrial sectors may encourage students to enrol in technical and professional pathways aligned with local economic needs, in order to improve their employment chances. In contrast, in areas with less developed occupational structures, or where rural work predominates, general education is often favoured (Panichella, 2014). The higher concentration of technical and professional schools in economically advantaged areas is frequently supported by collaborations between schools, businesses, and professionals, facilitating internships and job placements—opportunities that are typically less accessible in marginalised regions.

3. Educational Inequality and Geographical Cleavages in Italy

3.1. The Italian Educational System and the Transition From Lower to Upper Secondary School

Before discussing how geographical disparities intersect with educational opportunities and inequalities, it is helpful to briefly outline the structure of the Italian educational system, focusing on the transition from lower secondary to upper secondary education. This is a critical educational transition where major inequalities emerge, both in terms of enrolment and access to more prestigious tracks (Panichella & Triventi, 2014), making it the primary focus of this study. In Italy, after completing lower secondary school at age 14, students face a decisive choice regarding upper secondary education, which typically spans ages 15 through 18–19. They can select from four main educational tracks, each lasting four or five years: academic (*liceo*), humanistic, technical, and vocational.



Unlike in some other systems where teachers recommend a suitable track based on academic performance, in Italy, students and their families independently select their educational path, allowing enrolment in any track regardless of prior academic achievement (Checchi & Flabbi, 2007; Contini & Scagni, 2011). As a result, this decision is strongly influenced by students' social background and individual characteristics (Panichella, 2022; Panichella & Triventi, 2014).

The academic track, or *liceo*, is generally considered the most prestigious, with options such as the classical lyceum—focused on humanities subjects such as Latin, Greek, and philosophy—and the scientific lyceum, which emphasises mathematics and sciences. Students from more advantaged backgrounds tend to favour these tracks (Panichella & Triventi, 2014). The technical and humanistic tracks occupy an intermediate position, offering a blend of practical and theoretical education to prepare students for either university or the labour market (Ballarino & Panichella, 2016; Contini & Scagni, 2013).

The vocational track, by contrast, is primarily designed for direct entry into the labour market and is frequently chosen by students with lower academic performance, often from disadvantaged backgrounds (Azzolini & Barone, 2013). Within this track, there are also shorter two- to three-year vocational pathways that allow for early workforce entry but do not grant university access, further limiting educational and professional opportunities and reinforcing the stratifying effects of track choice.

3.2. Education, the North–South Divide, and the Distinction Between Marginal and Central Areas

Geographical disparities have profoundly shaped educational opportunities in Italy, a country marked by some of the highest levels of territorial inequality in Western societies (Felice, 2013). Traditionally, these inequalities have been examined through the lens of the North–South divide (Panichella, 2022). Despite improvements in general well-being and a broader distribution of educational institutions, the *Mezzogiorno* (Southern Italy) continues to lag behind, characterised by lower educational attainment and more pronounced educational inequality, particularly evident in the transition from lower to upper secondary school (Ballarino et al., 2014).

Following lower secondary school, educational choices in the South are characterised by a de facto strong dichotomy between enrolling in academic high schools, which typically leads to university, or exiting the education system entirely (Panichella, 2014). This rigid structure of choice is linked to the historically lower rates of enrolment in technical and vocational schools, a long-standing issue tied to weak industrial development and a low demand for intermediate-skilled labour in the Southern labour market (Trigilia, 1992). Limited access to technical and vocational schools, combined with lower student achievement and higher dropout rates, creates a particularly challenging environment for disadvantaged students in Southern regions (Ballarino & Panichella, 2021; Bratti et al., 2007).

While the North–South divide is a well-documented source of educational inequality, other dimensions of geographical disparity within each macro-region have received less attention. In other words, beyond the North–South divide, educational inequality also aligns with other geographical cleavages that remain largely underexplored in sociological research on education. One significant cleavage is between central and marginal (or peripheral) areas, a broad distinction commonly employed in both Italian and international debates (Carrosio & Osti, 2017; Copus, 2001; Kühn, 2015; Viesti, 2021). Central areas attract skilled labour, offer greater employment opportunities, and support "inclusive institutions" (Acemoglu & Robinson, 2012)



that foster broad economic participation (Fielding, 1992; Moretti, 2004). In contrast, marginal areas suffer from depopulation, limited economic opportunities, and declining social services, leading some researchers to label them "places that don't matter" (Rodríguez-Pose, 2018) or "left behind" (Pike et al., 2023).

This central-marginal divide reflects recent shifts in geographical inequality, largely driven by globalisation and technological advancement (Chetty et al., 2014; Moretti, 2012), and differs from historical divides such as urban-rural disparities or the North–South cleavage in Italy. Unlike industrialisation, which geographically favoured certain regions—most notably the North-West—this newer form of marginalisation arises from population decline, demographic ageing, dwindling job prospects, low capital investment, and limited public services (Barca et al., 2014). From an educational perspective, marginal areas face disadvantages in both the quality of schooling and the availability of school services, including upper secondary education, extracurricular programmes, and childcare facilities (Lucatelli, 2015; Pietrolucci et al., 2024). Additionally, secondary school teachers in Italy exhibit high mobility rates and frequently seek transfers when assigned to schools in disadvantaged areas and smaller towns (Barbieri et al., 2011; Lezzi, 2018).

The central-marginal continuum thus highlights that individuals in peripheral areas may face systemic disadvantages, including access to valuable educational opportunities. This study seeks to investigate how these forms of geographical marginality contribute to educational inequality in Italy, an objective further elaborated on in the following section on research strategy.

4. Research Strategy

The study systematically compares results from two data sources, using geographical residence as the independent variable, defined according to the National Strategy for Inner Areas (SNAI) classification (see Section 5.3). This classification emphasises spatial peripherality in relation to access to essential services and its association with demographic and socio-economic vulnerability. Moving beyond the traditional urban-rural dichotomy, it aligns with recent international literature advocating for more granular spatial measures (Detemple & Wicht, 2024).

To capture geographical marginality, we employ two different approaches based on the level of detail available in the data (see Section 5.1). On the one hand, municipal-level data allow us to differentiate between central and marginal municipalities with varying degrees of peripherality. On the other hand, provincial-level data define marginality as the proportion of individuals residing in socio-economically disadvantaged municipalities within a province. This dual definition, which provides complementary perspectives on how geographical marginality influences educational outcomes, carries significant implications for how geographical residence is conceptualised. Geographical residence can be measured either based on the characteristics of the specific municipality of residence or understood more broadly as the general characteristics of the surrounding context beyond the municipality itself. This distinction is crucial, as a student may live in a municipality with characteristics of social and economic marginality, yet that municipality could be situated near other centres with better access to services and resources.

This study examines patterns of geographical marginality and centrality in relation to students' educational choices after lower secondary school in Italy, with a particular attention to the North–South divide. Rather than testing the mechanisms underlying this association, we take an initial step in describing how geographical marginality—and its interaction with the North–South divide—relates to educational opportunities.



Specifically, we analyse four educational outcomes: (a) enrolment in a 4–5 year upper secondary school programme; (b) enrolment in a 2–3 year vocational programme; (c) non-enrolment in any upper secondary education, including dropouts and students retained in lower secondary school due to grade repetition; and (d) enrolment in academic tracks. This approach provides a comprehensive perspective on the transition from lower to upper secondary education, a critical stage in the Italian educational system due to its lasting impact on subsequent educational and occupational inequalities and (re)production of social stratification. These outcomes encompass a range of scenarios, from pathways of particular advantage and prestige (e.g., selection of an academic track) to those marked by disadvantage and vulnerability (e.g., dropouts and repeated grades). Furthermore, while enrolment in a 4–5 year upper secondary education programme is the most common pathway for Italian youth (86.3% of the population aged 15–17, as per the Italian Labour Force Survey [IT-LFS]), both non-enrolment and track selection are socially stratified (Triventi, 2014). This study seeks to determine whether geographical factors—namely, geographical marginality and its interaction with the North–South divide—also play a significant role in influencing these educational choices.

We employ a three-step research strategy to address key research objectives, such as analysing differences in educational outcomes between marginal and central areas, examining geographical disparities beyond the North–South dimension, and observing how these two axes of inequality intersect. The first step explores differences in educational decisions between students in marginal versus central areas after completing lower secondary school, with attention to variations in access to higher-status tracks. The second step includes regional controls to assess whether geographical marginality exhibits distinct patterns nationwide or if broader macro-regional inequalities play a role. The third step examines intersections between geographical marginality and the North–South divide in shaping educational outcomes. This approach allows for a closer examination of variations in the association between geographical marginality and educational opportunities across different macro-regions, providing a nuanced view of how multiple geographical factors are associated with educational trajectories.

5. Data and Variables

5.1. Data

This study leverages two primary datasets: the IT-LFS and INVALSI, the National Institute for the Evaluation of the Italian School System. These datasets provide distinct yet complementary information that enables a comprehensive analysis of educational pathways and geographical marginality across Italy. The IT-LFS, conducted by the Italian Institute of Statistics (ISTAT), is a nationally representative household survey collecting data on all household members aged 15 and older. Our analysis draws on data from the years 2005 to 2014, focusing on a sample of 184,452 individuals aged 15 to 17. The large sample size, combined with detailed information on both enrolled and non-enrolled individuals in upper secondary education, allows for a comprehensive assessment of upper secondary school enrolment, dropout rates, and track placement, with rich detail on both educational and social background indicators. The survey includes 50 distinct categories for upper secondary tracks, offering nuanced insights into track placement.

However, IT-LFS data are limited to the provincial level and lacks municipality-specific information. As a result, we assess marginality at a broader scale, defining it as the percentage of individuals within each province residing in socioeconomically disadvantaged municipalities (see Section 5.3). This provincial-level



measure enables an analysis of how regional marginalisation correlates with enrolment, dropout rates, and track selection.

The INVALSI dataset originates from annual surveys conducted by INVALSI, covering the entire student population in Italy to monitor achievement in Italian reading (reading comprehension and grammatical knowledge) and mathematics. Our data is derived from assessments conducted in 2017–2018 and 2018–2019, capturing information on 504,123 students in grade 10, typically aged 15–17. Unlike the IT-LFS, INVALSI data is collected at the municipal level, offering finer spatial granularity for measuring territorial marginality. However, as it focuses solely on students, it does not allow for the study of upper secondary enrolment or dropout rates. Additionally, it provides less detail on track categories and social origin indicators. Despite these limitations, its high-resolution geographical data is particularly valuable for identifying marginal and central areas with precision.

5.2. Educational Outcomes

The analysis examines two groups of educational outcomes, which serve as the dependent variables in this study. The first group pertains to enrolment decisions following the completion of lower secondary education, measured using IT-LFS data. The primary outcome is the probability of enrolling in a 4-5 year upper secondary school programme, measured with a dummy variable coded as 1 for those enrolled in this programme and 0 for all others (including those enrolled in 2-3 year vocational programmes, those attending lower secondary school due to grade retention, and those not enrolled in any programme). This pathway is generally associated with academic and technical tracks, which prepare students for university or advanced career opportunities, as well as a lengthy vocational track leading directly into the labour market. In addition to this primary outcome, we assess an alternative enrolment choice, i.e., the likelihood of opting for shorter vocational programmes that span two to three years. This is measured with a dummy variable coded as 1 for those enrolled in these programmes and 0 for all others. These shorter programmes, typically organised at the regional level, facilitate earlier entry into the labour market but do not confer university eligibility. Lastly, we examine the probability of non-enrolment in any upper secondary education programme, representing the choice to exit the educational system after completing lower secondary school. This outcome is measured with a dummy variable coded as 1 for those attending lower secondary school due to grade retention or those not enrolled in any programme, and 0 for all others. As a robustness check, we also examine these two latter outcomes by excluding individuals enrolled in a 4-5 year upper secondary programme, thus estimating the probability of enrolling in a short vocational programme rather than not enrolling in upper secondary education. The results from this additional analysis confirm the pattern presented in the main text (see Supplementary File, Table A12).

The second group of outcomes focuses on track choice within upper secondary education and is measured using both the IT-LFS and INVALSI datasets. The detailed information on the track available in the IT-LFS allows us to examine enrolment in academic tracks, specifically the classical and scientific lyceums, which are generally regarded as the most prestigious pathways. In contrast, the INVALSI data combine classical and scientific lyceums with the linguistic lyceum (typically classified under the humanities track), requiring us to analyse the probability of students enrolling in either the academic tracks or the linguistic lyceum in this dataset. These probabilities are measured among students who have already opted to continue in upper secondary education, meaning they are conditional on enrolment. Therefore, we use a dummy variable coded



as 1 for those enrolled in academic tracks (or the linguistic lyceum, in the case of INVALSI) and 0 for those enrolled in humanities, technical, or vocational 4–5 year schools.

5.3. Geographical Marginality

The distinction between central and marginal areas is based on the classification provided by SNAI. SNAI is a place-based policy designed to address Italy's persistent geographical inequalities. This framework identifies central and marginal areas based on access to essential public services, specifically education, healthcare, and transportation. A municipality is classified as a central area (or city-hub) if it meets the following criteria (UVAL, 2014): (a) it has at least one academic and one vocational upper secondary school; (b) it contains a hospital with a catchment area of 150,000 to 300,000 inhabitants; and (c) it features a railway station with an average daily passenger count exceeding 2,500, providing short, medium, and long-distance transport services. Municipalities within a 20-minute road travel time from a city-hub are also classified as central or "belt" areas. In contrast, marginal areas are municipalities located more than 20 minutes away from a city-hub. These are further categorised into three subtypes based on distance: intermediate (20–40 minutes), peripheral (40–75 minutes), and ultra-peripheral (75 minutes or more).

Since areas are classified as central based, among other factors, on the presence of academic and vocational upper secondary schools, it follows that these schools are predominantly concentrated in central areas rather than in marginal ones (Pietrolucci et al., 2024). As a result, students residing in marginal areas, as defined by SNAI, may experience lower enrolment rates in upper secondary education due to the limited availability of schools in their vicinity. In other words, the reduced concentration of upper secondary schools in marginal areas may hinder educational opportunities for residents. This issue can be particularly pronounced in marginal areas of the South, which are more isolated and where public transport infrastructure is less developed, complicating school mobility towards central areas.

To quantify geographical marginality, we use both municipal-level and provincial-level measures. At the provincial level, two indicators were constructed using data from the IT-LFS. The first indicator represents the percentage of the population living in marginal municipalities within each province, providing an overview of provincial marginality by illustrating the proportion of residents in socioeconomically disadvantaged areas. The second indicator, used as a robustness check, measures the percentage of municipalities within each province classified as marginal, reflecting the geographical spread of marginality across the provincial landscape. For analytical purposes, we chose to present the results in terms of tertiles of marginality; however, the findings remain robust when using continuous measures as well (see Supplementary File, Table A10). This approach aligns with previous research (Avola et al., 2024; Panichella et al., 2024), which underscores the importance of distinguishing between areas with varying degrees of marginality, as particularly high levels of marginality may have distinct implications for educational outcomes. In contrast, the INVALSI data measure marginality at the municipal level, identifying the specific type of municipality in which each student's school is located at the time of data collection-whether central, intermediate, peripheral, or ultra-peripheral. To summarize, in the IT-LFS dataset, we utilise a variable divided into three categories, corresponding to tertiles of the distribution of our indicator: first tertile (reference category, corresponding to a low degree of marginality), second tertile (medium degree of marginality), and third tertile (high degree of marginality). For the INVALSI dataset, we employ a variable with five categories: city-hub (reference category), inter-municipal hub, belt, intermediate, and peripheral/ultra-peripheral.



Figure 1 illustrates the distribution of central and marginal areas in Italy, with the SNAI classification at the municipal level shown in the left panel and our provincial-level measure of marginality in the right panel. In both cases, redder colours indicate more central areas, while greener colours signify more marginal areas. The left panel, based on the SNAI classification, highlights a high concentration of marginal municipalities in rural and mountainous areas, particularly in Southern Italy and parts of the Centre. The right panel, which presents provincial-level marginality based on the population distribution within marginal municipalities, aligns closely with the SNAI classification at the municipal level (see also Supplementary File, Table A1).





Both classifications reveal a pronounced North-South imbalance in Italy, with geographical marginality concentrated predominantly in the South. For example, in the North-West, only one-third of municipalities are classified as marginal, with just one-tenth of the population residing in these areas. The South, however, presents a starkly different scenario, where two-thirds of municipalities are considered marginal, and approximately one-third of the population lives in these disadvantaged regions. The North-East and Centre regions represent intermediate cases, with a more balanced distribution of central and marginal areas compared to the extremes observed in the North-West and South.

5.4. Controls

In the analysis, we include a set of control variables to account for individual and family characteristics that may influence educational outcomes beyond geographical marginality. Firstly, the macro-area of residence (North-West, North-East, Centre, South, and Islands) is included to control for the different distribution of



marginal and central areas across macro-regions and to estimate the association between geographical marginality and educational outcomes over and above the North–South divide. Moreover, the models include two indicators of social origin, both measured as the highest value held by either parent (dominance principle; Erikson, 1984). The first is parental education, which in the INVALSI dataset distinguishes between parents with lower secondary education or less, upper secondary education, and tertiary education. In the IT-LFS dataset, more detailed information is available, allowing for the differentiation of parents with the following educational qualifications: no formal qualification, primary education, lower secondary education, upper secondary education (four to five years), post-secondary non-tertiary education, and tertiary education. The second indicator is parental social class, which is operationalised using a simplified version of the EGP scheme, including the following categories: service class (EGP I+II), white collars (III), petit bourgeoisie (IV), working class (V+VI+VII), and unemployed or inactive. The models also control for sex, a dummy for country of birth (Italy vs abroad), age, and year of survey dummies. Descriptive statistics for all variables are presented in the Supplementary File, Tables A2–A3.

6. Statistical Analysis and Model Specification

The analysis employs linear probability models (LPMs) to estimate the effects of geographical marginality on educational outcomes, with robust standard errors applied to address potential heteroscedasticity. The LPM approach offers a straightforward interpretation of the probability of different educational choices across varying levels of marginality. As a robustness check, we also estimate logit models and multilevel models, which substantially confirm the results presented in the main text (see Supplementary File, Tables A8–A9). The models are structured to sequentially assess the net effect of marginality, the role of the macro-region of residence, and the interactions between marginality and Italy's North–South divide.

The model specification follows the steps of the empirical strategy outlined earlier. The first step quantifies the direct effect of marginality on educational outcomes by estimating two models:

M1:
$$Y_i = \alpha + \beta_1 Marg_i + \beta_2 Z_i + \varepsilon_i$$

M2:
$$Y_i = \alpha + \beta_1 Marg_i + \beta_2 Z_i + \beta_3 (Par_edu_i \times Class_i) + \varepsilon_i$$

where Y_i represents the probability of a particular educational outcome for individual *i*, β_1 is the coefficient estimating the effect of geographical marginality (Marg_i) on the outcome; Z_i represents the set of control variables, sex, immigrant status, age, and survey year; and ε_i denotes the error term. In the second model (M2), an interaction term between parental education and social class is included to examine the combined effect of these factors on the educational outcome. This interaction, facilitated by the large sample size, allows for a nuanced analysis of the relationship between geographical marginality and educational choices while controlling for various combinations of parental education and social class. This control is critical, as the penalising effect of geographical marginality may be influenced by the sorting effect across different contexts. Geographical mobility further accentuates this sorting by concentrating highly qualified individuals in specific urban areas (typically large cities) (Panichella & Cantalini, 2023), increasing the socio-spatial distance from marginal areas. In other words, this approach allows for the control of the socio-economic composition of different geographical areas, particularly the lower proportion of highly educated and skilled individuals in marginal regions, which can negatively influence the educational outcomes of young people (see Section 2). While alternative strategies could address these socio-economic



disparities—such as including macro-level controls for the proportion of tertiary-educated individuals or average income—our approach can be considered among the most effective when working with individual-level data.

The second step of the empirical analysis examines whether marginality is associated with educational outcomes independently of Italy's broader North–South divide, by means of the following model:

M3:
$$Y_i = \alpha + \beta_1 \text{Marg}_i + \beta_2 Z_i + \beta_3 (\text{Par}_\text{edu}_i \times \text{Class}_i) + \beta_4 (\text{Reg}_i) + \varepsilon_i$$

where Reg_i indicates the macro-region of residence, to assess whether the effect of marginality persists over and above Italy's traditional North–South divide. Including this regional variable helps account for the fact that many marginal areas are concentrated in the South, clarifying whether geographical marginality independently impacts educational opportunities or if its effect primarily reflects its concentration in Southern regions.

The third step of the analysis assesses whether the association between marginality and educational outcomes varies across macro-regions, specifically within Italy's North–South divide. In this case, we estimate M3 separately for Northern, Central, and Southern regions, allowing for an exploration of whether the effects of marginality on educational outcomes differ by macro-area. This model provides insight into whether the association between marginality and educational trajectories is amplified or mitigated within specific macro-regions, offering a nuanced perspective on how regional contexts shape the consequences of geographical marginality on educational pathways. As a robustness check, we estimate an additional model including an interaction term between geographical marginality and the North–South divide. The findings align with those from models stratified by macro-region, as presented in the main text (see Supplementary File, Tables A10–A11).

7. Results

7.1. Enrolment in 4–5-Year Upper Secondary Schools

This section examines the association between geographical marginality and the probability of enrolment in a 4–5-year upper secondary school, using data from the IT-LFS. Table 1 presents the beta coefficients estimated through LPMs, analysing how different levels of geographical marginality—represented by the second and third tertiles compared to the first tertile (reference category)—affect the likelihood of enrolment.

The results from M1, which estimates the gross association between marginality and enrolment in a 4–5-year upper secondary school, indicate that the probability of enrolment for individuals residing in marginal areas does not substantially differ from that of individuals in less marginal contexts ($\beta_{2ndtertile} = 0.00$; $\beta_{3rdtertile} = 0.01$). This association becomes slightly more pronounced in M2, where an interaction term between parental education and social class is introduced to account for the combined effect of family background on educational outcomes. Net of sociodemographic and family background characteristics, students in provinces with a high degree of marginality exhibit a 2-percentage-point higher probability of enrolling in 4–5-year upper secondary schools.

In Model 3, the analysis incorporates the North-South divide by introducing a regional variable that categorises regions as North-West, North-East, Centre, or South. With the addition of regional controls, the



Table 1. Geographical marginality and probability of being enrolled in 4–5-year upper secondary schools, by macro-region.

	M1	M2	M3	North	Centre	South
Geographical marginality (ref. 1st tertile)						
2nd tertile	0.00 (0.00)	0.01*** (0.00)	0.00 (0.00)	0.01** (0.00)	-0.01* (0.00)	0.01*** (0.00)
3rd tertile	0.01*** (0.00)	0.02*** (0.00)	0.00 (0.00)	-0.06*** (0.00)	-0.00 (0.00)	0.04*** (0.00)
Ν	184,452	184,452	184,452	76,210	26,930	81,312

Notes: LPMs; Beta coefficients and robust standard errors in parentheses; M1 controls for sex, immigrant status, age, year of survey; M2 includes also parental education and occupation; M3 includes also geographical macro-area of residence; models by macro-region are estimated with full controls; *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.01, * p < 0.05. Source: Own elaboration based on IT-LFS data (2005–2014).

coefficients for marginality in both tertiles become statistically insignificant, implying that the (small) effect of marginality observed in the previous model is primarily driven by broader regional disparities rather than by marginality alone.

The intersection between geographical marginality and macro-region, presented in the second part of Table 1, offers further insight into these dynamics (see also Supplementary File, Figure A1). In the North, the coefficient for the second tertile is slightly positive but not substantially significant ($\beta_{2ndtertile} = 0.01$), while the coefficient for the third tertile is largely negative ($\beta_{3rdtertile} = -0.06$), indicating a much lower probability for young individuals living in marginal areas in the North to enrol in 4–5-year upper secondary schools compared to their counterparts living in Northern central areas. In the Centre, the effect of marginality is non-significant ($\beta_{2ndtertile} = -0.01$; $\beta_{3rdtertile} = -0.00$), suggesting that marginality does not play a substantial role in shaping enrolment in this region. In contrast, the South exhibits a distinct pattern, with a positive association in both the second ($\beta_{2ndtertile} = 0.01$) and, more notably, third tertile ($\beta_{3rdtertile} = 0.04$). This indicates that, particularly for individuals in the third tertile, marginality is associated with an increased likelihood of enrolment.

Therefore, analyses disaggregated by geographical macro-area indicate that the relationship between geographical marginality and the likelihood of enrolling in a 4–5-year upper secondary school programme varies across regions. In the North, individuals residing in provinces with the highest levels of marginality face a disadvantage in terms of upper secondary school enrolment. Conversely, in the South, individuals from similarly marginal areas appear to experience an advantage. In the following section, we delve deeper into this North–South disparity, focusing specifically on individuals who do not enrol in a 4–5 year upper secondary school programme.

7.2. The Risk of Non-Enrolment and Enrolment in 3-Year Vocational Schools

Table 2 explores regional differences in educational choices by examining two distinct outcomes that complement the choice of enrolling in 4–5-year upper secondary schools: the probability of enrolment in 3-year vocational schools and the risk of not being enrolled in any upper secondary education. The results, based solely on IT-LFS data, are reported separately for the North, Centre, and South, with tertiles of marginality representing varying degrees of geographical disadvantage.



	Enrolment in 2-3-year vocational schools				
	North	Centre	South		
Geographical marginality (ref. 1st tertile)					
2nd tertile	-0.01*** (0.00)	0.01*** (0.00)	0.00** (0.00)		
3rd tertile	0.04*** (0.01)	0.00 (0.00)	-0.00 (0.00)		
Ν	76,210	26,390	81,312		
	Non-enrolment				
	North	Centre	South		
Geographical marginality (ref. 1st tertile)					
2nd tertile	0.00 (0.00)	-0.00 (0.00)	-0.02*** (0.00)		
3rd tertile	0.01*** (0.01)	0.00 (0.00)	-0.04*** (0.00)		
Ν	76,210	26,390	81,312		

Table 2. Geographical marginality, probability of being enrolled in 2–3-year vocational schools, and probability of not being enrolled in any upper secondary education programme, by macro-region.

Notes: LPMs; Beta coefficients and robust standard errors in parentheses; models control for sex, immigrant status, age, year of survey, parental education, and parental occupation; *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.01, * p < 0.05. Source: Own elaboration based on IT-LFS data (2005–2014).

The first panel of the table shows that in northern regions, the coefficient for the second tertile of marginality is slightly negative ($\beta_{2ndtertile} = -0.01$), whereas that of the third tertile is positive ($\beta_{3rdtertile} = 0.04$). This pattern may indicate that in Northern regions, geographical marginality increases the likelihood of students being placed in vocational education rather than facing exclusion from upper secondary education entirely. This finding is further supported by the predicted probabilities (see Supplementary File, Figure A2) and models excluding students enrolled in 4–5-year upper secondary education programmes, which show that young people in marginal areas of the North are more likely to enrol in shorter vocational programmes rather than face dropout or grade retention compared to their counterparts in both northern central areas and southern marginal areas (see Supplementary File, Table A12).

In the Centre, the results show no substantial association between geographical marginality and the probability of enrolling in short vocational courses, suggesting that highly marginalised areas in the Centre do not experience the same vocational enrolment pressure observed in the North. In contrast, the South presents a different pattern compared to the North, also with regard to this educational outcome. Students in marginalised areas of the South do not exhibit the same increased likelihood of vocational enrolment as seen in northern regions.

To further understand this regional distinction, the second panel in Table 2 examines the risk of not being enrolled in any upper secondary school. For both the North and Centre, neither the second nor third tertiles show substantially significant coefficients, suggesting that geographical marginality does not significantly influence the risk of educational exclusion in these regions. In the South, the pattern shifts



considerably, with young individuals in the third tertile of marginality exhibiting a substantially lower risk of educational exclusion.

Overall, Table 2 highlights a key difference in how geographical marginality affects educational outcomes across regions. In the North, students residing in marginal areas are more often channelled into 3-year vocational schools, while in the South, students in marginal areas face a lower risk of experiencing school dropout or other situations of heightened educational disadvantage.

7.3. The Choice of the Academic Track

Table 3 explores how geographical marginality shapes students' likelihood of selecting an academic track in upper secondary education. It presents the results of M3, estimated using both the IT-LFS and INVALSI datasets. Geographical marginality is measured using two different approaches: One divides marginality into tertiles, while the other classifies municipalities as central, belt, intermediate, and peripheral or ultra-peripheral, as defined by the SNAI classification.

The IT-LFS data show limited differences in the probability of enrolling in academic tracks between students from areas with varying levels of marginality. Students in the second and third tertiles of marginality exhibit only a slight decrease in the likelihood of choosing an academic track, with coefficients of -0.01 and -0.03, respectively. Small differences are also observed in the INVALSI data, with coefficients ranging between -0.01 and 0.01.

	IT-LFS	INVALSI
Geographical marginality (ref. 1st tertile)		
2nd tertile	-0.01*** (0.00)	-
3rd tertile	-0.03*** (0.00)	_
Geographical marginality—SNAI (ref. city-hub)		
Inter-municipal hub	-	-0.01*** (0.00)
Belt	-	-0.01*** (0.01)
Intermediate	_	0.00 (0.00)
Peripheral and ultra-peripheral	_	0.01* (0.00)
Ν	159,258	504,123

Table 3. Geographical marginality and probability of being enrolled in the academic track.

Notes: LPMs; Beta coefficients and robust standard errors in parentheses; models control for sex, immigrant status, age, year of survey, parental education, and parental occupation; *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.01, * p < 0.05. Source: Own elaboration based on IT-LFS data (2005–2014) and INVALSI data (2017–2018; 2018–2019).



As with previous analyses, however, models stratified by macro-regional location suggest that regional context plays a significant role in shaping the association between marginality and academic track enrolment (Table 4; see also Supplementary File, Figure A3). Both the IT-LFS and INVALSI data indicate that in Northern Italy, moderate and particularly high levels of marginality are associated with a considerable decrease in the likelihood of choosing academic tracks. Specifically, students in both the second and third tertiles of marginality exhibit significant negative coefficients ($\beta_{2ndtertile} = -0.04$; $\beta_{3rdtertile} = -0.08$), as do those in intermediate, peripheral, and ultraperipheral municipalities ($\beta_{intermediate} = -0.03$; $\beta_{peripheral} = -0.05$).

The Centre and South reveal different trends. In the Centre, it is particularly students from moderately marginalised areas (second tertile) who show a higher probability of choosing academic tracks ($\beta_{2ndtertile} = 0.04$). In the South, marginality does not appear to be significantly associated with academic track selection in the IT-LFS data. However, the INVALSI data provides a more nuanced perspective, showing a positive association with academic track enrolment for students in peripheral and ultra-peripheral areas only in Southern Italy ($\beta_{peripheral} = 0.03$).

In summary, these findings highlight how geographical marginality interacts with regional context to shape students' educational choices, revealing that the impact of marginality is not uniform across Italy. In the North, higher levels of marginality are closely linked to a reduced probability of choosing the academic track, reinforcing the challenges faced by students in more isolated areas. In contrast, Southern Italy exhibits a distinct pattern: Compared to students living in city-hubs or non-marginal areas, such as large cities, students in the marginal areas of the South are more likely to face the dual pressure of either not enrolling in

						-
		IT-LFS			INVALSI	
	North	Centre	South	North	Centre	South
Geographical marginality (ref. 1st tertile)						
2nd tertile	-0.04*** (0.00)	0.04*** (0.01)	-0.01* (0.01)	_	_	_
3rd tertile	-0.08*** (0.00)	0.02*** (0.01)	-0.01 (0.01)	_	_	_
Geographical marginality—SNAI (ref. city-hub)						
Inter-municipal hub	_	_	_	-0.00 (0.00)	-0.03*** (0.01)	-0.01 (0.00)
Belt	_	_	_	-0.03*** (0.00)	-0.01* (0.01)	0.02*** (0.00)
Intermediate	_	_	_	-0.03*** (0.00)	0.01* (0.01)	0.01*** (0.00)
Peripheral and ultra-peripheral	_	_	-	-0.05*** (0.01)	0.01 (0.01)	0.03*** (0.00)
Ν	64,106	24,392	70,760	229,609	97,385	176,679

 Table 4. Geographical marginality and probability of being enrolled in the academic track, by macro-region.

Notes: LPMs; Beta coefficients and robust standard errors in parentheses; models control for sex, immigrant status, age, year of survey, parental education, and parental occupation; *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.01, * p < 0.05. Source: Own elaboration based on IT-LFS data (2005–2014) and INVALSI data (2017–2018; 2018–2019).



upper secondary school or, if they do enrol, choosing the academic track. In other words, the dichotomy between non-enrolment and academic track enrolment, characteristic of Southern regions (see Section 3.2), is amplified by geographical marginality, contributing to a complex educational landscape. Indeed, while students in marginal areas in the North are more likely to enter shorter vocational programmes compared to their peers in central areas of the North, those in the South, particularly from the most isolated communities, appear more inclined towards academic pathways if they remain in school.

8. Conclusion

This study investigates the relationship between geographical marginality and educational outcomes in Italy, focusing on how students from central and marginal areas in Northern and Southern regions differ in their enrolment decisions, dropout rates, and academic track selection in upper secondary education. The findings reveal that while the effects of geographical marginality are observable, they are generally modest compared to the more significant North–South divide. Specifically, the average effect of marginality on outcomes such as enrolment and track choice typically ranges from 1 to 3 percentage points in magnitude. The role of marginality becomes more pronounced when considered within the broader context of the North–South divide, accentuating the characteristics of regional dualism in educational choices (Ballarino et al., 2014; Panichella, 2014). In the North, marginal areas are associated with a lower likelihood of enrolling in 4–5 year upper secondary programmes. However, students in these areas exhibit a higher propensity for enrolment in 3-year vocational schools compared to their peers in central areas of the North. This suggests that the primary factor behind lower enrolment in the most typical five-year programmes in Northern marginal areas is the greater prevalence of vocational school enrolment, directing students toward shorter, less academically focused pathways.

In the South, the relationship between marginality and educational choices differs. Students in marginal areas of the South, when compared to their peers in central Southern areas, display higher rates of enrolment in 4–5-year upper secondary programmes and a lower risk of non-enrolment. Thus, unlike the Centre-North, marginality in the South seems to serve as a "protective" factor, reducing the risk of school dropout and other forms of educational disadvantage.

Regarding academic track enrolment, both the IT-LFS and INVALSI data indicate that, on average, students in marginal areas do not differ substantially from those in central areas. However, even when considering this educational outcome, the effect of marginality varies significantly by region, with a negative association in the North and a positive association in the South. In the North, students from marginal areas who remain in upper secondary school are less likely to enrol in academic tracks than their peers in central Northern areas. Conversely, in the South, students in marginal areas are more likely to enrol in academic tracks than those in central Southern areas.

This result contrasts with recent findings on labour market marginality and social mobility (Avola et al., 2024; Panichella et al., 2024), which highlight a clear double disadvantage in Southern marginal areas. When considering educational outcomes, however, marginality in the South seems to exert a protective effect, reducing dropout risk and increasing the likelihood of enrolling in academic schools. This protective effect may be attributed to various factors, such as smaller school classes, denser social capital, greater community social control, and lower levels of social deviance in marginal areas of the South.



However, while these factors may represent mechanisms of advantage for students living in Southern marginal areas, further clarification is needed. First, the reference category used in the analyses plays a role: While in the North, marginal areas are compared with economically and socially dynamic central areas like Milan or Turin, in the South, marginal areas are compared with central areas that have different socio-economic characteristics. Southern cities such as Naples, Bari, and Palermo tend to have limited modern educational infrastructure, fewer educational resources, and higher dropout rates. Therefore, rather than reflecting a protective effect of marginal areas, this result may partly be due to the comparison with particularly disadvantaged Southern urban areas, where high dropout rates and social deviance are more common.

Second, the protective effect may only appear to be protective. It could actually reflect the effects of the relatively unskilled occupational structure in Southern marginal areas, where the agricultural sector remains significant and commuting opportunities to more dynamic centres are limited. In these areas, the likelihood of securing employment that matches one's educational qualifications is generally lower (Panichella et al., 2024), which reduces the expected returns on technical and vocational education and can encourage families to view upper secondary and university education as more viable long-term strategies for social mobility. This perspective aligns with the observed dichotomy between non-enrolment and academic track enrolment in Southern regions-particularly in marginal areas-where technical and vocational education is less widespread than general and academic education, also due to historical and cultural factors (Felice, 2013). Moreover, the decision to enrol in university is often linked to plans to study at universities in the Centre-North region. Consequently, economically disadvantaged contexts, with a strong agricultural presence, may motivate students in Southern marginal areas to invest in education and pursue academic pathways with an eye toward university enrolment, which often involves geographical mobility toward the Centre-North, given limited transport access. From this perspective, the "protective" effect of marginality in the South on educational attainment may actually contribute to the issue of depopulation, reinforcing the brain drain toward more central and innovative areas in the Centre-North.

This study contributes to the ongoing debate on the relationship between geographical and educational inequalities, focusing on a context uniquely suited to examining these issues. Italy is characterized by unparalleled geographical disparities, marked by a pronounced North–South divide. All Southern regions lag economically behind their Northern counterparts, creating a stark regional imbalance. Moreover, marginalised areas are predominantly concentrated in the South, making these regions a context of "pure" marginality. In other words, Italy provides a unique opportunity to study the effects of marginality, as most marginal areas are not only geographically isolated but also situated in regions where even central areas face substantial economic deprivation. Future research should explore how the findings from Italy compare to those from other countries, where the effects of marginality may be obscured or offset by differing institutional or socioeconomic factors.

Building on this, however, our study yields findings that are, in part, counterintuitive. While existing literature suggests that disadvantaged contexts—in our case, marginal areas—tend to undermine educational opportunities through a network of interrelated socioeconomic and infrastructural factors (e.g., lower school quality, limited employment opportunities, and reduced human capital), our analysis reveals a potential "protective" effect associated with these contexts. This protective effect is particularly evident in contexts typically considered at high risk of disadvantage, such as Southern regions. In other words, the "pure" marginality described above may, in some cases, have positive implications for educational opportunities.



However, we cannot entirely dismiss the possibility that this protective effect may be misleading. Future research should delve into the mechanisms underlying this phenomenon to determine whether it conceals other forms of disadvantage.

Acknowledgments

A preliminary version of this work was presented at the XVI ESPAnet Conference (Milan, September 13–15, 2023) and the VIII Italian Society of Economic Sociology (SISEC) Conference (Cagliari, January 31–February 4, 2024). The authors would like to thank the participants of these sessions for their insightful feedback and constructive critiques. They also extend their gratitude to the anonymous reviewers for their valuable comments and suggestions. The authors declare that ChatGPT was used during the preparation of this work to enhance readability and language. After using this tool, the authors carefully reviewed and edited the content as necessary. The authors take full responsibility for the final version of the publication.

Funding

This work is part of the PRIN (Research Projects of National Relevance) project Geography and Social Inequality in Italy: School, Work, Family, and Mobility across Marginal and Central Areas (GESI), funded by the Italian Ministry of Education, University and Research (MIUR) under Grant No. 2020LFMS7F_005. Publication of this article in open access was made possible through the institutional membership agreement between the University of Milan and Cogitatio Press.

Conflict of Interests

The authors declare no conflict of interests.

Data Availability

Data from the IT-LFS are provided by the Italian National Institute of Statistics (ISTAT) and are available on its website. Data from INVALSI are provided by permission of INVALSI-SNV. Data will be made available on request to the corresponding author with the permission of INVALSI-SNV.

Supplementary Material

Supplementary material for this article is available online in the format provided by the authors (unedited).

References

Acemoglu, D., & Robinson, J. A. (2012). Why nations fail: The origins of power, prosperity, and poverty. Currency. Associazione per lo sviluppo dell'industria nel Mezzogiorno. (2014). Rapporto SVIMEZ 2014 sull'economia del Mezzogiorno. Il Mulino.

- Avola, M. (2017). Il dualismo Nord-Sud. In F. Barbera & I. Pais (Eds.), *Fondamenti di sociologia economica* (pp. 317–334). EGEA.
- Avola, M., Piccitto, G., Cantalini, S., & Panichella, N. (2024). Occupational change and geographical inequality: A comparison between "central" and "marginal" areas in Italy. *Stato e Mercato*, 44(2), 225–256. https:// doi.org/10.1425/114660
- Azzolini, D., & Barone, C. (2013). Do they progress or do they lag behind? Educational attainment of immigrants' children in Italy: The role played by generational status, country of origin, and social class. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 31, 82–96. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rssm.2012.11.002



- Ballarino, G., & Panichella, N. (2016). Social stratification, secondary school tracking, and university enrolment in Italy. *Contemporary Social Science*, 11(2/3), 169–182. https://doi.org/10.1080/21582041. 2016.1186823
- Ballarino, G., & Panichella, N. (2021). Sociologia dell'istruzione. Il Mulino.
- Ballarino, G., Panichella, N., & Triventi, M. (2014). School expansion and uneven modernization: Comparing educational inequality in Northern and Southern Italy. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 36, 69–86. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rssm.2014.01.002
- Barbieri, G., Rossetti, C., & Sestito, P. (2011). The determinants of teacher mobility: Evidence using Italian teachers' transfer applications. *Economics of Education Review*, 30(6), 1430–1444. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.econedurev.2011.07.010
- Barca, F., Casavola, P., & Lucatelli, S. (2014). Strategia nazionale per le aree interne: Definizione, obiettivi, strumenti e governance. Ministero dello Sviluppo Economico.
- Bell, B., Blundell, J., & Machin, S. (2023). Where is the land of hope and glory? The geography of intergenerational mobility in England and Wales. *The Scandinavian Journal of Economics*, 125(1), 73–106. https://doi.org/10.1111/sjoe.12511
- Blatchford, P., Bassett, P., Goldstein, H., & Martin, C. (2003). Are class size differences related to pupils' educational progress and classroom processes? Findings from the Institute of Education class size study of children aged 5–7 years. *British Educational Research Journal*, 29(5), 709–730. https://doi.org/10.1080/0141192032000133668
- Blau, P. M., & Duncan, O. D. (1967). The American occupational structure. Free Press.
- Bratti, M., Checchi, D., & Filippin, A. (2007). Geographical differences in Italian students' mathematical competencies: Evidence from PISA 2003. *Giornale degli Economisti e Annali di Economia*, 66(3), 299–333.
- Breen, R., & Jonsson, J. O. (2007). Explaining change in social fluidity: Educational equalization and educational expansion in twentieth-century Sweden. *American Journal of Sociology*, 112(6), 1775–1810. https://doi. org/10.1086/508790
- Bukodi, E., & Goldthorpe, J. H. (2011). Class origins, education, and occupational attainment in Britain: Secular trends or cohort-specific effects? *European Societies*, 13(3), 347–375. https://doi.org/10.1080/14616696. 2011.568259
- Burdick-Will, J., & Logan, J. R. (2017). Schools at the rural-urban boundary: Blurring the divide? The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, 672(1), 185–201. https://doi.org/10.1177/0002716217707176
- Carrosio, G., & Osti, G. (2017). Le aree marginali. In F. Barbera & I. Pais (Eds.), *Fondamenti di sociologia economica* (pp. 303–316). EGEA.
- Cersosimo, D., & Nisticò, R. (2013). Un paese disuguale: Il divario civile in Italia. *Stato e Mercato*, *2*, 265–299. https://doi.org/10.1425/74215
- Checchi, D., & Flabbi, L. (2007). Intergenerational mobility and schooling decisions in Germany and Italy: The impact of secondary school tracks (Discussion Paper No. 2876). IZA.
- Chetty, R., Hendren, N., Kline, P., & Saez, E. (2014). Where is the land of opportunity? The geography of intergenerational mobility in the United States. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 129(4), 1553–1623. https://doi.org/10.1093/qje/qju022
- Connor, D. S., & Storper, M. (2020). The changing geography of social mobility in the United States. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences, 117(48), 30309–30317. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2010222117
- Contini, D., & Scagni, A. (2011). Inequality of opportunity in secondary school enrolment in Italy, Germany, and the Netherlands. *Quality & Quantity*, 45, 441–464. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11135-009-9307-y



- Contini, D., & Scagni, A. (2013). Social-origin inequalities in educational careers in Italy. In M. Jackson (Ed.), Determined to succeed? Performance vs choice in educational attainment (pp. 149–183). Stanford University Press.
- Copus, A. K. (2001). From core-periphery to polycentric development: Concepts of spatial and aspatial peripherality. *European Planning Studies*, *9*(4), 539–552. https://doi.org/10.1080/713666491
- Cordes, S. A., Schwartz, A. E., Stiefel, L., & Zabel, J. (2016). Is neighbourhood destiny? Exploring the link between neighbourhood mobility and student outcomes. *Urban Studies*, 53(2), 400–417. https://doi.org/10.1177/0042098014563469
- Detemple, J., & Wicht, A. (2024). Uncovering regional inequalities in digitalization: A multifaceted measurement for Germany. *Measurement Instruments for the Social Sciences*, *6*, Article 13387. https://doi.org/10.5964/miss.13387
- Erikson, R. (1984). Social class of men, women and families. *Sociology*, 18(4), 500-514. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/0038038584018004003
- Felice, E. (2013). Perché il Sud è rimasto indietro. Il Mulino.
- Fielding, A. J. (1992). Migration and social mobility: South East England as an escalator region. *Regional Studies*, 26(1), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1080/00343409212331346741
- Gerber, S. B. (1996). Extracurricular activities and academic achievement. *Journal of Research & Development in Education*, 30(1), 42–50.
- Goldthorpe, J. (2003). The myth of education-based meritocracy. *New Economy*, 10(4), 234–239. https://doi. org/10.1046/j.1468-0041.2003.00324.x
- Henry, K. L., Knight, K. E., & Thornberry, T. P. (2012). School disengagement as a predictor of dropout, delinquency, and problem substance use during adolescence and early adulthood. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 41, 156–166. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-011-9665-3
- Johnson, O., Jr. (2012). A systematic review of neighborhood and institutional relationships related to education. *Education and Urban Society*, 44(4), 477–511. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013124510392779
- Kühn, M. (2015). Peripheralization: Theoretical concepts explaining socio-spatial inequalities. *European Planning Studies*, 23(2), 367–378. https://doi.org/10.1080/09654313.2013.862518
- Lezzi, B. (2018). *Relazione annuale sulla strategia nazionale per le aree interne*. Comitato Interministeriale per la Programmazione Economica (CIPE).
- Lucatelli, S. (2015). La strategia nazionale, il riconoscimento delle aree interne. *Territorio*, 2015(74), 80-96.
- Meyer, J. W. (1977). The effects of education as an institution. *American Journal of Sociology*, 83(1), 55–77. https://doi.org/10.1086/226506
- Moretti, E. (2004). Human capital externalities in cities. In J. V. Henderson & J. F. Thisse (Eds.), *Handbook of regional and urban economics* (Vol. 4, pp. 2243–2291). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0169-7218(04)07051-0
- Moretti, E. (2012). The new geography of jobs. Houghton Mifflin Harcourt.
- Morris, K. (2023). Where DESO disappears: Spatial inequality and social stratification at labour market entry. *European Sociological Review*, *39*(1), 85–103. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcac027
- Oesch, D. (2013). Occupational change in Europe: How technology and education transform the job structure. Oxford University Press.
- Panichella, N. (2014). Meridionali al Nord. Migrazioni interne e società italiana dal dopoguerra ad oggi. Il Mulino.
- Panichella, N. (2022). Diseguaglianze territoriali e stratificazione sociale. *Il Mulino*, 71(4), 61–69. https://doi. org/10.1402/105274
- Panichella, N., & Cantalini, S. (2023). Is geographical mobility beneficial? The impact of the South-to-North



internal migration on occupational achievement in Italy. *Population Research and Policy Review*, 42(5), Article 78. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11113-023-09824-9

- Panichella, N., Cantalini, S., Avola, M., & Piccitto, G. (2024). Disuguaglianze territoriali e ritorni dell'istruzione. Un'analisi del dualismo Nord-Sud e delle differenze tra aree centrali e marginali in Italia. *Rassegna Italiana di Sociologia*, 65(3), 579–608. https://doi.org/10.1423/114627
- Panichella, N., & Impicciatore, R. (2024). The selectivity of internal movers: An analysis of the relationship between education, social origin, and geographical mobility in Europe. *Population Studies*, 78(3), 393–411. https://doi.org/10.1080/00324728.2024.2388555
- Panichella, N., & Triventi, M. (2014). Social inequalities in the choice of secondary school: Long-term trends during educational expansion and reforms in Italy. *European Societies*, 16(5), 666–693. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/14616696.2014.939685
- Pietrolucci, A., Triventi, M., Cantalini, S., & Panichella, N. (2024). Moving to the opportunity land. How school-related geographical mobility affects student achievement trajectories. SocArXiv. https://doi.org/ 10.31235/osf.io/tnfc4
- Pike, A., Béal, V., Cauchi-Duval, N., Franklin, R., Kinossian, N., Lang, T., Leibert, T., MacKinnon, D., Rousseau, M., Royer, J., Servillo, L., Tomaney, J., & Velthuis, S. (2023). "Left behind places": A geographical etymology. *Regional Studies*, 58, 1167–1179. https://doi.org/10.1080/00343404.2023.2167972
- Rees, P., Bell, M., Kupiszewski, M., Kupiszewska, D., Ueffing, P., Bernard, A., Charles-Edwards, E., & Stillwell, J. (2017). The impact of internal migration on population redistribution: An international comparison. *Population, Space and Place, 23*(6), Article 2036. https://doi.org/10.1002/psp.2036
- Rodríguez-Pose, A. (2018). The revenge of the places that don't matter (and what to do about it). *Cambridge Journal of Regions, Economy, and Society,* 11(1), 189–209. https://doi.org/10.1093/cjres/rsx024
- Rønningstad, C. (2025). The importance of belonging: Interactions between individual and structural risk factors for youth-disengagement. *International Journal of Social Welfare*, 34(2), Article 12702. https://doi.org/10.1111/ijsw.12702
- Scandurra, R., Cefalo, R., & Kazepov, Y. (2020). School-to-work outcomes during the Great Recession: Is the regional scale relevant for young people's life chances? *Journal of Youth Studies*, 24(4), 441–465. https:// doi.org/10.1080/13676261.2020.1742299
- Sorokin, P. (1927). La mobilità sociale. Edizioni di Comunità.
- Trigilia, C. (1992). Sviluppo senza autonomia. Il Mulino.
- Triventi, M. (2014). Le disuguaglianze di istruzione secondo l'origine sociale. Una rassegna della letteratura sul caso italiano. *Scuola democratica*, 2014(2), 321–342. https://doi.org/10.12828/77420
- UVAL. (2014). A strategy for inner areas in Italy: definition, objectives, tools and governance. https://www. agenziacoesione.gov.it/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/MUVAL_31_Aree_interne_ENG.pdf
- van de Werfhorst, H. G., & Mijs, J. J. (2010). Achievement inequality and the institutional structure of educational systems: A comparative perspective. *Annual Review of Sociology*, *36*(1), 407–428. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.soc.012809.102538
- Viesti, G. (2021). Centri e periferie: Europa, Italia, Mezzogiorno dal XX al XXI secolo. Gius. Laterza & Figli Spa.
- Vigna, N. (2023). Subjective social status in places that don't matter: Geographical inequalities in France and Germany. *European Societies*, 25(5), 693–720. https://doi.org/10.1080/14616696.2022.2163276
- Wells, R. S., Chen, L., Bettencourt, G. M., & Haas, S. (2023). Reconsidering rural-nonrural college enrollment gaps: The role of socioeconomic status in geographies of opportunity. *Research in Higher Education*, 64, 1089–1112. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11162-023-09737-8
- Willms, J. D. (2010). School composition and contextual effects on student outcomes. *Teachers College Record*, 112(4), 1008–1037. https://doi.org/10.1177/016146811011200408



Wodtke, G. T., Yildirim, U., Harding, D. J., & Elwert, F. (2023). Are neighborhood effects explained by differences in school quality? *American Journal of Sociology*, 128(5), 1472–1528. https://doi.org/10.1086/724279

About the Authors



Stefano Cantalini is an assistant professor of economic sociology at the University of Milan (Italy). His research focuses on various aspects of social inequalities, family formation and fertility, the labour market, and migration.



Nazareno Panichella is a full professor of economic sociology at the University of Milan (Italy) and Scientific Coordinator of the research group on Geography and Social Inequality in Italy (GESI). His research interests include social stratification, migration, geographical mobility, sociology of labour, and inequality of educational opportunities.



Andrea Pietrolucci is a postdoctoral researcher at the University of Milan (Italy) in the ERC Consolidator Grant EDUPOL–Education Policies That Work: A Context-Sensitive "Big Data" Approach (2024–2028). His main research interests focus on inequalities in educational opportunities, geographical disparities, and wealth inequality.



Moris Triventi is a full professor of sociology at the University of Milan (Italy) and principal investigator of the ERC Consolidator Grant EDUPOL–Education Policies That Work: A Context-Sensitive "Big Data" Approach (2024–2028). He has published extensively on topics related to social stratification and inequality, education, and impact policy evaluation.

ARTICLE



Open Access Journal 👌

Do Municipal Factors Influence the Type of Schooling Newly Arrived Refugees Receive?

Gisela Will [©] and Regina Becker [©]

Leibniz Institute for Educational Trajectories, Germany

Correspondence: Gisela Will (gisela.will@lifbi.de)

Submitted: 31 October 2024 Accepted: 10 March 2025 Published: 30 April 2025

Issue: This article is part of the issue "The Role of Contexts in the Educational and Employment Transitions and Pathways of Young People" edited by Alexandra Wicht (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training / University of Siegen), Oliver Winkler (Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg), Mona Granato (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training), and Alexandra Nonnenmacher (Worms University of Applied Sciences), fully open access at https://doi.org/10.17645/si.i418

Abstract

In the context of refugee immigration in the mid-2010s, a considerable number of adolescents of compulsory school age came to Germany. This group of lateral entrants to the German school system is more frequently enrolled in less demanding school types and often taught in separate classes. Previous research suggests that, in addition to individual and family-related factors, educational policy regulations at the federal-state level impact the schooling of refugees. However, these regulations are relatively abstract, leaving the individual municipalities considerable room for implementation. Furthermore, the associated administrative regulations can vary greatly between districts and might affect school integration differently. Yet, the influence that such municipal-level factors have on refugees' educational participation has hardly been quantitatively researched. We analyse whether conditions at the municipal level correlate with the school type and class type attended by refugees. We expect education-related municipal resources, but also local experience with immigrants, to be important. Applying multivariate multilevel models, we test these assumptions with data from the ReGES study regarding 1,879 adolescent refugees. The results show that the more refugee pupils there are in the municipality, the more likely it is that pupils will be educated in a separate class for newcomers. In most cases, examining the further hypotheses shows the assumed direction of the relationships, but they are not statistically significant. Overall, municipal factors only contribute to a very small extent to explaining the schooling of lateral entrants in our analyses. Possible explanations for this are discussed in the conclusion.

Keywords

educational participation; lateral entrants; municipal context; newcomer classes; refugees; secondary schools



1. Introduction

In the mid-2010s, many refugees sought protection in other countries, including in Europe. In the years 2013–2017 alone, Germany took in 1.8 million refugees, about a third of whom were minors (Bundesamt für Migration und Flüchtlinge, 2018). For children and adolescents, participation in the education system is crucial for settling into the host society; it is essential for acquiring knowledge and skills, structuring everyday life, and making social contacts. In addition, in Germany, the acquisition of school-leaving qualifications is closely linked to subsequent labour market success (Bol & van der Werfhorst, 2011). However, integrating large numbers of newcomers into educational institutions is challenging for both schools of the host society and immigrants. The situation is particularly demanding for so-called lateral entrants: young people who have fled during their educational trajectory and are now trying to catch up in the host country. This makes it vital to investigate which factors influence educational participation and which aspects hinder or promote the educational success of young newcomers.

Previous research has shown that both individual and family resources, but also educational policy regulations, are related to the educational participation of young lateral entrants to the German education system (Will et al., 2022; Will & Homuth, 2020). This applies to various indicators of educational participation, such as duration until enrolment at school, the classes and school types attended, and whether new immigrants are enrolled age-appropriately. However, these studies can only explain the schooling of newcomers to a certain extent. One explanation for this could be that educational policy regulations for the schooling of new immigrants at the federal-state level are usually relatively abstract. This leaves the municipalities, which are responsible for implementing the federal state regulations, considerable room for interpretation. The administrative implementation of regulations at the municipal level can therefore vary greatly between municipalities, even within a federal state, as they possibly also depend on other structural characteristics in the district (Tjaden & Spörlein, 2023). Therefore, we suspect-in line with previous research (e.g., El-Mafaalani & Kemper, 2017; Emmerich, Hormel, & Kemper, 2020)--that factors at the municipal level also influence the schooling of newly immigrated adolescents. We analyse whether conditions at the municipal level correlate with the school type and class type attended by refugees. In doing so, we take into account the number of newly arrived pupils at the municipal level who need to be integrated into education and the experience of the respective municipality in educating immigrant pupils. We also consider the number of existing schools and free capacity in these schools in the respective municipality. Our analyses are based on data from the study ReGES-Refugees in the German Educational System that allows us to consider relevant individual and family-related aspects as well as variables at the federal state and regional levels. Furthermore, we import regional characteristics from various databases. We test our hypotheses using multivariate multilevel models based on data from 1,879 young refugees.

We first describe the situation of lateral entrants in the German education system regarding their assignment to school and class type (2.1 and 2.2), before presenting studies on the influence of municipal characteristics on educational participation (2.3). We then present our theoretical assumptions and the research hypotheses derived from them (3), describe our data basis, and outline the analysis strategy (4), before presenting our results (5). In the conclusion, we discuss the results in the context of the limitations of the available data (6).



2. The Situation of Lateral Entrants in the German Education System

Two aspects seem central to the schooling of newly immigrated adolescents in Germany. First, the assignment to a specific type of school or a specific educational track; second, the question of how young pupils are to be educated if they have not yet acquired sufficient knowledge of the language of instruction, i.e., German. Here, we will briefly describe the educational regulations in Germany and report empirical results on the schooling of newly arrived refugees regarding these two aspects. Note that there are usually no explicit regulations for refugees; mostly there are regulations for pupils without a sufficient command of the language of instruction. These are primarily newly immigrated pupils, among whom refugees comprise the largest group. Also, in Germany, as a rule, there are no nationwide legal regulations for schooling; instead, education falls under the jurisdiction of the 16 federal states.

2.1. Assignment of Newly Immigrated Pupils to a School Type or School Track

The German school system is characterised by a relatively early division into different school types or educational tracks. In most federal states, the transition from primary school, which all children attend together, to the secondary level takes place after the fourth grade, i.e., at the age of around ten. Traditionally, there are three school types: Hauptschule (lower secondary school) and Realschule (intermediate secondary school), which prepare pupils for vocational training and usually end after 9-10 years with an intermediate secondary school leaving certificate at most. The Gymnasium (grammar school) prepares pupils for university and ends after 12 or 13 years with the Abitur, the general higher education entrance qualification. Hauptschulen and Realschulen are now often combined into one school type (von Maurice & Roßbach, 2017), so that in some federal states, Hauptschulen no longer exist as a separate type. In the meantime, there are also school types that combine all three tracks (e.g., comprehensive schools), but the quantitative significance of these school types varies greatly between federal states. Nevertheless, the assignment to a particular type of secondary school is of great importance, as the German school system is not very permeable and a subsequent transition from a Hauptschule or Realschule to a Gymnasium is not easily possible. When transitioning to secondary school, children's performance plays a dominant role, although other factors, such as motivation and a supportive family environment, can also matter. Teachers recommend a school type, which is more or less binding for parents, depending on the federal state in which the school is located.

In Germany, there are generally no guidelines as to which school types or educational paths newly arrived refugees should be assigned to if they immigrate at an age at which the other children have already officially moved on to secondary school. In principle, the same rules should apply to them as to pupils who have lived in Germany for longer. However, several factors make it much more difficult to assess the performance of recent arrivals: the curricula in their countries of origin often differ from the curricula in Germany and previous school reports of refugee pupils are often unavailable. Many refugees have had their schooling interrupted for a significant time due to the situation in their country of origin and their flight. A lack of German language skills also makes it difficult to assess their school knowledge (on the problem of allocation to specific school types see Emmerich et al., 2017). Due to these problems and the absence of standardised measurement procedures (Jäger et al., 2021; Massumi et al., 2023), it is therefore likely that young immigrants with little or no knowledge of the language of instruction tend to be assigned to less demanding school types. This trend could be reinforced by the decades-long practice of primarily educating new


immigrants in Hauptschulen (Emmerich et al., 2017; Emmerich, Hormel, Jording, & Massumi, 2020). This applies even more to federal states that initially educate immigrants in separate newcomer classes (see 2.2) and locate these classes primarily in less demanding school types (for instance, in Bavaria and Saxony; see Will et al., 2022). It can be assumed that the change of school type (especially to a more demanding one) represents an additional hurdle when moving from a newcomer class to a regular class (Jäger et al., 2021; Will & Homuth, 2020). Moreover, refugee pupils and their parents are often unfamiliar with the education system in the country of arrival. This is particularly relevant when there is a big gap between the school systems of the country of arrival and the country of origin. The structuring of the German school system into different educational tracks and the early division into these different educational programmes is not common in many of the refugees' countries of origin, such as Iraq or Syria (see Welker et al., 2021; Will et al., 2024). As such, refugee pupils are often unable to assess the consequences of being assigned to a particular school type or educational track. Indeed, previous research has demonstrated that newly arrived refugees are less likely to attend demanding school types (de Paiva Lareiro, 2019; Emmerich, Hormel, Jording, & Massumi, 2020; Homuth et al., 2020). While newly arrived refugees are overrepresented at lower secondary schools and schools with several educational tracks, they are underrepresented at Realschulen and Gymnasien (Homuth et al., 2020).

2.2. Strategies for Educating Adolescents With Insufficient Knowledge of the Language of Instruction

For educational institutions, integrating newcomers without sufficient knowledge of the language of instruction at a late and learning-intensive point in their education is challenging. Many states (including most federal states in Germany) therefore provide (temporary) separate schooling of newcomers so that they can first learn the language of instruction (see, e.g., Crul et al., 2017; Hilt, 2016; Tajic & Bunar, 2020; Vogel & Stock, 2017). However, there is no nationwide regulation in Germany for how immigrants without sufficient knowledge of the language of instruction are taught at lower secondary levels. The regulations range from integrative schooling in regular classes (e.g., in Rhineland-Palatinate) to schooling in separate classes for new immigrants, in which young pupils can be educated separately until they have obtained a school-leaving qualification (e.g., in Hamburg). There are also countless hybrid forms that combine integrated (e.g., in some subjects) and separate schooling (see Massumi et al., 2015). Whether schooling in separate classes is better than direct schooling in regular classes has not been conclusively clarified. Arguments in favour of separate schooling emphasise the importance of initial separate language acquisition, as a lack of language skills could lead to children not being able to keep up in regular classes and being afraid to participate (Nilsson & Axelsson, 2013; Schmiedebach & Wegner, 2019). Arguments against separate schooling are that faster language acquisition through separate teaching is doubtful (Höckel & Schilling, 2022; Simopoulos & Alexandridis, 2019) and that contact with native pupils is also reduced, which limits opportunities to learn the language of arrival outside the classroom (Lang, 2019; Miller et al., 2005). Existing research on young refugees' participation in the German general school system shows that many refugees initially attend classes for newcomers (about 50%; see Homuth et al., 2020), and that about a third of them still attend separate classes after some time (e.g., de Paiva Lareiro, 2019; Homuth et al., 2020). However, it also shows that there is a significant number of refugees who have been attending regular classes from the outset (see Homuth et al., 2020).



2.3. Research on the Connection Between Municipal Aspects and the Schooling of Newly Arrived Immigrants

Previous research has observed that education policy guidelines at the federal-state level, e.g., whether separate newcomer classes are set up and to which school types newcomer classes are assigned, have a strong influence on the schooling of young immigrants (see Will et al., 2022). This influence remains even when individual resources (such as school performance in the country of origin) or family resources (such as educational background) are controlled for (Will et al., 2022). However, these studies could only partially explain the schooling of new immigrants. This could be because the education policy regulations for the schooling of newcomers at the federal-state level are usually formulated in a relatively abstract way and often as guidelines, thus giving the individual municipalities major scope for interpretation. We therefore suspect that there are also factors at the municipal level that influence the schooling of newly immigrated adolescents.

Prior work on regional aspects and the educational participation of immigrants in Germany has primarily focused on the socio-economic or ethnic composition of the neighbourhood or school and has mainly considered their influence on pupils' competencies or the acquisition of educational qualifications (see, e.g., Helbig, 2010; Olczyk, 2018). It is, however, difficult to disentangle the effects of neighbourhoods and schools on pupils' educational success (Horr, 2016). In addition, certain groups specifically chose schools that differ in their composition from that of the neighbourhood. Some studies therefore analyse the relationship between the social and ethnic background of families and their school choice while controlling for selected characteristics of schools or residential areas (Jurczok & Lauterbach, 2014; Kristen, 2008; Riedel et al., 2010; Schneider et al., 2012; for an overview see also Horr, 2016). Studies that specifically address the schooling of newly immigrated adolescents and examine which classes and school types these newcomers attend, depending on regional or municipal characteristics, are still the exception.

Several studies suggest that there are strong regional differences in the schooling of lateral entrants (El-Mafaalani & Kemper, 2017; Emmerich et al., 2017; Emmerich, Hormel, & Kemper, 2020; Jäger et al., 2021). The variance here is related not only to the type of school attended but also to whether a separate class is attended (see Emmerich, Hormel, Jording, & Massumi, 2020). Yet, despite these regional differences, there are limited hypotheses about the potential influence of municipal characteristics on attending a newcomer class. It is assumed that new immigrants in municipalities with fewer newcomers are more likely to attend a regular class, because the establishment of newcomer classes may not be worthwhile due to low numbers of newcomers. Or, as in North Rhine-Westphalia, for example, additional personnel resources for the establishment of classes for newcomers are only provided if there is a minimum number of pupils (see Emmerich, Hormel, Jording, & Massumi, 2020). There are many more explanations in the literature for regional differences regarding the type of school attended. It is thought that the number of different school types in a municipality and the free capacity in these schools are linked to the chance of attending certain school types (El-Mafaalani & Kemper, 2017; Emmerich, Hormel, & Kemper, 2020). In particular, it is assumed that the long-standing practice of educating new immigrants at Hauptschulen will decline to the extent that the number of Hauptschulen in some municipalities gradually reduces (see Emmerich et al., 2017; Emmerich, Hormel, & Kemper, 2020). However, the absolute number of lateral entrants within a municipality is also deemed important: the more newcomers in a municipality require schooling, the greater the need to include all school types in the education of lateral entrants (see Emmerich et al., 2017). More generally, it is assumed



that the educational participation of immigrant pupils tends to be better in municipalities where the share of foreign pupils among all pupils is high—and vice versa (EI-Mafaalani & Kemper, 2017). Reasons for this are teachers' expertise in teaching immigrants and established support services in and outside of school. Additionally, it is assumed that in areas with fewer immigrants, there is more prejudice towards immigrants and that decision-makers overestimate the demands of the German language competencies. Immigrant pupils are also not distributed equally among schools within a city but are often found primarily in schools in segregated urban areas (El-Mafaalani & Kemper, 2017).

3. Theoretical Background

When analysing educational participation, theoretical models are often used that see educational decisions as the result of rational cost-benefit calculations. In these models, individuals choose the option that best suits their long-term interests (Boudon, 1974; Breen & Goldthrope, 1997; Erikson & Jonsson, 1996). However, the weighing up of costs and benefits does not take place independently of a given opportunity structure. This is also noted by Roberts (2009), who assumes that focusing solely on the decisions of individuals does not sufficiently acknowledge the contexts that shape individual decisions and the constraints within which different groups of adolescents make decisions. Opportunity structures include macro-level factors (e.g., national laws and state-level education policies) and community-level factors (e.g., institutions, gatekeepers). For example, the availability of certain schools in a neighbourhood can strongly influence educational choices, as can the number of competing pupils. Here, we therefore use a model that views investments in education as the result of rational cost-benefit considerations and integrates municipal aspects into the theoretical model via the opportunity structure. Crucially, the different levels (especially the individual and municipal levels) are not isolated but interact (Walther, 2020). On the one hand, we assume that municipal characteristics influence the educational alternatives available to refugee families and those that are perceived by them as alternatives. The educational alternatives proposed to young refugees by those responsible in the education system in these municipalities can decisively influence new immigrants' perception of alternatives. On the other hand, we also assume that the influence of individual and family resources on educational decisions varies depending on characteristics at the municipal level: The more municipal aspects restrict the opportunity structure, the less influence personal and family characteristics should have, and vice versa. The influence of parents' education (signalling effect for municipal decision-makers, parents' interest in their children's higher education) should be particularly relevant in municipalities that impose fewer restrictions on the type of schooling for newcomers. Previous school performance should play a role, too, particularly in municipalities that do not automatically assign newcomers to certain classes and school types but rather take individual characteristics into account when deciding on their education. Considering possible interactions between individual and family resources and municipal conditions is even more important, given that previous research on the schooling of lateral entrants suggests that certain regional aspects may severely restrict the educational choices of refugee families.

We will first specify our theoretical assumptions regarding attending a separate class for new immigrants before formulating hypotheses about the relationship between municipal characteristics and attending a *Gymnasium*.



3.1. Education in a Class for Newcomers Depending on Municipal Characteristics

3.1.1. Number of New Immigrants in the Municipality

First, we assume that whether newly immigrated adolescents are educated in separate classes for newcomers is linked to the number of newly immigrated pupils in the municipality. There are various reasons for this: setting up a separate class for newcomers is only worthwhile if there are enough pupils in the relevant catchment area (see, e.g., Massumi et al., 2015). This is supported by the fact that additional personnel resources for the establishment of separate newcomer classes are only provided if there is a minimum number of newly arrived pupils (see Emmerich, Hormel, & Kemper, 2020). We therefore assume that the more newcomers there are in a municipality, the more likely they will be educated in newcomer classes (H1a). However, we assume that this is not a linear relationship, but rather that, above a certain threshold, the influx of further lateral entrants into the municipality does not additionally increase the probability of attending a newcomer class (H1b). Furthermore, the more newcomer pupils a municipality has, the less capacity municipal actors have to examine individual cases, especially if there are established newcomer classes. Consequently, families have less freedom to choose which class their child should attend. We therefore assume that in municipalities with many newcomers, the influence of family (H1c1) and individual (H1c2) resources on the type of class attended is less pronounced than in municipalities with few lateral entrants.

3.1.2. Experiences in Teaching Pupils Whose Mother Tongue is Not the Language of Instruction

Due to the greater experience of teachers with non-native speaking pupils and established support structures, the integration of lateral entrants into regular classes may appear easier to implement in communities with longer migration histories. A realistic assessment of the required German language skills could support this trend. Thus, we assume that the more experience municipalities have in educating pupils whose native language is not the language of instruction, the less likely they are to educate newly arrived adolescents in newcomer classes (H2a). Furthermore, we assume that in communities with experience in schooling immigrants, newly immigrated pupils are perceived less as a homogeneous group and that, consequently, family (H2b1) and individual (H2b2) characteristics may have a greater influence on the form of schooling.

3.1.3. Number of Schools in the Municipality

In municipalities with many schools, it could be easier to distribute newcomers to different schools and integrate newcomers into regular classes. We therefore assume that the probability of attending a newcomer class decreases with the number of schools in the municipality (H3a). However, this correlation should only be observable if the newly arrived pupils are also distributed across the entire community and do not live and attend schools in segregated residential areas. We therefore suspect that the influence of the number of schools decreases with increasing segregation in the community (H3b).

3.1.4. Free Capacity in Schools in the Municipality

Free capacity in schools could make it more attractive for the schools to educate newcomers in regular classes. Yet, it could also make it easier for teachers at these schools to additionally master the integration of



newcomers. We therefore assume that the probability of newcomers being educated in newcomer classes decreases with the amount of free capacity at the municipal schools (H4a). Furthermore, we suspect that in municipalities with more free capacity, the influence of family (H4b1) and individual (H4b2) characteristics on the education of young newcomers should be greater than in municipalities with less capacity.

3.2. Attending a Gymnasium Dependent on Characteristics at the Municipal Level

3.2.1. Number of Hauptschulen in the Municipality

The connection between municipal aspects and the schooling of newly arrived immigrants most frequently mentioned in the literature is that between school provision and the type of school attended (e.g., El-Mafaalani & Kemper, 2017; Emmerich, Hormel, & Kemper, 2020). In particular, it is assumed that schooling newcomers (especially the establishment of newcomer classes) traditionally takes place primarily at Hauptschulen. If there are a sufficient number of Hauptschulen offered in the municipality, it is to be expected that the possibility of attending a different school, such as a Gymnasium, will be communicated less frequently as an option by those responsible for enrolment of lateral entrants in the municipality and will therefore be less likely to be perceived as an alternative by refugees. If there are not enough Hauptschulen, however, lateral entrants will be taught at other school types, too (Emmerich et al., 2017; Emmerich, Hormel, & Kemper, 2020), and information about these additional options is presumably also more frequently conveyed to refugees. Our hypothesis is therefore: The higher the number of Hauptschulen in a municipality, the less likely it is that newcomers will be educated in a Gymnasium (H5a). Furthermore, we assume that refugee families are less likely to influence which type of school their children attend if the number of Hauptschulen in the municipality is high and newcomer classes are, thus, more likely not located at alternative school types: The higher the number of Hauptschulen in a municipality, the smaller the influence of family (H5b1) and individual (H5b2) resources on the school attendance of newcomers. Since these hypotheses relate also to the establishment of newcomer classes at different types of schools and, thus, affect newly immigrated pupils from the beginning of their school career, we consider all pupils, regardless of whether they attend a newcomer or a regular class.

3.2.2. Number of New Immigrants in the Municipality

If there are many new immigrants living in a municipality who need to be integrated into education, the capacities of individual schools (usually *Hauptschulen*) might not be sufficient to accommodate them. Thus, it could be assumed that all schools have to take responsibility to enrol newcomers, regardless of the type of school. Therefore, we assume that the greater the number of newcomers in the municipality, the more likely it is that they will be educated in a *Gymnasium* (H6a). As we assume that the probability of being taught in a class for newcomers increases with the number of newcomers (see H1a), we take all pupils at a *Gymnasium* into account, regardless of whether they attend a regular class. It is assumed that the correlation between the number of newly immigrated pupils and the probability of attending a *Gymnasium* is not linear, but that the strength of the correlation decreases beyond a certain threshold of newcomers in the municipality (H6b). If the hypothesis is correct that in municipalities with many newcomers, newcomer classes are also offered at *Gymnasien*, it can be assumed that *Gymnasien* are not only increasingly being perceived as a realistic educational alternative by refugees but also being proposed as a possible alternative by those responsible at the local level. We therefore assume that family (H6c1) and individual (H6c2) resources should have a greater influence on schooling decisions in these communities.



3.2.3. Experiences in Teaching Pupils Whose Mother Tongue is Not the Language of Instruction

In the literature, it is assumed that the educational success of non-German pupils (e.g., better performance through better support structures) tends to be higher in municipalities with a high share of immigrant pupils (El-Mafaalani & Kemper, 2017). Indeed, we also believe that in communities with more experience with immigrants, educational institutions and teachers are better prepared for the integration of new immigrants and a better infrastructure for schooling immigrants exists. This could also mean that refugee pupils in municipalities with a longer history of immigration might be more likely to be taught in regular classes (see also H2a). However, we assume that this infrastructure for supporting immigrants mainly exists at school types with a disproportionately high number of immigrants. As a rule, these are rarely *Gymnasien* (see, e.g., Siegert & Olszenka, 2016). If immigrants are to be enrolled at schools where support structures already exist, then these will generally be *Hauptschulen* and *Realschulen* rather than *Gymnasien*. Our hypothesis is, therefore, that the more experienced the municipality is with educating immigrants, the less likely lateral entrants are to attend a *Gymnasium* (H7). Since this argument refers more to support measures in everyday school life in regular classes and not to newly established newcomer classes, we only consider pupils who already attend a regular class when examining this hypothesis.

3.2.4. Free Capacity in Schools in the Municipality

We believe that free capacity in schools makes it easier for teachers at these schools to additionally master the integration of newcomers (see 3.1.4). We therefore assume that with greater free capacity at specific school types in the municipality, the probability increases that newly arrived refugees will also be educated at these school types. This is particularly true for *Gymnasien*, as the integration of lateral entrants at this demanding school type is particularly ambitious. We therefore assume that with free capacity at *Gymnasien* in the municipality, the probability increases that newcomers will also be educated at *Gymnasien* (H8a). In these communities, attending a *Gymnasium* should be perceived as a realistic educational alternative, and thus, the influence of family (H8b1) and individual (H8b2) resources should play a greater role than in communities with less free capacity. The analyses again consider all pupils who already attend a regular class. Figure 1 summarises the research hypotheses.

4. Data and Methods

4.1. Data

Our analyses are based on data from the first wave of the panel study ReGES—Refugees in the German Educational System (Artelt & ReGES, 2024; Will et al., 2021), which was collected in the spring of 2018. The study was conducted in five German federal states (Bavaria, Hamburg, North Rhine-Westphalia, Rhineland-Palatinate, and Saxony) which were chosen to achieve a variation according to selected macro factors, including the number of people seeking protection or the schooling strategies for newly immigrated pupils. The sample was drawn in a multi-stage process, with municipalities with a higher number of refugees being disproportionately represented (Steinhauer et al., 2019). We use the data from the adolescent cohort (Refugee Cohort 2), which includes refugee adolescents who arrived in Germany between 2014 and 2018, live in Germany with at least one parent or legal guardian, have been assigned to a municipality, and are enrolled at lower secondary school in the school year 2017–2018. The data was collected using surveys





Figure 1. Overview of hypotheses.



with both adolescents and parents (for further information, see Will et al., 2021). The regional variables originate from the microcensus (Statistische Ämter des Bundes und der Länder, 2024b) and the databases INKAR (Bundesinstitut für Bau-, Stadt- und Raumforschung, 2024), regional school statistics (Statistische Ämter des Bundes und der Länder, 2024a), and the Federal Employment Agency (Bundesagentur für Arbeit, 2023). We only included adolescents for whom we knew in which municipality they lived and only those who lived in regions with at least 100,000 inhabitants.

4.2. Operationalisation

4.2.1. Dependent Variables

The type of class includes information on whether the first class a pupil attended in Germany was a newcomer class (yes vs. no). The type of school is the first school a pupil attended in Germany and was coded as *Gymnasium* vs. other school types. Attending a *Gymnasium* implies being on the direct track to pursuing higher education while other school types primarily lead to vocational training. Comprehensive schools were categorised as other school types, even though these might also include academic tracks. We include those who are placed into a newcomer class at a *Gymnasium* if we are interested in looking at the first allocation, even though the school type is not necessarily the same after transferring to a regular class (Emmerich, Hormel, Jording, & Massumi, 2020). However, if we are only interested in pupils who have already been relatively firmly assigned to a school type, we exclude pupils in newcomer classes. Thus, we use two different variables for *Gymnasium*, depending on the hypothesis.

4.2.2. Independent and Control Variables

4.2.2.1. Municipal Factors

Where possible, we used the regional indicator in the year before adolescents' enrolment as this best presents the initial local situation for enrolling newcomers. Deviations from this procedure are indicated. The adolescents were enrolled between 2014 and 2018. Most regional indicators are available at the district level, not the municipal level. The administrative unit of the district encompasses both rural districts with several municipalities and urban districts, which correspond to a municipality. As we have limited the analyses to refugees in large cities (excluding those living in areas with fewer than 100,000 inhabitants), the regions included should mostly correspond to an urban district and only one municipality. The number of newly arrived pupils in the district is calculated by the total number of refugees in the district. We divided the number by 1,000 to better illustrate the correlation. Additionally, a squared term was included to account for a non-linear correlation. The municipalities' experiences in educating immigrant pupils are measured via the share of immigrants and people with a migration background among all inhabitants in the district (for the year 2011). The indicator for the number of secondary schools includes the orientation level regardless of the school type, Hauptschulen, schools with combined tracks, Realschulen, Gymnasien, and integrated comprehensive schools. The number of Hauptschulen only includes these school types and is, thus, missing if no Hauptschulen exist in a federal state or municipality. These missing values were set to 0 for the analysis. The segregation index indicates the extent to which foreigners live segregated in the respective municipality. There are three indicators to measure free capacities in schools: the pupil-teacher ratio of all secondary school types listed above, the pupil-teacher ratio of Gymnasien, and the pupil-teacher



ratio of all secondary school types, except *Gymnasien*. A higher pupil-teacher ratio means that one teacher is responsible for more pupils and therefore has less spare capacity. See Table 1 for the distribution of regional variables in the districts under consideration.

4.2.2.2. Parental Education, School Performance, and Control Variables

Educational background is assessed via the highest parental educational qualification, measured by the International Standard Classification of Education (ISCED-1997). Cases with no education were also included. The categories were regrouped to obtain enough observations per category: "no/less than primary education," "primary education," "secondary I + II education," and "postsecondary/tertiary education." The parental socio-economic background is measured via the highest parental occupational status in the origin country according to the International Socio-Economic Index of Occupational Status (ISEI-08; see Ganzeboom, 2010; Schimpl-Neimanns, 2004). The scale ranges from 11.01 to 88.96. If no parents were employed prior to moving to Germany, the ISEI was coded as 0. Previous educational experiences in the origin country are a self-assessed measurement of their average school performance, based on a scale from 0 to 100. We added interaction terms to test, as stated in the hypotheses, whether educational background and previous educational experiences may have a stronger influence under certain regional conditions. The degree of urbanity entails two categories: regions with "more than 500,000 inhabitants" and regions "between 100,000 and 500,000 inhabitants."

Federal states' educational policies vary. Following Will et al. (2022), we make the following distinctions: For newcomer classes, there are federal states in our sample which school newly arrived pupils primarily directly in regular classes (Rhineland-Palatinate), some which school them primarily separately (Hamburg), and some which assign them more flexibly to either a regular or newcomer class (Bavaria, North Rhine-Westphalia, and Saxony). For attending a Gymnasium, there are the following distinctions: There are some federal states (Bavaria and Saxony) whose guidelines stipulate that classes for newly arrived pupils should be set up primarily at lower school types. In other federal states (Hamburg, North Rhine-Westphalia, and Rhineland-Palatinate), the guidelines are less tied to specific school types, so refugee pupils are also enrolled at Gymnasien. We generated two variables to capture the educational regulations. Gender was coded as female vs. male. Age was measured as age at arrival in months. The origin country lists the three most frequent countries of origin separately: Afghanistan, Iraq, and Syria. Origin countries with <3% were subsumed under "other." Current residence status distinguishes between insecure and secure. Insecure residence status encompasses those whose application has been rejected (including those with a short-term tolerated stay status, i.e., Duldung), whose application has not yet been decided, or for whom an asylum application has not yet been submitted. Secure residence status includes being recognised as a refugee or as a person entitled to asylum or if another protection status was granted. For an overview of all the variables used in the analyses and their statistical characteristics, see Table 1 in the Supplementary File.

4.3. Analytical Strategy

We calculated multilevel linear models with random intercepts to account for the fact that multiple adolescents live in the same municipality. The Intraclass Correlation Coefficients (ICC) are low, which indicated that only a small percentage of the overall variance is explained at the group level (ICC: refugee class: 0.101, *Gymnasium*: 0.054, *Gymnasium* without refugee class: 0.054). We used iterated chained equations to estimate all missing



values (White et al., 2011) but deleted imputed values for the dependent variable after imputation (von Hippel, 2007). We used a quadratic rule to determine the required number of imputations (M = 70) based on the fraction of missing information in our fully specified models (von Hippel, 2020).

For each dependent variable, we first provide a model without regional variables and then test the individual hypotheses to assess the effect of each regional variable separately. We present a coefficient plot for the effects of the central independent variables in the text and a corresponding comprehensive table with all effects in the Supplementary File. For each dependent variable, we also calculate an overall model that contains all variables at the regional level to test whether the correlations are also stable when other regional factors are controlled for. We map the key results of these models using a coefficient plot in cases in which the overall results differ from the analyses by hypothesis.

5. Results

5.1. Descriptive Results

The descriptive results show that about half of the pupils indicated that the first class they attended in Germany was a newcomer class (50%; see also Table 1 in the Supplementary File). 24% of the sample indicated that the first school which they attended was a *Gymnasium*. This percentage is slightly lower when considering only those who already attend a regular class (19%).

We observe a large diversity regarding our central independent variables in the different municipalities (see Table 1). We display the results for the year 2015, which characterises the situation in the year before enrolment for almost half of the adolescents in our sample. The number of people seeking protection varies

Table 1. Overview of regional characteristics in 2015.

	Ν	Missing values	%/M	SD	Min.	Max.
Number of people seeking protection	66	0	5,299.95	5,936.01	381.04	37,356.83
Share of refugees as a proportion of all residents	66	0	1.45	0.97	0.44	8.01
Share of immigrants (2011)	66	0	22.88	8.91	2.79	37.34
Segregation index (2018)	58	8	26.90	10.84	12.30	74.34
Number of secondary schools	66	0	40.09	29.53	5	162
Number of inhabitants per secondary school	66	0	8,678.55	2,107.14	3,504.98	14,062.27
Number of Hauptschulen	66	0	8.74	8.76	0	59
Pupil-teacher ratio (secondary schools)	66	0	19.70	1.35	16.66	22.88
Pupil-teacher ratio (secondary schools without <i>Gymnasien</i>)	66	0	18.88	1.41	14.65	22.12
Pupil-teacher ratio (Gymnasien)	66	0	20.80	1.90	17.36	28.21



from about 380 to more than 37,000, depending at least partly on the size of the municipality. However, in some municipalities the share of refugees as a proportion of all residents is 0.44, while in others it is 8.01. Whereas some municipalities have a high share of population with familial migration experiences (37.34%), in other areas there are only a few (2.79%). The segregation index ranges from 12.30 to 74.34. Additionally, the number of secondary schools varies from 5 to 162 and the number of *Hauptschulen* ranges from 0 to 59. The number of schools also correlates with the number of inhabitants in the respective district. However, if we compare the number of schools with the number of inhabitants, there are still huge differences (number of inhabitants per secondary school ranging from 3,505 to 14,062). This could indicate a difference in the availability of secondary schools. At the same time, it cannot be ruled out that there are fewer secondary schools need to tend to only about 17 pupils, while in others, one teacher is, on average, responsible for 23 pupils. The pupil-teacher ratio for different school types also varies greatly between districts.

5.2. Attending a Newcomer Class

First, the model without regional variables shows a significant negative effect for adolescents living in federal states which enrol mainly directly in regular classes (compared to those who live in federal states, who enrol more flexibly), meaning that they are less likely to attend newcomer classes (see Supplementary File, Table 2). The same holds true for adolescents with parents who obtained postsecondary or tertiary education (compared to those with secondary education), but also for newcomers from families with less than primary education. Additionally, the older pupils were at the time of arrival, the more likely they are to attend a newcomer class. These effects remain stable if we control for regional variables (an exception being the models with interactions).

Our first two assumptions were that the more newcomers there are in a municipality, the more likely it is that they will be educated in a newcomer class (H1a). A non-linear effect is expected, which implies that above a certain threshold, additional newly immigrated pupils have a decreasing additional influence (H1b). The results show a significant positive effect of the number of newcomers in a municipality, confirming H1a (see Figure 2). If we additionally account for the squared number of newcomers, we see the expected negative direction of the squared term (H1b), but both indicators are not significant. The interaction term measures whether the effect of educational background varies for adolescents in municipalities with different numbers of newcomers. The main effects, in this case, the educational background and the number of newcomers, then indicate the effect for the baseline or reference category, e.g., no newcomers or adolescents with parents with secondary education. We could not confirm that educational factors at the family level (H1c1) or individual level (H1c2) play a significant role in deciding whether to school newly arrived refugee adolescents in a newcomer class, dependent on the number of newcomers in a municipality (see Figure 2).

We further assumed that the experiences a municipality has with immigrant pupils and the potentially established support structures facilitate schooling newcomers directly in regular classes, making it less likely that refugee adolescents will attend newcomer classes (H2a). While our analysis points in this direction, the effects are not significant (Figure 3). Additionally, we cannot confirm from our data that municipal experiences with schooling immigrant pupils increase the opportunities of immigrant families to influence the type of class attended (H2b1 and H2b2, Figure 3).





Figure 2. Multi-level models on newcomer class as dependent variable (only regional variables and interaction effects displayed). Notes: Results present regression coefficients and confidence intervals; significance levels: *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.01, * p < 0.05; reference category: HISCED = secondary I+II education; control variables = educational policies, degree of urbanity, HISEI, gender, age at arrival, origin country, residence status.



Figure 3. Multi-level models on newcomer class as dependent variable (only regional variables and interaction effects displayed). Notes: Results present regression coefficients and confidence intervals; significance levels: *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.01, * p < 0.05; reference category: HISCED = secondary I+II education; control variables = educational policies, degree of urbanity, HISEI, gender, age at arrival, origin country, residence status.



The negative effect for the number of schools indicates that the refugee adolescents in our sample are less likely to attend a newcomer class if there are more schools in the municipality they live in (H3a, Figure 4). However, this correlation is also not significant. Additionally, we cannot confirm the assumption that the influence of the number of schools decreases with increasing segregation in the municipality (H3b).



Figure 4. Multi-level models on newcomer class as dependent variable (only regional variables and interaction effect displayed). Notes: Results present regression coefficients and confidence intervals; significance levels: *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.01, * p < 0.05; reference category: HISCED = secondary I+II education; control variables = educational policies, degree of urbanity, HISEI, gender, age at arrival, origin country, residence status.

The same holds true for the level of free capacity, measured via the pupil-teacher ratio (Figure 5). While the results point towards a lower likelihood of being educated in newcomer classes if more capacity is available across schools in this municipality (H4a), this effect, as well as the assumed correlations of family and individual resources in combination with free capacity, is not significant (H4b1 and H4b2, Figure 5).

When we account for all regional variables that we deem relevant for schooling in newcomer classes in a model without interactions, we first see that the number of people seeking protection (as a proxy for the number of new immigrant pupils) remains positive and significant. Furthermore, we now see that the probability of attending a newcomer class decreases with the number of schools. This correlation is generally as expected in hypothesis 3a but only appears to become relevant when controlling for other regional factors (see Figure 6).





Figure 5. Multi-level models on newcomer class as dependent variable (only regional variables and interaction effects displayed). Notes: Results present regression coefficients and confidence intervals; significance levels: *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.01, * p < 0.05; reference category: HISCED = secondary I+II education; control variables = educational policies, degree of urbanity, HISEI, gender, age at arrival, origin country, residence status.



Figure 6. Multi-level models on newcomer class as dependent variable (only regional variables displayed). Notes: Results present regression coefficients and confidence intervals; significance levels: *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.01, *p < 0.05; reference category: HISCED = secondary I+II education; control variables = educational policies, degree of urbanity, HISEI, gender, age at arrival, origin country, residence status.



5.3. Attending a Gymnasium

Recall that some of our hypotheses concerning attendance at the *Gymnasium* apply to all pupils, independent of whether they attend a newcomer class (H5a to H6c), while others only concern those who attend a regular class (H7 to H8b). Thus, we show these results separately.

The baseline model without regional variables indicates that pupils who live in federal states which preferably enrol pupils at lower school types are less likely to attend a *Gymnasium*, while pupils with parents who obtained postsecondary or tertiary education (compared to those with secondary education), and with better self-assessed school performance in the country of origin, are more likely to attend a *Gymnasium* (see Supplementary File, Table 3). These effects remain largely stable if we control for regional variables (an exception being the models with interactions). The picture looks similar if we only include those who attend a regular class (see Supplementary File, Table 4).

5.3.1. Attending a Gymnasium (Newcomer and Regular Classes)

Testing our assumptions on the effects of regional factors on the attendance of a *Gymnasium*, we cannot observe any significant results of the regional factors (Figures 7 and 8; see also Supplementary File, Table 3).

While the effects show in the expected direction, meaning the higher the number of *Hauptschulen* in a municipality, the less likely newcomers are to attend a *Gymnasium* (H5a, Figure 7), and the more newcomers



Figure 7. Multi-level models on *Gymnasium* as dependent variable (including those in newcomer classes, only regional variables and interaction effects displayed). Notes: Results present regression coefficients and confidence intervals; significance levels: *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.01, * p < 0.05; reference category: HISCED = secondary I+II education; control variables = educational policies, degree of urbanity, HISEI, gender, age at arrival, origin country, residence status.





Figure 8. Multi-level models on *Gymnasium* as dependent variable (including those in newcomer classes, only regional variables and interaction effects displayed). Notes: Results present regression coefficients and confidence intervals; significance levels: *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.01, * p < 0.05; reference category: HISCED = secondary I+II education; control variables = educational policies, degree of urbanity, HISEI, gender, age at arrival, origin country, residence status.

there are in a municipality, the more likely the adolescents in our sample attend a *Gymnasium* (H6a, Figure 8), these effects are not significant. No evidence was found for the assumption that the number of *Hauptschulen* (H5b1 and H5b2, Figure 7) and the number of newly arrived pupils (H6c1 and H6c2, Figure 8) in the municipality affect the influence of family and individual resources on educational decisions.

Considering the relevant regional aspects together in a model without interaction terms, a similar picture emerges. The effects of the regional variables point in the expected direction but show no significant correlations with attending a *Gymnasium* (see Supplementary File, Table 3).

5.3.2. Attending a Gymnasium (Only Regular Classes)

The results regarding previous experiences with schooling immigrants indicate in the expected direction (Figure 9). If the adolescents in our sample live in a municipality with more previous experiences with teaching immigrants, they are less likely to attend a *Gymnasium* (H7). The correlation is not significant, however. Contrary to our assumptions, the higher the pupil-teacher ratio at *Gymnasien*, meaning the less capacity there is at *Gymnasien* in a municipality, the more likely they attend a *Gymnasium* (H8a, Figure 9). This significant correlation contradicts hypothesis 8a. It is possible that other regional aspects influence both the workload of teachers at *Gymnasien* and the schooling of newcomers. An alternative explanation is that more teachers have been assigned to schools that have faced particular challenges in the past (e.g., a high proportion of children from socially disadvantaged backgrounds or children whose family language is not German), so that the pupil-teacher ratio has diminished. A high pupil-teacher ratio could therefore indicate





Figure 9. Multi-level models on *Gymnasium* as dependent variable (excluding those in newcomer classes, only regional variables and interaction effects displayed). Notes: Results present regression coefficients and confidence intervals; significance levels: *** p < 0.001, ** p < 0.01, * p < 0.05; reference category: HISCED = secondary I+II education; control variables = educational policies, degree of urbanity, HISEI, gender, age at arrival, origin country, residence status.

that the school has not been particularly challenged so far and is therefore considered capable of including newly arrived refugees. The assumed interactions between free capacities and family and individual resources (H8b1, H8b2) are not significant.

In a model without interactions that considers all relevant regional aspects, we see similar results to those obtained when the hypotheses are tested individually. The unexpected significant correlation between less free capacity at *Gymnasien* and a higher probability of attending a *Gymnasium* remains (see Supplementary File, Table 4).

6. Conclusion

In the literature on the schooling of newly arrived refugees, factors at the municipal level are assigned great importance. Analyses with the data from the ReGES study show that a small part of the variance when explaining differences in the schooling of newly arrived refugees can indeed be attributed to municipal aspects (5.4–10.1%). This is in line with other studies, which conclude that regulations at the district level contribute to a limited extent to explaining the integration processes of refugees (Tjaden & Spörlein, 2023). We can only explain the regional variance to a very limited extent based on our models, and there are hardly any significant correlations between municipal aspects and the education of newly immigrated pupils. The number of newly immigrated pupils in the municipality operationalised by the number of those seeking protection in the district is, as expected, associated with a higher probability of being educated in a separate newcomer class. Furthermore, as expected, in municipalities with more schools, instruction in newcomer



classes seems to be less likely. However, this finding only emerges when other regional characteristics are controlled for. In municipalities where teachers at *Gymnasien* are responsible for many pupils and should therefore have little free capacity, we see a positive correlation with the education of new immigrants at *Gymnasien*. This correlation contradicts our expectation and requires further investigation. The assumption that the freedom of choice of pupils and their families varies depending on municipal aspects and that individual and family resources should have a stronger influence in some municipalities could not be confirmed.

Overall, we could not find any evidence for most of our hypotheses, although the results often showed the expected direction of the relationships. Several reasons for this can be discussed. First, the explanatory factors can often only be measured indirectly. The experience of the municipality with the education of immigrant children, which might increase teachers' expertise or imply established support structures, is only operationalised by the share of immigrants in the total population, to give one example. The pupil-teacher ratio may also not be the best (sole) indicator of teachers' workload due to the complexity of this topic. Other factors that might be important (El-Mafaalani & Kemper, 2017; Emmerich et al., 2017; Jäger et al., 2021; Massumi et al., 2015) cannot be incorporated into the analysis due to a lack of suitable indicators. This applies, for example, to the presence of a welcoming culture, (official) guidelines for assigning newly arrived pupils within the municipality, or the commitment and personal initiative of teachers or gatekeepers who assign newly arrived pupils to classes and schools. Furthermore, many characteristics are only available at the municipal level and not in a more detailed subdivision, such as at the neighbourhood level. Differences within municipalities, which are sometimes significant, cannot be sufficiently considered. Moreover, there are arguments that the schools themselves exert a strong influence on the allocation of young refugees to classes and school types (Emmerich et al., 2017; Massumi et al., 2015), which could not be accounted for in the present analyses either. Future work should therefore try to consider smaller-scale contexts. It further seems worthwhile to consider distance measures, which could test the hypothesis that newly immigrated pupils are primarily enrolled in the nearest school (with a class for newly immigrated pupils), regardless of whether this matches their skills or previous educational experiences (Emmerich et al., 2017). Finally, in the ReGES study, large municipalities and those with many refugees were disproportionately included for sampling reasons. Rural districts with small municipalities and with relatively few refugees could not be included. This makes it more difficult to test some hypotheses that relate, for example, to the number of refugees or the number of secondary schools.

Previous research has shown that regional aspects influence the schooling of new immigrants. However, due to the design of these studies, the suspected mechanisms could not be tested by quantitative analyses. The present study is a first step towards a quantitative examination of these relationships. We showed that the number of newly immigrated pupils, as already assumed in the literature, and the number of schools influence whether lateral entrants are educated in separate newcomer classes. We also acknowledged the difficulties in analysing regional factors that influence the educational participation of newly immigrated pupils and discussed approaches for further research.

Acknowledgments

We would like to thank Prof. Dr. Marcel Helbig for providing the segregation index. We would like to further thank Patrick Matthias Weber and Julia Schmid for their support in researching and processing the regional data and Lara Holzmann for her support in creating the overview of the hypotheses.



Funding

This article uses data from the project Refugees in the German Educational System (ReGES): Refugee Cohort 2–Adolescents (https://doi.org/10.5157/ReGES:RC2:SUF:3.1.0), which is funded by the German Ministry of Education and Research (BMBF) under grant number FLUCHT03 and conducted by the Leibniz Institute for Educational Trajectories (LIfBi). The present work took place within the framework of the project Educational Trajectories of Refugee Children and Adolescents (funded by the BMBF, Grant Number FLUCHT2021).

Conflict of Interests

The authors declare no conflict of interests.

Data Availability

The data is available as scientific use files via the Leibniz Institute for Educational Trajectories, Bamberg, Germany. Further information about data access can be found here: https://www.reges-data.de/en-us/Data-and-Documentation/Data-Access

Supplementary Material

Supplementary material for this article is available online in the format provided by the authors (unedited).

References

- Artelt, C., & ReGES. (2024). *ReGES refugee cohort* 2–*Adolescents* (RC2 3.1.0) (Version 3.1.0) [Data set]. LIfBi Leibniz Institute for Educational Trajectories. https://doi.org/10.5157/REGES:RC2:SUF:3.1.0
- Bol, T., & van der Werfhorst, H. G. (2011). Signals and closure by degrees: The education effect across 15 European countries. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, *29*(1), 119–132. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rssm.2010.12.002

Boudon, R. (1974). Education, opportunity, and social inequality: Changing Prospects in Western Society. Wiley.

- Breen, R., & Goldthrope, J. H. (1997). Explaining educational differentials. Towards a formal rational action theory. *Rationality and Society*, *9*(3), 275–305. https://doi.org/10.1177/104346397009003002
- Bundesagentur für Arbeit. (2023). Datenlieferung der Bundesagentur für Arbeit. Arbeitslose, Personen in Bedarfsgemeinschaften und sozialversicherungspflichtig Beschäftigte im 1-km-Gitter, Auswertungen vom 22.12.22, 01.02.23, 24.04.23 und 11.09.23. Nürnberg [Data set].
- Bundesamt für Migration und Flüchtlinge. (2018). Das Bundesamt in Zahlen 2017. Asyl, Migration und Integration.
- Bundesinstitut für Bau-, Stadt- und Raumforschung. (2024). *Laufende Raumbeobachtung des BBSR–INKAR* (Version 03) [Data set]. www.govdata.de/dl-de/by-2-0
- Crul, M. R. J., Keskiner, E., Schneider, J., Lelie, F., & Ghaeminia, S. (2017). No lost generation? Education for refugee children. A comparison between Sweden, Germany, The Netherlands and Turkey. In J. Bauböck & M. Tripkovic (Eds.), *The integration of migrants and refugees: An EUI forum on migration, citizenship and demography in Florence* (pp. 62–80). European University Institute. https://doi.org/10.2870/30835
- de Paiva Lareiro, C. (2019). Ankommen im deutschen Bildungssystem. Bildungsbeteiligung von geflüchteten Kindern und Jugendlichen (Brief No. 02). Bundesamt für Migration und Flüchtlinge.
- El-Mafaalani, A., & Kemper, T. (2017). Bildungsteilhabe geflüchteter Kinder und Jugendlicher im regionalen Vergleich. Quantitative Annäherungen an ein neues Forschungsfeld. Zeitschrift Für Flüchtlingsforschung, 1(2), 173–217. https://doi.org/10.5771/2509-9485-2017-2-173



- Emmerich, M., Hormel, U., & Jording, J. (2017). Prekarisierte Teilhabe. Fluchtmigration und kommunale Schulsysteme. *Die Deutsche Schule*, 109(3), 209–222. https://doi.org/10.25656/01:25880
- Emmerich, M., Hormel, U., Jording, J., & Massumi, M. (2020). Migrationsgesellschaft im Wandel-Bildungssystem im Stillstand? In I. van Ackeren, H. Bremer, F. Kessl, H. C. Koller, N. Pfaff, C. Rotter, D. Klein, & U. Salaschek (Eds.), Bewegungen: Beiträge zum 26. Kongress der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Erziehungswissenschaft (pp. 135–146). Barbara Budrich. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctv10h9fjc.13
- Emmerich, M., Hormel, U., & Kemper, T. (2020). Bildungsteilhabe neu migrierter Schüler/-innen in Nordrhein-Westfalen. Regionale Disparitäten und überregionale Allokationsmuster. ZSE: Zeitschrift für Soziologie der Erziehung und Sozialisation, 40, 133–151. https://doi.org/10.25656/01:22324
- Erikson, R., & Jonsson, J. O. (1996). Can education be equalized? The Swedish case in comparative perspective. Westview Press.
- Ganzeboom, H. B. G. (2010). *Questions and answers about ISEI-08*. Harry Ganzeboom's Home Page. http://www.harryganzeboom.nl/isco08/qa-isei-08.htm
- Helbig, M. (2010). Neighborhood does matter! Soziostrukturelle Nachbarschaftscharakteristika und Bildungserfolg. KZfSS Kölner Zeitschrift für Soziologie und Sozialpsychologie, 62(4), 655–679. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s11577-010-0117-y
- Hilt, L. T. (2016). Education without a shared language: Dynamics of inclusion and exclusion in Norwegian introductory classes for newly arrived minority language students. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 21(6), 585–601. https://doi.org/10.1080/13603116.2016.1223179
- Höckel, L. S., & Schilling, P. (2022). Starting off on the right foot–Language learning classes and the educational success of immigrant children. RWI. https://doi.org/10.4419/96973148
- Homuth, C., Will, G., & von Maurice, J. (2020). Broken school biographies of adolescent refugees in Germany. In A. Korntheuer, P. Pritchard, D. B. Maehler, & L. Wilkinson (Eds.), *Refugees in Canada and Germany: From research to policies and practice* (Vol. 25, pp. 123–142). GESIS–Leibniz Institute for the Social Sciences.
- Horr, A. (2016). Nachbarschaftseffekte. In C. Diehl, C. Hunkler, & C. Kristen (Eds.), Ethnische Ungleichheiten im Bildungsverlauf: Mechanismen, Befunde, Debatten (pp. 397–430). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-04322-3_9
- Jäger, P., Ott, N., Brand, A., & Fereidooni, K. (2021). Integration of newly arrived refugee children into the German school system. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 18(15), Article 7854. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18157854
- Jurczok, A., & Lauterbach, W. (2014). Schulwahl von Eltern: Zur Geografie von Bildungschancen in benachteiligten städtischen Bildungsräumen. In P. A. Berger, C. Keller, A. Klärner, & R. Neef (Eds.), Urbane Ungleichheiten. Neue Entwicklungen zwischen Zentrum und Peripherie (pp. 135–155). Springer. https://doi. org/10.1007/978-3-658-01014-0_7
- Kristen, C. (2008). Primary school choice and ethnic school segregation in German elementary schools. *European Sociological Review*, 24(4), 495–510. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcn015
- Lang, N. W. (2019). Teachers' translanguaging practices and "safe spaces" for adolescent newcomers: Toward alternative visions. *Bilingual Research Journal*, 42(1), 73–89. https://doi.org/10.1080/15235882.2018. 1561550
- Massumi, M., Brandl, C., & Korntheuer, A. (2023). The organization of school integration for refugee children and youth in Germany: Identifying gaps in the current state of knowledge. In H. Pinson, N. Bunar, & D. Devine (Eds.), *Research handbook on migration and education* (pp. 68–82). Edward Elgar Publishing. https://doi.org/10.4337/9781839106361.00010

Massumi, M., von Dewitz, N., Grießbach, J., Terhart, H., Wagner, K., Hippmann, K., & Altinay, L. (2015). Neu



zugewanderte Kinder und Jugendliche im deutschen Schulsystem. Mercator-Institut für Sprachförderung und Deutsch als Zweitsprache, Zentrum für LehrerInnenbildung der Universität zu Köln.

- Miller, J., Mitchell, J., & Brown, J. (2005). African refugees with interrupted schooling in the high school mainstream: Dilemmas for teachers. *Prospect*, 20(2), 19–33.
- Nilsson, J., & Axelsson, M. (2013). "Welcome to Sweden...": Newly arrived students' experiences of pedagogical and social provision in introductory and regular classes. *International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education*, 6(1), 137–164.
- Olczyk, M. (2018). Ethnische Einbettung und schulischer Erfolg. Zur Bedeutung ethnisch segregierter Lebenswelten für den Bildungserwerb von Kindern mit Zuwanderungshintergrund. Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-21132-5
- Riedel, A., Schneider, K., Schuchart, C., & Weishaupt, H. (2010). School choice in German primary schools. How binding are school districts? *Journal for Educational Research Online*, 2(1), 94–120. https://doi.org/ 10.25656/01:4569
- Roberts, K. (2009). Opportunity structures then and now. *Journal of Education and Work*, 22(5), 355–368. https://doi.org/10.1080/13639080903453987
- Schimpl-Neimanns, B. (2004). Zur Umsetzung des Internationalen Sozioökonomischen Index des beruflichen Status (ISEI) mit den Mikrozensen ab 1996. ZUMA-Nachrichten, 28(54), 154–170.
- Schmiedebach, M., & Wegner, C. (2019). Beschulung neuzugewanderter Schüler*innen. Emotionales Empfinden in der Vorbereitungs- und Regelklasse. *Bildungsforschung*, 1, 1–16. https://doi.org/10.25656/ 01:19212
- Schneider, K., Schuchart, C., Weishaupt, H., & Riedel, A. (2012). The effect of free primary school choice on ethnic groups—Evidence from a policy reform. *European Journal of Political Economy*, 28(4), 430–444. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejpoleco.2012.05.002
- Siegert, M., & Olszenka, N. (2016). Ethnische Ungleichheit in der Sekundarstufe I. In C. Diehl, C. Hunkler, & C. Kristen (Eds.), Ethnische Ungleichheiten im Bildungsverlauf (pp. 543–595). Springer. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/978-3-658-04322-3_13
- Simopoulos, G., & Alexandridis, A. (2019). Refugee education in Greece: Integration or segregation? *Forced Migration Review*, 60, 27–29.
- Statistische Ämter des Bundes und der Länder. (2024a). Kommunale Bildungsdatenbank (Version 2.0) [Data set]. https://www.bildungsmonitoring.de/bildung/online?operation=download&code=BB-D07.1i&option= ffcsv
- Statistische Ämter des Bundes und der Länder. (2024b). Personen: Migrationshintergrund. (Version 2.0) [Data set]. https://ergebnisse.zensus2022.de/datenbank/online/table/2000X-1009
- Steinhauer, H. W., Zinn, S., & Will, G. (2019). Sampling refugees for an educational longitudinal survey. Survey Insights. https://surveyinsights.org/?p=10741
- Tajic, D., & Bunar, N. (2020). Do both 'get it right'? Inclusion of newly arrived migrant students in Swedish primary schools. International Journal of Inclusive Education, 27(3), 288–302. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 13603116.2020.1841838
- Tjaden, J., & Spörlein, C. (2023). How much do "local policies" matter for refugee integration? An analytical model and evidence from a highly decentralized country. *International Migration Review*. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1177/01979183231205561
- Vogel, D., & Stock, E. (2017). Opportunities and hope through education: How German schools include refugees. Education International.
- von Hippel, P. T. (2007). Regression with missing Ys: An improved strategy for analyzing multiply imputed data. *Sociological Methodology*, 37(1), 83–117. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9531.2007.00180.x



- von Hippel, P. T. (2020). How many imputations do you need? A two-stage calculation using a quadratic rule. *Sociological Methods* & *Research*, 49(3), 699–718. https://doi.org/10.1177/0049124117747303
- von Maurice, J., & Roßbach, H.-G. (2017). The educational system in Germany. In A. Korntheuer, P. Pritchard, & D. B. Maehler (Eds.), *Structural context of refugee integration in Canada and Germany* (Vol. 15, pp. 49–52). GESIS–Leibniz-Institut für Sozialwissenschaften. https://doi.org/10.21241/%0Assoar.52101
- Walther, A. (2020). Meritokratie, Gate-Keeper und Bildungsentscheidungen: Reproduktion von Ungleichheit durch die Herstellung von Übergängen. In S. Thiersch, M. Silkenbeumer, & J. Labede (Eds.), Individualisierte Übergänge: Aufstiege, Abstiege und Umstiege im Bildungssystem (pp. 61–85). Springer. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/978-3-658-23167-5_4
- Welker, J., Abou Hassoun, W., Al Rihawi, S., & Will, G. (2021). *Educational system, participation, and attainment in pre-crisis Syria* (Working Paper No. 100). LlfBi. https://doi.org/10.5157/LIFBI:WP100:1.0
- White, I. R., Royston, P., & Wood, A. M. (2011). Multiple imputation using chained equations: Issues and guidance for practice. *Statistics in Medicine*, *30*(4), 377–399. https://doi.org/10.1002/sim.4067
- Will, G., Becker, R., & Winkler, O. (2022). Educational policies matter: How schooling strategies influence refugee adolescents' school participation in lower secondary education in Germany. *Frontiers in Sociology*, 7, Article 842543. https://doi.org/10.3389/fsoc.2022.842543
- Will, G., & Homuth, C. (2020). Education of refugee adolescents at the end of secondary school: The role of educational policies, individual and familial resources. *Soziale Welt*, 71(1/2), 161–200. https://doi.org/ 10.5771/0038-6073-2020-1-2
- Will, G., Homuth, C., Von Maurice, J., & Roßbach, H.-G. (2021). Integration of recently arrived underage refugees: Research potential of the study ReGES—Refugees in the German Educational System. *European Sociological Review*, 37(6), 1027–1043. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcab033
- Will, G., Welker, J., & Al Rihawi, S. (2024). Educational system, participation, and attainment in Iraq (Working Paper No. 117). LlfBi. https://doi.org/10.5157/LIFBI:WP117:1.0

About the Authors



Gisela Will (PhD) is the head of the research unit Migration at the Leibniz Institute for Educational Trajectories (LIfBi) in Bamberg, Germany. She researches ethnic educational inequality.



Regina Becker (PhD) is a research associate at the LIfBi. Her research largely focuses on educational participation and trajectories of refugee youth.

ARTICLE



Open Access Journal 👌

Can Educational Policy Influence Major Choices in Higher Education Through Changes in School Curriculum?

Norbert Sendzik ¹[®], Melinda Erdmann ²[®], and Marcel Helbig ¹[®]

¹ Leibniz Institute for Educational Trajectories (LIfBi), Germany

² Berlin Social Science Center (WZB), Germany

Correspondence: Norbert Sendzik (norbert.sendzik@lifbi.de)

Submitted: 18 November 2024 Accepted: 10 March 2025 Published: 8 May 2025

Issue: This article is part of the issue "The Role of Contexts in the Educational and Employment Transitions and Pathways of Young People" edited by Alexandra Wicht (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training / University of Siegen), Oliver Winkler (Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg), Mona Granato (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training), and Alexandra Nonnenmacher (Worms University of Applied Sciences), fully open access at https://doi.org/10.17645/si.i418

Abstract

The impact of high school curriculum reforms on students' major choices in higher education remains an underexplored field, despite their potential role in shaping workforce composition, economic development, and social mobility. This study addresses this gap by examining the varying emphasis on compulsory school subjects across German states. We focus on non-core subjects that vary significantly in importance across states (civic education) or that are part of the curriculum in some states but not in others (economics and computer science). These subjects are increasingly recognized as essential for fostering democratic values, economic understanding, and digital literacy, which also shape students' career aspirations and educational trajectories, ultimately contributing to a skilled workforce and potentially reducing the shortage of skilled labor. Using a novel dataset documenting state-specific introduction of compulsory courses and instructional time from 1995 to 2018, we analyze their influence on major choice. This dataset is linked with German higher education register data to assess whether increased compulsory instruction time and the introduction of compulsory courses affect students' subsequent major choices. For our analyses, we employed two-way fixed effects models to examine whether changes in the curriculum led to changes in major choices. Our results indicate small but positive effects of additional compulsory hours in civic education and economics on related major choices. However, our findings for computer science courses remain inconclusive. These results, along with the methodological limitations identified, highlight the need for further research on the long-term educational implications of school curriculum reforms.

Keywords

civic education; computer science; curriculum reform; economics; educational context; educational policy; major choice



1. Introduction

Curriculum reforms in high schools can play a crucial role in shaping students' educational pathways, including their choice of majors in higher education. These reforms, often implemented to align education with evolving pedagogical trends, technological advancements, and societal needs, aim to enhance both specific academic outcomes and broader societal goals, such as labor market integration and civic engagement. However, the extent to which these changes impact students' long-term educational trajectories and major choices in higher education remains insufficiently explored.

Research indicates that changes in high school curricula can shape students' interest in particular subjects, influencing their future educational decisions, including their choice of majors in higher education. By providing varying levels of exposure to different subjects, school curricula create opportunities for students to assess their interests and competencies (Legewie & DiPrete, 2014). However, most research on curriculum reforms has concentrated on core subjects or sought to explain gender disparities in major choices (see also Jacob et al., 2020; McNally, 2020). Consequently, there remains a notable gap in research regarding the effects of reforms in non-core subjects such as civic education, economics, and computer science. These subjects are increasingly recognized as essential for fostering democratic values (e.g., Sendzik et al., 2024), economic understanding (e.g., Kaiser & Menkhoff, 2016), and digital literacy (Liu et al., 2024). Furthermore, exposure to these subjects may shape students' career aspirations and educational trajectories, which, in turn, have broader implications for society, politics, and the economy. For instance, a well-educated and digitally literate workforce can drive economic development by enhancing productivity and innovation. Additionally, fostering democratic values through education can promote social mobility and political engagement, ensuring that citizens are equipped to participate actively in democratic processes. Moreover, addressing the shortage of skilled labor through targeted educational initiatives can strengthen the overall workforce, contributing to economic stability and growth.

Against this background, we pose the broader question: To what extent can education policy shape students' future choice of major in higher education through changes in the compulsory high school curriculum in certain non-core subjects?

To answer our research question, we employed a quasi-experimental research design to examine the impact of curricular changes in the non-core subjects of civic education, economics, and computer science. The study takes advantage of Germany's system of educational federalism, which gives the 16 federal states (*Länder* hereinafter states) primary decision-making authority in school-related matters. This system has engendered a diversity of curricula in the 16 states over time, particularly in terms of the introduction and the number of hours devoted to the non-core subjects that are the focus of this study. Conversely, the school systems share important similarities, such as the allocation of students to different school tracks after primary school and the acquisition of the *Abitur* as a prerequisite for university admission. In addition, unlike in other countries, all German students pursuing the academic track (*Gymnasium*) in lower secondary school must enroll in all core and non-core subjects at the same level, and there are very few opportunities to take additional subjects voluntarily. Specifically, this study exploits state-level curriculum changes over a 24-year period. We use a novel dataset derived from high school curricula in lower secondary education across Germany's 16 states, covering graduate cohorts from 1995 to 2018, combined with register data on all students in higher education in Germany.



This article contributes to the literature on the impact of curriculum reforms on major choices in higher education in three ways. First, it examines how curriculum reforms during compulsory education influence major choices in higher education. While previous research has primarily focused on the choice of curricular tracks in secondary education or subjects in upper secondary education and their subsequent impact on major choices (e.g., Barone & Assirelli, 2020; de Philippis, 2021; Jacob et al., 2020), our study investigates the earlier period when students have very limited choice, and individual selection into subjects is not yet prominent. Second, it highlights changes to the curriculum regarding non-core subjects, an area often overlooked in research that predominantly focuses on core subjects or STEM fields (science, technology, engineering, and mathematics; see, e.g., Darolia et al., 2020; Goodman, 2019; Görlitz & Gravert, 2018). Finally, our research expands the sociological literature on educational choices by emphasizing institutional-level factors. While a substantial body of research examines individual-level or societal influences on major choice, fewer studies consider the role of institutional changes. Our article contributes to this body of knowledge by examining the impact of educational policies, particularly those related to non-core subjects, on educational trajectories.

2. Theoretical Considerations and State of Research

Existing research has already explored several factors influencing both university admissions and the choice of specific fields, particularly in STEM areas (e.g., Altonji et al., 2012; McNally, 2020). These factors operate at various levels: micro (individual), meso (institutional), and macro (societal; see, e.g., Hadjar & Becker, 2009). At the micro level, decisions are shaped by personal abilities, personality traits, decision-making processes (e.g., expected income), and socio-demographic factors like gender and social background (e.g., Card & Payne, 2021; Erdmann et al., 2023; Mentges & Spangenberg, 2021). At the macro level, influences include gender roles associated with specific occupations, labor market trends, and sector-specific unemployment rates (e.g., Makarova et al., 2019; Peter et al., 2024). Studies that focus on the meso level examine the role of institutions—particularly educational institutions—in shaping educational choices, viewing them as modifiable through policy. These studies investigate how institutional factors, such as tuition fees, admission requirements, mentoring programs, and the local university landscape, correlate with educational inequality and the alignment between individual preferences and societal needs (e.g., Aucejo & James, 2021; Declercq & Verboven, 2018; Engelhardt & Lörz, 2021; Erdmann et al., 2023; Neugebauer et al., 2016; Shin & Milton, 2008; Suhonen, 2014).

To our knowledge, the influence of the regulation of school curricula on students' major choices in higher education has received rather little attention compared to the other factors mentioned above. And if so, then particularly concerning gender differences in STEM (see also Jacob et al., 2020; McNally, 2020). The underlying theoretical assumption is that school subjects can influence interest in certain content (positively and negatively) and thus later educational pathways, such as a major choice in higher education. Thus, by varying levels of exposure to different subjects, school curricula create opportunities for students to assess their interests and competencies (Legewie & DiPrete, 2014) and enhance subject-related performance and self-efficacy (Görlitz & Gravert, 2018). In this context, the degree of standardization within school systems, particularly concerning the freedom of subject choice, plays a crucial role. According to Jacob et al. (2020), a "paradox of choice" (Jacob et al., 2020, p. 63, as cited in Abbiss, 2009, p. 345) may emerge due to the increasing influence of individual and social factors, such as social norms, on subject choice when these courses can be taken voluntarily. This, in turn, can reinforce the educational trajectory



already being pursued (Humphries et al., 2023). Conversely, compulsory school subjects are expected to expose groups of students to certain content they might otherwise miss due to selection based on their interests, family socialization, or other contextual factors. In light of this theoretical consideration, school subjects and their political-administrative design can be considered as an important institutional factor in the analysis of major choices in higher education.

The validity of this assumption is examined by a few studies that utilize longitudinal individual-level data analyzing the general effect that changes in high school curricula may have on major choices in higher education (on the effects of high school subjects on later stations in the educational and life course see, e.g., Biewen & Schwerter, 2021; Goodman, 2019; Jia, 2021). Since curriculum reforms are typically not designed to favor specific groups, this article focuses on the general effect. Accordingly, we report only the results from studies that directly address this issue. While studies that focus solely on gender differences, such as Görlitz and Gravert (2018), Joensen and Nielsen (2014), and Bertocchi et al. (2021), are mentioned here, they are not discussed in detail, despite their significant importance, particularly when examining differences between subgroups. The studies that focus on the general effect mostly focus on educational policy reforms leading to changes in high school curricula in upper secondary education, which are occasionally accompanied by new requirements for teaching content and quality. These studies mainly examine the variation in instructional time across schools and states using quasi-experimental research designs (for variation in teaching content while teaching time remains constant see Morando, 2024). The findings of Broecke (2013) and de Philippis (2021) suggest, for example, that England's reform to increase instructional time in science (physics, chemistry, biology) for high-ability students had a (small) positive impact, particularly on their subsequent decision to study STEM subjects. In the context of the introduction of advanced computer science courses in schools in the US state of Maryland, Liu et al. (2024) find that students who have taken these courses are more likely to go on to study computer science in higher education. In a cross-national study (Germany, Ireland, Scotland), albeit without a quasi-experimental research design, Jacob et al. (2020) show that pursuing more STEM subjects in upper secondary school is associated with a higher enrollment rate in a STEM degree program. In contrast, Darolia et al. (2020) find no effect of taking more math and science courses in the US state of Missouri on subsequent enrollment in a STEM degree program.

Despite the existing research, uncertainty remains about the general effect of school subjects on major choices in higher education, as selection processes are structurally embedded in the school contexts analyzed in current studies, such as through the free choice of courses. To our knowledge, only the study by Hübner et al. (2017) provides more evidence on compulsory subjects. They utilized the curriculum reform implemented for the final two years of academic high school in the German state of Baden-Wuerttemberg, which students commence at an average age of 17. For all students, advanced courses in German, mathematics, and a foreign language, as well as attendance in at least two science courses, became mandatory, although the total number of hours for advanced courses was reduced by one hour per week. The results of Hübner et al. (2017) suggest that the reform did not lead to an increased number of students taking a STEM subject (for gender-specific effects see Görlitz & Gravert, 2018).

Existing research has provided valuable insights into how school subject choices impact major selection in higher education. Studies have primarily focused on the later stages of schooling, where students actively select curricular tracks in secondary education or place greater emphasis on particular subjects in upper secondary school, both of which influence their eventual major choices (e.g., Barone & Assirelli, 2020; Jacob et al., 2020).



Despite these contributions, significant gaps remain. First, there is limited research examining how curriculum reforms during compulsory education—when students typically have minimal choice— impact future major decisions. This early educational phase is critical, as students' exposure to different subjects may shape their interests before individual selection becomes prominent. Additionally, while much of the existing literature prioritizes core academic subjects and STEM fields (e.g., Görlitz & Gravert, 2018), studies rarely address the influence of non-core subjects. This gap may oversee the potential impact of a broader curriculum on students' academic trajectories. Finally, fewer studies explore how institutional-level factors, particularly educational policies setting high school curricula, shape major choices. Much of the existing research emphasizes individual or societal influences, but understanding how policies on non-core subjects affect students' choices could provide a clearer picture of the pathways leading to higher education majors.

Overall, we investigate whether educational policy measures mandating attendance in certain school subjects will lead to changes in enrollment rates in similar subjects at the university level. However, this approach is exploratory without using directional hypotheses, given the limited and, at times, mixed evidence currently available.

3. Institutional Background

3.1. The German High School and Higher Education System

Although Germany has a standardized educational system, each of its 16 states maintains autonomy in shaping its specific features through its own educational policies (Helbig & Nikolai, 2015). A key feature of the German school system is its early tracking structure. Compulsory education begins at the age of six, when children enter elementary school, which typically lasts four or six years, depending on the state. At an early age (10 or 12), students are assigned to one of three hierarchically structured tracks based on the recommendations of their primary school teachers and the decisions of their parents. Selection is formally based on students' abilities and achievements. Thus, students' choices are limited and depend on external factors. The academic track (*Gymnasium*), which is the focus of this study, leads directly to the higher education qualification (*Abitur*). The number and nature of these tracks have shifted over the past few decades and vary between states (Becker et al., 2016). An increasing number of states offer the possibility of taking the *Abitur* examination at a school track other than a *Gymnasium*. However, the majority of students at university graduate from a *Gymnasium* (Spangenberg & Quast, 2023).

The Gymnasium is divided into two successive stages: lower secondary education (up to the age of 15 or 16) and upper secondary education (up to the age of 18 or 19; see also Görlitz & Gravert, 2018; Jacob et al., 2020).

The degree of standardization at the *lower* secondary level, which is the focus of our study, has undergone minimal changes across states during the period under investigation (graduation cohorts from 1995 to 2018). Apart from a few optional courses and electives, all students are obliged to take all subjects at the same level and for the same number of hours within states and school tracks. Despite the similarity of the lower secondary education of the *Gymnasium* between the states in terms of compulsory education, disparities emerge in the educational policy priorities of the states, manifesting in the composition of the curriculum (i.e., different subjects) and the number of hours devoted to them. Differences primarily pertain to non-core subjects, including computer science, economics, and civic education.



The degree of standardization at the *upper* secondary level was characterized by a certain degree of freedom in many states until the 2000s. Since the beginning of the 2000s, however, more and more states have increased the degree of standardization by expanding the compulsory lessons in the core subjects (Trautwein et al., 2010). Furthermore, the duration of upper secondary education was reduced from three to two years in most states at different times since the 2000s (though many states later returned to three years). These alterations led to overall changes in enrollment in higher education but did not significantly affect the choice of majors among high school graduates of our interest, namely political and social science, economics, and computer science (Marcus & Zambre, 2017, 2019).

Access to the higher education system in Germany and admission to certain subjects is characterized by the following general conditions (see also Jacob et al., 2020). Unlike in other countries, the Abitur in Germany entitles students to choose any subject at university. Proof of successful completion of certain advanced courses at the school is not required. The choice of a specific subject is made with the application to a university. However, highly sought-after subjects (e.g., medicine, pharmacy, psychology) and study locations (e.g., Berlin) impose admissions restrictions based on the overall Abitur grade, known as the numerus clausus, which sets the threshold for admission to a specific subject. To our knowledge, the subjects of our interest were not or only slightly affected by (strict) numerus clausus admission restrictions (see also Reimer & Pollak, 2010). In addition, between 2005 and 2013, certain German states introduced tuition fees of approximately €500 per semester, irrespective of the subject. However, these did not appear to have a negative impact on the general propensity to study (Helbig et al., 2012). The so-called Bologna Process also falls within our study period. This reform process, which began in 1999, led German universities and faculties to gradually convert the previously common diploma and master's degree programs, as well as teacher training programs that culminated in a state examination, into bachelor's and master's degree programs. However, the reform does not appear to have changed the choice of a particular field of study (Horstschräer & Sprietsma, 2013) and has affected all states equally.

3.2. The Curriculum Reforms

To examine the influence of civic education, economics, and computer science on the choice of major, we exploit the variation in these subjects in the lower secondary curriculum across time and states. Specifically, we focus on educational policy reforms that have led to (a) changes in compulsory school hours and (b) the introduction of compulsory courses at the lower secondary level, which, during our observation period, occurred only for economics and computer science. Drawing from existing historical work, the objectives and history of these subjects can be categorized as follows. However, given the limited extent to which the reform process is described, we refer here to examples from our own data collection on the reforms (see also Section 4 for more details).

Since the beginning of the Federal Republic of Germany, the school subject of civic education has been assigned an important function in the democratization of the population (Sendzik et al., 2024). Course goals include the development of an understanding of democratic and constitutional principles and critical engagement with political and social issues. Since the late 1960s, civic education has been a compulsory subject in all states. However, the implementation of reforms within the states has resulted in fluctuations in the number of hours allocated to this subject over time. For example, due to the 1991 reform in Lower



Saxony, the graduating cohort of 2000 received three more hours of civics per week compared to the graduating cohort of 1996.

Since the turn of the millennium, discussions and calls for economics as a compulsory subject have intensified (Retzmann & Seeber, 2022). The objective is to empower young people to develop into responsible economic citizens and consumers by engaging with economic issues in the classroom setting. Consequently, at least economics became an official component of so-called integration subjects (e.g., politics/economics in North Rhine-Westphalia, since the school year 2007/08). However, even prior to this development, economic content was part of subjects such as work studies (e.g., in Hesse, since the school year 1976/77). During the period under review, 13 out of 16 states introduced economic education as part of a compulsory (integrated) subject at various times.

Since the mid-2010s, there has been increasing discussion about the introduction of computer science as a compulsory subject (SWK, 2022). One of the aims of computer science is to help students better meet the challenges of an increasingly digital (working) environment. During the reporting period, seven out of 16 states introduced computer science as a separate subject (e.g., Saxony) or as part of a (integrated) subject (e.g., Mecklenburg-Western Pomerania in the 1990s).

4. Data and Analytical Strategy

4.1. Data and Variables

Our dataset includes data from the Federal Statistical Office, which provides information on higher education and school statistics. This data has been supplemented with a specially compiled dataset drawn from the timetables of the 16 states (Sendzik et al., 2024). All information collected pertains to the cohort of high school graduates (only of *Gymnasium*) in Germany from 1995 to 2018.

The dependent variable—the enrollment in certain majors in higher education—was identified using register data of all students enrolled in higher education in Germany (Research Data Centres of the Federal Statistical Office and Statistical Offices of the Federal States of Germany, 2022). All German higher education institutions are required to report information on their students to the Federal Statistical Office and the Statistical Offices of the Federal States of Germany, 2022). All German higher education institutions are required to report information on their students to the Federal Statistical Office and the Statistical Offices of the Federal States, which provide the data in anonymized form for research purposes. The dataset includes students' demographic information (e.g., gender and age), study choices (e.g., the year and university of first enrollment, the choice of major in higher education), and high school background (e.g., the year and state of high school graduation, and the type of high school). For our analysis, we utilized data from high school graduation cohorts spanning from 1995 to 2018.

Using this dataset, we calculated our dependent variable as the share of first-semester students who enrolled in fields of interest, for each graduation cohort and by state. For civic education, we included majors in political and social sciences. For economics, we included majors in economics and business management, encompassing specializations such as tourism management, sports management, or health management. For computer science, we included majors in computer science with specializations such as health informatics, bioinformatics, or information systems.



Our two main independent variables are: (a) the changes in compulsory instruction hours and (b) the implementation of compulsory courses in lower secondary education. They were analyzed using both a new dataset for civic education (Sendzik et al., 2024) and new data for economics and computer science collected for this article. Specifically, we utilized information from the so-called secondary school timetables. These timetables are used by education policymakers to set the instruction time for school subjects. The datasets provide information for each state and each cohort on the number of compulsory hours per week for subjects ranging from grades five to ten (ages 10 to 16).

4.2. Analytical Strategy

Due to differences in the implementation of the three subjects during our observation period, we first examine how changes in the number of school hours affected all three subjects. Secondly, we analyze how the introduction of economics and computer science courses, irrespective of instructional hours, influenced students' major choices in higher education.

To address our research question—to what extent do changes in high school curricula in specific non-core subjects influence students' future major choices in higher education—we employ two-way fixed effects (TWFE) models (e.g., Callaway et al., 2024; Imai & Kim, 2021) using two different codings of the independent variable.

First, we apply analyses using a continuous independent variable to account for longitudinal variations in treatment intensity. This approach allows us to examine the influence of changes in instructional hours within a state over time. By leveraging within-state variations across multiple years, we gain insight into how changes in instructional policies impact higher education enrollment trends within each state when the subject is already implemented.

Second, we employ the same two-way fixed effects approach but with a binary-coded independent variable, disregarding treatment intensity. This allows us to estimate the difference in the dependent variable between two groups (e.g., with and without instruction time) while controlling for fixed effects. By examining the average effect (binary coding) of instructional time, we exploit the fact that economics and computer science were newly introduced during our observation period. Here, our primary interest lies in assessing whether the introduction of these subjects, regardless of instructional hours, influenced students' major choices. This analysis may provide valuable insights for policymakers when discussing the general implementation of new subjects in high school curricula.

For all models, we include year-fixed effects by incorporating year dummies to account for national trends. Furthermore, we conduct several robustness checks, which are described in more detail in Section 6.

Our chosen research design, which includes both entity and time-fixed effects, strengthens our ability to infer causality by addressing key challenges related to unobserved heterogeneity, omitted variable bias, and endogeneity (Brüderl & Ludwig, 2015). Nevertheless, there is a broad critical discussion about the use of TWFE for causal inference, underscoring its potential pitfalls in the context of longitudinal data (see, for instance, Callaway et al., 2024; Imai & Kim, 2021). Together, these approaches allow us to examine the relationship between secondary school instructional time in specific fields and higher education enrollment in related



majors, accounting for both the intensity of exposure to a subject and the timing of its introduction across different regional and temporal contexts.

5. Results

As the collected data is novel, we begin by presenting descriptive figures and statistics for both the independent and dependent variables before turning to our main results in the second part of this section.

Figures 1 to 3 illustrate the evolution of instructional hours (independent variable) for all three subjects across states. Analyzing these patterns reveals four key characteristics: First, there was considerable variation in the timing of implementation across states, meaning that the periods defining pre- and post-treatment conditions differed by region. Second, the intensity of the treatment—defined by the number of instructional hours allocated to each subject at the time of its implementation—also varied between states, reflecting policy decisions that adjusted instructional time based on regional educational priorities and resources. Third, treatment intensity was not static within several states, with instructional hours undergoing modifications over time, and some states increasing or decreasing instructional time in certain subjects after the initial implementation period. Fourth, our study period (covering graduates from 1995 to 2018) coincides with a phase in which civic education was consistently part of the high school curriculum in almost all states (with exceptions being Schleswig-Holstein and Bavaria, see also Table A1 in the Supplementary File).









Figure 2. Number of hours in economics over time by state.



Figure 3. Number of hours in computer science over time by state.



Table 1 presents the mean share of first-semester students enrolling in specific majors in higher education (dependent variable), disaggregated by state and instruction in the respective subjects, for descriptive purposes. Since civic education was implemented in nearly all states throughout the observation period, values for cohorts without instruction are displayed only for the two states where implementation varied. A comparison of the mean values by state for economics reveals that, in almost every state where a change in implementation status occurred, the cohorts with instruction time in economics exhibited a lower share of first-semester students in this major than the cohorts without instruction time. This pattern indicates that the introduction of economics instruction is associated with a decline in the share of students choosing this major. However, it is important to note that we observe an overall decline in economics enrollments over time, independent of implementation status (not shown here). This trend coincides with the introduction of economics instruction, suggesting that broader national patterns in economics enrollment may be influencing this outcome. For computer science, by contrast, we observe the opposite pattern, with the share of first-semester students being generally higher in cohorts that received instruction in this subject.

	Civic Education				Economics				Computer Science			
State	With mean	out ı (n)	With mean (n)		Without mean (n)		With mean (n)		Without mean (n)		With mean (n)	
Schleswig- Holstein	0.050	(22)	0.038	(2)	0.191	(17)	0.188	(7)	0.062	(24)	n/a	(0)
Hamburg	n/a	(O)	0.044	(11)	n/a	(0)	0.207	(12)	0.062	(11)	0.052	(O)
Lower Saxony	n/a	(O)	0.062	(24)	0.171	(13)	0.161	(11)	0.050	(24)	n/a	(0)
Bremen	n/a	(O)	0.066	(24)	0.205	(11)	0.169	(13)	0.065	(24)	n/a	(0)
North Rhine-Westphalia	n/a	(0)	0.046	(24)	0.180	(7)	0.151	(17)	0.047	(24)	n/a	(0)
Hessen	n/a	(O)	0.066	(24)	0.205	(1)	0.171	(23)	0.050	(24)	n/a	(0)
Rhineland Palatinate	n/a	(0)	0.063	(24)	0.164	(24)	n/a	(0)	0.059	(24)	n/a	(0)
Baden- Württemberg	n/a	(0)	0.041	(24)	0.172	(13)	0.186	(11)	0.054	(11)	0.064	(13)
Bavaria	0.044	(4)	0.060	(20)	n/a	(0)	0.162	(24)	0.048	(16)	0.069	(8)
Saarland	n/a	(O)	0.044	(24)	0.161	(24)	n/a	(O)	0.056	(24)	n/a	(0)
Berlin	n/a	(O)	0.043	(24)	0.160	(24)	n/a	(O)	0.058	(15)	0.069	(9)
Brandenburg	n/a	(O)	0.042	(19)	n/a	(0)	0.157	(19)	0.067	(19)	0.076	(0)
Mecklenburg Western P.	n/a	(0)	0.054	(19)	n/a	(0)	0.162	(16)	0.054	(3)	0.063	(13)
Saxony	n/a	(0)	0.043	(19)	n/a	(0)	0.141	(19)	n/a	(0)	0.060	(19)
Saxony-Anhalt	n/a	(0)	0.056	(19)	0.145	(15)	0.196	(3)	0.057	(15)	0.072	(3)
Thuringia	n/a	(0)	0.058	(20)	n/a	(0)	0.144	(20)	n/a	(0)	0.061	(20)

Table 1. Distribution of share of first-semester students in a specific major in higher education.

In Table 2, we present the results for the effect of instruction time on major choice in higher education across all three subjects. Models 1 to 3 include estimates based on the metric independent variable (instruction time), while Models 4 and 5 display results for economics and computer science using a binary coding of instruction time.



For civic education, the results indicate a small but significant increase of 0.1 percentage points in the proportion of students who choose political or social science as their major in higher education (see Model 1). Given that the baseline enrollment rate in these majors within our model is 5.3%, this 0.1 percentage point rise corresponds to a 1.9% relative increase in political or social science enrollment per additional hour of civic education. The mean instruction time for civic education across all observations is 3.45 hours (see Table A1 in the Supplementary File). Thus, if civic education were implemented with an average of 3.45 hours, this would lead to an estimated 6.5% relative increase in the proportion of students choosing these fields compared to a scenario where no instructional time in civic education is offered. This finding highlights the potential impact of increased civic education on students' career pathways in political and social sciences.

For economics, we observe a significant increase of 0.2 percentage points in the proportion of students who choose economics as their major in higher education (see Model 2). Although this effect appears to be twice as large as the effect for civic education, its relative impact is smaller in relation to the baseline enrollment in economics of 15.5%. Specifically, this 0.2 percentage point increase represents only a 1.3% relative rise in economics enrollment.

Conversely, for computer science, our results indicate a decrease of 0.2 percentage points in the proportion of students who choose computer science as their major in higher education (see Model 3). While the absolute effect size is similar to that observed for economics, its relative impact is notably larger when considered in relation to the baseline enrollment rate. Given that the baseline enrollment rate for computer science in our model is 3.6%, this 0.2 percentage point decline corresponds to a 5.6% relative decrease, making it a more substantial proportional effect compared to the relative changes observed for civic education (1.9%) and economics (1.3%).

	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 4	Model 5
	Civic Education	Economics	Computer Science	Economics	Computer Science
hours in civic education	0.001***				
hours in economics		0.002***			
hours in computer science			-0.002***		
economics provided (0/1)				0.010***	
computer science provided (0/1)					0.003**
Constant	0.053***	0.155***	0.036***	0.153***	0.035***
Observations	347	344	343	344	343
Number of States	16	16	16	16	16
R ² within	0.566	0.554	0.816	0.553	0.814
R ² between	0.025	0.020	0.102	0.045	0.063
R ² overall	0.312	0.270	0.722	0.237	0.721

Table 2. Results for the instructional time effect on the share of students within these fields in higher education.

Notes: *** p < 0.01, ** p < 0.05, * p < 0.1; all models with time-fixed effects while coefficients for the time dummies are not displayed here.



In addition to the analyses utilizing the detailed amount of instruction time as an explanatory variable, we also present the results for economics and computer science with binary coding (Models 4 and 5). These coefficients describe the average effect of whether economics or computer science was offered in school. Since civic education was implemented across most states throughout the entire observation period (with exceptions being Schleswig-Holstein and Bavaria, see Table A1 in the Supplementary File), we were unable to apply this approach to civic education.

For economics, our results indicate a significant average effect of 1 percentage point for instruction in economics. On average, the implementation of instruction time in economics resulted in a 6.5% relative increase in the baseline enrollment rate in economics in higher education.

Notably, for computer science, we found an opposite average effect compared to the model with instruction time as a continuous variable (Model 3 vs. Model 5). In the model estimating the average effect across all variations of instruction time, the results indicate that the implementation of computer science increased the proportion of students who choose computer science as their major in higher education (Model 5). Thus, our results regarding the effect of instruction time in computer science are not robust across different model specifications.

To test whether this inconsistency is driven by specific amounts of instruction time, we also estimated a model with instruction time dummies, which capture the effect of varying amounts of instruction time. The results suggest that the negative effect observed in Model 3 is primarily attributable to high levels of instruction time in computer science (specifically, 5 to 6 hours of instruction; see Figure A1 in the Supplementary File). These high levels of instruction time were only provided in one state, namely Mecklenburg-Western Pomerania (see Figure 3 above). Therefore, we hypothesize that the negative effect could also be a state-specific issue and test for differences by excluding Mecklenburg-Western Pomerania from our sample (Table A2 in the Supplementary File). The changes in results indicate a state-specific phenomenon that is potentially driven by other factors, such as a teacher shortage in computer science. For example, during the implementation of computer science in Mecklenburg-Western Pomerania, the demand for specially trained teachers may have increased rapidly due to the sharp rise in instructional hours. It might be possible that this increased demand was not fully met by specially trained teachers over time.

The results presented in this section suggest that instruction time may have an impact on major choices in higher education, with different effects observed across the subjects of civic education, economics, and computer science. For civic education, the results indicate a small but significant increase in the proportion of students choosing political or social science as their major. In economics, a positive effect of instruction time on major choice is observed, but its impact is relatively modest when compared to the baseline enrollment rate, suggesting that the influence of economics instruction on students' decisions may be less pronounced. However, the results for computer science show inconsistencies, with a negative effect on enrollment in the model based on continuous instruction time, but a positive effect when using binary coding.

6. Robustness

As some of our results exhibit limited robustness (e.g., varying findings for computer science), we conducted additional analyses and employed alternative TWFE regression specifications. First, as indicated by our



previous analyses and Figure A1 in the Supplementary File, the assumption of a linear additive effect appears to be violated for computer science. To assess whether this also holds for economics, we tested for non-linearity in this field and found a steadily increasing effect with a higher number of instructional hours (see Figure A2 in the Supplementary File). Second, for both economics and computer science, certain states never introduced these subjects during the observation period and were consequently excluded from the TWFE regression. To address this, we re-estimated all models using random effects, incorporating these states into the analysis (see Table A3 in the Supplementary File). Third, while our primary models include year-fixed effects through year dummies, we further refined our estimates by adding control variables that additionally account for the evolution of the number of high school graduates and first-semester students by state and year (Federal Statistical Office, 1997, 1998, 2022). This adjustment allows us to control for variations in both the supply of and demand for higher education (see Table A4 in the Supplementary File). Specifically, by including both the growth rate and the absolute number of high school graduates, we capture substantial shifts in graduate numbers resulting from educational reforms that altered the duration of secondary education during our observation period. For example, one major reform was the transition from the nine-year Gymnasium system (G9) to an eight-year system (G8), which was implemented in most states between the early 2000s and the mid-2010s, reducing the duration of secondary education while maintaining the total instructional hours (see also Section 3.1.). As a result, students in affected cohorts graduated one year earlier, leading to a temporary "double cohort" of high school graduates in the respective years. The exact timing varied by state, but in general, these double cohorts occurred between 2007 and 2013. In subsequent years, as some states reverted to the G9 model or allowed schools to choose between G8 and G9, the distribution of graduates stabilized. Since our main dependent variable is the share of first-semester students in a given major, we also account for fluctuations in the total number of first-semester students, which reflect changes in the level of competition for university places. These dynamics are of particular pertinence, as the subjects analyzed-being less restricted in admissions-may serve as alternative options for students unable to secure entry into highly competitive programs, such as medicine. Despite these adjustments, our main results remain consistent across different model specifications and the inclusion of additional control variables, reinforcing the robustness of our findings.

7. Conclusion

This study was motivated by a central question: To what extent can education policy shape students' future major choices in higher education through changes in the compulsory high school curriculum in certain non-core subjects? Within this scope, we focused particularly on the meso-level—the role of institutions—in shaping educational choices. We assumed that (a) the increase in the number of hours of civics, economics, and computer science at the lower secondary level, as well as (b) the introduction of economics and computer science as compulsory subjects, would lead to changes in enrollment rates in certain fields of study. Our analyses of major choices in higher education and of high school curricula (timetables) in the 16 German states over a 24-year period for the subjects civic education, economics, and computer science show that mandatory instruction in non-core subjects can influence the choice of major, although the effects vary across subjects.

Analyzing civic education using TWFE models, we found that increasing instruction hours in this subject led to a small but significant increase in enrollment in political and social science majors in higher education. This finding aligns with the expectation that greater exposure to a subject can enhance interest in it. Prior


research has suggested that students' engagement with certain topics during school fosters increased interest, which may subsequently influence their choice of study at the higher education level. These results are also consistent with those observed in science education, which indicate that an increase in instruction time can lead to higher enrollment in STEM fields in higher education (Broecke, 2013; de Philippis, 2021).

Our analyses of the effects of both increased compulsory economics instruction and the introduction of economics as a compulsory subject show a positive, albeit small, effect. The results suggest that students' later choice of major is only slightly influenced by the subject of economics in lower secondary school. This relatively small observed effect is somewhat surprising in terms of further research but can be explained by several factors. For example, referring to the 2019 PISA results, Piepenburg and Fervers (2022) highlight that "manager" is among the most desired occupations among the students surveyed. In their study, they examine whether a lack of information contributes to the pronounced emphasis on management careers and the limited range of commonly considered options-the so-called "beaten paths"-in terms of major choices. In our context, the subject of economics may, on the one hand, reinforce some students' aspirations for a managerial career by confirming their belief that studying economics is a necessary step toward that goal. On the other hand, the introduction of compulsory courses in economics has the potential to make some students reconsider their previous preference for economics as a "default major". That is, the opportunity to engage more deeply with the subject through mandatory coursework may lead students to adjust their expectations regarding the study of economics and related career paths, resulting in more informed decisions-and, for some, a decision to opt out of economics. Although our analytical design does not allow us to identify these countervailing mechanisms, they may help explain the relatively small effect of school subjects on major choices. In addition, or as an alternative explanation, the quality of economics teaching may also play a role. In many schools, teachers without an economics specialization are assigned to teach economics, often from the social studies department, at least until appropriately trained new teachers begin teaching in about seven years after the curriculum reforms (Frohn, 2020).

The results concerning compulsory computer science courses are contradictory. On the one hand, our analysis shows a decreasing rate of major choices when the teaching time allocated to computer science is considered. On the other hand, our analysis suggests that the introduction of compulsory courses in computer science has led to an increase in the number of students choosing to major in this subject. Additional analysis indicates that these inconsistent results are due to a violation of the modeling assumptions (assumption of linear additive effect). Further, more detailed analyses indicate that the high number of planned computer science lessons in one state (Mecklenburg-Western Pomerania) suggests the presence of context-specific influencing factors that may have distorted the overall effect. The schools in this state may not have been adequately equipped with the technology needed for effective computer science teaching. In addition, qualified computer science educators were in short supply, and many teachers lacked the specialized training needed to fully engage students in the subject (Schröder et al., 2022; SWK, 2022). We assume that these factors become more important as the number of planned computer science courses increases, resulting in a decline in the quality of instruction and, consequently, in fewer students being interested in pursuing computer science as a major. Alternatively, computer science courses, similar to economics, can provide an opportunity to address students' misconceptions about the field as the number of hours increases, which can lead to a decline in interest as students come to realize that their expectations do not align with the reality of the subject. Thus, the curriculum serves not only as a point of exploration but also as a mechanism for perceptual correction and self-selection among high school students.



Several limitations to our study should be considered when interpreting the findings. First, while we controlled for unobserved heterogeneity and overall trends by design, we could not exclude the potential influence of third variables, such as concurrent reforms or changes in subject composition, which may have affected the results. Previous studies on other reforms (see section 3.1.) generally indicate no effect on major choices; however, we could not rule out the possibility of moderation effects. Additionally, implementing or adding extra hours in the subjects under investigation could lead to a reduction in hours for other subjects, potentially altering the composition of the curriculum. These changes are complex and could not be fully captured across all states over the entire study period.

Given the limited scope of existing research and the methodological constraints of our study, further research is essential to draw definitive conclusions about the impact of high school curriculum changes on students' major choices in higher education. In addition, the findings of our study (especially in the case of computer science) and the current state of research provide mixed results, which currently cast doubt on the ability to make reliable statements about the overall effects of curriculum changes. These uncertainties highlight the need for caution when drawing policy implications from the available evidence, as it may be based on an incomplete understanding of the underlying causal relationships. Consequently, more research on the effects and underlying mechanisms is needed before policy recommendations can be formulated for the concrete implementation of effective curriculum reforms. Future studies should adopt more comprehensive analytical approaches, explore the role of other reforms, the influence of specific teaching content and approaches, and investigate potential regional effects.

Additionally, our study focuses on the general effect on major choices in higher education, as most reforms did not target specific groups and were not designed to be more effective for particular subpopulations. However, research has already identified gender differences concerning major choices, highlighting the importance of analyzing effect heterogeneity across subgroups, such as gender. Prior studies have demonstrated that high school subjects can have a gender-specific influence on students' educational and career trajectories (e.g., Joensen & Nielsen, 2014; Liu et al., 2024). As stated above, exposure to certain subjects may also function as a mechanism for perceptual adjustment in various aspects, such as self-confidence in specific fields or awareness of occupational opportunities in these fields. Research has also shown gender differences in responses to career education, further emphasizing the need to consider gender-specific effects (e.g., Beckmann & Fervers, 2024). Therefore, we emphasize that our results capture only the overall effect of curriculum reforms on the investigated subjects and do not account for group-specific effects. However, based on recent research, we would expect gender differences, particularly concerning STEM subjects, as previous studies have found indications of such relationships. Since the mechanisms underlying gender-specific responses to exposure to these three subjects may vary considerably, a detailed analysis of gender-specific effects falls beyond the scope of this article and remains an important question for future research.

Overall, more robust and detailed data are needed to draw conclusions that can inform the development of educational policies aimed at more effectively shaping students' academic and career trajectories. This could include registry data that allows individual and institutional characteristics in the educational biography to be linked from at least the lower secondary level. The data sets available for Germany, such as the National Educational Panel Study (NEPS) and the Student Life Cycle Panel (SLC), only offer limited potential for analysis.



Acknowledgments

We thank the two anonymous reviewers and the editors for their valuable comments. Our special thanks go to our student assistant Julia Szensny for her valuable support in coding the legal regulations on instruction hours in economics and computer science. We would also like to thank our student assistant Jacqueline Niemietz for her help in identifying relevant majors.

Funding

The article is part of the project "Efficiency and Equity in Education: Quasi-Experimental Evidence from School Reforms across German States" (EffEE), generously funded by the Leibniz Association under its competitive procedure. The open access publication of this article was made possible by the support of the working unit "Structures and Systems" of the Leibniz Institute for Educational Trajectories (LIfBi).

Conflict of Interests

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

Data Availability

The data on hours of instruction in economics and computer science are available upon request from the authors. The data on civic education hours are available free of charge at: https://www.lifbi.de/de-de/Start/ Daten-Services/Daten-und-Dokumentation/HISPOL. Microdata from the student statistics from 1995 to 2018 can be obtained from the Research Data Centres of the Federal Statistical Office and Statistical Offices of the Federal States of Germany: https://forschungsdatenzentrum.de/de/bildung/studenten.

Supplementary Material

Supplementary material for this article is available online in the format provided by the author (unedited).

References

- Abbiss, J. (2009). Gendering the ICT curriculum: The paradox of choice. *Computers & Education*, 53(2), 343–354. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2009.02.011
- Altonji, J. G., Blom, E., & Meghir, C. (2012). Heterogeneity in human capital investments: High school curriculum, college major, and careers. Annual Review of Economics, 4, 185–223. https://doi.org/10.1146/ annurev-economics-080511-110908
- Aucejo, E., & James, J. (2021). The path to college education: The role of math and verbal skills. *Journal of Political Economy*, 129(10), 2905–2946. https://doi.org/10.1086/715417
- Barone, C., & Assirelli, G. (2020). Gender segregation in higher education: An empirical test of seven explanations. *Higher Education*, *79*, 55–78. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-019-00396-2
- Becker, M., Neumann, M., & Dumont, H. (2016). Recent developments in school tracking practices in Germany: An overview and outlook on future trends. *Orbis Scholae*, 10(3), 9–25. https://doi.org/10.14712/23363177.2017.8
- Beckmann, J., & Fervers, L. (2024). Does study counselling foster STEM intentions and reduce the STEM gender gap? Evidence from a randomized controlled trial. *Educational Research and Evaluation*, 29(3/4), 147–170. https://doi.org/10.1080/13803611.2024.2315283
- Bertocchi, G., Bonacini, L., & Murat, M. (2021). Adams and Eves: The gender gap in economics majors (Discussion Paper No. DP16767). CEPR. https://ssrn.com/abstract=4026631
- Biewen, M., & Schwerter, J. (2021). Does more maths and natural sciences in high school increase the share of



female STEM workers? Evidence from a curriculum reform. *Applied Economics*, 54(16), 1889–1911. https://doi.org/10.1080/00036846.2021.1983139

- Broecke, S. (2013). Does offering more science at school increase the supply of scientists? *Education Economics*, 21(4), 325–342. https://doi.org/10.1080/09645292.2011.585044
- Brüderl, J., & Ludwig, V. (2015). Fixed-effects panel regression. In H. Best & C. Wolf (Eds.), *Regression analysis and causal inference* (pp. 327–357). Sage. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781446288146
- Callaway, B., Goodman-Bacon, A., & Sant'Anna, P. H. C. (2024). Difference-in-differences with a continuous treatment (Working Paper No. 32117). NBER. https://doi.org/10.3386/w32117
- Card, D., & Payne, A. A. (2021). High school choices and the gender gap in STEM. *Economic Inquiry*, *59*(1), 9–28. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecin.12934
- Darolia, R., Koedel, C., Main, J. B., Ndashimye, J. F., & Yan, J. (2020). High school course access and postsecondary STEM enrollment and attainment. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 42(1), 22–45. https://doi.org/10.3102/0162373719876923
- de Philippis, M. (2021). STEM graduates and secondary school curriculum: Does early exposure to science matter? *The Journal of Human Resources*, 58(6), 1914–1947. https://doi.org/10.3368/jhr.1219-10624R1
- Declercq, K., & Verboven, F. (2018). Enrollment and degree completion in higher education without admission standards. *Economics of Education Review*, 66, 223–244. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econedurev.2018.08. 008
- Engelhardt, C., & Lörz, M. (2021). Auswirkungen von Studienkosten auf herkunftsspezifische Ungleichheiten bei der Studienaufnahme und der Studienfachwahl. *KZfSS*, 73, 285–305. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11577-021-00787-3
- Erdmann, M., Schneider, J., Pietrzyk, I., Jacob, M., & Helbig, M. (2023). The impact of guidance counselling on gender segregation: Major choice and persistence in higher education. An experimental study. *Frontiers in Sociology*, *8*, Article 1154138. https://doi.org/10.3389/fsoc.2023.1154138
- Federal Statistical Office. (1997). Bildung und Kultur–Fachserie 11 Reihe 1–Allgemeinbildende Schulen: Schuljahr 1996/97 (9.9 Schulentlassene des Schuljahres 1996/97 mit allgemeiner Hochschulreife nach Geburtsjahren und Alter sowie mit Fachhochschulreife). https://www.statistischebibliothek.de/mir/receive/DEHeft_mods_ 00128531
- Federal Statistical Office. (1998). Bildung und Kultur–Fachserie 11 Reihe 1–Allgemeinbildende Schulen: Schuljahr 1997/98 (9.9 Schulentlassene des Schuljahres 1996/97 mit allgemeiner Hochschulreife nach Geburtsjahren und Alter sowie mit Fachhochschulreife). https://www.statistischebibliothek.de/mir/receive/DEHeft_mods_ 00128534
- Federal Statistical Office. (2022). Absolventen und Abgänger: Bundesländer, Schuljahr, Geschlecht, Schulart, Schulabschlüsse (Code: 21111-0013; Status as of 02/01/2022; 4:31 p.m.). https://www.destatis.de/DE/ Themen/Gesellschaft-Umwelt/Bildung-Forschung-Kultur/Schulen/Tabellen/_tabellen-innen-schuelerabsolventen.html
- Frohn, P. (2020, August 3). Die Kritik am Schulfach Wirtschaft ist gegenstandslos. *Wirtschaftswoche*. https://www.wiwo.de/politik/deutschland/bildungspolitik-die-kritik-am-schulfach-wirtschaft-ist-gegenstandslos/26062684.html
- Goodman, J. (2019). The labor of division: Returns to compulsory high school math coursework. *Journal of Labor Economics*, 37(4), 1141–1182. https://doi.org/10.1086/703135
- Görlitz, K., & Gravert, C. (2018). The effects of a high school curriculum reform on university enrollment and the choice of college major. *Education Economics*, *26*(3), 321–336. https://doi.org/10.1080/09645292.2018. 1426731



- Hadjar, A., & Becker, R. (2009). Educational expansion—Expected and unexpected consequences. In A. Hadjar
 & R. Becker (Eds.), Expected and unexpected consequences of the educational expansion in Europe and USA: Theoretical approaches and empirical findings in comparative perspective (pp. 9–23). Haupt.
- Helbig, M., & Nikolai, R. (2015). Die Unvergleichbaren. Der Wandel der Schulsysteme in den deutschen Bundesländern seit 1949. Klinkhardt. https://doi.org/10.25656/01:11095
- Helbig, M., Baier, T., & Kroth, A. (2012). Die Auswirkung von Studiengebühren auf die Studierneigung in Deutschland. Evidenz aus einem natürlichen Experiment auf Basis der HIS-Studienberechtigtenbefragung. Zeitschrift für Soziologie, 41(3), 227–246. https://doi.org/10.1515/zfsoz-2012-0305
- Horstschräer, J., & Sprietsma, M. (2013). The effects of the introduction of bachelor degrees on college enrollment and dropout rates. *Education Economics*, 23(3), 296–317. https://doi.org/10.1080/09645292. 2013.823908
- Hübner, N., Wille, E., Cambria, J., Oschatz, K., Nagengast, B., & Trautwein, U. (2017). Maximizing gender equality by minimizing course choice options? Effects of obligatory coursework in math on gender differences in STEM. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 109(7), 993–1009. https://doi.org/10.1037/ edu0000183
- Humphries, J. E., Joensen, J. S., & Veramendi, G. F. (2023). Complementarities in high school and college investments. SSRN. http://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.4560152
- Imai, K., & Kim, I. S. (2021). On the use of two-way fixed effects regression models for causal inference with panel data. *Political Analysis*, *29*(3), 405–415. https://doi.org/10.1017/pan.2020.33
- Jacob, M., Iannelli, C., Duta, A., & Smyth, E. (2020). Secondary school subjects and gendered STEM enrollment in higher education in Germany, Ireland, and Scotland. *International Journal of Comparative Sociology*, 61(1), 59–78. https://doi.org/10.1177/0020715220913043
- Jia, N. (2021). Do stricter high school math requirements raise college STEM attainment? *Economics of Education Review*, 83, Article 102140. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econedurev.2021.102140
- Joensen, J. S., & Nielsen, H. S. (2014). Mathematics and gender: Heterogeneity in causes and consequences. *The Economic Journal*, 126(593), 1129–1163. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecoj.12191
- Kaiser, T., & Menkhoff, L. (2016). Does financial education impact financial literacy and financial behavior (Discussion Paper No. 1562). DIW.
- Legewie, J., & DiPrete, T. A. (2014). The high school environment and the gender gap in science and engineering. *Sociology of Education*, 87(4), 259–280. https://doi.org/10.1177/0038040714547770
- Liu, J., Conrad, C., & Blazar, D. (2024). Computer science for all? The impact of high school computer science courses on college majors and earnings (Discussion Paper No. 16758). IZA. http://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.4709691
- Makarova, E., Aeschlimann, B., & Herzog, W. (2019). The gender gap in STEM fields: The impact of the gender stereotype of math and science on secondary students' career asspirations. *Frontiers in Education*, 4, Article 60. https://doi.org/10.3389/feduc.2019.00060
- Marcus, J., & Zambre, V. (2017). Folge der G8-Schulreform: Weniger Abiturientinnen und Abiturienten nehmen ein Studium auf. *DIW Wochenbericht*, 84(21), 418–426. https://hdl.handle.net/10419/158834
- Marcus, J., & Zambre, V. (2019). The effect of increasing education efficiency on university enrollment. *Journal of Human Resources*, 54(2), 468–502. https://doi.org/10.3368/jhr.54.2.1016.8324R
- McNally, S. (2020). *Gender differences in tertiary education: What explains STEM participation?* (Policy Paper No. 165). IZA. https://www.econstor.eu/handle/10419/243451
- Mentges, H., & Spangenberg, H. (2021). Migrationsspezifische Unterschiede bei der Studienfachwahl.
 In M. Jungbauer-Gans & A. Gottburgsen (Eds.), Migration, Mobilität und soziale Ungleichheit in der Hochschulbildung (pp. 59–79). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-31694-5_3



- Morando, G. (2024). Mathematics specialization at high school and undergraduate degree choice: Evidence from England. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.3102/01623737241255348
- Neugebauer, M., Neumeyer, S., & Alesi, B. (2016). More diversion than inclusion? Social stratification in the Bologna system. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 45, 51–62. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rssm. 2016.08.002
- Peter, F., Schober, P., & Spiess, K. (2024). Information intervention on long-term earnings prospects and the gender gap in major choice. *European Sociological Review*, 40(2), 258–275. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcad055
- Piepenburg, J. G., & Fervers, L. (2022). Do students need more information to leave the beaten paths? The impact of a counseling intervention on high school students' choice of major. *Higher Education*, 84, 321–341. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-021-00770-z
- Reimer, D., & Pollak, R. (2010). Educational expansion and its consequences for vertical and horizontal inequalities in access to higher education West Germany. *European Sociological Review*, 26(4), 415–430. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcp029
- Research Data Centres of the Federal Statistical Office and Statistical Offices of the Federal States of Germany. (2022). *Studierenden- und Prüfungsstatistik* [Data collection: 1995/1996 to 2018/2019]. https://forschungsdatenzentrum.de/de/bildung/studenten
- Retzmann, T., & Seeber, G. (2022). Ökonomische Bildung in der Schule als Politikum–zur Geschichte und Situation einer umstrittenen Selbstverständlichkeit. *Perspektiven der Wirtschaftspolitik*, 23(2), 81–93. https://doi.org/10.1515/pwp-2021-0063
- Schröder, E., Suessenbach, F., & Winde, M. (2022). Informatikunterricht: Lückenhaft und unterbesetzt. Informatikunterricht in Deutschland—ein Flickenteppich auch hinsichtlich der Datenlage (Policy Paper No. 04). Stifterverband für die Deutsche Wissenschaft e.V. https://informatik-monitor.de/fileadmin/GI/Projekte/ Informatik-Monitor/Informatik-Monitor_2022/NEU-Policy_Paper_Informatikunterricht_Lueckenhaft_ und_unterbesetzt.pdf
- Sendzik, N., Mehnert, U., & Helbig, M. (2024). Feuerwehr der Demokratie? Politische Bildung als Unterrichtsfach an allgemeinbildenden Schulen der Sekundarstufe I in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland von 1949 bis 2019 (Working Paper No. 114). LlfBi. https://doi.org/10.5157/LlfBi:WP114:1.0
- Shin, J. C., & Milton, S. (2008). Student response to tuition increase by academic majors: Empirical grounds for a cost-related tuition policy. *Higher Education*, *55*, 719–734. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-007-9085-1
- Spangenberg, H., & Quast, H. (2023). Zum Einfluss vorgelagerter Bildungspfade auf die Studienentscheidung. In J. Ordemann, F. Peter, & S. Buchholz (Eds.), Vielfalt von hochschulischen Bildungsverläufen (pp. 21–46). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-39657-2_2
- Suhonen, T. (2014). Field-of-study choice in higher education: Does distance matter? *Spatial Economic Analysis*, 9(4), 355–375. https://doi.org/10.1080/17421772.2014.961533
- SWK. (2022). Gutachten zur Digitalisierung im Bildungssystem: Handlungsempfehlungen von der Kita bis zur Hochschule. http://doi.org/10.25656/01:25273
- Trautwein, U., Neumann, M., Nagy, G., Lüdtke, O., & Maaz, K. (2010). Institutionelle Reform und individuelle Entwicklung: Hintergrund und Fragestellungen der Studie TOSCA-Repeat. In U. Trautwein, M. Neumann, G. Nagy, O. Lüdtke, & K. Maaz (Eds.), Schulleistungen von Abiturienten (pp. 15–36). Springer. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/978-3-531-92037-5_1



About the Authors



Norbert Sendzik is a postdoctoral researcher at the Leibniz Institute for Educational Trajectories (LIfBi). His research focuses on regional inequality and social inequalities in education. He is particularly interested in how reforms are implemented and their impact on reducing these inequalities.



Melinda Erdmann is a senior researcher at the Berlin Social Science Center (WZB). Her research focuses on educational inequality and higher education, with a particular emphasis on educational interventions and their effectiveness. Methodologically, she specializes in quantitative research, including longitudinal data analysis and experimental research designs.



Marcel Helbig is a professor and head of the working unit "Structures and Systems" at the Leibniz Institute for Educational Trajectories (LIfBi). His research topics include educational sociology, urban sociology, regional inequality, segregation, school policy, and social inequality.

ARTICLE



Open Access Journal 👌

Preparing Transitions: The Impact of Vocational Role Models on Occupational Aspirations Within Social Contexts

Eva Böhle^{1,2}, Janina Beckmann¹, and Mona Granato¹

¹ VET Research and Monitoring Department, Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training, Germany
 ² Department of Sociology and Social Psychology, University of Cologne, Germany

Correspondence: Eva Böhle (eva.boehle@bibb.de)

Submitted: 17 December 2024 Accepted: 17 March 2025 Published: 7 May 2025

Issue: This article is part of the issue "The Role of Contexts in the Educational and Employment Transitions and Pathways of Young People" edited by Alexandra Wicht (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training / University of Siegen), Oliver Winkler (Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg), Mona Granato (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training), and Alexandra Nonnenmacher (Worms University of Applied Sciences), fully open access at https://doi.org/10.17645/si.i418

Abstract

The formation of occupational aspirations, an important prerequisite of successful school-to-work transitions, is embedded in different social contexts, including youths' families and peers. At the same time, adolescents are guided by various career orientation activities, including vocational role models, that provide them with information on available career options and stimulate career decision-making. In this study, we combine both strands of research and examine how vocational role model effects unfold in the different social contexts that students are embedded in, potentially enabling or constraining intervention effects. Based on a large-scale role model intervention study comprising 1,190 students in Germany, we first examine how peer and family contexts are associated with students' occupational aspirations as key dimensions of social influence. Our results show that both peer and parental social contexts are related to students' career aspirations, with descriptive peer norms and injunctive peer and parent norms being the most relevant. Second, we show that unique encounters with vocational role models are, on average, related to increased occupational aspirations for the presented occupation, extending previous empirical findings to the VET context. Third, we examine whether and how role modelling interacts with students' social embeddedness. We do not find statistically significant interactions between the examined social contexts and the role model intervention. Hence, role model effects apply even in contexts that convey strong norms. Nevertheless, we find subtle patterns suggesting that role model effects are more pronounced when peers convey adverse norms and less knowledge regarding an occupation and when peers' self-efficacy is high. Theoretical and practical implications are discussed.

Keywords

career orientation; intervention; occupational aspirations; role models; social contexts



1. Introduction

The school-to-work transition is a challenging task in which adolescents have to navigate their own identity and decision-making within their social environment, alongside opportunity structures and many other factors (Yates, 2021). Career orientation processes are complex and vary for each individual; nevertheless, the development of occupational aspirations typically marks a crucial starting point in shaping career trajectories (Schoon & Parsons, 2002; Sewell et al., 1969; Ziegler, 2023). From an early age, children start developing occupational aspirations in light of social contexts and perceived social norms (Gottfredson, 1981). Prior research has emphasised the impact that peer groups, parents, and socio-economic status can have on adolescents' occupational aspirations and career choices (e.g., Buchmann & Dalton, 2002; Schoon & Parsons, 2002; Sewell et al., 1969; Zimmermann, 2018, 2020). Peers' occupational aspirations and social valuation of certain occupations, both in friendship groups and classroom contexts, may establish social norms on which occupations are socially desirable (Raabe & Wölfer, 2019; Sewell et al., 1969). Furthermore, peers act as reference groups, providing knowledge and serving as a standard of comparison (Singer, 2017). Additionally, socialisation in the family, information and guidance by parents, as well as the parental educational background and parental expectations, mark another meaningful social context with regards to occupations that adolescents could or should aspire to, perhaps also with the motive of maintaining a certain social status (Boudon, 1974; Bourdieu, 1987).

To support students in navigating school-to-work transitions, secondary schools in Germany have implemented various career orientation activities. Although the empirical evidence can be described as rather scarce overall, previous studies have shown that career orientation activities can support young people, for example by broadening their career aspirations (e.g., Piepenburg & Fervers, 2022; S. L. Turner & Lapan, 2005) or increasing their career competences (e.g., Kunert & Sommer, 2023; Ratschinski et al., 2018). These findings highlight the importance of vocational guidance opportunities for increasing young people's career choice skills. Increasing aspirations for a wider range of occupations is a common goal of career guidance activities, both because young people's career aspirations are still stratified along specific social categories like gender (e.g., Barone et al., 2018; Yazilitas et al., 2013) and social status (e.g., Herbaut & Geven, 2020), and because young people have a limited field of occupational aspirations (e.g., Covacevich et al., 2021). This is even more important as the shortage of skilled workers has become more severe in Germany due to a number of factors, particularly in light of demographic change and especially in the vocational education and training (VET) sector (Bundesagentur für Arbeit, 2024; Oeynhausen et al., 2023). This makes it important to increase the visibility of occupations in this sector from a societal and policy perspective. Recently, vocational role models have been increasingly implemented in career guidance activities at school to address this issue (e.g., Athanasiadi et al., 2020). Prior research has shown that role models can increase occupational aspirations, for example among girls for academic STEM occupations (Gladstone & Cimpian, 2021; Lawner et al., 2019).

Therefore, considering that both social contexts and role model interventions have been shown to influence adolescents' occupational aspirations, we investigate how these influences interact with each other and whether vocational role models can increase students' occupational aspirations above and beyond long-term influences conveyed in peer and parental social contexts. The majority of previous intervention studies have investigated average treatment effects, which may, however, disregard the possibility that students could differ in their response to vocational role models depending on their embeddedness in different social



contexts. Perceived parental and peer contexts may alter the way students incorporate external cues from career orientation activities in their career-decision process (e.g., Bruch & Feinberg, 2017). For example, in the presence of strong normative expectations from social contexts, role modelling may be less influential, preventing students from engaging in thoughtful and reflective decision-making, an expectation routed in dual-process theories of decision-making (see, e.g., Esser, 1999; Evans & Frankish, 2009; Paternoster et al., 2011; Xu, 2021). To date, we are not aware of any study that has explicitly modelled how career and role model interventions unfold in different peer and parental social contexts. Given that social contexts influence occupational aspirations as outlined above, research on this issue is important to inform and further improve career orientation activities and their effectiveness for students in the school-to-work transition.

Thus, the aim of this study is first to investigate how different social contexts within the peer group and the family shape individuals' occupational aspirations for certain VET occupations (RQ1). In contrast to previous studies, we compare the effects of key dimensions of social influence, distinguishing between normative social influence from parents and peers, as well as informational and comparative peer effects.

Following this, the study explores how the short-term event of meeting a vocational role model in school impacts students' aspirations for the presented VET occupation, considering the influences of long-term social contexts in the family, peer group, and school (RQ2).

Lastly, this study examines whether the effect of a vocational role model on students' aspirations for the respective occupation is moderated by peer and parent social contexts, i.e., whether the vocational role model increases students' aspirations for the respective occupation more strongly in certain social contexts (RQ3).

To achieve this aim, we analysed primary data from a quasi-experimental intervention study (the BIBB-TUDa Career Orientation Study) on VET role models among a regional sample of secondary school students in Germany.

2. Theoretical Framework

2.1. The Impact of Social Contexts on Occupational Aspirations

A social context can be defined as a structure that is connected to expectations, opportunities, and restrictions for individuals, thereby influencing aspirations and behaviour (Friedrichs & Nonnenmacher, 2014). Early research has highlighted the impact of families, peers, and schools on the development of occupational aspirations, as specified in the "Wisconsin model" by Sewell et al. (1969, 1970). Accordingly, significant others shape young people's aspirations through parental expectations, friends' educational and occupational aspirations, and teachers' encouragement (Sewell et al., 1969). Social contexts become relevant through the expression of normative attitudes that shape individuals' perceived opportunities and restrictions (Friedrichs & Nonnenmacher, 2014). A common distinction of social norms affecting a person's actions is made between injunctive norms "which [guide] the behaviour via the perception of how most others would approve/disapprove of a person's conduct," and descriptive norms "which [guide] the behaviour via the perception of how most others would behave" (Cialdini et al., 1991, p. 201). In addition, social contexts can be understood as opportunity structures that provide resources and transmit knowledge via informational social influence (Guimond, 1997). Finally, social contexts can act as a frame of reference in



students' career orientation process and provide grounds for comparative social influence (Festinger, 1954). As prior research suggests, peers and parents are particularly influential in students' career orientation process (e.g., Raabe & Wölfer, 2019; Zimmermann, 2020). Respective theoretical and empirical findings are outlined below.

2.1.1. Peer Influences

Throughout adolescence, the school context and classmates become more important as a frame of reference for young people as they spend time together and share similar developmental tasks and transitions (LaFontana & Cillessen, 2010; Wicht & Ludwig-Mayerhofer, 2014). Although there is empirical evidence that close friends may be more relevant to educational decisions in comparison to loose ties (e.g., Rubineau et al., 2024), classroom contexts remain structurally relevant for students' career decision-making. For example, Raabe and Wölfer (2019) have shown that both the educational aspirations of the friendship group and the educational aspirations of classmates are relevant to the development of students' educational aspirations. Peer effects can be related to the development of occupational aspirations via normative social influence, informational social influence, and social influence based on social comparison (e.g., Festinger, 1954; Laursen & Veenstra, 2021; J. C. Turner, 1991).

First, in the process of peer socialisation, similar sets of values and norms are transmitted such that students become more similar to their peers in their attitudes and aspirations through norm enforcement (Laursen & Veenstra, 2021). The desire to be accepted by the peer group is strong in adolescence (e.g., Kiesler, 1969; Osterman, 2000). Peer conformity is routed in the desire to belong and gain status, maintain a positive self-concept, and make accurate decisions (Cialdini & Goldstein, 2004; Laursen & Veenstra, 2021). Different studies have empirically assessed this, showing, for example, that individual aspirations are related to the average aspirations in the classroom (e.g., Raabe et al., 2019; Raabe & Wölfer, 2019; Zimmermann, 2020). Accordingly, we expect that students express higher aspirations towards a VET occupation when their classmates also have higher aspirations for this occupation (H1a, descriptive normative peer effects).

Such normative peer effects might also be injunctive in nature in the way that students consider their peers' social approval or disapproval of occupations in their career choice process, which might be negatively framed as "peer pressure" (Clasen & Brown, 1985; Laursen & Veenstra, 2021). For example, students tend to adjust their aspirations to those of their friends (e.g., Raabe et al., 2019). Hence, we expect that students express higher aspirations towards a VET occupation when they expect a higher social valuation of this occupation by their peers (H1b, injunctive normative peer effects).

Second, peer influence can be informational in nature, contributing to gain representations of reality (Festinger, 1954). Career choices can be thought of as a decision-making task under high uncertainty since students may not be perfectly informed about all of the available career options. Therefore, social influence from classmates can contribute to students' knowledge about specific occupations through the dissemination of information in daily interaction. Hence, we expect that students express higher aspirations towards a VET occupation when their classmates are well informed about this occupation (H1c, informational social influence).

Third, peer effects may become relevant through social comparison processes. Social comparison is a fundamental need of human behaviour that serves to evaluate one's own abilities, goals, and ambitions by comparing oneself to others (Festinger, 1954). Accordingly, individuals may adjust their aspirations or



behaviour based on how they perceive themselves relative to others. A reoccurring finding in the literature suggests that at the same level of ability, students will develop more negative academic self-concepts in the presence of higher-achieving peers through negative upward comparisons, known as the big-fish-little-pond effect (Marsh, 1987). A comparable relationship has also been found for the development of occupational aspirations (Nagengast & Marsh, 2012); for example, youths develop lower aspirations for STEM fields when the overall classroom environment displays high mathematical achievement (Mann et al., 2015; Beckmann, 2021). In the setting of career orientation, individuals may, therefore, adjust their occupational aspirations based on comparisons with their classmates. If students perceive their classmates as more successful and confident regarding a specific occupation, they might be more reluctant to express an aspiration toward it, in line with negative upward comparisons towards a VET occupation when their classmates show higher levels of self-efficacy for this occupation (H1d, comparative social influence).

2.1.2. Parent Influences

Socialisation processes in the family, such as informational, motivational, and guidance functions of parents as well as the parental educational background and their expectations have been shown to impact children's educational and occupational aspirations (e.g., Breen & Jonsson, 2005; Broschinski et al., 2022). Bourdieu (1987) emphasised the socialisation function of parents concerning class-specific experiences that differ depending on the educational context of parents and shape work-related family values and norms. These values and norms are "adapted" by the growing children (Bourdieu, 1987). Class-specific educational inequalities and their effects on aspirations and educational pathways have received major focus in empirical research (e.g., R. Becker & Hecken, 2008; B. Becker & Tuppat, 2013; Kleinert & Jacob, 2024). Recent administrative German data shows a strong link between family socio-economic background and children's career development (Autor:innengruppe Bildungsberichterstattung, 2024). Further, not only educational status but also occupations tend to be transmitted from parents to their children (Mischler & Ulrich, 2018). According to parents' socio-economic background and class-specific family experiences and socialisation, adolescents whose parents have a vocational qualification may aspire more often towards VET occupations than children with an academic family background. We therefore expect that students' aspirations towards a VET occupation are lower when parents have an academic degree compared to students whose parents have a VET degree or no occupational degree (H2a, descriptive normative parent effects).

The Wisconsin Model (Sewell et al., 1969, 1970) postulates a significant impact of parental expectations on adolescents' occupational aspirations. The desire for belonging and social appreciation through parents is especially strong for career choices when adolescents seek to build their own social identity (Gottfredson, 2005). There is strong empirical evidence that adolescents take the occupational expectations of their parents into account (e.g., Fischer-Browne, 2022; Matthes, 2019; Schoon & Parsons, 2002; Zimmermann, 2020), perhaps to fulfil parents' interest in maintaining a social status (Boudon, 1974) and to avoid social costs for example through family conflict (Schmaus et al., 2024). Hence, we expect that students express higher aspirations towards a VET occupation when they expect a higher social valuation of this occupation from their parents (H2b, injunctive normative parent effects).

Figure 1 conceptually summarises the outlined hypotheses regarding the impact of peer and parent contexts on occupational aspirations.





Figure 1. Hypotheses: The association of social context characteristics and occupational aspirations.

2.2. The Impact of Vocational Role Models on Occupational Aspirations

Career choice is a complex, long-lasting process shaped by individuals' identities, interests, and abilities, among other restricting and enabling factors (e.g., Yates, 2021). In addition to the long-term social contexts outlined above, research points to the relevance of short-term vocational guidance interventions for the development of students' occupational aspirations (e.g., career workshops; see Jemini Gashi et al., 2023; Mutlu et al., 2023; Piepenburg & Fervers, 2022; S. L. Turner & Lapan, 2005). These guidance activities stimulate students' career decision-making, for example, by educating them about the world of work or even about students themselves, facilitating the cognitively demanding task of choosing among available career options. Even if career guidance activities are incidental, they may create new insights and opportunities, as posited by the happenstance learning theory (Krumboltz, 2009; Mitchell et al., 1999). Vocational role models present another short-term career orientation approach. As Morgenroth et al. (2015) argue, role models have three main functions:

(a) [They] show us how to perform a skill and achieve a goal—they are *behavioral models*; (b) they show us that a goal is attainable—they are *representations of the possible*, and (c) they make a goal desirable—they are *inspirations*. (p. 467)

Thus, vocational role models may function as a career orientation approach that is not only based on providing information but also involves motivational and emotional cues while offering opportunities for identification. Role models may increase the motivation both for existing goals and also inspire new goals by increasing the subjectively expected probability of success and the subjective value connected to these goals (expectancy-value theories of motivation; Morgenroth et al., 2015). In their systematic review of STEM role models, Gladstone and Cimpian (2021) propose that role models are "individuals who can positively shape a student's motivation by acting as a successful exemplar" (p. 1). Social learning theory (Bandura, 1972) highlights the relevance of observational learning for developing career aspirations, adapting and imitating behaviour by observing others perceived as similar and identifiable. In the process of students developing their career orientation, we can assume that vocational role models of similar age may stimulate



students' thoughtful and reflective decision-making about their attitudes and valuation of the presented occupation, as students process new information about the presented occupations through the personal and motivational insights of role models. There is abundant empirical evidence, mainly for academic STEM occupations, that even short-term role models can contribute to increasing STEM aspirations (e.g., Gladstone & Cimpian, 2021; Lawner et al., 2019). The role model's perceived competence, whether their success was perceived as attainable, and the perceived similarity to students have been shown to moderate STEM role model effects (Gladstone & Cimpian, 2021). From a theoretical perspective, gender is a crucial dimension in the role modelling process, first, because gender is a relevant social category in identification and social influence processes (e.g., Spears, 2021) and, second, because counter-stereotypical role models may provide relevant counter-evidence to break stereotypes related to gender-skewed occupations (e.g., Stout et al., 2011). The empirical evidence is, however, less clear and provides inconclusive results on gendered role modelling effects (see, e.g., Carsten Conner & Danielson, 2016; Cheryan et al., 2011; Stout et al., 2011).

We suppose that the theoretical and empirical arguments outlined above can also be applied to role models in VET occupations. Therefore, we expect that vocational role models will, on average, increase students' aspirations for the presented VET occupation (H3).

2.3. The Interrelation of Vocational Role Models and Social Contexts

As outlined above, vocational role models mark a short-term social influence that may encourage reflection on potential career options. According to the model of frame selection (MFS) by Esser (1999) and Kroneberg (2005, 2010, 2014), individuals follow an automatic-spontaneous (as) mode or a reflecting-calculating (rc) mode in their actions and decision-making. The interpretation of a situation (frame selection) and normative influences or other internalised routines shape which mode individuals will use (Kroneberg et al., 2010). According to the MFS, the as-mode is more likely to be activated when stronger and unambiguous norms are perceived for the situation, and a clear action script is available, reducing the time, energy, and mental effort needed to decide on actions (Kroneberg, 2014). Individuals will be more likely to follow the rc-mode in uncertain situations, ambiguous scripts, or unclear social norms (Esser, 1999; Kroneberg, 2005). In the rc-mode, individuals evaluate the available alternatives according to the subjective expected utility with calculated incentives (i.e., costs, benefits, and expectations), with social norms being just one of many other factors taken into account (Kroneberg et al., 2010). Career decision-making can theoretically be assumed to involve both processes: If strong norms and clear action scripts are perceived, individuals are assumed to follow the as-mode, thereby reducing the complexity of occupational choice. Adolescents are also assumed to weigh career options and, according to the rc-mode, take a variety of options into account, for example, when considering their personal professional interests and how they match with occupations (e.g., Holland, 1997).

Applied to a vocational role model intervention, the MFS suggests that new information and different viewpoints transmitted through a vocational role model are considered in the rc-mode, unless strong social norms prevent students from reflective thinking and, therefore, they stay in the as-mode and follow the perceived normative action scripts from their social environment. Therefore, we would expect that vocational role models can affect aspirations for their presented occupation more strongly when social norms are less salient. This would imply that both affirmative and opposing norms towards the presented VET occupation would be associated with smaller role model effects and that more neutral normative



positions by peers and parents allow for more reflective thinking and, hence, result in a stronger role model effect on occupational aspirations. However, in line with empirical findings on peers' and parents' influences on occupational aspirations outlined in Sections 2.1.1 and 2.1.2, we expect that also the effect of a vocational role model intervention on increasing aspirations for the presented occupations is influenced (i.e., moderated) by peers' and parents' social context characteristics. In particular, we expect individuals to seek conformity with the descriptive and injunctive norms they perceive from parents and peers (Cialdini & Goldstein, 2004; Laursen & Veenstra, 2021). Non-conformity with social norms could carry social costs, which are assumed to be highly relevant in the subjective expected utility assessment, given the substantial empirical findings on parental and peer influences on occupational aspirations. Hence, we expect that vocational role models will increase students' aspirations for the presented VET occupation more strongly when this occupation is supported by affirmative descriptive and injunctive norms by parents and peers (H4a).

With regards to informational peer effects, we expect that vocational role models will increase students' aspirations for the presented VET occupation more strongly when classmates have less knowledge about this occupation before the intervention (H4b), as the role model could function as an alternative information channel to peers outlined in Section 2.2.

With regards to comparative peer effects, we expect that when peers display a high degree of occupationspecific self-efficacy, this may pose a barrier for students to adapt their aspirations toward the presented occupation. Hence, we expect that vocational role models will increase students' aspirations for the presented VET occupation more strongly when classmates show lower levels of self-efficacy for this occupation (H4c), in line with the big-fish-little-pond effect outlined in section 2.1.1.

Figure 2 conceptually summarises the outlined hypotheses regarding the impact of vocational role models on occupational aspirations and the moderating effects of peer and parent contexts.



Direct effect Moderated effect





3. Methodology

3.1. The Vocational Role Model Intervention

The "VET ambassadors" (German: *Ausbildungsbotschafter*), a career orientation initiative, was implemented by different local chambers of industry and commerce and chambers of crafts in Germany, in support of regional governments and the Federal Ministry of Education and Research. The aim is to strengthen the visibility and attractiveness of VET and to broaden students' occupational aspirations (MAGS NRW, n.d.). To achieve this goal, apprentices (typically in their second or third year of apprenticeship) visit secondary school classes and present their vocational occupations. During a 45–60 minute presentation, usually, two or three VET ambassadors provide information and personal insights on different topics related to their VET occupation, for example, daily tasks, work conditions, career progression opportunities, their career choice, and how their social environment reacts to their occupation. Afterwards, they answer students' questions. The presented occupations cover many different fields from the dual VET system, for example, IT, commercial occupations (e.g., office management), or crafts (e.g., electricians).

As part of the BIBB-TUDa Career Orientation Study (German: BIBB-TUDa-Berufsorientierungsstudie), conducted jointly by our team at the Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training (BIBB) and the Technical University of Darmstadt (TUDa), over 70 visits by VET ambassadors at a regional sample of secondary schools in North Rhine-Westphalia were evaluated in terms of their effect on individuals' aspirations for the presented VET occupations. In a quasi-experimental research design (Figure 3), data was collected from students immediately before the VET ambassadors' presentation (survey t_1 , pre-measure), immediately after the intervention (survey t_2), and approximately seven to 11 weeks (Median: 8.14, IQR: 7.00–11.00, Range: 4.00–13.29) after the role models had visited the school (survey t_3 , post measure).

The sample depended on schools taking part in the VET ambassadors project as organised by regional chambers of industry and commerce and chambers of crafts. Schools were assigned to the treatment group and the control group pragmatically based on the regional chambers' coordination. The control group participated in the intervention after the post-measure was collected (Median distance between measurements: 6.00 weeks, IQR: 4.29–10.43, Range: 4.00–25.00). At least two classes participated per school. In most cases, schools either participated as part of the treatment group or the control group.







However, at some schools, data was collected both for classes in the treatment group and the control group, but in different school years. Data collection took place in the school years 2021–2022 and 2022–2023 through a self-administered pencil-and-paper or online questionnaire in the classroom setting. The pre- and post-measures data were later linked through self-generated identification codes (SGIC).

3.2. Measures

3.2.1. Occupation-Specific Aspiration

The participants were asked at t_1 and t_3 to respond to two items on a scale from 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 5 (*strongly agree*) if they would like to do an apprenticeship or work in the VET occupation presented by the VET ambassador. The average score of these two items was computed to receive an overall score of the individual's aspiration for this occupation. The internal reliability of this measure was high with Cronbach's $\alpha = .938$ in t_1 and $\alpha = .950$ in t_3 .

3.2.2. Peers

Characteristics of peer group contexts were either computed as aggregate classroom measures based on students' responses at t_1 or reflect students' individual perceptions of their friendship group.

Peers' occupation-specific aspiration for occupations presented by the VET ambassadors was computed as the average value of all students' occupation-specific aspirations in each classroom context. The resulting aggregate occupation-specific aspiration in each classroom was used to operationalise *descriptive normative peer effects*.

Peers' occupation-specific knowledge of occupations presented by the VET ambassadors was computed as an aggregate variable based on how well students in the classroom reported knowing the occupation and if they could picture what someone working in this occupation does (Cronbach's $\alpha = .723$). Higher values on the 5-point scale indicate better knowledge of the specific occupation. This measure was used to operationalise informational peer effects.

Peers' occupation-specific self-efficacy for occupations presented by the VET ambassadors was computed as an aggregate variable based on how students in the classroom agreed to the two statements that they are confident in their ability to learn the occupation and that they would have a good chance of securing an apprenticeship in this occupation (Cronbach's $\alpha = .859$). Higher values on the 5-point scale indicate higher self-efficacy with regard to the specific occupation. This measure was used to operationalise *comparative peer effects*.

Peers' expected social valuation of the specific occupation presented by VET ambassadors was assessed through a combined score for two items, asking students if they expect to receive social approval from their friends for working in this occupation and if they think that their friends would find it 'cool' if they worked in this occupation (Cronbach's $\alpha = .861$). Higher values on the 5-point scale indicate higher expected social valuation for the specific occupation. In contrast to the other peer group characteristics, this variable is not related to classmates and thus not aggregated at the classroom-level but aims at the individual's *friends*, who may or may not be in the same class. This measure was used to operationalise *injunctive normative peer effects*.



3.2.3. Parents

Characteristics of parent contexts were measured based on students' responses at t₁.

Parents' expected social valuation of the specific occupation presented by VET ambassadors was assessed similarly to peers' expected social valuation of the presented occupation. Students responded on a scale from 1 to 5 how they agree with two statements that they would receive social approval from their parents for working in this occupation and if they think that their parents would like it if they worked in this occupation (Cronbach's $\alpha = .896$). This measure was used to operationalise *injunctive norms for parents*.

Parents' highest degree was categorised based on students' responses for each of their parents. If both parents had no occupational degree or the information was unknown for one of the parents, they were categorised as (1) no occupational degree. Students with at least one parent with VET degree were categorised as (2). If at least one parent had an academic degree and the other parent had a VET degree, no degree, or the information was unknown, they were categorised as (3) at least one parent with academic degree. If both parents had an academic degree, they were categorised as (4) both parents with academic degree. The final group (5) captures students who did not know their parents' degree, did not answer, or provided invalid responses. This measure was used to operationalise descriptive norms for parents.

3.2.4. Control Variables

Control variables were used to account for differences between treatment and control groups at baseline:

- Gender: Students were asked to respond if their gender was male (0), female (1), or diverse (2).
- The individual scores of the respective peer aggregate variable outlined above were used as control variables for individual occupation-specific knowledge and individual occupation-specific self-efficacy.
- *General occupational aspirations*: A dummy variable captured whether students indicated they might have already developed their own occupational aspirations (1) or that they did not yet have any specific occupational aspirations (0).
- Language spoken at home: Students were asked about languages they learned as a child in their family home, which we used as an approximate measure of migration background. Category (0) includes all students who learned only German and category (1) includes students who responded that they also learned other languages than German in their family home. It should be noted that this measure represents an approximation of migration background, as not all people with a migration background learn other languages than German in their family home.
- School type: The school system in Germany is federally administered. In North Rhine-Westphalia, students leave primary school after grade 4 at 10 or 11 years of age and continue secondary school in either of four different school types: (0) lower secondary school (*Hauptschule*), (1) intermediate secondary school (*Realschule*), (2) upper secondary school (*Gymnasium*), or (3) comprehensive school (*Gesamtschule*).
- School grade level: The grade level accounts for students' approximate age and prior career orientation activities.
- Occupation: The 18 occupations used in the "occupation-specific" survey questions were used as a categorical control variable to account for occupation-specific differences, for example, in terms of



popularity, social valuation, or gender distributions within these occupations. For the treatment group, the surveyed occupation corresponded to the occupation presented by the VET ambassadors.

• Distance between pre- and post-measures: The distance between the surveys at t₁ and t₃ was controlled for when examining treatment effects.

3.3. Sample Description

A total of 2,396 participants were surveyed at the outset of the study, of which 1,614 students (67.36%) participated both at t_1 and t_3 . The sample attrition is mainly due to students' absence on survey days and failure to match some participants due to missing matching information. After preparing the data for analysis, 1,190 students (77 classes) from 20 different schools comprised our study sample. Since most classes were visited by two VET ambassadors (71.03% of students; 20.90% of students were visited by one VET ambassador and 8.07% were visited by three VET ambassadors), each presenting their occupation, the data results in 2,012 occupation-specific observations used for analysis. Due to this data structure, students of the treatment group were included once or twice in the sample when they were visited by one or two VET ambassadors, respectively. In the case of three VET ambassadors, students were surveyed only for two of the VET ambassadors' occupations. Participants with missing information on any of the measures outlined above were excluded from the study's sample (n = 134). Further, data on each VET occupation presented by ambassadors had to be available for both the treatment and the control group in order for the occupation to be included in the present study. With these sample restrictions in place, no participants in upper secondary school remained in the sample for analysis. The demographic information of the final study sample (n = 1,190 individuals) is displayed in Table 1 for the treatment and control groups, respectively.

3.4. Analysis

3.4.1. Specification of the Multilevel Model

Three-level multilevel models were used to account for the hierarchical data structure of occupation-specific and repeated observations (level 1) being nested in individuals (level 2) who are nested in classrooms (level 3). First, a cross-sectional intercept-only multilevel model of the occupation-specific aspiration as dependent variable was conducted to assess the variance components for the higher levels. The estimated variance component of the classroom intercepts was 0.030 (CI 0.016–0.059), which was rather small but statistically significant. The intraclass correlation (ICC) indicated that the classroom level accounted for 3.26% of the total variance. To account for the nesting of classrooms within schools, cluster robust standard errors at the school level were calculated. All statistical analyses were conducted using Stata 18.

3.4.2. Cross-Sectional Analyses at t₁

To examine the association of social context characteristics and occupation-specific aspirations at baseline (RQ1; Figure 1), random intercept fixed slope multilevel models of students' occupational aspirations and the characteristics of peers and parent contexts were conducted with the baseline sample at t_1 . We conducted random intercept and fixed slope models because we theoretically expect differences in the intercepts between classes depending on classmates' characteristics but similar impacts (i.e., slopes) of the normative, informational, and comparative social influences in each class. The model presented in this article considered



Table 1. Sample characteristics.

Characteristic	Treatment Group		Control Group		Total	
	n	%	n	%	n	%
Gender						
Male	390	53.50	256	55.53	646	54.29
Female	329	45.13	198	42.95	527	44.29
Diverse	10	1.37	7	1.52	17	1.43
Language spoken at home						
Only German	326	44.72	170	36.88	496	41.68
(Also) other languages than German	403	55.28	291	63.12	694	58.32
School type						
Lower secondary school (Hauptschule)	131	17.97	84	18.22	215	18.7
Intermediate secondary school (Realschule)	58	7.96	195	42.30	253	21.26
Comprehensive school (Gesamtschule)	540	74.07	182	39.48	722	60.67
School grade level						
9 th grade	525	72.02	439	95.23	964	81.01
10 th grade	204	27.98	22	4.77	226	18.99
Parents' highest degree						
No occupational degree	35	4.80	26	5.64	61	5.13
At least one parent with VET degree	293	40.19	184	39.91	477	40.08
At least one parent with academic degree	146	20.3	82	17.79	228	19.16
Both parents with academic degree	67	9.19	26	6.64	93	7.82
Non-response/don't know/invalid response	188	25.79	143	31.02	331	27.82
Total	729		461		1190	

all social context variables in a joint model, which allows us to compare the relative contribution of each social context characteristic. All continuous variables were z-standardised.

3.4.3. Pre/Post Analyses (t₁, t₃)

To assess the intervention effect (RQ2; Figure 2), we compared the observed pre/post change in the treatment group with the change we observed in the control group used as a counterfactual. The difference in the changes between treatment and control group corresponds to the average treatment effect on the treated (ATT; see Shadish et al., 2002). First, we identified the ATT with a random intercept fixed slope multilevel model of students' occupational aspirations on the treatment indicator. Technically, this model comprises a cross-level interaction term between treatment assignment (level 3) and the wave (t_1 or t_3 ; level 1). Control variables were included to account for baseline differences between treatment and control group. Second, to investigate whether the treatment effect varies by different social context characteristics (RQ3; Figure 2), we introduced a three-way interaction with the relevant social context variable (i.e., interacting treatment status with the wave and the social context variable).



4. Results

4.1. Descriptives

The average occupation-specific aspiration across all surveyed occupations was M = 1.825 (SD = 0.955) for the treatment group, which was statistically significantly lower than the average occupation-specific aspiration of the control group with M = 1.945 (SD = 0.971) (t[2010] = 2.779, p = 0.006). On the scale ranging from 1 to 5, this indicates that the average occupational aspiration was rather low, with a strong positively skewed distribution and an interquartile range from 1 to 2.5 due to a bulk of responses at the lower end of the scale (see Figure A1 in the Supplementary File). For further analyses, the outcome variable was z-standardised to assess the impact of predictor variables in terms of standard deviations from the mean value.

4.2. How Are Social Contexts Associated With Occupational Aspirations at Baseline (t_1) ?

Table 2 shows the multilevel model exploring the impact of each social context characteristic on students' occupation-specific aspirations at t_1 while considering individual control variables. Peers' occupation-specific

Peer context	b
Occupation-specific aspiration	0.265***
Occupation-specific knowledge	-0.071***
Occupation-specific self-efficacy	-0.117***
Expected social valuation of the occupation	0.112**
Parent context	b
Expected social valuation of the occupation	0.198***
Highest degree (Ref. Both parents with academic degree) No occupational degree At least one parent with VET degree At least one parent with academic degree Non-response	0.046 < -0.001 < -0.001 0.091
Control variables	b
Gender (Ref. male) Female Diverse	-0.065 -0.173
Language spoken at home: (also) other languages than German	0.170***
School type (Ref. lower secondary) Intermediate secondary Comprehensive	-0.028 -0.044
School grade level (10 th grade, ref. 9 th grade)	-0.017
Individual occupation-specific knowledge	0.230***
Individual occupation-specific self-efficacy	0.329***
Listed general occupational aspirations (yes)	-0.160***

 Table 2. Baseline model examining the association of social context characteristics and occupational aspirations.

Notes: * p < .05; ** p < .01; *** p < .001; n = 2,012; the coefficients for the presented occupations are not presented in this table.



aspiration for the presented occupations and both peers' and parents' expected social valuation of these occupations were statistically significant predictors of students' occupation-specific aspirations. Thus, the influence of descriptive norms by peers (H1a) and injunctive norms by peers (H1b) and parents (H2b) was supported by our findings, with the descriptive normative peer influence (peers' occupation-specific aspiration) being the strongest predictor in the model followed by the injunctive normative parental influence (parents' expected social valuation). When the occupation-specific aspiration among classmates increased by one standard deviation, the model predicted that individual students' aspirations for this occupation increased by .265 standard deviations. Peers' occupation-specific knowledge and peers' occupation-specific self-efficacy also had a statistically significant impact and were negatively associated with the student's aspiration for the presented occupation under consideration of all other social context characteristics. Thus, H1c expecting a positive association with informational peer effects was rejected and H1d expecting a negative association with comparative peer effects was supported: When peers' occupation-specific self-efficacy increased by one standard deviation, the model predicted that the individual students' occupation-specific aspiration decreased by -0.117 standard deviations. The parents' highest degree appeared to have no impact on students' occupation-specific aspirations. Thus, the influence of descriptive norms by parents (H2a) was not supported by our findings. The impacts of peer and parent social context characteristics are visualised in Figure 4.



Figure 4. Illustration of the impacts of social context characteristics on occupational aspirations at baseline.

4.3. What is the Effect of Vocational Role Models on Occupational Aspirations?

Against the background of the associations outlined above, we examined whether vocational role models affect students' occupational aspirations for the occupations presented by VET ambassadors while controlling for peer and parent context characteristics. The model yields a statistically significant interaction



term (p < 0.001) between the wave and the treatment status, indicating that the treatment and control groups significantly differ in their pre-post changes. Figure 5 shows that the average pre-post change in aspirations is close to zero for the control group (0.004 SD) and positive for the treatment group (0.151 SD). This corresponds to an ATT of 0.148 standard deviations (corresponding to 0.141 scale points). Participating in the role model intervention is therefore associated with an average increase in aspirations for the presented occupation, thus supporting H3.



Figure 5. Pre/post changes in occupation-specific aspirations and treatment effect

4.4. Do Vocational Role Model Effects Vary by Students' Embeddedness in Different Social Contexts?

To assess whether the ATT differed by students' social embeddedness, we first inspected the three-way interaction terms between treatment status, wave, and the different peer and parent social contexts, as displayed in Table 3. None of the interaction terms reach statistical significance, suggesting that differences in the treatment effect between the examined social contexts cannot be precisely estimated (potentially also due to lower statistical power for the upper and lower ends in the distribution). Taking this into account, we next inspected the substantive meaning of the effect sizes as recommended by Bernardi et al. (2016). Figures 6 and 7 display the predicted ATT along the distribution of the peer and parent social contexts in Figure 6, we find three negative associations between the context characteristic and the size of the treatment effect. Treatment effects are larger in size when peers' aspirations for the presented occupation are less pronounced, when peers' occupation-specific knowledge is relatively low, and (to a smaller extent) when peers' expected social valuation of two standard deviations below the mean, the treatment effect is approximately 0.20 standard deviations, whereas, for classroom contexts characterised by strong aspirations for the respective occupation of two standard deviations above the mean, the treatment effect is rather



small with approximately 0.04 standard deviations. This finding is contrary to H4a, expecting a positive association for descriptive and injunctive peer norms. With regards to parental descriptive and injunctive norms (Figure 7), no particular patterns emerge, therefore not supporting H4a either. The negative association pattern regarding peers' occupation-specific knowledge in Figure 6 supports H4b; however, it does not have statistical significance. A positive association is visible for peers' occupation-specific self-efficacy such that a lower self-efficacy expressed by classmates is associated with a smaller treatment effect (of approximately 0.09 SD when the classmates' occupation-specific self-efficacy is 2 SD below the mean) and classrooms characterised by a high degree of self-efficacy (i.e., 2 SD above the mean) are associated with a larger treatment effect of approximately 0.19 standard deviations. This was contrary to the expectations from H4c concerning comparative social peer influence.

	Three-way interaction:
	Pre/post
	#treatment
	#social context variable
Peer context	b
Occupation-specific aspiration	-0.041
Occupation-specific knowledge	-0.042
Occupation-specific self-efficacy	0.022
Expected social valuation of the occupation	-0.030
Parent context	b
Expected social valuation of the occupation	0.011
Highest degree (Ref. Both parents with academic degree)	
No occupational degree	0.338
At least one parent with VET degree	0.276
At least one parent with academic degree	0.083
Non-response	0.207

Table 3. Effect heterogeneities in the intervention effect by different social context characteristics.

Notes: * *p* < .05.





Figure 6. Intervention effects by peer social context characteristics. Notes: Based on regression results displayed in Table 3; the x-axis refers to the peer context in terms of standard deviations below/above the mean denoted as 0.



Figure 7. Intervention effects by parental social context characteristics. Notes: Based on regression results displayed in Table 3; the x-axis refers to the parent context in terms of standard deviations below/above the mean denoted as 0.

5. Discussion

The results of our quasi-experimental study explored short-term social influence effects from vocational role models as well as long-term social influences from social context characteristics for students' career orientation processes, and the interrelation of both. Using students' occupational aspirations as outcome variable, we addressed an important developmental outcome in students' career orientation processes



related to after-school pathways and career choices, which is highly relevant for successful school-to-work transitions (Schoon & Parsons, 2002; Sewell et al., 1969).

Overall, our findings resonate with previous studies showing a strong link between different social context characteristics and occupational aspirations (e.g., Cialdini & Goldstein, 2004; Fischer-Browne, 2022; Raabe & Wölfer, 2019; Zimmermann, 2020) in terms of injunctive social norms by parents and peers and descriptive social norms for peers among a regional sample of secondary school students in Germany. Unexpectedly, parents' highest degree as a descriptive normative influence was not statistically significantly associated with students' aspirations for the presented VET occupations (for possible reasons see Section 6). Importantly, we simultaneously assessed different key dimensions of social peer contexts (i.e., normative, informational, and comparative) that have previously remained unconnected in separate strands of literature. Our results point to the distinct importance of each of these contexts, with descriptive peer norms being most relevant in comparison to the other examined social context characteristics.

In view of the relevance of social contexts shown in the baseline model, our results indicate that vocational role models statistically significantly increase students' aspirations for the presented VET occupations. This suggests that short-term social influences can have an impact on students' occupational aspirations despite significant long-term influences by parents and peers in the career orientation process. The effect size of the intervention may be rather small; however, based on career development theories that highlight the complexities and multifaceted influences of career choices (e.g., Yates, 2021), it cannot be expected that interventions involving meeting vocational role models in class increase every student's aspiration for the presented occupation. Further, considering the skewed distribution of the outcome variable towards low aspirations for the presented occupations overall, 0.141 points on the original 5-point scale are notable. This finding is in line with happenstance learning theory (Krumboltz, 2009; Mitchell et al., 1999), which emphasises the power single events can have on career choices. One of the major strengths of our study is the guasi-experimental research design that allows a causal interpretation of this result linked to the direct effect of vocational role models in schools. This evidence suggests that vocational role models can be a useful asset for the policy goal of strengthening the attractiveness of VET in Germany by enlarging students' aspirations for certain VET occupations. Nevertheless, future research should assess whether role model effects remain relevant for students' long-term pathways, unfolding over a longer period.

Another strength of our study is the exploration of possible effect heterogeneities of the vocational role model intervention in terms of social contexts, a theoretical expectation based on situational decision-making models, which has not previously been examined empirically. We found that the vocational role model intervention is mostly unrelated to students' embeddedness in different social contexts. Therefore, this finding supports the practice of vocational role models as a useful and widely applicable career orientation activity in schools. Nonetheless, a closer examination of the effect heterogeneities in substantial terms revealed some noteworthy patterns, suggesting some tendencies of higher effectiveness in certain social contexts.

First, the intervention appeared to increase the occupation-specific aspirations more strongly when peers in the classroom aspired to the occupation less and when lower social valuation by peers was expected for this occupation. This was an unexpected and surprising result contrary to hypothesis H4a, expecting a positive relationship between the peers' occupation-specific aspiration and a stronger treatment effect in that case,



due to individuals seeking conformity with their peer group (Cialdini & Goldstein, 2004; Laursen & Veenstra, 2021). Despite this finding being theoretically unexpected, it highlights the potential of the vocational role model intervention to increase aspirations for less popular occupations among students. A possible alternative explanation for this unexpected pattern could be derived from the MFS (Esser, 1999; Kroneberg, 2005, 2010, 2014). Since the VET-ambassadors typically presented their occupations in a rather positive and engaging manner, they may have offered new information, viewpoints, and motivation to previously less aspired and less valued VET occupations. Therefore, students may have crossed the threshold of not acting according to the as-mode but entering the rc-mode due to shifted social norms perceived for this occupation through the role model. Consequently, students would re-assess the subjective expected utility of aspiring to the specific occupation (Kroneberg, 2014). Perhaps the role model would also reduce the expected social costs of aspiring to a previously unfavoured occupation by delivering a positive image. This could have resulted in a higher increase of aspirations for those less favoured VET occupations and, thus, in a higher ATT. By contrast, for highly aspired and socially valued VET occupations, the information and positive portrayal delivered by the vocational role model would match students' preconceptions and, therefore, they might follow the as-mode and not question their decision-making process regarding their aspirations for these occupations. Accordingly, the intervention has less impact and does not increase the occupation-specific aspirations in that case.

Second, the analysis of effect heterogeneities showed a statistically insignificant but noteworthy pattern in terms of the peers' occupation-specific knowledge and peers' occupation-specific self-efficacy. In line with our hypothesis H4b, the intervention appeared to increase the aspiration for the presented VET occupation more strongly when classmates were less informed about this occupation. Contrary to our hypothesis H4c regarding occupation-specific self-efficacy, the intervention appeared to increase the students' aspiration for the presented VET occupation more strongly when peers in the classroom showed higher self-efficacy for this occupation. A possible explanation for this could be that vocational role models empower students interested in the specific occupation but who might be reluctant to aspire to this occupation because their classmates show great self-efficacy for this occupation. This suggests that vocational role model interventions might empower students to overcome the big-fish-little-pond effect (Marsh, 1987), perhaps by showing what is possible and how to achieve it (Morgenroth et al., 2015). In light of career orientation activities at school, empowering students to follow their occupational interests less influenced by their peers' self-efficacy would be an additional major strength of vocational role models.

6. Limitations

Regarding the social contexts that we addressed with this study, three shortcomings should be noted. First, we found no statistically significant differences in students' occupation-specific aspirations (t_1) and in the treatment effect (t_3) by parents' highest degree. Potentially, parents' occupations could be more important in structuring students' career orientation process than their parents' general educational level and occupational degree. Future research investigating occupational role models could thus consider how treatment effects vary by parents' occupations.

Second, regarding the different peer context characteristics, it should be noted that despite controlling for students' gender, future research should additionally investigate gender influences in more detail, which is relevant for career choice processes (e.g., Ridgeway, 2011) and a relevant line of demarcation in social influence processes. For example, friendship groups are strongly segregated by gender (e.g., McPherson et al., 2001)



and peer influence happens along gender lines (e.g., Thijs et al., 2010). Therefore, exploring gender-specific role-modelling effects could provide further insights.

Third, we used a common way of measuring peer norms as part of the overall classroom climate (e.g., Mackie & Moneti, 2015) by operationalising social norms as aggregate variables. However, another aspect of peer norms involves their salience, i.e., whether norms are considered relevant by the individual in order to influence their behaviour (see Cialdini & Goldstein, 2004). Therefore, future research should consider norm salience, for example, by depicting social network structures and friendship networks within classrooms.

Lastly, the overall study design should be considered when interpreting our results. Our results are based on a non-representative regional sample of secondary schools in Germany. The study sample is marked by a specific cohort that was surveyed during and at the end of the Covid-19 pandemic, when students spent more time than usual in family contexts rather than in school. Hence, intervention effects and social context effects could be different for other student cohorts.

7. Conclusion

The finding that role models increase students' occupational aspirations for the presented VET occupation irrespective of peer and parent social contexts in which students are embedded substantiates the great potential of vocational role modelling as a career orientation approach. It appears that these long-term social contexts do not hinder students from incorporating their short-term experiences with role models into their formation of occupational aspirations. Although effect sizes were small, this finding lends support to the practical relevance of short-term career activities such as role modelling interventions in the German school system. Regarding the policy implications of our findings, vocational role models could hence be implemented in a more targeted manner to increase the visibility and attractiveness of specific VET occupations that suffer, for example, from a lack of workforce. Moreover, our findings suggest that the role model intervention effect might be larger for previously less aspired occupations in particular.

It should be noted, however, that increasing aspirations for specific occupations does not necessarily imply that these occupations will always be a fitting career choice for students, as young people navigate a range of individual and environmental factors and resources in their career orientation. Hence, when implementing role models to promote VET occupations, policymakers and stakeholders should consider presenting a variety of occupations with different role models to show the diversity of the world of work and the variety of people in those occupations, thereby painting a realistic and authentic picture of different career options.

Acknowledgments

We would like to express our gratitude to the two anonymous reviewers for their excellent and thorough feedback on this manuscript. Further, we would like to thank Marita Jacob and Birgit Ziegler for their valuable comments on this work and Paula Protsch for exceptional methodological advice. We also thank the participants of the 2025 GEBF conference in Mannheim for their insightful suggestions. Finally, we would like to express our appreciation for the research assistance of Rafael Schratz, Nico Grundmann, and Anja Wodzinski. We distance ourselves from any racist, anti-Semitic, and discriminatory publications that may exist from any of the authors that we are citing. Authors' contributions are divided as follows: conceptualisation, methodology, formal analysis, writing of original draft, review, and editing (EB); conceptualisation,



methodology, formal analysis, writing of original draft, review, and editing (JB); conceptualisation, writing of original draft, review, and editing (MG). All authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

Funding

This article was written as part of the BIBB-TUDa Career Orientation Study (German: BIBB-TUDa-Berufsorientierungsstudie) funded by the Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training (BIBB) within the research project Forschungsprojekt Bildungsorientierungen und -entscheidungen and by the Technical University of Darmstadt (TUDa). The open access fee was financially supported by the Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training (BIBB).

Conflict of Interests

The authors declare no conflict of interest. In this article, editorial decisions were undertaken by Ulf Hedetoft (University of Copenhagen, Denmark).

Data Availability

The collected primary data associated with this article is currently not available to the public. All respondents and the participating schools gave their informed consent prior to their participation in the research, and adequate steps were taken to protect participants' confidentiality. The data collection and data management approach was approved by the data protection officer of the BIBB.

Supplementary Material

Supplementary material for this article is available online in the format provided by the authors (unedited).

References

- Athanasiadi, E., Schare, T., & Ulrich, J. G. (2020). Ausbildungsbotschafterbesuche als Instrument der Berufsorientierung: Wege zum Beruf aufzeigen, Identifikationspotenziale erschließen. *BWP*, 49(4), 40–44.
- Autor:innengruppe Bildungsberichterstattung. (2024). Bildung in Deutschland 2024. Ein indikatorengestützter Bericht mit einer Analyse zu beruflicher Bildung. https://www.bildungsbericht.de/de/bildungsberichteseit-2006/bildungsbericht-2024/pdf-dateien-2024/bildungsbericht-2024.pdf https://doi.org/10.3278/ 6001820iw
- Bandura, A. (1972). Modeling theory: Some traditions, trends, and disputes. In R. D. Parke (Ed.), *Recent trends in social learning theory* (pp. 35–61). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-545050-8.50008-0
- Barone, C., Schizzerotto, A., Assirelli, G., & Abbiati, G. (2018). Nudging gender desegregation: A field experiment on the causal effect of information barriers on gender inequalities in higher education. *European Societies*, 21(3), 356–377. https://doi.org/10.1080/14616696.2018.1442929
- Becker, R., & Hecken, A. E. (2008). Why are working-class children diverted from universities? An empirical assessment of the diversion thesis. *European Sociological Review*, 25(2), 233–250. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcn039
- Becker, B., & Tuppat, J. (2013). Unequal distribution of educational outcomes between social categories: 'Children at risk' from a sociological perspective. *Child Indicators Research*, *6*(4), 737–751. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s12187-013-9190-x
- Beckmann, J. (2021). Gendered career expectations in context: The relevance of normative and comparative reference groups. *British Journal of Sociology of Education*, 42(7), 968–988. https://doi.org/10.1080/01425692.2021.1914547



Bernardi, F., Chakhaia, L., & Leopold, L. (2016). 'Sing me a song with social significance': The (mis)use of statistical significance testing in European sociological research. *European Sociological Review*, 33(1), Article jcw047. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcw047

Boudon, R. (1974). Education, opportunity and social inequality. Changing prospects in Western society. Wiley.

Bourdieu, P. (1987). Sozialer Sinn: Kritik der theoretischen Vernunft. Suhrkamp.

- Breen, R., & Jonsson, J. O. (2005). Inequality of opportunity in comparative perspective: Recent research on educational attainment and social mobility. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 31(1), 223–243. https://doi.org/ 10.1146/annurev.soc.31.041304.122232
- Broschinski, S., Feldhaus, M., Assmann, M.-L., & Heidenreich, M. (2022). The role of family social capital in school-to-work transitions of young adults in Germany. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 139, Article 103790. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2022.103790
- Bruch, E., & Feinberg, F. (2017). Decision-making processes in social contexts. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 43, 207–227. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-soc-060116-053622
- Buchmann, C., & Dalton, B. (2002). Interpersonal influences and educational aspirations in 12 countries: The importance of institutional context. *Sociology of Education*, 75(2), 99–122. https://doi.org/10.2307/ 3090287
- Bundesagentur für Arbeit. (2024). Fachkräfteengpassanalyse 2023. https://statistik.arbeitsagentur.de/Site Globals/Forms/Suche/Einzelheftsuche_Formular.html;jsessionid=74D4B6084F5AF38FC2A32E86971 A3944?nn=27096&topic_f=fachkraefte-engpassanalyse
- Carsten Conner, L. D., & Danielson, J. (2016). Scientist role models in the classroom: How important is gender matching? *International Journal of Science Education*, 38(15), 2414–2430. https://doi.org/10.1080/09500693.2016.1246780
- Cheryan, S., Siy, J. O., Vichayapai, M., Drury, B. J., & Kim, S. (2011). Do female and male role models who embody STEM stereotypes hinder women's anticipated success in STEM? *Social Psychological and Personality Science*, *2*(6), 656–664. https://doi.org/10.1177/1948550611405218
- Cialdini, R. B., & Goldstein, N. J. (2004). Social influence: Compliance and conformity. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 55, 591–621. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.55.090902.142015
- Cialdini, R. B., Kallgren, C. A., & Reno, R. R. (1991). A focus theory of normative conduct: A theoretical refinement and reevaluation of the role of norms in human behavior. In M. P. Zanna (Ed.), Advances in experimental social psychology (Vol. 24, pp. 201–234). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2601(08)60330-5
- Clasen, D. R., & Brown, B. B. (1985). The multidimensionality of peer pressure in adolescence. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 14(6), 451–468. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02139520
- Covacevich, C., Mann, A., Santos, C., & Champaud, J. (2021). *Indicators of teenage career readiness* (Working Paper No. 258). OECD. https://doi.org/10.1787/cec854f8-en
- Esser, H. (1999). Soziologie: Allgemeine Grundlagen (3rd ed.). Campus.
- Evans, J., & Frankish, K. (2009). The duality of mind: An historical perspective. In J. Evans & K. Frankish (Eds.), *In two minds: Dual processes and beyond* (pp. 1–30). Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof: oso/9780199230167.003.0001
- Festinger, L. (1954). A theory of social comparison processes. *Human Relations*, 7(2), 117–140. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/001872675400700202
- Fischer-Browne, M. (2022). Pushing higher or lower? Divergent parental expectations and compromises in occupational choice. *Social Inclusion*, 10(2), 240–251. https://doi.org/10.17645/si.v10i2.5056
- Friedrichs, J., & Nonnenmacher, A. (2014). Die Analyse sozialer Kontexte. Kölner Zeitschrift Für Soziologie Und Sozialpsychologie, 66, 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11577-014-0260-y



- Gladstone, J. R., & Cimpian, A. (2021). Which role models are effective for which students? A systematic review and four recommendations for maximizing the effectiveness of role models in STEM. *International Journal of STEM Education*, 8(59). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40594-021-00315-x
- Gottfredson, L. S. (1981). Circumscription and compromise: A developmental theory of occupational aspirations. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 28(6), 545–579. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.28.6. 545
- Gottfredson, L. S. (2005). Applying Gottfredson's theory of circumscription and compromise in career guidance and counseling. In S. D. Brown & R. W. Lent (Eds.), *Career development and counseling: Putting theory and research to work* (pp. 71–100). John Wiley & Sons.
- Guimond, S. (1997). Attitude change during college: Normative or informational social influence? *Social Psychology of Education*, *2*, 237–261.
- Herbaut, E., & Geven, K. (2020). What works to reduce inequalities in higher education? A systematic review of the (quasi-)experimental literature on outreach and financial aid. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 65, Article 100442. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rssm.2019.100442
- Holland, J. L. (1997). Making vocational choices: A theory of vocational personalities and work environments (3rd ed.). Psychological Assessment Resources.
- Jemini Gashi, L., Bërxulli, D., Konjufca, J., & Cakolli, L. (2023). Effectiveness of career guidance workshops on the career self-efficacy, outcome expectations, and career goals of adolescents: An intervention study. *International Journal of Adolescence and Youth*, 28(1), Article 2281421. https://doi.org/10.1080/02673843. 2023.2281421
- Kiesler, C. A. (1969). Conformity. Topics in social psychology. Addison-Wesley.
- Kleinert, C., & Jacob, M. (2024). Bildungschancen: Zugang zu Bildung. In P. Böhnke & D. Konietzka (Eds.), *Handbuch Sozialstrukturanalyse* (pp. 1–34). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-39759-3_28-1
- Kroneberg, C. (2005). Die Definition der Situation und die variable Rationalität der Akteure: Ein allgemeines Modell der Handlung. Zeitschrift Für Soziologie, 34(5), 344–363. https://doi.org/10.1515/zfsoz-2005-0502
- Kroneberg, C. (2010). Das Modell der Frame-Selektion–Grundlagen und soziologische Anwendung einer integrativen Handlungstheorie [Unpublished doctoral dissertation]. Universität Mannheim. https://madoc. bib.uni-mannheim.de/2986
- Kroneberg, C. (2014). Frames, scripts, and variable rationality: An integrative theory of action. In G. Manzo (Ed.), *Analytical sociology* (pp. 95–123). John Wiley & Sons. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118762707.ch04
- Kroneberg, C., Yaish, M., & Stocké, V. (2010). Norms and rationality in electoral participation and in the rescue of Jews in WWII. *Rationality and Society*, 22(1), 3–36. https://doi.org/10.1177/1043463109355494
- Krumboltz, J. D. (2009). The happenstance learning theory. *Journal of Career Assessment*, 17(2), 135–154. https://doi.org/10.1177/1069072708328861
- Kunert, C., & Sommer, J. (2023). Reflexion stärkt Wirksamkeit von Potenzialanalysen: Ergebnisse der Interventionsstudie (ISPA). BWP, 52(2), 32–34.
- LaFontana, K. M., & Cillessen, A. H. N. (2010). Developmental changes in the priority of perceived status in childhood and adolescence. *Social Development*, 19(1), 130–147. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9507. 2008.00522.x
- Laursen, B., & Veenstra, R. (2021). Toward understanding the functions of peer influence: A summary and synthesis of recent empirical research. *Journal of Research on Adolescence*, 31(4), 889–907. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/jora.12606
- Lawner, E. K., Quinn, D. M., Camacho, G., Johnson, B. T., & Pan-Weisz, B. (2019). Ingroup role models and



underrepresented students' performance and interest in STEM: A meta-analysis of lab and field studies. *Social Psychology of Education*, 22(5), 1169–1195. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11218-019-09518-1

- Mackie, G., & Moneti, F. (2015). What are social norms? How are they measured (Working Paper). UNICEF ; UCSD Center on Global Justice. https://cnxus.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/42009203020Whole 20What20are20Social20Norms.pdf
- MAGS NRW. (n.d.). Ausbildungsbotschafterinnen und Ausbildungsbotschafter. https://mags.nrw/ ausbildungsbotschafter
- Mann, A., Legewie, J., & DiPrete, T. A. (2015). The role of school performance in narrowing gender gaps in the formation of STEM aspirations: A cross-national study. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *6*, Article 171. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00171
- Marsh, H. W. (1987). The big-fish-little-pond effect on academic self-concept. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 79(3), 280–295. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0663.79.3.280
- Matthes, S. (2019). Warum werden Berufe nicht gewählt? Die Relevanz von Attraktions- und Aversionsfaktoren in der Berufsfindung. Barbara Budrich.
- McPherson, M., Smith-Lovin, L., & Cook, J. M. (2001). Birds of a feather: Homophily in social networks. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 27(1), 415–444. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.soc.27.1.415
- Mischler, T., & Ulrich, J. G. (2018). Was eine Berufsausbildung im Handwerk attraktiv macht (Report No. 5) BIBB. https://www.bibb.de/dienst/publikationen/de/9349
- Mitchell, K. E., Al Levin, S., & Krumboltz, J. D. (1999). Planned happenstance: Constructing unexpected career opportunities. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 77(2), 115–124. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1556-6676.1999.tb02431.x
- Morgenroth, T., Ryan, M. K., & Peters, K. (2015). The motivational theory of role modeling: How role models influence role aspirants' goals. *Review of General Psychology*, 19(4), 465–483. https://doi.org/10.1037/gpr0000059
- Mutlu, S., Ziegler, B., & Granato, M. (2023). Logics of career choice—Concept and results of an approvalsensitive career guidance workshop. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 14, Article 1235221. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fpsyg.2023.1235221
- Nagengast, B., & Marsh, H. W. (2012). Big fish in little ponds aspire more: Mediation and cross-cultural generalizability of school-average ability effects on self-concept and career aspirations in science. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 104(4), 1033–1053. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0027697
- Oeynhausen, S., Christ, A., Schuß, E., Milde, B., & Granath, R.-O. (2023). Die Entwicklung des Ausbildungsmarktes im Jahr 2023: Analysen auf Basis der BIBB-Erhebung über neu abgeschlossene Ausbildungsverträge und der Ausbildungsmarktstatistik der Bundesagentur für Arbeit zum Stichtag 30. September. Bundesinstitut für Berufsbildung. https://www.bibb.de/dokumente/pdf/a11_entwicklung_ausbildungsmarkt_2023_4.pdf
- Osterman, K. F. (2000). Students' need for belonging in the school community. *Review of Educational Research*, 70(3), 323–367. https://doi.org/10.3102/00346543070003323
- Paternoster, R., Pogarsky, G., & Zimmerman, G. (2011). Thoughtfully reflective decision making and the accumulation of capital: Bringing choice back in. *Journal of Quantitative Criminology*, 27(1), 1–26. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10940-010-9095-5
- Piepenburg, J. G., & Fervers, L. (2022). Do students need more information to leave the beaten paths? The impact of a counseling intervention on high school students' choice of major. *Higher Education*, 84(2), 321–341. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-021-00770-z
- Raabe, I. J., Boda, Z., & Stadtfeld, C. (2019). The social pipeline: How friend influence and peer exposure widen the STEM gender gap. Sociology of Education, 92(2), 105–123. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 0038040718824095



- Raabe, I. J., & Wölfer, R. (2019). What is going on around you: Peer milieus and educational aspirations. *European Sociological Review*, 35(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.3929/ethz-b-000332130
- Ratschinski, G., Sommer, J., Eckhardt, C., & Struck, P. (2018). Berufswahlkompetenz und ihre Förderung: Evaluation des Berufsorientierungsprogramms BOP. Berichte zur beruflichen Bildung. Bundesinstitut für Berufsbildung. https://www.bibb.de/dienst/publikationen/de/download/9214
- Ridgeway, C. L. (2011). Framed by gender. Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/ 9780199755776.001.0001
- Rubineau, B., Noh, S., Neblo, M. A., & Lazer, D. M. J. (2024). Pathways of peer influence on major choice. *Social Forces*, 102(3), 1089–1110. https://doi.org/10.1093/sf/soad129
- Schmaus, M., Olczyk, M., Neumeyer, S., & Will, G. (2024). High realistic aspirations—Do normative pressures overthrow rational calculations? Applying the model of frame selection to the educational aspirations of immigrant and majority students in Germany. *Rationality and Society*, 36(1), 34–65. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/10434631231208989
- Schoon, I., & Parsons, S. (2002). Teenage aspirations for future careers and occupational outcomes. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 60(2), 262–288. https://doi.org/10.1006/jvbe.2001.1867
- Sewell, W. H., Haller, A. O., & Ohlendorf, G. W. (1970). The educational and early occupational status attainment process: Replication and revision. *American Sociological Review*, 35(6), Article 1014. https:// doi.org/10.2307/2093379
- Sewell, W. H., Haller, A. O., & Portes, A. (1969). The educational and early occupational attainment process. *American Sociological Review*, 34(1), Article 82. https://doi.org/10.2307/2092789
- Shadish, W. R., Cook, T. D., & Campbell, D. T. (2002). *Experimental and quasi-experimental designs for generalised causal inference*. Houghton, Mifflin and Company.
- Singer, E. (2017). Reference groups and social evaluations. In M. Rosenberg & R. Turner (Eds.), *Social psychology: Sociological perspectives*. Routledge.
- Spears, R. (2021). Social influence and group identity. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 72, 367–390. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-070620-111818
- Stout, J. G., Dasgupta, N., Hunsinger, M., & McManus, M. A. (2011). Steming the tide: Using ingroup experts to inoculate women's self-concept in science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (STEM). *Journal* of Personality and Social Psychology, 100(2), 255–270. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0021385
- Thijs, J., Verkuyten, M., & Helmond, P. (2010). A further examination of the big-fish-little-pond effect: Perceived position in class, class size, and gender comparisons. *Sociology of Education*, 83(4), 333–345. https://doi.org/10.1177/0038040710383521

Turner, J. C. (1991). Social influence. Dorsey.

- Turner, S. L., & Lapan, R. T. (2005). Evaluation of an intervention to increase non-traditional career interests and career-related self-efficacy among middle-school adolescents. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 66(3), 516–531. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2004.02.005
- Wicht, A., & Ludwig-Mayerhofer, W. (2014). The impact of neighborhoods and schools on young people's occupational aspirations. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, *85*(3), 298–308. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb. 2014.08.006
- Xu, H. (2021). Career decision-making from a dual-process perspective: Looking back, looking forward. *Journal* of Vocational Behavior, 126, Article 103556. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2021.103556
- Yates, J. (2021). Career development theory: An integrated analysis. In P. J. Robertson, T. Hooley, & P. McCash (Eds.), The Oxford handbook of career development (pp. 131–142). Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/oxfordhb/9780190069704.013.10



- Yazilitas, D., Svensson, J., de Vries, G., & Saharso, S. (2013). Gendered study choice: A literature review. A review of theory and research into the unequal representation of male and female students in mathematics, science, and technology. *Educational Research and Evaluation*, 19(6), 525–545. https://doi. org/10.1080/13803611.2013.803931
- Ziegler, B. (2023). Implizite und explizite Theoriebezüge in Maßnahmen zur Berufsorientierung. Berufsbildung in Wissenschaft und Praxis, 52(2), 13–17.
- Zimmermann, T. (2018). Die Bedeutung signifikanter Anderer für eine Erklärung sozial differenzierter Bildungsaspirationen. Zeitschrift für Erziehungswissenschaft, 21(2), 339–360. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11618-017-0781-z
- Zimmermann, T. (2020). Social influence or rational choice? Two models and their contribution to explaining class differentials in student educational aspirations. *European Sociological Review*, *36*(1), 65–81. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcz054

About the Authors

Eva Böhle is a PhD candidate in social sciences at the University of Cologne in cooperation with the Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training, Germany, where she works as a research associate in two career orientation intervention studies (BIBB-TUDa Career Orientation Study and onBoard). Her research interests include educational and social inequalities with a focus on the transition to adulthood and the labour market.

Janina Beckmann holds a doctoral degree in Sociology from the University of Cologne. As a senior researcher, she is part of the BIBB-TUDa Career Orientation Study and head of the research project onBoard (https://www.bibb.de/de/203339.php). Her research focuses on social and gender inequalities in career orientations, school-to-work transitions, and career paths using quantitative and experimental research designs.

Mona Granato holds a doctoral degree. She is head of the research project BIBB-TUDa Career Orientation Study (https://www.bibb.de/de/119273.php) and senior researcher on the research project onBoard. Her research focuses on school-to-work transitions, social and ethnic inequalities, education, career orientation and guidance, and social inclusion and exclusion of young people in educational systems.

ARTICLE



Open Access Journal 👌

Adaptations in Youths' Willingness to Be Spatially Mobile: Influence of Status Aspirations and Regional Disparities

Linda Hoffmann [©]

Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training (BIBB), Germany

Correspondence: Linda Hoffmann (linda.hoffmann@bibb.de)

Submitted: 16 January 2025 Accepted: 9 May 2025 Published: 27 May 2025

Issue: This article is part of the issue "The Role of Contexts in the Educational and Employment Transitions and Pathways of Young People" edited by Alexandra Wicht (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training / University of Siegen), Oliver Winkler (Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg), Mona Granato (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training), and Alexandra Nonnenmacher (Worms University of Applied Sciences), fully open access at https://doi.org/10.17645/si.i418

Abstract

Spatial mobility is key to facilitating successful transitions into vocational education and training (VET), especially for youths from disadvantaged regions. In line with the agency-structure framework, the decision to become mobile is conceptualized as an adaptive strategy that young people employ to achieve their goals when faced with persistent challenges or regional barriers. This study investigates how youths applying for VET adapt their willingness to be spatially mobile over time. It examines the influence of occupational status aspirations and the regional opportunity structure on this decision-making process. Using data from the National Educational Panel Study (NEPS), multilevel growth curve models are estimated to analyze adaptations in the mobility radius of VET applicants over up to three years (N = 1,017). To assess the regional opportunity structure, small-scale administrative geospatial data on the availability of youths' aspired occupations are used as an individualized indicator of regional mismatch. The results show that VET applicants' willingness to be mobile increases over time. High-status aspirations are consistently associated with a greater willingness to be mobile, largely independent of search duration or regional mismatch. Conversely, VET applicants with lower status aspirations exhibit notable adaptations, adjusting their mobility radius, particularly in response to increasing search duration or regional mismatch. These findings highlight the complex interplay between individual aspirations and the regional opportunity structure in shaping adaptations in the willingness to become mobile of unsuccessful VET applicants.

Keywords

agency and structure; regional disparities; school-to-VET transitions; spatial mobility; status aspirations



1. Introduction

Vocational education and training (VET) is a central pathway in the transition from school to work in Germany, where about half of young people enter VET programs after lower secondary education (Ludwig-Mayerhofer et al., 2011). Access to VET is shaped by a highly stratified system, with early school tracking at the lower secondary level determining access to different vocational and academic pathways at the upper secondary level. The VET system in Germany includes school-based and dual programs that combine company-based training with vocational schooling. This structure has significant implications for social inclusion, as it can reinforce educational inequalities and hinder youths' access to stable career prospects. Amid the benefits of the highly institutionalized system, every year tens of thousands of youths face difficulties in achieving successful school-to-VET transitions (M. Granato et al., 2015). Around 30% of VET applicants do not enroll in fully qualifying VET but enter the transition system, which encompasses preparatory programs to support access to VET but does not provide formal vocational qualifications (Baethge & Wolter, 2015; Protsch & Solga, 2016). Low-achieving youth in particular often stagnate within the transition system, with only one-third transitioning to regular VET or employment (Beicht & Eberhard, 2013; Solga et al., 2014). As a result, the risk of youths ultimately ending up not in education, employment, or training (NEET) remains considerable, which can have adverse consequences on their life trajectory (Achatz et al., 2022; Brzinsky-Fay, 2022; Schoon & Lyons-Amos, 2017).

Shedding light on the drivers and barriers of successful school-to-VET transition, research highlights the relevance of individual or agentic factors, such as application efforts, goal-related self-efficacy, or occupational status aspirations (Holtmann et al., 2017; Schoon & Lyons-Amos, 2017; Wicht et al., 2024), and institutional or socio-structural factors, such as educational certificates and parental socio-economic status (SES), which often reinforce inequalities (Dietrich et al., 2019; Schels & Wöhrer, 2022; Schoon, 2021). Further, recent studies underscore the importance of regional opportunity structures, which impose additional barriers for youths from disadvantaged regions. This is especially evident in countries like Germany, with a highly market-dependent dual VET system and significant regional disparities (Achatz & Schels, 2023; Hickmann et al., 2025; Hillmert et al., 2017; Wicht & Nonnenmacher, 2017).

Spatial mobility is essential to facilitate successful school-to-VET transitions and mitigate structural inequalities (N. Granato et al., 2015; Herzer & Ulrich, 2020; Jost et al., 2019). Recent studies reveal that a substantial number of VET students become spatially mobile (Hoffmann & Wicht, 2023; Kindt et al., 2024; Schmidt, 2024) and highlight its association with positive individual-level outcomes, such as status returns, job-match quality, and life satisfaction (Ganesch et al., 2019; Stawarz et al., 2022; Wicht et al., 2024). Corresponding research is often limited to cross-sectional data and focuses primarily on the actual mobility of VET students who commute or relocate to attain VET positions outside their home region (Herzer & Ulrich, 2020; Schmidt, 2024; Wicht et al., 2024). Yet, this does not capture the preceding decision-making process and the development of the willingness to become mobile during the transition to VET. Based on time-to-event data, a recent study found that in addition to higher occupational status aspirations and limited regional opportunities, longer search durations significantly increase spatial mobility among youths entering VET (Hoffmann & Wicht, 2023). This implies that VET applicants' willingness to become mobile is an adaptive decision-making process shaped by individual and regional factors over time.


However, the progression and extent of adaptations in the willingness to be mobile over time and the interplay between individual and regional factors in predicting these adaptations remain uncertain. Therefore, this study aims to address this research gap by investigating the following research questions:

1. Do VET applicants adapt their willingness to be spatially mobile while searching for a training position?

2. How do individual status aspirations and the regional opportunity structure impact these adaptations over time?

Representative longitudinal data from the German National Educational Panel Study (NEPS; Blossfeld & Roßbach, 2019; NEPS Network, 2025) are used to address these research questions. This panel data offers detailed information on the application behavior of youths seeking VET, including their willingness to be mobile and their occupational aspirations. In addition to considering VET applicants' occupational status aspirations, small-scale NUTS-3 administrative geospatial regional data on the regional availability of their aspired occupations (German Federal Employment Agency, 2022) are merged to establish the regional mismatch as an individualized measure of youths' perceived regional opportunity structure.

The article makes several contributions. First, it focuses on the willingness to be spatially mobile among young people who have unsuccessfully applied for VET, a vulnerable group (M. Granato et al., 2015) whose decision-making behavior has largely been overlooked in previous research. Second, employing a longitudinal approach to analyze changes over time regarding the willingness to be mobile, captured by the distance to the furthest training position they applied for, grants nuanced insights into adaptations in VET applicants' mobility decisions during their search. Third, extending the agency-structure framework (Schoon & Heckhausen, 2019), this study highlights the joint role of individual status aspirations in interaction with the regional opportunity structure in predicting adaptations in VET applicants' willingness to be come mobile over time. This underscores the vital interplay of agency and structure for youth transitions. It reveals adaptations in the willingness to be spatially mobile as a relevant strategy for youths to achieve their goals and successfully transition into VET.

2. The Importance of Agency, Structure, and Spatial Mobility for VET Applicants

The importance of agency in shaping individuals' life courses has received increasing attention in research (Bandura, 2006; Hitlin & Elder, 2007; Shanahan, 2000). Agency is understood as the ability of individuals to set and achieve their goals, with scholars generally distinguishing between agentic goals and agentic actions (Goller & Paloniemi, 2022; Schoon & Heckhausen, 2019). The agency-structure framework (Eccles, 2008; Holtmann et al., 2017; Schoon & Heckhausen, 2019) describes successful school-to-VET transitions as a complex process that depends on the interplay between youths' individual agency and structural opportunities. This process involves adaptive actions that youths engage in to achieve their goals, especially when encountering difficulties. This study extends this framework to adaptations in the willingness to become spatially mobile as a possible adaptive strategy among VET applicants when they fail to make a successful transition over time or are faced with limited regional opportunities.



In the following sections, I will focus on VET applicants' occupational status aspirations as agentic goals (*goal setting*) and spatial mobility as agentic actions to achieve these goals (*goal engagement*). Further, a distinction is made between *action planning* and *action regulation* as parts of goal engagement to highlight the time dependence of the adaptation process. Lastly, the relevance of the regional opportunity structure is emphasized, and presumed influences on VET applicants' willingness to be mobile over time and in interaction with their occupational status aspirations are addressed.

2.1. Goal Setting: Status Aspirations as Agentic Goals

Youths establish their agentic goals at critical stages like school-to-VET transitions. In this context, *goal setting* is closely tied to occupational aspirations (Heckhausen & Tomasik, 2002; Schels & Abraham, 2023; Schoon & Parsons, 2002). Social status emerges as a key dimension of these aspirations. It shapes the perceived value of the aspired occupation in terms of prestige and monetary returns but also reflects the social identity of youths formed during socialization (Gottfredson, 2002; Holland, 1997; Sewell et al., 1970). Accordingly, youths' occupational status aspirations are a crucial driver of successful transitions (Ashby & Schoon, 2010; Haller & Portes, 2019; Hitlin & Johnson, 2015) and spatial mobility (Hoffmann & Wicht, 2023; Waibel, 2019; Wicht et al., 2024). While occupational status aspirations and their realization are related to socio-structural factors such as SES background and educational certificates (Becker & Blossfeld, 2022; Klein, 2016; Valls et al., 2022), studies have shown that their positive impact on successful transitions persists even when these factors are controlled for (Holtmann et al., 2017; Reynolds et al., 2007; Schoon & Polek, 2011).

2.2. Goal Engagement: Spatial Mobility as Agentic Action

To achieve their agentic goals, youths engage in agentic actions. This aspect of agency relates to *goal engagement*, which involves action planning to pursue the goal, e.g., when initially applying VET, and action regulation when unsuccessful over time or faced with obstacles (Haase et al., 2008; Lechner et al., 2016; Schoon & Heckhausen, 2019). Goal engagement is not only dependent on youths' agentic goals but is an adaptive decision-making process in which youths (re-)assess the probability of success by evaluating their options, considering available opportunities and barriers (Eccles & Wigfield, 2002; Heckhausen & Wrosch, 2016; Mühlböck et al., 2022; Tomasik et al., 2009). Spatial mobility can increase both the probability of success and available opportunities, making it a potentially viable agentic action for youths striving to transition to VET successfully. Whether VET applicants increase their willingness to become mobile as part of goal engagement remains an open question.

Research on job-related spatial mobility in general identified search time as a key factor in increasing job seekers' willingness to be mobile, but it is mainly focused on individuals in the workforce or labor force (Détang-Dessendre & Gaigné, 2009; Magrini & Lemistre, 2013; Windzio, 2008). Despite a lack of research on adaptations in the willingness to become mobile in the context of school-to-VET transitions, longitudinal studies have shown that youths seeking VET often engage in goal-engagement and adapt their search strategies over time, e.g., making compromises regarding factors such as occupational interests, social status, or gender type (Beckmann et al., 2023; Fischer-Browne et al., 2024; Schels & Abraham, 2023; Tomasik et al., 2009). Based on these findings and aligned with the theoretical notion of goal engagement, it can be assumed that VET applicants similarly adapt their willingness to be spatially mobile as an agentic strategy if faced with difficulties achieving a successful transition over time. Therefore, VET applicants are



hypothesized to increase their willingness to become mobile while searching for a training position (Hypothesis 1). Yet, different adaptive goal engagement strategies can be assumed, contingent on VET applicants' status aspirations.

A crucial part of "action planning" is foresight—the ability to plan the pursuit and attainment of agentic goals (Schoon & Heckhausen, 2019). Research has shown that youths with higher status aspirations are more likely to pursue and attain their goals (Hitlin & Johnson, 2015; Holtmann et al., 2017; Schoon & Parsons, 2002) and are also more inclined to be spatially mobile for VET (Hoffmann & Wicht, 2023; Wicht et al., 2024). Theoretically, this can be explained by the higher expected value of successfully attaining their status aspirations, which acts as a direct motivational driver for these youths to engage in action planning to achieve their goals (Eccles & Wigfield, 2002; Heckhausen, 2018; Shane et al., 2012). Therefore, it is assumed that VET applicants with higher status aspirations have a higher initial willingness to be mobile at the beginning of their search for a suitable VET position than VET applicants with lower status aspirations (Hypothesis 2a).

However, when goal attainment is not directly successful, *action regulation* becomes necessary, entailing commitment to or adaptations of agentic actions to cope with difficulties over time (Eccles & Wigfield, 2002; Schoon & Heckhausen, 2019; Tomasik et al., 2009). As VET applicants with higher status aspirations are likely to start with a higher initial willingness to be mobile, they should either further increase or maintain their high willingness to be mobile over time. In contrast, VET applicants with lower status aspirations might initially lack strong motivation to pursue spatial mobility due to the lower anticipated value of their aspired occupation. Yet, when faced with challenges in securing a VET position over time, they should be more likely to (re)assess their chances and engage in adaptive action regulation by adjusting their willingness to become mobile to increase their probabilities of a successful transition. Hence, it is assumed that VET applicants with lower status aspirations exhibit a higher increase in their willingness to be mobile over time than VET applicants with higher status aspirations (Hypothesis 2b).

2.3. The Role of the Regional Opportunity Structure

While individual agency is an essential driver of successful transitions, the agency-structure framework equally highlights the significant role of structural opportunities and barriers for youths to achieve their goals and make successful transitions (Schoon, 2021; Schoon & Lyons-Amos, 2017). Most previous research has emphasized the importance of the social structure, with studies underscoring the relevance of youths' SES background or educational certificates in interplay with agentic goals (Descary et al., 2023; Eberhard et al., 2022; Gellermann & Fuchs, 2022; Kay et al., 2017; Parker et al., 2012). However, mixed results indicate either selection or cumulative effects, where youths with a higher SES background or educational certificates of higher status aspirations and better abilities and resources to achieve them, thereby reinforcing social inequality (Eccles, 2008; Holtmann et al., 2017; Jansen et al., 2024). Other studies suggest compensatory effects, whereby youths with a lower SES background or educational certificates but high aspirations can utilize agency to compensate for limited socio-structural opportunities and achieve their goals (Duckworth & Schoon, 2012; Mortimer et al., 2014; Schoon & Polek, 2011).



The role of the regional opportunity structure has received less attention in this area of research. However, especially in countries such as Germany, VET opportunities vary considerably across different regions, limiting the probability of successful transitions for VET applicants in disadvantaged regions (Eckelt & Schauer, 2019; Kleinert, 2015; Weßling et al., 2015). Accordingly, research has revealed that youths from unfavorable regions are more likely to become spatially mobile for their VET. Yet, most studies are limited to broad regional measures such as unemployment rates, population density, or VET vacancies. (Beicht & Eberhard, 2009; Bogai et al., 2008; Herzer & Ulrich, 2020). Bearing in mind the relevance of regional disparities for successful transitions to VET and spatial mobility, examining the role of the regional opportunity structure in influencing adaptations in the willingness to be mobile among VET applicants can provide more comprehensive and relevant new insights.

In line with the agency-structure framework (Schoon & Lyons-Amos, 2016), the regional structure defines given opportunities and barriers for youths seeking VET. Youths' evaluations of their perceived opportunities are crucial for their goal engagement strategies and should be considered in accordance with their occupational aspirations. Previous research has identified the mismatch between youths' aspired occupation and its availability in their home region as a relevant measure for youths' perceived opportunity structure and a key driver for spatial mobility (Edwards et al., 2002; Flohr et al., 2020; Hoffmann & Wicht, 2023; Ulrich et al., 2006). This individualized measure accounts for the interplay between individual occupational aspirations and structural opportunities and, hence, should be decisive in shaping VET applicants' evaluations of their regional opportunities and possible agentic actions to increase the probability of a successful transition. Whether youths anticipate the regional opportunity structure from the beginning of their search (action planning) or adapt to it over time (action regulation) remains an open question. Therefore, it is examined if VET applicants from regions with a higher mismatch will either have a higher initial willingness to be mobile (Hypothesis 3a) and/or exhibit a higher increase over time (Hypothesis 3b).

Moreover, VET applicants should exhibit varying goal engagement strategies depending on their status aspirations. Hence, it is crucial to investigate whether the regional opportunity structure impacts these patterns. Since a higher regional mismatch imposes additional barriers that necessitate agentic actions to circumvent them, it is assumed to reinforce the presumed differential goal engagement strategies of VET applicants with higher and lower status aspirations. VET applicants with higher status aspirations are expected to engage more readily in action planning at the beginning of their search. Therefore, they should exhibit an even greater initial willingness to be mobile in regions with a higher mismatch than regions with a lower mismatch (Hypothesis 4a). Conversely, VET applicants with lower status aspirations will likely engage in action regulation over time. Therefore, in regions with a higher mismatch, they should exhibit a higher increase in their willingness to be mobile than in regions with a lower mismatch (Hypothesis 4b).

3. Present Study

This study sheds light on adaptations in the willingness to be spatially mobile among VET applicants over time, depending on their individual status aspirations and the regional opportunity structure. Data from the German NEPS (Blossfeld & Roßbach, 2019; NEPS Network, 2025) are used, providing comprehensive information on the application behavior of youths seeking VET, including their status aspirations and willingness to be mobile. Additionally, based on merged administrative small-scale geospatial data on the regional availability of youths' aspired occupations (German Federal Employment Agency, 2022), the regional mismatch is measured



as an individualized indicator to reflect youths' perceived regional opportunity structure in alignment with their individual aspirations. Further, this study extends previous research on the importance and interplay of individuals' agentic goals and actions with structural opportunities during school-to-VET transitions, providing in-depth insight into adaptations in search behavior over time.

Building on the agency-structure framework (Schoon & Heckhausen, 2019; Schoon & Lyons-Amos, 2016), this study provides a theoretical model focusing on the interplay of individual and structural factors in shaping VET applicants' willingness to be mobile over time, as illustrated in Figure 1. At the micro level, individual agency is differentiated into two components: (a) VET applicants' status aspirations, which reflect their agentic goals, and (b) their mobility radius, which represents their agentic actions employed as goal engagement strategies to achieve their goals. Given the focus on temporal changes, a distinction is made between the initial mobility radius (action planning) and subsequent adaptations to it (action regulation) over the search time. At the structural level, the regional mismatch's direct influences and possible interactions with youths' status aspirations over time are examined.



Figure 1. Graphical representation of the research design.

The following *search time hypothesis* is formulated to address the first research question: VET applicants increase their mobility radius over their search time (H1).

Furthermore, the role of individual status aspirations and the regional opportunity structure over time is examined. Therefore, two *status aspiration hypotheses* are proposed: VET applicants with higher status aspirations have a higher initial mobility radius than VET applicants with lower status aspirations (H2a). VET applicants with lower status aspirations exhibit a higher increase in their mobility radius over time than VET applicants with higher status aspirations (H2b).

Regarding the regional opportunity structure, two *regional mismatch hypotheses* are formulated: VET applicants in regions with a higher mismatch have a higher initial mobility radius (H3a) and/or exhibit a higher increase over time than VET applicants in regions with a lower mismatch (H3b).



Two *reinforcement hypotheses* are presented to examine the interplay between individual status aspirations and the regional mismatch: VET applicants with higher status aspirations have a higher initial mobility radius in regions with a higher mismatch than regions with a lower mismatch (H4a). VET applicants with lower status aspirations exhibit a higher increase in their mobility radius over time in regions with a higher mismatch than regions with a lower mismatch (H4b).

4. Methods

4.1. Data

This study uses longitudinal data from the German NEPS, Starting Cohort Grade 9 "School and Vocational Training: Educational Pathways of Students in Grade 9 and Higher" (Blossfeld & Roßbach, 2019; NEPS Network, 2025). This representative panel started in 2010, with an initial sample of 14,540 ninth graders at regular German secondary schools. Surveys of students were conducted (bi-)annually using paper-and-pencil interviewing in the classroom. Respondents who left school were subsequently interviewed twice a year and later annually using computer-assisted telephone interviewing. After initially leaving school, all respondents were surveyed using a comprehensive transition module that included detailed retrospective questions about their application behavior. In the subsequent years, a condensed version of the transition module was administered exclusively to respondents who had not completed or were not currently engaged in (further) education or VET programs or had recently started such a program. Additional administrative regional data from the German Federal Employment Agency (2022) on the regional share of employees in respondents' aspired occupational segment at the district level (NUTS-3) are merged to measure the degree of regional mismatch.

4.2. Sample

As this study focuses on adaptations of the willingness to become mobile among VET applicants' during the search for a VET position, the sample is restricted to respondents who applied for a VET position in the first year after leaving school (N = 4,990) and at least twice within three years (N = 1,380). Further restrictions were made to ensure that the sample does not include cases of drop-outs or reorientations, as these may involve different adaptation processes. Respondents who entered VET or further education in the first year but (re-)applied for VET in the following years were excluded (N = 1,156). Similarly, respondents who started VET or further education in the second year but (re-)applied in the third year were only observed for the first two years. Respondents who indicated they did not apply for a VET position in the second year were excluded (N = 1,079). Lastly, the observation period was limited to the first two years for respondents who indicated they did not apply for a VET position in the second year.

Missing values in the dependent variable were retained for multiple imputations if respondents reported that they applied for VET in the observation year. They were also retained if information on the application behavior in the observation year was unavailable but respondents had applied both in the previous and the following years. The final analysis sample (N = 1,079) includes school-leaving cohorts from 2011 to 2016, consisting of 692 respondents with a two-year and 387 respondents with a three-year observation period.



4.3. Measures

Table 1 below provides an overview of the descriptive statistics of all relevant variables in the analysis sample. Correlations between the variables can be found in Table A1 in the Supplementary File.

Variables	Mean or %	SD	Min	Max	N(valid)
Dependent variable					
Mobility radius					
at 1st year	2.54	1.28	1	5	950
at 2nd year	2.75	1.29	1	5	862
at 3rd year	2.91	1.26	1	5	365
Independent variables					
Search time					
1st year	100.00		0	1	1,079
2nd year	100.00		0	1	1,079
3rd year	35.87		0	1	1,079
Status aspirations					
at 1st year	40.22	12.92	11.56	88.31	1,070
at 2nd year	40.22	12.92	11.56	88.31	1,070
at 3rd year	39.99	13.09	11.56	88.31	383
Regional mismatch					
at 1st year	-9.39	4.32	-38.12	-0.44	1,070
at 2nd year	-9.40	4.31	-38.12	-0.44	1,070
at 3rd year	-9.22	4.27	-25.24	-0.44	383
Regional VET mismatch					
at 1st year	-10.34	5.80	-37.77	0.00	1,070
at 2nd year	-10.39	5.76	-37.77	0.00	1,069
at 3rd year	-10.30	5.73	-25.80	0.00	383
Control variables					
Gender					
male	51.48				555
female	48.52				523
Migration background					
native	70.18				746
migration background	29.82				317
Age	17.68	1.11	15.17	22.75	1,078
SES background	48.60	19.16	14.21	88.70	1,039
Educational certificate					
low	38.00				410
medium	45.69				493
high	16.31				176
Regional competition	-102.66	4.96	-13.65	-86.68	1,065

Table 1. Descriptive statistics.

Notes: N(valid) refers to the number of individuals with valid information; descriptive statistics of time-varying variables are calculated for each time point, time-constant variables based on the first time point; percentages for the search time categories indicate how many individuals of the sample are observed at each time point.



4.3.1. Dependent Variable

To capture VET applicants' willingness to be spatially mobile, respondents were asked to provide the distance in time to the furthest applied-to VET position, with the categories: *up to 20 minutes* (1), *21 to 40 minutes* (2), *40 minutes to 1 hour* (3), *more than 1 hour* (4), and *I would have had to move* (5). As the mobility radius was surveyed each year, information is available on the initial mobility radius in the first year they applied for a VET position and adaptations in the mobility radius in the second and third years of their search. The average mobility radius by search time indicates a slight increase over time (see Table 1). Differences in the mean level of the mobility radius over time are statistically significant (p < 0.001) with a Cohen's d of -0.16 standard deviations between the first and second years and -0.29 between the first and third years, indicating small to medium effect sizes (Gignac & Szodorai, 2016). Differences between the second and third years are slightly smaller (Cohen's d = -0.13) and statistically significant at a lower confidence level (p < 0.05). Figure A1 in the Supplementary File depicts the detailed distribution of the mobility radius by search time.

4.3.2. Independent Variables

As VET applicants were asked about their application behavior each year, a measurement of the *search time* in years (first year, second year, third year) was used, with the first year as the reference category. All VET applicants were observed in the first and second years; 35.87% of the VET applicants in the sample remain seeking VET in the third year.

To assess the *occupational aspirations* of VET applicants, the first occupation they applied for was used, classified by NEPS via the International Standard Classification of Occupations (International Labor Office, 2012). The status of the aspired occupation was measured based on the International Socio-Economic Index from 2008 (ISEI; Ganzeboom, 2010), which NEPS assigned to the aspired occupations. The ISEI provides a well-established continuous measure of occupational stratification, ranging from 10 to 90, with higher scores indicating higher occupational status aspirations. Figure A2 in the Supplementary File depicts the distribution of VET applicants' occupational status aspirations in the sample. High-status aspirations (>60) are mainly related to occupations in IT or healthcare, while low-status aspirations (<30) refer to occupations in e.g., agriculture, construction, or retail.

VET applicants' perceived regional opportunity structure is measured through an indicator of the *regional mismatch* between their aspired occupations and the availability of these occupations in their home region, as Flohr et al. (2022) proposed. In the first step, information on the first occupation they applied for is used and categorized by the occupational segment this occupation belongs to, based on the occupational segment categorization from the Classification of Occupations in Germany (KldB 2010; Paulus & Matthes, 2013). These occupational segments consist of 14 distinct groups of occupations categorized by similarity in task profiles and required skills at the two-digit level of the KldB 2010 (Matthes et al., 2015). Figure A3 in the Supplementary File provides an overview of the aspired occupational segments of VET applicants in the sample. The three most frequently aspired to occupational segments among VET applicants are "occupations concerned with production technology" (14.94%), "medical and non-medical health care occupations" (14.82%), and "occupations in commerce and trade" (13.91%). Only up to 3% of VET applicants aspire to occupations in each of the segments "safety and security occupations" and "occupations in agriculture, forestry, and horticulture."



Next, the regional mismatch indicator is constructed to map the regional availability of occupations in the aspired segments as a measure of VET applicants' perceived regional opportunity structure. For this purpose, administrative data (German Federal Employment Agency, 2022) on the total labor force are used. Precisely, the share of employees in the aspired occupational segment within respondents' home regions at the small-scale district level (NUTS-3 regions) is merged. This constitutes an individualized measurement of the (mis)match between VET applicants' regional opportunities in alignment with their aspirations. A higher regional share of employees in VET applicants' aspired occupational segments indicates a higher match between their aspired occupations and their availability in the home region. Lastly, this measurement was inverted for ease of interpretation, so higher values represent a lower availability and, hence, a higher regional mismatch. As reported in Table 1, there is substantial variation in the regional mismatch indicator, ranging from low mismatch regions (around 38% of employees in the aspired occupational segment). To ensure that this variation is due to regional differences and not rooted in the over-regional availability of occupational segments, Figure A4 in the Supplementary File depicts the distribution of the regional mismatch indicator for each occupational segment.

As an alternative measure for the regional opportunity structure, an indicator of the *regional VET mismatch* is constructed to map the availability of VET positions in the region. The same approach as detailed above was applied, but administrative data (BIBB, 2023) on the regional share of newly signed apprenticeship contracts per year in the aspired occupational segments were used. The regional VET mismatch indicator shows a similar distribution to the regional mismatch indicator (see Table 1), and the correlation between the two measurements is 0.65 (see Table A1 in the Supplementary File).

4.3.3. Control Variables

First, a distinction is made between the two majority *gender groups*, female and male (reference category). NEPS did not provide further categories to measure gender.

A dichotomous variable indicates the respondents' *migration background*. Respondents with a migration background include those who have immigrated to Germany themselves or through at least one parent. Respondents without a migration background form the reference group.

The *age* of respondents at the start of their search was determined based on their date of birth and the date of the first interview after leaving school. To account for the multicollinearity between age and search time, age at the start of the search is included as a time-constant variable.

Respondents were classified according to the highest school-leaving certificate (*educational certificate*) they attained before the observation period. This classification distinguishes between three levels, reflecting the three-tiered school system in Germany: low (basic secondary education certificate [*Hauptschulabschluss*] or no school leaving certificate), medium (secondary education certificate [*Mittlere Reife*]), and high (university entrance certificate [*Fachhochschulreife/Abitur*]) educational certificate, with low educational certificates as the reference category.

In line with respondents' occupational status aspirations, *SES background* was measured by the highest ISEI-08 value associated with parents' occupations.



Administrative data on the supply-demand ratio (BBSR, 2022) in the respondents' home regions were merged to measure *regional competition*. The supply-demand ratio is based on the sum of newly signed apprenticeship contracts and unfilled training positions divided by the sum of newly signed apprenticeship contracts and applicants still seeking placement or unplaced applicants per year, multiplied by 100. This measurement was inverted, so higher values indicate higher regional competition.

4.4. Analytic Strategy

Multilevel linear growth curve models were employed using Stata 17 (StataCorp, 2021) to analyze adaptations in the mobility radius over time. Due to the panel structure of the data, with up to three observations per individual, two-level random intercept models were estimated using the "xtmixed" command. Additionally, ordered logistic regression models were estimated to account for the ordinal nature of the dependent variable. The results did not differ substantially from the linear estimation (for full regression results see the Supplementary File, Tables A2 and A3). For ease of interpretation of the interaction effects, figures plotting the predicted values based on the linear growth curve models are presented in the following section.

Addressing the first research question, a preliminary model predicting the mobility radius by search time was estimated. Second, the main predictor variables, status aspirations, regional mismatch, and interactions between these variables and search time were included. Next, a third model was estimated to incorporate a three-way interaction between the main predictor variables to examine the interplay between status aspirations and regional mismatch over time in predicting VET applicants' mobility radius. Further, a sensitivity analysis was conducted by including the control variables to assess the stability of the results. Lastly, supplementary models were estimated using the alternative regional VET mismatch indicator, which yielded similar results (for full regression results see Supplementary File, Table A4).

To deal with missing values in the dependent and independent variables, multiple imputations using Blimp 3.1.2 (Enders et al., 2018) were performed. A two-level multiple imputation procedure with random intercepts was applied. All variables used in the analysis models were included. For every missing value, 50 imputations were calculated.

5. Results

5.1. Adaptations in VET Applicants' Mobility Radius Over Time

Figure 2 depicts the linear predictions of VET applicants' mobility radius in the first, second, and third years of their search (see Model 1 in the Supplementary File, Table A2). The results confirm the search time hypothesis, indicating a significant increase in VET applicants' mobility radius over time (H1). Compared to the first year, VET applicants increase their mobility radius by 0.11 standard deviations in the second year and by 0.24 standard deviations in the third year.







5.2. The Role of Individual Status Aspirations for VET Applicants' Mobility Radius Over Time

Figure 3 depicts the predicted mobility radius of VET applicants with lower (-1 *SD*) and higher (+1 *SD*) status aspirations over time (see Supplementary File, Table A2, Model 2). Notable differences appear, particularly in the first year: VET applicants with higher status aspirations begin with a mobility radius 0.07 standard deviations above the average, while those with lower status aspirations start 0.23 standard deviations below the average. Over time, both groups exhibit an upward trend in mobility radius: VET applicants with higher status aspirations between the first and third years, whereas those with lower status aspirations see a slightly more pronounced increase of 0.28 standard deviations over the same period. Hence, the results align with the status aspirations hypotheses, stating that VET applicants with higher status aspirations have a higher initial mobility radius (H2a) and that VET applicants with lower status aspirations exhibit a higher increase in their mobility radius over time (H2b).

5.3. The Role of Regional Mismatch for VET Applicants' Mobility Radius Over Time

Figure 4 depicts the predicted mobility radius of VET applicants over time in regions with lower (-1 SD) and higher (+1 SD) levels of regional mismatch (see Supplementary File, Table A2, Model 2). No significant differences in the initial mobility radius in the first year are observed, and both groups display a similar upward trajectory in mobility radius over time. Therefore, the regional mismatch hypotheses, that VET applicants from regions with a higher mismatch exhibit a higher initial mobility radius (H3a) and/or a higher increase over time (H3b), cannot be confirmed.





Figure 3. Mobility radius by status aspirations over search time. Notes: Continuous variables are *z*-standardized; point estimates with 95% confidence intervals.



Figure 4. Mobility radius by regional mismatch over search time. Notes: Continuous variables are *z*-standardized; point estimates with 95% confidence intervals.



5.4. The Interplay of Individual Status Aspirations and Regional Mismatch for VET Applicants' Mobility Radius Over Time

Figure 5 depicts the predicted mobility radius of VET applicants with lower (-1 SD) and higher (+1 SD) status aspirations in regions with lower (-1 SD) and higher (+1 SD) regional mismatch (see Supplementary File, Table A2, Model 3). Overall, differences in the mobility radius of VET applicants with lower and higher status aspirations are more pronounced in regions with a lower mismatch than regions with a higher mismatch. Variations in the mobility radius of VET applicants with lower status aspirations mainly drive this convergence.

For VET applicants with higher status aspirations, no significant differences in the mobility radius are evident, contingent on the regional mismatch. In both lower and higher mismatch regions, they start with a mobility radius approximately 0.1 standard deviations above the average in the first year. This contradicts the first reinforcement hypothesis (H4a), which posits that VET applicants with higher status aspirations exhibit a higher initial mobility radius in regions with a higher mismatch than in lower mismatch regions. Likewise, there are no substantial differences in the development of their mobility radius over time between these regions.

In contrast, VET applicants with lower status aspirations demonstrate divergent adaptive patterns in their mobility radius depending on the extent of regional mismatch. These results do not align with the second reinforcement hypothesis (H4b), predicting that VET applicants with lower status aspirations experience a higher increase in their mobility radius in regions with a higher mismatch than regions with a lower mismatch. Precisely, in lower mismatch regions, they start with a noticeably lower initial mobility radius, 0.38



Figure 5. Mobility radius by status aspirations and regional mismatch over search time. Notes: Continuous variables are *z*-standardized; point estimates with 95% confidence intervals.



standard deviations below the average, but demonstrate a substantial increase over time, rising by 0.43 standard deviations. In contrast, in higher mismatch regions, VET applicants with lower status aspirations start with a significantly higher initial mobility radius, just 0.11 standard deviations below the average, and show a more modest increase over time, ultimately reaching a mobility radius of 0.07 standard deviations above the average in the third year—similar to their counterparts in lower mismatch regions.

5.5. Sensitivity Analysis

Sensitivity analyses were conducted to evaluate the robustness of the findings and to gain a deeper understanding of the associations under investigation. First, a model was estimated controlling for gender, migration background, and age, as these factors could potentially confound the relationship between the main predictor variables and both the initial level and subsequent changes in mobility radius (see Supplementary File, Table A2, Model 4). Including these control variables did not result in significant changes to the overall results, reinforcing the stability of the findings. Yet, the impact of status aspirations was slightly reduced, possibly due to the interrelation between post-school age, educational certificates, and status aspirations.

Second, the analysis was expanded by incorporating SES background and educational certificate to account for socio-structural influences related to status aspirations (see Supplementary File, Table A2, Model 5). Figure 6 shows the joint role of status aspirations and regional mismatch in predicting the mobility radius over time, with these additional controls included. The differences in mobility radius between individuals



Figure 6. Mobility radius by status aspirations and regional mismatch over search time. Controls: gender, migration background, age, SES background, educational certificate. Notes: Continuous variables are *z*-standardized; point estimates with 95% confidence intervals.



with lower and higher aspirations decrease considerably. However, while notable differences based on status aspirations persist in regions with a lower mismatch, these differences disappear in regions with a higher mismatch once socio-structural factors are controlled for. This result is primarily attributable to considering educational certificates rather than SES background (see Supplementary File, Table A2, Models 6 and 7). Lastly, a model was estimated to account for the regional supply-demand ratio, including regional competition as an additional control variable. This did not influence the findings in a significant way (see Supplementary File, Table A2, Model 8).

6. Discussion

6.1. Key Findings

This study illuminates how VET applicants adapt their willingness to be spatially mobile over time, emphasizing the interplay between individual status aspirations and the regional opportunity structure. The results reveal a significant expansion of the mobility radius of VET applicants during their search. This supports the theoretical assumption that youths adapt their willingness to be mobile as an agentic action to increase their chances of a successful transition in line with the agency-structure framework (Schoon & Heckhausen, 2019).

Notably, VET applicants' status aspirations emerge as a key driver of this agentic behavior. Overall, those with higher status aspirations exhibit a higher willingness to be mobile, indicating that their higher agentic goals act as motivational drivers in pursuing VET opportunities. This is consistent with previous research identifying status aspirations as a key predictor of spatial mobility and successful school-to-work transitions (Hitlin & Johnson, 2015; Hoffmann & Wicht, 2023; Schoon & Polek, 2011).

Moreover, the results reveal differentiated adaptations in the willingness to become mobile over time based on status aspirations, corroborating presumed distinct goal engagement strategies depending on agentic goals (Heckhausen & Buchmann, 2019; Schoon & Heckhausen, 2019). VET applicants with higher status aspirations rather maintain their initially higher willingness to be mobile, indicating early and steady engagement in action planning to achieve their goals. Conversely, those with lower status aspirations begin with a significantly lower mobility radius but adapt by increasing it over time. This suggests a shift towards action regulation in response to barriers encountered during their search for a successful transition.

The findings reveal no significant differences in VET applicants' willingness to be mobile based solely on regional mismatch, diverging from previous research that highlights the regional availability of aspired occupations as a key factor in perceived opportunity structure (Flohr et al., 2022; Hoffmann & Wicht, 2023; Ulrich et al., 2006).

However, subgroup analyses indicate a more complex reality, suggesting that the level of regional mismatch, in conjunction with VET applicants' status aspirations, plays a significant role in determining their willingness to be mobile. Contrary to the theoretical expectations, an unfavorable regional opportunity structure does not reinforce distinct goal engagement strategies of VET applicants with higher and lower status aspirations. Instead, the regional opportunity structure appears more impactful for VET applicants with lower-status aspirations.



VET applicants with higher status aspirations maintain a consistently high mobility radius and are relatively unaffected by regional mismatches or search durations. This suggests that their willingness to be mobile is more likely motivated by their higher agentic goals rather than an adaptive strategy when faced with difficulties. In contrast, those with lower status aspirations adjust their willingness to be mobile depending on regional opportunities. In regions with a lower mismatch, they initially display low willingness to be mobile, likely perceiving fewer barriers and thus feeling less need for agentic actions. However, in the event of an unsuccessful transition, they markedly increase their mobility radius over time. Conversely, in regions with a higher mismatch, they commence with a higher initial mobility radius, suggesting that they anticipate limited regional opportunities and employ compensatory agentic actions by increasing their mobility radius from the outset. Aligned with the agency-structure framework (Heckhausen & Buchmann, 2019; Schoon & Heckhausen, 2019), these findings indicate that, despite lower motivational drive from higher agentic goals, youths with lower status aspirations still engage in agentic actions to improve their chances of successful transition to VET—whether through action regulation in response to prolonged search challenges or action planning when faced with limited regional opportunities.

Further sensitivity analyses identified educational certificates as a key factor in mitigating the influence of status aspirations on VET applicants' willingness to become mobile. This aligns with the notion that status aspirations are closely tied to educational certificates, especially in countries like Germany, where a highly stratified educational system is strongly linked to a market-dependent VET system. In this context, educational certificates predetermine access to VET opportunities (Becker & Blossfeld, 2022; DiPrete et al., 2017; Solga et al., 2014). Consistent with previous research (Holtmann et al., 2017; Schoon & Lyons-Amos, 2017; Wicht & Ludwig-Mayerhofer, 2014), the findings indicate that part of the impact of status aspirations can be attributed to educational certificates and institutionally predefined opportunities that alter the utility of agentic goal engagement strategies. Particularly in regions with a higher mismatch, no differences in the mobility radius of VET applicants with higher and lower status aspirations are observed once educational certificates are accounted for. In this case, institutional and regional opportunity structures appear to present such substantial barriers that spatial mobility is an unfeasible agentic strategy for VET applicants to overcome cumulative disadvantages. Conversely, in regions with a lower mismatch, the findings reveal that differentiated adaptations in VET applicants' willingness to be mobile based on status aspirations persist even after controlling for educational certificates. This supports the theoretical assumption that, within favorable opportunity structures, spatial mobility can be a strategic agentic action for VET applicants to achieve their aspirations and increase the chances of a successful transition. Moreover, these findings highlight the complex interplay between agency and structure over time in shaping youths' adaptive goal engagement strategies in the transition to VET.

6.2. Limitations and Directions Towards Future Research

The present study is not without limitations. First, a notable limitation of this study is the inability to account for potential adaptations in VET applicants' occupational aspirations over time. Data on respondents' aspired occupations were constrained to the first year they applied for VET, preventing the modeling of any subsequent adaptations. Based on the agency-structure framework and previous research (Ackermann & Benz, 2023; Fischer-Browne, 2022; Nießen et al., 2022), it can be assumed that youths adjust their occupational aspirations during their search for a VET position. Adaptations may occur in youths' occupational aspirations, willingness to become mobile, or both. Not accounting for this could potentially



introduce bias. If adaptations in aspirations over time could be accounted for, the results might indicate more pronounced adaptations in the willingness to be mobile. Research suggests that youth lower their status aspirations over time (Schels & Abraham, 2023; Tomasik et al., 2009). These adaptations may be primarily relevant for VET applicants with higher initial status aspirations. They may contribute to why the results indicate fewer adaptations in the mobility radius for this group. Future studies based on appropriate longitudinal data should investigate the possible interplay between adaptations in VET applicants' willingness to be mobile and the development of occupational aspirations over time.

Second, the results do not fully support the relevance of the regional opportunity structure for VET applicants' willingness to become spatially mobile. One reason for this could be that the indicator-the regional mismatch reflecting the availability of their occupational aspirations based on the share of employees in the aspired occupational segments-may not adequately capture all aspects relevant to VET applicants' perceptions of their regional opportunity structures and subsequent mobility decisions. To address this issue, additional analyses were conducted using the regional VET mismatch as an alternative indicator based on the share of newly signed apprenticeship contracts in the aspired occupational segment. Both measures are highly correlated (0.65) and lead to similar results. Although the share of newly signed apprenticeship contracts might more accurately reflect VET applicants' actual opportunities in the local VET market, this measurement is more prone to fluctuations over time. It is affected by multiple factors that may not be immediately apparent to young people. Yet, based on previous research and theorizing, the regional mismatch is intended to reflect youths' perceived opportunity structures. The share of employees in the aspired segment should be a more stable and reliable measure, which VET applicants are more likely to assess when forming their perceptions of the regional availability of their aspired occupations, e.g., through the employed individuals in their surroundings and the prevailing occupational structure in their home region. This is further supported by previous research based on the same measurement (Flohr et al., 2022; Hoffmann & Wicht, 2023; Malin & Jacob, 2019).

An alternative explanation is that the regional opportunity structure may already shape youths' willingness to be mobile and/or their occupational aspirations before they apply for VET. This is supported by previous studies highlighting the relevance of the regional opportunity structure in shaping youths' occupational aspirations while still in compulsory education (Flohr et al., 2020; Hartung et al., 2022), as well as the finding that in higher mismatch regions VET applicants with lower status aspirations exhibit a higher mobility radius from the start. Unfortunately, the study lacked suitable data on youths' willingness to be mobile before they applied for a VET position. Future research should further explore the influence of regional opportunity structures on the willingness to become spatially mobile, considering various time points and employing alternative measures to capture these dynamics and early adaptations better.

Third, the sensitivity analyses indicated that educational certificates reflect institutionally predefined opportunity structures that shape and constrain VET applicants' engagement in spatial mobility as a strategy to achieve their aspirations. These findings might be attributed to the specific structure of Germany's stratified education and VET system (DiPrete et al., 2017; Ebner et al., 2013; Protsch & Solga, 2016). Future country-comparative research is needed to evaluate the generalizability of these results. Such studies should examine whether youths' status aspirations are a stronger driver of goal engagement to achieve successful transitions in countries with less stratified systems, such as the US or France.



Furthermore, as this study focuses on changes in the application behavior of unsuccessful VET applicants over time, it is based on a small and selective subsample. This selectivity might lead to underestimating the willingness to be spatially mobile, as the restricted sample may share specific central characteristics influencing their chances of securing a VET position and mobility decisions. To address the sample selectivity, Table A5 in the Supplementary File compares the descriptive statistics of the analysis sample with a sample of VET applicants who successfully attained a VET position in the first year. The restricted analysis sample of unsuccessful VET applicants is characterized by a higher percentage of females, youths with migration backgrounds, and lower educational certificates. No prevalent differences between the samples are observed regarding the percentage of youths with high educational certificates, their mean status aspirations, SES background, the regional indicators, and mobility radius. To test the generalizability of the findings, further research is needed. Yet, as spatial mobility is theoretically conceptualized as an adaptive strategy to overcome obstacles and facilitate successful transitions, unsuccessful VET applicants constitute a suitable sample to test the presumed mechanisms. Additionally, focusing on this vulnerable group, which has received less attention in research so far, may provide new insights relevant for policymakers and practitioners to develop targeted measures to support successful transitions.

7. Conclusion

This study provides new insight into adaptations in VET applicants' willingness to become spatially mobile over time, highlighting the interplay between individual status aspirations and the regional opportunity structure. Using longitudinal data on actual application behavior, the findings indicate that VET applicants adjust their willingness to be mobile as an adaptive strategy to increase their chances of a successful transition.

Consistent with the agency-structure framework (Holtmann et al., 2017; Schoon & Heckhausen, 2019), the study highlights the vital role of individual agency and structural opportunities for youths' transitions. Specifically, it uncovers differences in adaptive goal engagement strategies based on status aspirations and regional opportunity structures. VET applicants with higher status aspirations demonstrate a consistently high willingness to be spatially mobile from the outset. In contrast, those with lower status aspirations adapt their mobility radius significantly over time in more favorable regions and initially in less favorable regions. Additionally, educational certificates appear to impose predefined institutional barriers, mitigating the impact of status aspirations on VET applicants' willingness to engage in spatial mobility.

Given the critical role of spatial mobility in mitigating structural inequalities and increasing the likelihood of successful transitions, practitioners should focus on measures to promote spatial mobility, especially for unsuccessful VET applicants with limited opportunities, to counteract cumulative disadvantages for this vulnerable group. In particular, early interventions implemented at the beginning of the application phase are crucial to prevent disadvantageous transitions into NEET status.

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank the editors of the thematic issue and the anonymous reviewers for their helpful feedback. I am also very grateful to Professor Alexandra Wicht (University of Siegen and Federal Institute of Vocational Education and Training, Germany) for her valuable supervision in preparing this article. Earlier versions of this research were presented at the ISA World Congress of Sociology (June 30, 2023, Melbourne, Australia), the RC 28 Spring Meeting (May 18, 2024, Shanghai, China), the 16th Conference of



the European Sociological Association (August 24, 2024, Porto, Portugal), and the 31st annual workshop "Transitions in Youth" (September 5, 2025, Warsaw, Poland). I would like to thank the participants for their helpful feedback.

Funding

This article was written as part of the junior research group Career Orientations and Their Realization: Young People's Transitions to Vocational Education and Training in a Spatial Context, based at the Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training (BIBB). The work of the research groups is funded by the German Federal Ministry of Education and Research (BMBF). Open access publication of this article was funded by the Open Access Publication Fund of the Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training (BIBB).

Conflict of Interests

The author declares no conflict of interest.

Data Availability

This article uses data from the National Educational Panel Study (NEPS), Starting Cohort Grade 9, https:// doi.org/10.5157/NEPS:SC4:15.0.0 (Blossfeld & Roßbach, 2019; NEPS Network, 2025). The NEPS is carried out by the Leibniz Institute for Educational Trajectories (LIfBi, Germany) in cooperation with a nationwide network. The data are available for scientific use under restricted conditions to comply with the relevant data protection regulations and to ensure the anonymity of the participants. The regional data and code for replicating the data preparation and analyses are available at https://doi.org/10.7802/2871.

Supplementary Material

Supplementary material for this article is available online in the format the author provides (unedited).

References

- Achatz, J., Jahn, K., & Schels, B. (2022). On the non-standard routes: Vocational training measures in the school-to-work transitions of lower-qualified youth in Germany. *Journal of Vocational Education & Training*, 74(2), 289–310. https://doi.org/10.1080/13636820.2020.1760335
- Achatz, J., & Schels, B. (2023). Smoother school-to-work trajectories in the early 2010s? Evidence for school-leavers with at most intermediate-level certificates and regional disparities in Germany. *Swiss Journal of Sociology*, 49(2), 315–338. https://doi.org/10.2478/sjs-2023-0017
- Ackermann, T., & Benz, R. (2023). Diverging educational aspirations among compulsory school-leavers in Switzerland. *Swiss Journal of Sociology*, 49(2), 339–366. https://doi.org/10.2478/sjs-2023-0018
- Ashby, J. S., & Schoon, I. (2010). Career success: The role of teenage career aspirations, ambition value and gender in predicting adult social status and earnings. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 77(3), 350–360. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2010.06.006
- Baethge, M., & Wolter, A. (2015). The German skill formation model in transition: From dual system of VET to higher education? *Journal for Labour Market Research*, 48(2), 97–112. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12651-015-0181-x
- Bandura, A. (2006). Toward a psychology of human agency. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, 1(2), 164–180. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-6916.2006.00011.x

BBSR. (2022). Indicators and maps of spatial and urban development-INKAR edition 2022.

Becker, R., & Blossfeld, H.-P. (2022). Changes in the returns to education at entry into the labour market in



West Germany. Longitudinal and Life Course Studies, 13(1), 61–86. https://doi.org/10.1332/175795921 X16197756998006

- Beckmann, J., Wicht, A., & Siembab, M. (2023). Career compromises and dropout from vocational education and training in Germany. *Social Forces*, 102(2), 658–680. https://doi.org/10.1093/sf/soad063
- Beicht, U., & Eberhard, V. (2009). Regionale Mobilität von Ausbildungsstellenbewerbern und- bewerberinnen-Ergebnisse der BA/BIBB-Bewerberbefragung 2008. In Bundesinstitut für Berufsbildung (Eds.), *Datenreport zum Berufsbildungsbericht* (pp. 82–86). Bundesinstitut für Berufsbildung.
- Beicht, U., & Eberhard, V. (2013). Ergebnisse empirischer Analysen zum Übergangssystem auf Basis der BIBB-Übergangsstudie 2011. Die deutsche Schule, 105(1), 10–26. https://doi.org/10.25656/01:25741
- BIBB. (2023). "Datenbank Auszubildende" des Bundesinstituts für Berufsbildung auf Basis der Daten der Berufsbildungsstatistik der statistischen Ämter des Bundes und der Länder (Erhebung zum 31.12.).
- Blossfeld, H.-P., & Roßbach, H.-G. (Eds.). (2019). Education as a lifelong process: The German National Panel Study (NEPS). Edition ZfE. Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-23162-0
- Bogai, D., Seibert, H., & Wiethölter, D. (2008). Duale Ausbildung in Deutschland: Die Suche nach Lehrstellen macht junge Menschen mobil (IAB Brief 9/2008). IAB.
- Brzinsky-Fay, C. (2022). Neet in Germany: Labour market entry patterns and gender differences. In M. Levels,
 C. Brzinsky-Fay, C. Holmes, J. Jongbloed, & H. Taki (Eds.), *The dynamics of marginalized youth* (pp. 56–86).
 Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003096658-3
- Descary, G., Dupéré, V., Hebert, S. T., & Schoon, I. (2023). Is academic agency relevant for the school-to-work transition of lower attainers? Evidence from Canada and England. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 52(12), 2509–2525. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-023-01843-1
- Détang-Dessendre, C., & Gaigné, C. (2009). Unemployment duration, city size, and the tightness of the labor market. *Regional Science and Urban Economics*, *39*(3), 266–276. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.regsciurbeco. 2009.01.003
- Dietrich, H., Patzina, A., & Kretschmer, S. (2019). Soziale Herkunft, Lebensverlaufsereignisse und die verspätete Aufnahme einer beruflichen Ausbildung formal Geringqualifizierter. Kölner Zeitschrift für Soziologie und Sozialpsychologie, 71(3), 357–383. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11577-019-00637-3
- DiPrete, T. A., Ciocca Eller, C., Bol, T., & van de Werfhorst, H. G. (2017). School-to-work linkages in the United States, Germany, and France. *American Journal of Sociology*, 122(6), 1869–1938. https://doi.org/10.1086/691327
- Duckworth, K., & Schoon, I. (2012). Beating the odds: Exploring the impact of social risk on young people's school-to-work transitions during recession in the UK. *National Institute Economic Review*, 222, 38–51. https://doi.org/10.1177/002795011222200104
- Eberhard, V., Schnitzler, A., & Mentges, H. (2022). Why do high-performing school leavers aspire to occupations atypical of their qualification? *Social Inclusion*, 10(2), 265–277. https://doi.org/10.17645/si.v10i2.5102
- Ebner, C., Graf, L., & Nikolai, R. (2013). New institutional linkages between dual vocational training and higher education: A comparative analysis of Germany, Austria and Switzerland. In M. Windzio (Ed.), *Integration and inequality in educational institutions* (pp. 281–298). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-6119-3_14
- Eccles, J. S. (2008). Agency and structure in human development. *Research in Human Development*, 5(4), 231–243. https://doi.org/10.1080/15427600802493973
- Eccles, J. S., & Wigfield, A. (2002). Motivational beliefs, values, and goals. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 53, 109–132. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.53.100901.135153



- Eckelt, M., & Schauer, J. (2019). Der Einfluss des regionalen Ausbildungsangebots auf die Übergangswahrscheinlichkeit in Ausbildung nicht-studienberechtigter Jugendlicher. Zeitschrift Für Berufs–Und Wirtschaftspädagogik, 115(3), 447–485. https://doi.org/10.25162/zbw-2019-0019
- Edwards, J. R., Caplan, R. D., & Harrison, R. V. (2002). Person-environment fit theory: Conceptual foundations, empirical evidence, and directions for future research. In C. L. Cooper (Ed.), *Theories of organizational stress*, (pp. 28–67). Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780198522799.003.0003
- Enders, C. K., Keller, B. T., & Levy, R. (2018). A fully conditional specification approach to multilevel imputation of categorical and continuous variables. *Psychological Methods*, 23(2), 298–317. https://doi.org/10.1037/met0000148
- Fischer-Browne, M. (2022). Pushing higher or lower? Divergent parental expectations and compromises in occupational choice. *Social Inclusion*, 10(2), 240–251. https://doi.org/10.17645/si.v10i2.5056
- Fischer-Browne, M., Ahrens, L., Kleinert, C., & Schels, B. (2024). Compromises in occupational choice and premature termination of vocational education and training: Gender type, prestige, and occupational interests in focus. *Empirical Research in Vocational Education and Training*, 16(1), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40461-024-00168-y
- Flohr, M., Menze, L., & Protsch, P. (2020). Berufliche Aspirationen im Kontext regionaler Berufsstrukturen. Kölner Zeitschrift Für Soziologie Und Sozialpsychologie, 72(1), 79–104. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11577-020-00665-4
- Flohr, M., Menze, L., & Protsch, P. (2022). Indikator zur regionalen Berufsstruktur auf Ebene der Arbeitsagenturbezirke (FDZ Method Report 02/2022). IAB. https://doi.org/10.5164/IAB.FDZM.2202.DE. V1
- Ganesch, F., Dütsch, M., & Struck, O. (2019). Regionale Mobilität am Arbeitsmarkt. Individuelle, betriebliche und wirtschaftsstrukturelle Determinanten von Mobilität und Einkommen. *Kölner Zeitschrift für Soziologie und Sozialpsychologie*, 71(2), 181–210. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11577-019-00620-y
- Ganzeboom, H. B. G. (2010, May 1). A new International Socio-Economic Index (ISEI) of occupational status for the International Standard Classification of Occupation 2008 (ISCO-08) constructed with data from the ISSP 2002-2007 [Paper presentation]. International Social Survey Programme Annual Conference, Lisbon, Portugal. http://www.harryganzeboom.nl/Pdf/2010%20-%20Ganzeboom-ISEI08-ISSP-Lisbon-(paper).pdf
- Gellermann, J. F. C., & Fuchs, P. (2022). The role of autonomy in the transition to the world of work. *Social Inclusion*, 10(2), 324–334. https://doi.org/10.17645/si.v10i2.5104
- German Federal Employment Agency. (2022). Employees subject to social security contributions (SvB) at place of work by occupational sector and segment.
- Gignac, G. E., & Szodorai, E. T. (2016). Effect size guidelines for individual differences researchers. *Personality* and Individual Differences, 102, 74–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2016.06.069
- Goller, M., & Paloniemi, S. (2022). Agency: Taking stock of workplace learning research. In C. Harteis, D. Gijbels, & E. Kyndt (Eds.), *Research approaches on workplace learning*. *Professional and practice-based learning* (Vol. 31, pp. 3–28). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-89582-2_1
- Gottfredson, L. S. (2002). Gottfredson's theory of circumscription, compromise, and self-creation. In D. Brown (Ed.), *Career choice and development* (4th ed., pp 85–148). Jossey-Bass.
- Granato, M., Krekel, E. M., & Ulrich, J. G. (2015). The special case of disadvantaged young people in Germany: How stakeholder interests hinder reform proposals in favour of a training guarantee. *Research in Comparative and International Education*, 10(4), 537–557. https://doi.org/10.1177/1745499915612184
- Granato, N., Haas, A., Hamann, S., & Niebuhr, A. (2015). The impact of skill-specific migration on regional



unemployment disparities in Germany. *Journal of Regional Science*, 55(4), 513–539. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/jors.12178

- Haase, C. M., Heckhausen, J., & Köller, O. (2008). Goal engagement during the school-work transition: Beneficial for all, particularly for girls. *Journal of Research on Adolescence*, 18(4), 671–698. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/j.1532-7795.2008.00576.x
- Haller, W., & Portes, A. (2019). Class and ambition in the status attainment process: A Spanish replication. *The British Journal of Sociology*, 70(5), 1825–1849. https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-4446.12695
- Hartung, A., Weßling, K., & Hillmert, S. (2022). Interplay between family background and labour-market conditions in shaping students' occupational status expectations. *Journal of Education and Work*, 35(4), 405–421. https://doi.org/10.1080/13639080.2022.2073338
- Heckhausen, J. (2018). The motivation of development regulation. In J. Heckhausen & H. Heckhausen (Eds.), *Motivation and action* (3rd ed., pp. 745–782). Springer.
- Heckhausen, J., & Buchmann, M. (2019). A multi-disciplinary model of life-course canalization and agency. *Advances in Life Course Research*, 41, Article 100246. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.alcr.2018.09.002
- Heckhausen, J., & Tomasik, M. J. (2002). Get an apprenticeship before school is out: How German adolescents adjust vocational aspirations when getting close to a developmental deadline. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 60(2), 199–219. https://doi.org/10.1006/jvbe.2001.1864
- Heckhausen, J., & Wrosch, C. (2016). Challenges to developmental regulation across the life course. International Journal of Behavioral Development, 40(2), 145–150. https://doi.org/10.1177/01650254155 88796
- Herzer, P., & Ulrich, J. G. (2020). Wie die regionale Mobilität von Jugendlichen zur Besetzung von Ausbildungsplätzen beiträgt. *BIBB Report*, 2020(5), 1–19.
- Hickmann, H., Detemple, J., & Wicht, A. (2025). Regional differences in digitalisation and their impact on young people's status attainment in vocational education and training. *Journal of Vocational Education & Training*. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1080/13636820.2025.2479682
- Hillmert, S., Hartung, A., & Weßling, K. (2017). A decomposition of local labour-market conditions and their relevance for inequalities in transitions to vocational training. *European Sociological Review*, 33(4), 534–550. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcx057
- Hitlin, S., & Elder, G. H., Jr. (2007). Time, self, and the curiously abstract concept of agency. *Sociological Theory*, 25(2), 170–191. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9558.2007.00303.x
- Hitlin, S., & Johnson, M. K. (2015). Reconceptualizing agency within the life course: The power of looking ahead. *American Journal of Sociology*, 120(5), 1429–1472. https://doi.org/10.1086/681216
- Hoffmann, L., & Wicht, A. (2023). "Should I stay or should I go?" Prevalence and predictors of spatial mobility among youth in the transition to vocational education and training in Germany. *Social Sciences*, 12(5), Article 277. https://doi.org/10.3390/socsci12050277
- Holland, J. L. (1997). Making vocational choices: A theory of vocational personalities and work environments (3rd ed.). Psychological Assessment Resources.
- Holtmann, A. C., Menze, L., & Solga, H. (2017). Persistent disadvantages or new opportunities? The role of agency and structural constraints for low-achieving adolescents' school-to-work transitions. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 46(10), 2091–2113. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-017-0719-z
- International Labor Office. (2012). International standard classification of occupations 2008 (ISCO-08): Structure, group definitions and correspondence tables. International standard classification of occupations: v. 1.
- Jansen, M. P., Becker, B., Salikutluk, Z., Garritzmann, S., & Roßteutscher, S. (2024). I (don't) need to know that I can make it. Socioeconomic differences in the link between students' academic self-efficacy and their



educational aspirations and decisions. Cogent Education, 11(1), Article 2355006. https://doi.org/10.1080/2331186X.2024.2355006

- Jost, O., Seibert, H., & Wiethölter, D. (2019). Regionale Mobilität von Lehrlingen: Auszubildende in MINT-Berufen pendeln besonders häufig (IAB Brief 2019(2)). IAB. http://hdl.handle.net/10419/216693
- Kay, J. S., Shane, J., & Heckhausen, J. (2017). Youth's causal beliefs about success: Socioeconomic differences and prediction of early career development. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 46(10), 2169–2180. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s10964-017-0708-2
- Kindt, A.-M., Miller, V., Sujata, U., & Weyh, A. (2024). *Mobilität von Auszubildenden im Erwerbsverlauf* (IAB Report 2024(01)). IAB. https://doi.org/10.48720/IAB.RES.2401
- Klein, M. (2016). Educational expansion, occupational closure and the relation between educational attainment and occupational prestige over time. *Sociology*, *50*(1), 3–23. https://doi.org/10.1177/00380 38514560602
- Kleinert, C. (2015). Regionale Disparitäten beim Übergang in duale Ausbildung: Eine Typologie des IAB. In Bundesinstitut für Berufsbildung (Eds.), *Chancen und Risiken aus der demografischen Entwicklung für die* Berufsbildung in den Regionen (pp. 63–78). Bertelsmann.
- Lechner, C. M., Tomasik, M. J., & Silbereisen, R. K. (2016). Preparing for uncertain careers: How youth deal with growing occupational uncertainties before the education-to-work transition. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 95/96, 90–101. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2016.08.002
- Ludwig-Mayerhofer, W., Solga, H., Leuze, K., Dombrowski, R., Künster, R., Ebralidze, E., Fehring, G., & Kühn, S. (2011). Vocational education and training and transitions into the labor market. *Zeitschrift Für Erziehungswissenschaft*, 14(S2), 251–266. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11618-011-0189
- Magrini, M.-B., & Lemistre, P. (2013). Distance–income migration trade-off of young French workers: An analysis per education level. *Regional Studies*, 47(2), 282–295. https://doi.org/10.1080/00343404.2011. 579595
- Malin, L., & Jacob, M. (2019). Gendered occupational aspirations of boys and girls in Germany: The impact of local VET and labour markets. *Journal of Vocational Education & Training*, 71(3), 429–448. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/13636820.2018.1517128
- Matthes, B., Meinken, H., & Neuhauser, P. (2015). Berufssektoren und Berufssegmente auf Grundlage der KldB 2010. Bundesagentur für Arbeit Statistik.
- Mortimer, J. T., Zhang, L., Hussemann, J., & Wu, C.-Y. (2014). Parental economic hardship and children's achievement orientations. *Longitudinal and Life Course Studies*, 5(2), 105–128. https://doi.org/10.14301/ llcs.v5i2.271
- Mühlböck, M., Kalleitner, F., Steiber, N., & Kittel, B. (2022). Scarring dreams? Young people's vocational aspirations and expectations during and after unemployment. *Social Inclusion*, 10(2), 252–264. https://doi.org/10.17645/si.v10i2.5162
- NEPS Network. (2025). National Educational Panel Study: Scientific use file of starting cohort grade 9. Leibniz Institute for Educational Trajectories (LIfBi). https://doi.org/10.5157/NEPS:SC4:15.0.0
- Nießen, D., Wicht, A., Schoon, I., & Lechner, C. M. (2022). "You can't always get what you want": Prevalence, magnitude, and predictors of the aspiration-attainment gap after the school-to-work transition. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 71, Article 102091. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych. 2022.102091
- Parker, P. D., Schoon, I., Tsai, Y.-M., Nagy, G., Trautwein, U., & Eccles, J. S. (2012). Achievement, agency, gender, and socioeconomic background as predictors of postschool choices: A multicontext study. *Developmental Psychology*, 48(6), 1629–1642. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0029167



- Paulus, W., & Matthes, B. (2013). The German classification of occupations 2010–Structure, coding and conversion table (FDZ Methods Report 08/2013). IAB.
- Protsch, P., & Solga, H. (2016). The social stratification of the German VET system. *Journal of Education and Work*, *29*(6), 637–661. https://doi.org/10.1080/13639080.2015.1024643
- Reynolds, J. R., Burge, S. W., Robbins, C. L., Boyd, E. M., & Harris, B. (2007). Mastery and the fulfillment of occupational expectations by midlife. *Social Psychology Quarterly*, 70(4), 366–383. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/019027250707000407
- Schels, B., & Abraham, M. (2023). Adaptation to the market? Status differences between target occupations in the application process and realized training occupation of German adolescents. *Journal of Vocational Education & Training*, 75(4), 722–743. https://doi.org/10.1080/13636820.2021.1955403
- Schels, B., & Wöhrer, V. (2022). Challenges in school-to-work transition in Germany and Austria: Perspectives on individual, institutional, and structural inequalities. *Social Inclusion*, 10(2), 221–225. https://doi.org/ 10.17645/si.v10i2.5770
- Schmidt, R. (2024). Regionaltypische Mobilitätsmuster und Ausbildungsbeteiligung: Wie Stadt-Land-Disparitäten im dualen Berufsausbildungsgeschehen entstehen. Bundesinstitut für Berufsbildung. https://res.bibb.de/vet repository_78217
- Schoon, I. (2021). The interplay of structure and agency in the school-to-work transition. In M. Nico & A. Caetano (Eds.), *Structure and agency in young people's lives: Theory, methods and agendas* (pp. 45–60). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429324314-5
- Schoon, I., & Heckhausen, J. (2019). Conceptualizing individual agency in the transition from school to work: A social-ecological developmental perspective. Adolescent Research Review, 4(2), 135–148. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s40894-019-00111-3
- Schoon, I., & Lyons-Amos, M. (2016). Diverse pathways in becoming an adult: The role of structure, agency and context. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 46, 11–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rssm.2016. 02.008
- Schoon, I., & Lyons-Amos, M. (2017). A socio-ecological model of agency: The role of psycho-social and socioeconomic resources in shaping education and employment transitions in England. *Longitudinal and Life Course Studies*, 8(1), 35–56. https://doi.org/10.14301/llcs.v8i1.404
- Schoon, I., & Parsons, S. (2002). Teenage aspirations for future careers and occupational outcomes. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 60(2), 262–288. https://doi.org/10.1006/jvbe.2001.1867
- Schoon, I., & Polek, E. (2011). Teenage career aspirations and adult career attainment: The role of gender, social background and general cognitive ability. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 35(3), 210–217. https://doi.org/10.1177/0165025411398183
- Sewell, W. H., Haller, A. O., Ohlendorf, G. W. (1970). The educational and early occupational status attainment process: Replication and revision. *American Sociological Review*, 35(6), 1014–1027. https://doi.org/ 10.2307/2093379
- Shanahan, M. J. (2000). Pathways to adulthood in changing societies: Variability and mechanisms in life course perspective. *Annual Review of Sociology*, *26*, 667–692. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.soc.26.1.667
- Shane, J., Heckhausen, J., Lessard, J., Chen, C., & Greenberger, E. (2012). Career-related goal pursuit among post-high school youth: Relations between personal control beliefs and control strivings. *Motivation and Emotion*, 36(2), 159–169. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11031-011-9245-6
- Solga, H., Protsch, P., Ebner, C., & Brzinsky-Fay, C. (2014). The German vocational education and training system: Its institutional configuration, strengths, and challenges (Discussion Paper 2014(502)). WZB. https:// hdl.handle.net/10419/104536



StataCorp. (2021). Stata statistical software: Release 17.

- Stawarz, N., Arránz Becker, O., & Rüger, H. (2022). Work-related internal migration and changes in mental and physical health: A longitudinal study using German data. *Health & Place*, 75, Article 102806. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2022.102806
- Tomasik, M. J., Hardy, S., Haase, C. M., & Heckhausen, J. (2009). Adaptive adjustment of vocational aspirations among German youths during the transition from school to work. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 74(1), 38–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2008.10.003
- Ulrich, J. G., Ehrenthal, B., & Häfner, E. (2006). Regionale Mobilitätsbereitschaft und Mobilität der Ausbildungsstellenbewerber. In V. Eberhard, A. Kreweth, & J. G. Ulrich (Eds.), Berichte zur beruflichen Bildung: Mangelware Lehrstelle: zur aktuellen Lage der Ausbildungsplatzbewerber in Deutschland (Vol. 278, pp. 99–120). Bertelsmann.
- Valls, O., Astleithner, F., Schels, B., Vogl, S., & Kogler, R. (2022). Educational and occupational aspirations: A longitudinal study of Vienna youth. *Social Inclusion*, 10(2), 226–239. https://doi.org/10.17645/si.v10i2. 5105
- Waibel, S. (2019). Does spatial mobility in young adulthood matter? Indirect and direct effects of spatial mobility during education on occupational status (BiB Working Paper 1–2019). Bundesinstitut für Bevölkerungsforschung (BIB). https://www.ssoar.info/ssoar/bitstream/document/64970/1/ssoar-2019waibel-Does_Spatial_Mobility_in_Young.pdf
- Weßling, K., Hartung, A., & Hillmert, S. (2015). Spatial structure counts: The relevance of regional labourmarket conditions for educational transitions to vocational training. *Empirical Research in Vocational Education and Training*, 7, Article 12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40461-015-0024-6
- Wicht, A., & Ludwig-Mayerhofer, W. (2014). The impact of neighborhoods and schools on young people's occupational aspirations. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, *85*(3), 298–308. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb. 2014.08.006
- Wicht, A., & Nonnenmacher, A. (2017). Modeling spatial opportunity structures and youths' transitions from school to training. *Open Journal of Statistics*, 7(6), 1013–1038. https://doi.org/10.4236/ojs.2017.76071
- Wicht, A., Protsch, P., Menze, L., & Weßling, K. (2024). *Status returns to spatial mobility in the transition from school to work*. SocArXiv Papers. https://doi.org/10.31235/osf.io/cm324
- Windzio, M. (2008). The 'exit option' of labour migration from East to West Germany. In H. Kolb & H. Egbert (Eds.), *Migrants and markets: Perspectives from economics and the other social sciences* (pp. 56–80). Amsterdam University Press. https://doi.org/10.1515/9789048501359-004

About the Author



Linda Hoffmann is a doctoral researcher at the junior research group Career Orientations and Their Realization: Young People's Transitions to Vocational Education and Training in a Spatial Context, led by professor Alexandra Wicht at the Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training (BIBB). Her dissertation examines spatial mobility and its interplay with individual and regional factors. ARTICLE



Open Access Journal

Refugee Women's Transition to VET in Germany: Examining the Role of Gender Norms and Human Capital Endowments

Franziska Meyer

Institute for Sociology, Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg, Germany

Correspondence: Franziska Meyer (franziska.meyer@soziologie.uni-halle.de)

Submitted: 31 October 2024 Accepted: 4 February 2025 Published: 27 March 2025

Issue: This article is part of the issue "The Role of Contexts in the Educational and Employment Transitions and Pathways of Young People" edited by Alexandra Wicht (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training / University of Siegen), Oliver Winkler (Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg), Mona Granato (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training), and Alexandra Nonnenmacher (Worms University of Applied Sciences), fully open access at https://doi.org/10.17645/si.i418

Abstract

The article examines the extent to which gender roles as well as the human capital resources acquired in the country of origin are associated with refugee women's chances of taking up vocational education and training (VET) in Germany. It follows the assumption that traditional gender roles, which assign women to the domestic sphere, can affect refugee women's behavior either directly or through social contacts who impose these roles upon them. Additionally, it argues that the human capital that refugee women acquired in their country of origin can affect the trainers' decision to hire them as trainees. The focus of the investigation is women between the ages of 18 and 30 who applied for asylum in Germany between 2015 and 2019 and mainly originate from Syria, Afghanistan, Iraq, and Iran (= 945). By applying a piecewise constant exponential model to monthly data from the IAB-BAMF-SOEP Survey of Refugees, the analysis shows that neither the women's endowment with human capital acquired in their country of origin (i.e., level of education and work experience) nor their own gender role attitudes, having children, or the frequency of contact with persons from the same country of origin are significantly associated with their chances of transitioning to VET. Having a partner is, however, associated with almost 60% lower chances of refugee women entering VET.

Keywords

gender roles; human capital; Middle Eastern women; migration; refugees; vocational education and training; women



1. Introduction

Between 2015 and 2019, almost 600,000 women applied for asylum in Germany, most of whom originated from Syria, Afghanistan, Iraq, and Iran (Eurostat, 2023). Over a third of these women were aged between 15 and 30 and were therefore of the appropriate age to enter vocational education and training (VET; Cardozo, 2023). Completion of a VET program represents a promising prospect for their long-term socio-economic integration in Germany for two reasons: First, a corresponding degree is a general prerequisite for a favorable position in the highly segmented German labor market (Protsch & Dieckhoff, 2011) and can provide a stepping stone to higher education (BIBB, 2022, p. 124). This applies particularly to women who have sought refuge in Germany and who disproportionately often work in jobs with the lowest requirements as well as in atypical employment relationships (Kosyakova, 2021). Second, the German VET system can be accessed by individuals with a lower or even no school-leaving certificate (Granato & Ulrich, 2014). In contrast to the higher education system, there are thus no formal access restrictions to VET for the majority of refugee women, who on average have been shown to have comparatively low educational qualifications upon their arrival in Germany (Brücker et al., 2019). Given the increasing shortage of skilled workers in Germany, especially in those training occupations that are traditionally dominated by women, such as nursing and healthcare professions (Bundesagentur für Arbeit, 2024), and the fact that 67% of the women of working age in the 2015-2016 refugee cohort state their wish to obtain a VET or university degree in Germany (Brücker, Fendel, et al., 2020), this group represents a large, currently untapped reservoir of human potential. However, only very few refugees who are of the appropriate age to enter VET (i.e., between 15 and 30 years of age) have actually taken this pathway in recent years. In this context, the chances of refugee women entering VET appear to be particularly low (Eberhard & Schuß, 2021; Meyer & Winkler, 2023).

Social contextual factors generally constitute an important framework for the vocational aspirations and opportunities of individuals. For women's vocational trajectories in particular, traditional gender roles that assign women to the family or domestic sphere have proven to be highly influential (cf., e.g., Hochschild & Machung, 1989). Women who adhere to norms that advocate a gender-specific division of labor and tend to oppose women's participation in the workforce might thus have a lower propensity to invest in their human capital. In addition, regardless of the women's own attitudes, people in their immediate social environment who uphold such norms have been shown to exert pressure on them to refrain from pursuing vocational aspirations (cf. Read, 2004). Moreover, women often face varying degrees of obstacles in their access to the education and employment systems of different countries, thus leading to considerable differences in precisely those human capital endowments that are most relevant to entering VET (Nussbaum, 2004; Protsch & Dieckhoff, 2011). In their host societies, refugee women face the challenge of navigating their lives in a partially differing social context, having to make decisions in matters of further education and qualification and drawing on existing resources (i.e., their human capital) as needed. They also possibly need to reconcile their own life goals and the subjectively perceived expectations of others concerning their future life trajectories.

For refugee women, little research has been conducted to date on the extent to which gender roles might influence their decision for or against VET and how their human capital endowments affect a corresponding transition. This article seeks to address this gap by examining different contextual conditions (arising from their familial and social circumstances as well as the opportunities given or perceived in the country of origin)



that can be assumed to affect their chances of taking up VET. The research question is: To what extent are gender roles and human capital endowments (educational qualifications and work experience) acquired in the country of origin associated with young refugee women's chances of transitioning to VET in Germany?

With this in mind, the article follows the assumption that gender norms influence the way people perceive and, above all, evaluate their environment. Those refugee women who consciously or subconsciously adhere to more traditional gender roles or are in closer contact with persons who do are therefore more likely not to pursue VET in Germany. Against this backdrop, the variables to be examined are the refugee women's own attitudes toward gender roles, whether or not they have children or a partner, and their frequency of contact with persons from the same country of origin. In addition, this study investigates the refugee women's level of education and work experience acquired in their country of origin as a representation of human capital resources that can be expected to be of particular importance in the search for a training place (cf., e.g., Niehues, 2021). While qualifications acquired in the host country have been shown to be crucial for immigrant and refugee women and their chances of transitioning to VET (Eberhard & Schuß, 2021), less attention has been paid to the role of qualifications that were obtained in the country of origin. To establish a basic understanding of the German VET system, Section 2 provides an overview of the individual VET sectors and the respective access regulations for refugees. This is followed by a description of the general theoretical matching model with a specific focus on those factors that are assumed to be significant for refugee women's transition to VET. The subsequent section demonstrates how the hypotheses formulated in this article were tested by using data from the IAB-BAMF-SOEP Survey of Refugees (2016-2020; e.g., Brücker et al., 2016). For this purpose, the transition rates of 18-30-year-old refugee women of the 2015–2016 refugee cohort in Germany (= 951) to VET were estimated by means of a piecewise-constant exponential model. The concluding section then discusses what the results imply for the living situation of young refugee women in Germany.

2. The Structure of the German VET System

The German VET system is divided into three sectors: the dual system, fully qualifying school-based vocational education programs, and the sector of prevocational training measures called the transitional system. Unlike the first two sectors, the transitional system does not correspond to a fully qualifying VET program but instead offers preparatory measures designed to enable participants to obtain a training place in the coming application year. Since attending prevocational training does not lead to a nationally recognized VET certificate (Solga et al., 2014), this article focuses only on transitions to one of the two fully qualifying VET sectors.

Almost 75% of the new entrants to one of the two fully qualifying VET sectors start a training program in the primary—that is, the dual—VET sector. Dual training programs usually last three years and are characterized by parallel instruction in a company and at a vocational school. The number of training places offered in a given year as well as the final selection of applicants are subject to the discretion of the companies providing the training. Accordingly, there are no formal access restrictions to the dual VET sector, for example, in terms of final grades or the level of education achieved (Solga et al., 2014, p. 8). This can be particularly beneficial for young refugees, who on average exhibit a rather low level of education, both in absolute terms and relative to the German population (Brücker, Kosyakova, & Vallizadeh, 2020, p. 37). However, if their asylum application is still being processed or has been rejected while being granted a temporary suspension of deportation, they



require an employment permit from the local foreigners office to start a dual VET program. This permit is issued explicitly for a specific employment opportunity (OECD, 2017) and is refused in only 6% of the cases, typically because the employment conditions of the desired position do not meet the standards of the German labor market (BMI, 2023; OECD, 2017). Additionally, access is denied to those persons who come from a so-called "safe country of origin" and have been residing in Germany for less than three months (Braun & Lex, 2016, p. 95).

In contrast to the dual sector, the VET programs in the school-based sector last between one and three years and are institutionally affiliated exclusively with vocational schools. Depending on the training occupation, however, some of the programs also include extensive practical components (BIBB, 2022, pp. 40–41; KMK, 2021, p. 147). The relative size of the secondary VET sector, as well as its curricular program, is subject to the discretion of the educational administration of the individual federal states. Owing to its proximity to the general school system, access to the school-based sector is formally linked to the attainment of a lower secondary but de facto to that of an intermediate secondary school-leaving certificate (Eckelt & Schauer, 2019, p. 452; Seeber et al., 2019, pp. 72–73). Unlike in the dual system, trainees in the school-based sector are not remunerated and are sometimes even required to pay a fee (Reimer & Schindler, 2010, p. 256). In terms of access, however, no restrictions apply regarding the length of stay or the possession of a work permit (Braun & Lex, 2016, p. 95). Only in some federal states does admission to a vocational school in the secondary VET sector additionally require proof of a certain level of German language proficiency (cf. the school regulations of the German federal states).

In terms of content, the primary and secondary sectors each train for different occupational groups. While the dual VET sector essentially focuses on training for skilled craft, manufacturing, industrial, and technical occupations, the school-based VET sector trains young people mainly in the fields of healthcare, social work, and education (Ludwig-Mayerhofer et al., 2019; Solga et al., 2014). This occupational differentiation is accompanied by the gender segregation of the German VET system: While the share of women in the dual VET sector was 37% in 2018, it amounted to 76% in the school-based VET sector for the same year. However, as the dual VET sector comprises more training places overall, roughly the same number of women ultimately transition to the dual and school-based sectors each year (own calculations based on BIBB, 2022).

3. Theoretical Considerations and Empirical Evidence

According to matching models, the theoretical framework underpinning this study, the transition to VET represents the result of an interplay between the preferences and decisions of the potential training place applicant and recruiters at companies in the dual VET sector, as well as at vocational schools in the school-based VET sector (Logan, 1996; Sørensen & Kalleberg, 1981). It is further assumed that adherence to traditional gender roles can be associated with lower chances of enrolling in VET, especially for migrant women (cf., e.g., Khoudja, 2017; Read, 2004). A third assumption is that the endowment with human capital is a relevant predictor of refugee women's integration into the German VET market. In a first step, it is outlined how traditional gender roles can affect refugee women's propensity to apply for a training place, both directly and through social contacts who impose these roles upon them. Subsequently, it is explained how the endowment with human capital acquired in the country of origin is likely to be related to refugee women's chances of being hired as trainees.



On the part of the potential training place applicant, refugee women first have to consider the VET pathway itself and, beyond that, must view the specific training position as preferable to alternative educational pathways, direct labor market entry, or unemployment, before applying for a vacant training position. Subscribing to traditional gender roles has been empirically confirmed to pose a potential obstacle to migrant women's integration into the host society's labor market (cf., e.g., Khoudja, 2017; Read, 2004). The theoretical model adopted here argues that attitudes toward gender roles refer to normative beliefs regarding the behavior, responsibilities, and general societal position that is considered appropriate for men and women. While egalitarian attitudes embrace the notion that men and women have the same capability and right to work inside and outside the household, traditional attitudes encompass the belief in a rightful separation of gender roles in the public and private spheres. This separation is characterized by men being assigned a role in public life as the family's primary breadwinner, while women's role is tied to the domestic sphere, where they have the main responsibility for household labor and childcare (Corrigall & Konrad, 2007, p. 847; Davis & Greenstein, 2009; Eagly, 1987).

According to Reykowski (1989), such evaluative standards of appropriate behavior are assumed to be internalized by members of a society through two forms of social interaction: "modeling" and "power execution." "Modeling" refers to the fact that the opinions and actions of other people are observed and subsequently encoded in memory as a cognitive schema, which in turn provides a frame of reference for one's own social conduct. "Power execution" refers to situations in which actors possessing superior power define for another individual what behaviors are acceptable, usually through various forms of expression of approval and disapproval and infrequently through practices such as exclusion from the group or the use of physical force. However, the evaluative standards formed through these processes are not immutable. Changes in how individuals evaluate role behavior can result from both internal cognitive development and external social influences (Reykowski, 1989, pp. 30–37). Although every society features a set of prevalent norms, it is by no means unanimously shared by all its members (cf., e.g., Michaeli & Spiro, 2015).

In the case of refugee women, it can be assumed that both mechanisms of internalizing evaluative standards could come into play in their decision on whether to pursue VET. In line with "modeling," refugee women who have consciously adopted traditional gender roles are more likely to confine their role to women in the domestic sphere and refrain from applying for a training place. Previous research on the association between migrant women's gender role attitudes and their labor market participation has shown mixed results in this regard, which may, however, be due to differences in how the construct was operationalized in various studies (cf., e.g., Kanas & Müller, 2021; Koopmans, 2016; Salikutluk & Menke, 2021; van der Zwan & van Tubergen, 2022).

Furthermore, it can be assumed that their perception of motherhood, socially learned through "modeling," leads refugee women to take on the majority of care work if they have children, regardless of their consciously held attitudes toward gender roles. We can therefore expect refugee women with children to be less likely to pursue VET. Empirically, the probability of labor market participation has been shown to be significantly lower for those refugee women who do have children, although the defined age limits of the children vary greatly in previous studies (cf., e.g., Brücker, Kosyakova, & Schuß, 2020; Fendel & Schreyer, 2022; Kosyakova et al., 2023; van der Zwan & van Tubergen, 2022). On this basis, the following hypotheses can be derived:

Hypothesis 1a: Refugee women who adhere to more traditional gender role attitudes have lower chances of transitioning to VET.



Hypothesis 1b: Those refugee women who have children have lower chances of transitioning to VET.

Regardless of the refugee women's own preferences, it can be theorized that other persons in their social environment who uphold traditional gender role attitudes may oppose their application for a training place and thus limit their chances of enrolling in VET via the mechanism of "power execution." First and foremost, this includes the women's partners. Interview studies indicate that a certain proportion of men in the 2015/16 refugee cohort in Germany are reluctant to give up their dominant position within the partnership and likewise to concede more rights of self-determination to their female partner. Thus, to prevent a leveling of the culturally established power relations, they often try to hinder the socio-economic integration of their partners (Brücker et al., 2016, pp. 29–31; Hillmann & Toğral Koca, 2021, pp. 10–11). It can therefore be assumed that having a partner is likely to be associated with lower chances of refugee women entering VET. Yet previous research findings on partnership effects regarding the labor market participation of women with a general migration and refugee background in particular have been rather ambiguous (Cardozo, 2023; Donato et al., 2014; Khoudja & Fleischmann, 2015).

Furthermore, even if the woman and her partner have rather egalitarian views on the appropriate lifestyle for women, other persons who firmly advocate traditional gender roles may also exert a strong influence. Various studies on migrant women from the countries of the Greater Middle East indicate that, regardless of their own attitudes, they are sometimes urged by significant other persons of the same country of origin to strictly follow a traditional gender-specific division of labor, partly in order to distance themselves from the seemingly immoral values of the host country (Fernández & Fogli, 2009; Kulik & Rayyan, 2003; Read & Oselin, 2008). However, as far as known, there are as yet no quantitative studies on the association between interaction with people from the same country of origin and migrant women's integration into either the VET or the labor market. Building on this, the following hypotheses can be formulated:

Hypothesis 1c: Those refugee women who have a partner have lower chances of transitioning to VET.

Hypothesis 1d: Refugee women who have more frequent contact with persons from the same country of origin have lower chances of transitioning to VET.

On the other end of the training contract, recruiters at companies that provide training in the dual VET sector as well as their counterparts at vocational schools in the school-based VET sector can generally be assumed to allocate the available training places on the basis of the applicants' endowments with human capital (cf. Becker, 1985). As mentioned in Section 2, the level of education acquired is nearly the only decisive factor for the allocation of training places in the secondary VET sector (cf. the school regulations of the federal states). But also in the primary VET sector, previous education serves as a compelling signal for the prospective performance of the individual applicants (cf., e.g., Protsch & Dieckhoff, 2011).

Another important determinant of classical human capital that the present study theorizes to be advantageous to company recruiters in the primary VET sector to assess the aptitude of applicants is previous work experience (Chiswick & Miller, 2009). On the one hand, it signals a higher willingness and ability to work. On the other, previous experience, especially in skilled craft, technical, and commercial activities, can represent valuable professional qualifications for companies (Damelang et al., 2019, p. 744; Niehues, 2021, p. 5). Those refugee women who were able to acquire a higher level of education as well as



work experience in their countries of origin are therefore likely to have a more advantageous position in the German VET market:

Hypothesis 2a: Refugee women who acquired higher levels of education in their country of origin are more likely to transition to VET.

Hypothesis 2b: Refugee women who acquired work experience in their country of origin are more likely to transition to VET.

4. Data and Methods

4.1. Data and Sample

The empirical analyses are based on the IAB-BAMF-SOEP Survey of Refugees, an ongoing longitudinal household survey launched in 2016 (Brücker et al., 2018; Kühne et al., 2019). Its target population, for whom the survey is representative, consists of persons who applied for asylum in Germany between 2013 and 2019 (Steinhauer et al., 2022). It provides information at the individual, couple, and household levels, including socio-economic and integration-specific characteristics, the respondents' educational trajectories, personal attitudes, and their social networks.

In Germany, 25% of all new entrants to the VET system are aged between 15 and 18, and an additional 72% between 18 and 30 (Statistisches Bundesamt, 2020, Table 2.7). In the IAB-BAMF-SOEP survey, however, persons under the age of 18 are given an alternative questionnaire that is primarily focused on the situation of minors and in which a wide range of information crucial to the empirical analyses of this article is omitted. For this reason, the initial sample was restricted to women aged 18 to 30. In addition, women who (a) migrated to Germany before 2013 (25 observations), (b) had already obtained a VET degree in their country of origin that was recognized in Germany (40 observations), and (c) were still at school at the time of investigation (190 observations) were excluded. Moreover, concerning Hypothesis 1c, it seems likely that it is predominantly the male partners who might oppose refugee women's pursuit of vocational aspirations and thus limit their chances of taking up VET. The sample was therefore restricted to women living in a heterosexual relationship. The final sample ultimately consisted of 945 individuals.

4.2. Destination State, Explanatory, and Control Variables

The destination state of the empirical analyses was defined as the transition to VET, which includes transitions to both the dual and the school-based VET sector. As attending the transitional system does not lead to a nationally recognized VET certificate (cf. Section 2), transitions to this sector were not considered. Any other known employment status was defined as a non-transition to VET.

With regard to the explanatory variables, various items are available in the IAB-BAMF-SOEP Survey of Refugees that can be used, as established in the literature (cf., e.g., Kosyakova & Kulic, 2022; Salikutluk & Menke, 2021), to assess how traditional refugee women's own gender role attitudes are shaped. The refugees were asked to rate on a scale of 1 to 7 to what extent they agreed with various statements on egalitarianism in the family, education, and work sphere. However, Hartmann and Steinmann (2021) have



pointed out that these items capture multiple dimensions of gender role attitudes and are therefore rather unsuitable for being combined into a joint sum index (cf. Grunow et al., 2018; Knight & Brinton, 2017). Hence, an exploratory factor analysis with varimax rotation was carried out to identify how and on how many dimensions the individual items are loaded. In line with Hartmann and Steinmann (2021), the present analysis identified two dimensions that were classified as attitudes towards women's employment and attitudes towards power relations between men and women. The exact wording of the individual attitude items, their rotated factor loadings, and the overall factor rotation matrix can be found in the Supplementary File, in Tables S1 and S2. Against the background of the research subject of this article, only those two variables that capture the dimension of attitudes towards women's employment were combined into a sum index, whereby a higher agreement value indicates a more egalitarian attitude toward gender roles. The Cronbach alpha reliability is 0.84. The relative distribution of this index in the sample is presented in the supplementary material by means of a histogram (Supplementary File, Figure S1). The variable children encompasses children under the age of 14 and was generated, just like that of the respondent's partner, as a dummy-coded variable based on the woman's self-reporting on these questions. Frequency of contact with persons from the same country of origin was measured using the question: "How often do you spend time with people from your country of origin who are not related to you?" The scale ranged from 1 (never) to 6 (daily).

The *level of education acquired in the country of origin* was operationalized by the highest level of education attained abroad according to the ISCED classification of 2011. Since many women in the 2015/16 refugee cohort did not attend school in their country of origin, a corresponding category was added to the official classification. The variable thus ranges from 1 to 5 and comprises, in ascending order, non-completion of primary education, and tertiary education (cf. Kosyakova et al., 2021). *Work experience acquired in the country of origin* was generated as a dummy-coded variable from various statements made by the refugee women about their work experience and their age at the time of their first job.

Moreover, those variables that are considered in the literature to be further predictors of young refugees' transition chances to either VET or the labor market were included in the model as controls (cf., e.g., de Vroome & van Tubergen, 2010). In addition to socio-demographic characteristics (age at the time of arrival, country of origin) and information on the current living situation in Germany (period of arrival in Germany, residence title, type of household, perceived discrimination, current health), these variables also comprise human capital resources acquired in the host country (school attendance in the host country, participation in an occupation-specific language course, German writing skills, frequency of contact with members of the majority population). A description of the independent and control variables is presented in Table S3 in the Supplementary File. On average, around 17% of their values are missing and were multiply imputed using iterated chained equations (= 100; White et al., 2011).

4.3. Analytical Strategy

With the destination state of transitioning to VET being a binary variable and the IAB-BAMF-SOEP Survey of Refugees being a panel dataset, event time models were chosen for the empirical analyses. In these models, a population of individuals who are "at risk" of transitioning to the destination state was defined as the "risk set" (Blossfeld et al., 2019). Their transition rate—that is, the "hazard rate" of entry into the VET system—was analyzed. Most VET programs in Germany start on the 1st of August or September (Federal Institute for



Vocational Education and Training, 2018), so considering admission to these programs on a yearly basis would, in principle, largely be sufficient. In event time models, however, it is of particular importance that the risk set comprises only those individuals who are actually eligible to experience an event during a given period of time (Blossfeld et al., 2019). With the exclusive focus on women's transition to VET, it is thus necessary for the accuracy of the empirical analyses to remove those months from the risk set in which the women are on maternity leave and are thus not available to the VET market (cf., e.g., Sunder, 2009, p. 10). Hence, the data is organized as person-month observations, where each row of the dataset corresponds to the temporal state of one month. For the handling of overlapping spells, the Stata program newspell.ado was used (Kröger, 2015). The transition of refugee women to VET is therefore considered on a monthly basis, excluding the maternity months.

In the dataset, most transitions to VET could be observed in August, September, and January, which resulted in so-called "tied ending times" or simply "ties." To handle them most efficiently, a piecewise constant exponential model was used for the empirical analyses. This is a generalization of the standard exponential model, in which the time axis is split into individual intervals. The baseline hazard—that is, the hazard function when all covariates are set to zero—is assumed to be constant within these intervals but can vary between them (Blossfeld et al., 2019). This results in a baseline hazard that changes as a step function of time. Given that the split points on the time axis are defined as $_1$, $_2$, $_2$, the transition rate to the destination state of VET k has the following form:

$$_k = \exp \overline{\alpha}^{(k)} + {}^{(k)}\alpha^{(k)}$$
 if $< t$ $_{+1}$

where $\overline{\alpha}^{(k)}$ is a constant coefficient associated with the th time period, ^(k) is the vector of covariates, and $\alpha^{(k)}$ is an associated vector of coefficients showing the effects of these covariates in the th time period. The exponentiated coefficients correspond to hazard ratios, which indicate the shift in the hazard rate relative to the baseline hazard that is associated with a one-unit change in the respective covariate. A hazard ratio above 1 implies that the covariate is positively associated with the chance of experiencing the event of interest (in this case, the transition to VET), whereas a hazard ratio below 1 is negatively associated with the corresponding chance (Cleves, 2008).

The period of observation covers the years 2016–2020 and considers all data points that are currently available in the monthly dataset of the IAB-BAMF-SOEP Survey of Refugees. The possible maximum number of observation points (i.e., "single spells") consequently amounts to 60 per person, resulting in a total of 21,470 person-month observations in the imputed dataset.

Three models were estimated. While including the control variables, Model 1 examined those factors that were assumed to depict the influence of gender norms on refugee women's chances of entering VET. This comprised the women's own attitudes toward gender roles, whether or not they have children, whether or not they have a partner, and their frequency of contact with persons from the same country of origin. While again including the selected control variables, Model 2 examined the human capital the refugee women acquired in their countries of origin, that is, their level of education and work experience. Lastly, all of these variables were jointly included in Model 3 to examine which of the associations remained significant when controlling for each other's influence.



4.4. Sensitivity Analysis

To verify the robustness of the results, several sensitivity analyses were conducted on the basis of the models' overall structure (Model 3). These analyses are presented in the Supplementary File (Table S4) and the results in section 5.

First, it can be assumed that the variable of children and that of a partner are highly correlated. To individually assess the transition chances of refugee women to VET who are single parents, in a childless relationship, or have both children and a partner, another model was estimated in which the two variables interacted with each other (Model 4).

Furthermore, it is also conceivable that having children under the age of 14 does not significantly impact refugee women's decision for or against VET, as not all children of this age group still require a substantial amount of care. By contrast, having *children up to the age of six*, who are not yet in school, can be expected to be more time-consuming and thus exert a stronger influence on women's decision to enter VET. Therefore, another sensitivity analysis was carried out to test this variable in place of the original variable for having children (Model 5).

Lastly, those women who come to Germany as part of family reunification often receive a residence permit (Grote, 2017). Since the inclusion of the refugee women's residence status as a control variable can suppress part of the partnership effect, a final robustness check was conducted in which the variable was omitted from the model (Model 6).

5. Results

Of the 945 refugee women in the sample, 85 transitioned to VET in the observation period from 2016–2020 (9.0%). This corresponds with an incidence rate of around two persons per 10,000 individuals.

Table 1 reports the estimated hazard ratio coefficients from the piecewise constant exponential model. Model 1 examined those factors that are related to gender roles and can be assumed to be associated with refugee women's decision for or against VET. Neither their own attitudes toward gender roles, having children, nor the frequency of contact with persons from the same country of origin are significantly associated with their chances of transitioning to VET. Having a partner is, however, associated with about 60% lower chances of taking up VET for refugee women compared to those who do not have a partner. This result is significant at the 5% level.

Model 2 examined those human capital resources acquired by the refugee women in their country of origin that are assumed to be associated with the decision of recruiters at companies in the dual VET sector as well as at vocational schools in the school-based VET sector for or against a specific training place applicant. It became apparent that neither the level of education nor the work experience they acquired in their country of origin are significantly associated with their chances of enrolling in VET in Germany.



	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3
Independent variables			
Gender roles			
Gender role attitudes	1.112 (0.133)	_	1.122 (0.137)
Children (ref. no)			
Yes	0.731 (0.261)	_	0.732 (0.268)
Partner (ref. no)			
Yes	0.405* (0.144)	_	0.417* (0.151)
Frequency of contact with persons from the same country of origin	0.899 (0.073)	_	0.891 (0.074)
Human capital acquired in the country of origin			
Level of education acquired in the country of origin (ref. no school education)			
Primary education	_	1.371 (0.692)	1.305 (0.669)
Lower secondary education	-	0.994 (0.450)	0.956 (0.444)
Upper secondary education	-	1.450 (0.651)	1.318 (0.607)
Post-secondary/tertiary education	_	1.681 (0.836)	1.334 (0.688)
Work experience acquired in the country of origin (ref.: no)			
Yes	_	0.634 (0.223)	0.616 (0.219)
Control variables			
Age at the time of arrival	1.110* (0.047)	1.047 (0.044)	1.112* (0.050)
Period of arrival in Germany (ref.: before 2015)			
In 2015	0.569* (0.162)	0.608 ⁺ (0.173)	0.570 ⁺ (0.164)
After 2015	0.625 (0.210)	0.717 (0.241)	0.639 (0.218)
Country of origin (ref.: Syria)			
Afghanistan	1.008 (0.389)	1.108 (0.432)	1.031 (0.410)
Iraq	0.655 (0.266)	0.799 (0.327)	0.668 (0.278)
Somalia/Eritrea	1.282 (0.569)	1.711 (0.767)	1.433 (0.665)
Other	0.995 (0.344)	1.225 (0.434)	1.095 (0.392)

Table 1. Piecewise constant exponential models for the transition of refugee women aged 18–30 to VET.


Table 1. (Cont.) Piecewise constant exponential models for the transition of refugee women aged 18–30 to VET.

	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3
Control variables			
Residence title (ref.: temporary residence permit)			
Temporary suspension of deportation	1.640	1.274	1.585
	(1.061)	(0.818)	(1.039)
Residence permission	0.839	0.917	0.846
	(0.331)	(0.363)	(0.337)
Type of household (ref.: private household)			
Collective accommodation	0.518 ⁺	0.618	0.522 ⁺
	(0.202)	(0.234)	(0.204)
Perceived discrimination (ref.: never)			
Rarely	0.700	0.675	0.688
	(0.229)	(0.219)	(0.226)
Often	0.796	0.822	0.811
	(0.416)	(0.429)	(0.426)
Current health	1.111	1.084	1.110
	(0.163)	(0.162)	(0.165)
School attendance in the host country (ref.: no)			
Yes	1.762	2.341*	1.836
	(0.701)	(0.914)	(0.736)
Participation in an occupation-specific language course			
Yes	1.317	1.357	1.244
	(0.385)	(0.398)	(0.371)
German writing skills	1.559**	1.655**	1.539**
	(0.239)	(0.258)	(0.247)
Frequency of contact with members of the majority population	1.094	1.090	1.099
	(0.083)	(0.083)	(0.084)
Period			
2016	0.000***	0.000***	0.000***
	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)
2017	0.000***	0.000***	0.000***
	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)
2018	0.000***	0.000***	0.000***
	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)
2019	0.000***	0.000***	0.000***
	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)
2020	0.000***	0.000***	0.000***
	(0.000)	(0.000)	(0.000)
Largest FMI	0.163	0.196	0.200
Average RVI	0.383	0.370	0.383

Source: Own calculations based on the IAB-BAMF-SOEP Survey of Refugees (2016–2020). Notes: (observation) = 22,063; imputed data, = 100; hazard ratio coefficients; robust standard errors in parentheses; p < 0.1; p < 0.0; p < 0



In a final step, all of these variables were jointly examined in Model 3. When one controls for their influence on each other, having a partner is associated with 58% lower chances of refugee women transitioning to VET compared to those who do not have a partner, with significance being at the 5% level. Accordingly, of Hypotheses 1a–1d, only Hypothesis 1c could be confirmed. The two human capital resources of the level of education and work experience acquired in the country of origin fail to show any association with refugee women's chances of taking up VET. Neither Hypothesis 2a nor 2b could therefore be confirmed.

Finally, to verify the consistency of the estimates, the four sensitivity analyses described in section 5.4 were carried out. The results were robust to each of the specifications (see Table S4 in the Supplementary File). It is particularly noteworthy that the interaction effect between having children and having a partner is insignificant (Model 4). Furthermore, the chances of transitioning to VET are not significantly lower for single mothers than for women without children and a partner. Women in a childless partnership, on the other hand, exhibit lower chances in this respect compared to women without children and a partner, with significance being at the 10% level. In view of the small number of people in this familial constellation, this significance level should not be regarded as negligible but additionally indicates the negative significance of a partnership for refugee women's chances of entering VET.

6. Discussion

The study investigated the extent to which various contextual conditions related to gender norms as well as the human capital acquired in the country of origin are associated with refugee women's chances of transitioning to VET in Germany. In examining the role of gender norms, the study considered several factors: the women's own attitudes toward gender roles, their having children or a partner, as well as their contact frequency with persons from the same country of origin. In analyzing the role of human capital endowments, the study considered the level of education as well as work experience acquired in the country of origin. The study focused on Germany, as it is an important reception context for almost 600,000 female asylum seekers (Eurostat, 2023). Although its VET system provides highly promising opportunities for the long-term socio-economic integration of refugees in Germany, refugee women have so far only participated in VET to a very limited extent (Niehues, 2021).

The descriptive results of the survival analysis based on the representative panel dataset of the IAB-BAMF-SOEP Survey of Refugees have revealed that only 9% of refugee women between the ages of 18 and 30 entered the German VET system between 2016 and 2020. The multivariate piecewise-constant models indicated that neither their own gender role attitudes, nor having children, nor the frequency of their contact with persons from the same country of origin that were assumed to be associated with refugee women's decision for or against VET are significantly associated with their potential chances of transitioning to VET in the multivariate analyses; only having a partner is associated with almost 60% lower chances in this regard.

The fact that the refugee women's own attitudes toward gender roles are not significantly associated with their chances of enrolling in VET could be attributed to the circumstance that most of the women in the sample already hold fairly egalitarian attitudes in this respect, as Table S3 and Figure S1 in the Supplementary File illustrate. Previous research has suggested that other immigrant groups tend to self-select into host countries on the basis of cultural traits (Docquier et al., 2020). However, this has not yet been confirmed for asylum seekers and calls for further empirical analyses.



Whereas the refugee women's own gender role attitudes are not significantly associated with their chances of transitioning to VET, having a partner exhibits a particularly strong negative association in this regard. This could be an indication that the partner might be exerting pressure on them to adhere to a traditionally gendered role distribution, rendering the women's own gender role attitudes secondary. Alternatively, it is conceivable that the items used to map the refugee women's attitudes toward gender roles are simply too abstract to reflect their actual lifestyle preferences. According to Epstein (1989), values exist at different levels of generality in our consciousness, making it possible to abstractly agree with a value-related questionnaire item but not to align one's empirical actions with that value. Further research is thus needed on this question. Nevertheless, previous research has shown that cultural assimilation takes place not only over generations but also within a generation (cf., e.g., Antecol, 2001). As the length of stay increases, exposure to the values of the host country has been confirmed to contribute to an incremental leveling of the power imbalance between first-generation migrant men and women in a relationship (Shirpak et al., 2011), a more egalitarian division of labor between them (Frank & Hou, 2015), and greater female labor market participation (Blau et al., 2011; Frank & Hou, 2015). However, whether this also applies to refugee women's integration into the VET system, which has usually occurred by the age of 30 and is therefore likely to become less attractive as the length of stay increases, will have to be determined in future studies.

Finally, it is surprising that having a partner, but not having children, exhibits a strong negative association with refugee women's chances of transitioning to VET, as children are likely to be a mediator between partnership and their respective chances. Yet, the strong association between having a partner and refugee women's chances of taking up VET remained stable even in the sensitivity analysis conducted to test the interaction effect between the presence of children and that of a partner (Supplementary File, Table S3, Model 4). This is particularly relevant as the vast majority of studies that examine the educational and employment participation of refugee women typically include children as an explanatory factor in the models but only seldom the partner. The empirical results of this article therefore suggest that partnership could be an important explanatory factor in future studies on these topics.

With regard to the refugee women's human capital endowments, neither the level of education nor work experience acquired in the country of origin appeared to be significantly associated with their chances of enrolling in VET in Germany. This could be an indication that the human capital acquired in the country of origin does indeed experience a devaluation over the course of the migration process, as previous research has already documented for other groups of immigrants (cf., e.g., Chiswick & Miller, 2009; Friedberg, 2000). For refugee women in particular, the fact that the occupational tasks they performed in their countries of origin are not easily transferable to the German labor market could be contributing to this devaluation. Prior to emigration, the refugee women in the present study were mainly employed in knowledge-intensive service professions such as education, which require a high level of country-specific knowledge so that work in such fields cannot be readily resumed in Germany (Kosyakova et al., 2023, p. 3).

One of the most encouraging results of this study is that, although many of the refugee women came to Germany with rather low educational qualifications and little professional experience in their countries of origin, this does not pose a major obstacle to their integration into the German VET system. Building on this insight, it would therefore be interesting for follow-up studies to investigate the extent to which investment in host-country-specific human capital resources, and especially in which ones, supports the integration of refugee women. It also remains for further studies to clarify how one might reduce the strong negative



association between having a partner and refugee women's chances of entering VET. One possible approach in this regard could be to increasingly implement vocational orientation and support measures that explicitly target women and to staff such programs with employees who have been sensitized to consider the influence of culturally divergent values on partnership dynamics and the gender-specific division of labor in their work. In addition, mentoring programs could also be a promising way of bringing refugee women into closer contact with people from the majority population and, accordingly, exposing them to a wider range of different conceptions of life, thus offering them new perspectives on the possibilities of shaping their own lives (cf., e.g., Schermer-Rupprechter, 2022). After all, even though the analytical model did not identify a statistically significant association between the frequency of contact with people from the majority population and refugee women's chances of entering VET, on the basis of these results it is unfortunately not possible to draw conclusions about the quality of the corresponding relationships. It is thus conceivable that many of these social contacts take place at a rather superficial level that does not involve addressing issues such as values and lifestyle opportunities. Further research is therefore needed on the influence of host-country-specific human capital on potential changes in the attitudes and lifestyles of refugee women and, subsequently, on their chances of transitioning to VET.

One major limitation of this article concerns the fact that the IAB-BAMF-SOEP Survey of Refugees, unfortunately, does not allow for differentiating between the dual and school-based sectors in the transition to VET, so that clarifying which specific sector refugee women most frequently transition to remains a question for future studies using a different dataset.

Another limitation that needs to be mentioned is that, while information on when refugee women transitioned to VET is available at the monthly level, information on the values of the independent variables is only available at the annual level. However, as there is no reason to assume major changes in the variables over a few months, this should not distort the results to any substantial extent.

Furthermore, since the observation period covers only five years, the data can be assumed to be heavily right-censored. Many of the refugee women who have come to Germany in the past decade did so in the context of family reunification, often years after the large refugee movement peaked in 2015/2016. This implies that they are currently still in the process of learning the German language before they can realistically consider enrolling in VET. Conversely, as many of the refugee women in Germany entered the country before 2016, which marks the start of the IAB-BAMF-SOEP Survey of Refugees, it was further not possible to use their time since arrival as a timeline, so that the general start of the survey had to serve as a makeshift basis instead.

These limitations notwithstanding, it is hoped that the findings of this article can provide meaningful insights into the role gender norms and human capital endowments play in refugee women's transition to VET. While these findings apply to Germany, it is reasonable to assume that the situation is similar in countries with comparable VET systems.

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank Oliver Winkler for his invaluable support in the preparation of this article. I am also very grateful to Melanie Olczyk, Julian Seuring, and the staff of Reinhold Sackmann's Chair of Social Structure Analysis for their helpful comments and suggestions on earlier versions of this article.



Funding

This research was funded by the German Federal Ministry of Education and Research (BMBF), grant number 01JG2107. The publication of the article was financially supported by the Open Access Publication Fund of the Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg.

Conflict of Interests

The author declares no conflict of interests.

Data Availability

Due to the German data protection legislation, access to data from the IAB-BAMF-SOEP Survey of Refugees is restricted to researchers with an institutional affiliation who have signed a data distribution contract with DIW Berlin. Researchers can apply for data access at https://www.diw.de/en/diw_01.c.601584.en/data_access.html.

Supplementary Material

Supplementary material for this article is available online in the format provided by the author (unedited).

References

- Antecol, H. (2001). Why is there interethnic variation in the gender wage gap? The role of cultural factors. *The Journal of Human Resources*, 36(1), 119–143. https://doi.org/10.2307/3069672
- Becker, G. S. (1985). Human capital, effort, and the sexual division of labor. *Journal of Labor Economics*, 3(1, Part 2), S33–S58. https://doi.org/10.1086/298075
- BIBB. (2022). VET data report Germany 2019. Facts and analyses to accompany the federal government report on vocational education and training—Selected findings. https://www.bibb.de/dienst/publikationen/de/17930
- Blau, F. D., Kahn, L. M., & Papps, K. L. (2011). Gender, source country characteristics, and labor market assimilation among immigrants. *The Review of Economics and Statistics*, 93(1), 43–58. https://doi.org/ 10.1162/REST_a_00064
- Blossfeld, H.-P., Rohwer, G., & Schneider, T. (2019). Event history analysis with stata. Routledge.
- BMI. (2023). Kleine Anfrage der Abgeordneten Clara Bünger u. a. und der Fraktion DIE LINKE. Zahlen in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland lebender Flüchtlinge zum Stand 30. Juni 2023. BT-Drucksache 20/7829. http:// docs.dpaq.de/19478-ka_20_7829.pdf
- Braun, F., & Lex, T. (2016). Berufliche Qualifizierung von jungen Flüchtlingen in Deutschland. Eine Expertise. Deutsches Jugendinstitut (DJI). https://www.dji.de/fileadmin/user_upload/bibs2016/Braun_Lex_ Expertise_Fluechtlinge.pdf
- Brücker, H., Fendel, T., Guichard, L., Gundacker, L., Jaschke, P., Keita, S., Kosyakova, Y., & Vallizadeh, E. (2020). Fünf Jahre "Wir schaffen das"–Eine Bilanz aus der Perspektive des Arbeitsmarktes (Research Report No. 11/2020). IAB. https://www.econstor.eu/handle/10419/234267
- Brücker, H., Jaschke, P., & Kosyakova, Y. (2019). *Integrating refugees and asylum seekers into the german economy and society*. Migration Policy Institute.
- Brücker, H., Kosyakova, Y., & Schuß, E. (2020). Fünf Jahre seit der Fluchtmigration 2015: Integration in Arbeitsmarkt und Bildungssystem macht weitere Fortschritte (No. 4). IAB. http://doku.iab.de/kurzber/2020/kb0420.pdf
- Brücker, H., Kosyakova, Y., & Vallizadeh, E. (2020). Has there been a "refugee crisis"? New insights on the recent refugee arrivals in Germany and their integration prospects. *SozW Soziale Welt*, 71(1–2), 24–53. https://doi.org/10.5771/0038-6073-2020-1-2-24



- Brücker, H., Kunert, A., Mangold, U., Kalusche, B., Siegert, M., & Schupp, J. (2016). Geflüchtete Menschen in Deutschland–Eine qualitative Befragung (No. 9; IAB-Forschungsbericht). IAB. http://doku.iab.de/ forschungsbericht/2016/fb0916.pdf
- Brücker, H., Rother, N., & Schupp, J. (2018). IAB-BAMF-SOEP-Befragung von Geflüchteten 2016: Studiendesign, Feldergebnisse sowie Analysen zu schulischer wie beruflicher Qualifikation, Sprachkenntnissen sowie kognitiven Potenzialen (No. 13). IAB. https://doku.iab.de/forschungsbericht/2017/fb1317.pdf
- Bundesagentur für Arbeit. (2024). Fachkräfteengpassanalyse 2023. https://statistik.arbeitsagentur.de/ Statistikdaten/Detail/202312/arbeitsmarktberichte/fachkraefte-engpassanalyse/fachkraefteengpassanalyse-dl-0-202312-zip.zip?__blob=publicationFile&v=1
- Cardozo, A. (2023). Erwerbschancen geflüchteter Frauen in Deutschland verbessern sich trotz ungünstiger Ausgangslage (No. 19). DIW Berlin. https://www.diw.de/documents/publikationen/73/diw_01.c.871905. de/23-19-1.pdf
- Chiswick, B. R., & Miller, P. W. (2009). The international transferability of immigrants' human capital. *Economics* of *Education Review*, 28(2), 162–169. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econedurev.2008.07.002
- Cleves, M. (2008). An introduction to survival analysis using Stata. Stata Press.
- Corrigall, E. A., & Konrad, A. M. (2007). Gender role attitudes and careers: A longitudinal study. *Sex Roles*, 56(11), 847–855. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-007-9242-0
- Damelang, A., Abraham, M., Ebensperger, S., & Stumpf, F. (2019). The hiring prospects of foreign-educated immigrants: A factorial survey among German employers. *Work, Employment and Society*, 33(5), 739–758. https://doi.org/10.1177/0950017018809897
- Davis, S. N., & Greenstein, T. N. (2009). Gender ideology: Components, predictors, and consequences. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 35(1), 87–105. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-soc-070308-115920
- de Vroome, T., & van Tubergen, F. (2010). The employment experience of refugees in the Netherlands. *International Migration Review*, 44(2), 376–403. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1747-7379.2010.00810.x
- Docquier, F., Tansel, A., & Turati, R. (2020). Do emigrants self-select along cultural traits? Evidence from the MENA countries. *International Migration Review*, 54(2), 388–422. https://doi.org/10.1177/01979183198 49011
- Donato, K. M., Piya, B., & Jacobs, A. (2014). The double disadvantage reconsidered: Gender, immigration, marital status, and global labor force participation in the 21st century. *International Migration Review*, 48(S1), 335–376. https://doi.org/10.1111/imre.12142
- Eagly, A. H. (1987). Sex differences in social behavior: A social-role interpretation. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Eberhard, V., & Schuß, E. (2021). Chancen auf eine betriebliche Ausbildungsstelle von Geflüchteten und Personen mit und ohne Migrationshintergrund. BIBB. https://res.bibb.de/vet-repository_778371
- Eckelt, M., & Schauer, J. (2019). Der Einfluss des regionalen Ausbildungsangebots auf die Übergangswahrscheinlichkeit in Ausbildung nicht-studienberechtigter Jugendlicher. Zeitschrift für Berufs- und Wirtschaftspädagogik, 115(3), 447–485. https://doi.org/10.25162/zbw-2019-0019
- Epstein, S. (1989). Values from the perspective of cognitive-experiential self-theory. In N. Eisenberg, J. Reykowski, & E. Staub (Eds.), *Social and moral values: Individual and societal perspectives* (pp. 3–22). Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Eurostat. (2023). Asylum applicants by type of applicant, citizenship, age and sex—Annual aggregated data. https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/databrowser/view/MIGR_ASYAPPCTZA__custom_7291022/default/ table?lang=en
- Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training. (2018). VET data report Germany 2016/2017. Facts and analyses to accompany the federal government report on vocational education and training—Selected findings. https://www.bibb.de/dienst/veroeffentlichungen/en/publication/show/9550



- Fendel, T., & Schreyer, F. (2022). Ungleichheit und Aufstieg in der Einwanderungsgesellschaft Zur Stratifizierung geflüchteter Frauen und Männer im Kontext aktivierender Integrationspolitik. SozW Soziale Welt, 73(2), 266–308. https://doi.org/10.5771/0038-6073-2022-2-266
- Fernández, R., & Fogli, A. (2009). Culture: An empirical investigation of beliefs, work, and fertility. *American Economic Journal: Macroeconomics*, 1(1), 146–177. https://doi.org/10.1257/mac.1.1.146
- Frank, K., & Hou, F. (2015). Source-country gender roles and the division of labor within immigrant families. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 77(2), 557–574. https://doi.org/10.1111/jomf.12171
- Friedberg, R. M. (2000). You can't take it with you? Immigrant assimilation and the portability of human capital. *Journal of Labor Economics*, 18(2), 221–251. https://doi.org/10.1086/209957
- Granato, M., & Ulrich, J. G. (2014). Soziale Ungleichheit beim Zugang in eine Berufsausbildung: Welche Bedeutung haben die Institutionen? *Zeitschrift für Erziehungswissenschaft*, 17(2), 205–232. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s11618-013-0469-y
- Grote, J. (2017). Familiennachzug von Drittstaatsangehörigen nach Deutschland: Fokusstudie der deutschen nationalen Kontaktstelle für das Europäische Migrationsnetzwerk (EMN) (Working Paper No. 73). BAMF. https://www.bamf.de/SharedDocs/Anlagen/DE/EMN/Studien/wp73-emn-familiennachzug-drittstaatsangehoerige-deutschland.pdf?__blob=publicationFile&v=18
- Grunow, D., Begall, K., & Buchler, S. (2018). Gender ideologies in Europe: A multidimensional framework. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 80(1), 42–60. https://doi.org/10.1111/jomf.12453
- Hartmann, J., & Steinmann, J.-P. (2021). Do gender-role values matter? Explaining new refugee women's social contact in Germany. *International Migration Review*, 55(3), 688–717. https://doi.org/10.1177/0197918320968481
- Hillmann, F., & Toğral Koca, B. (2021). "By women, for women, and with women": On the integration of highly qualified female refugees into the labour Markets of Berlin and Brandenburg. *Comparative Migration Studies*, 9(1), Article 3. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40878-020-00211-3
- Hochschild, A., & Machung, A. (1989). The second shift: Working families and the revolution at home. Penguin.
- Kanas, A., & Müller, K. (2021). Immigrant women's economic outcomes in Europe: The importance of religion and traditional gender roles. *International Migration Review*, 55(4), 1231–1264. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 01979183211008867
- Khoudja, Y. (2017). Women's labor market participation across ethnic groups. The role of household conditions, gender role attitudes, and religiosity in different national contexts. Ridderprint BV.
- Khoudja, Y., & Fleischmann, F. (2015). Ethnic differences in female labour force participation in the Netherlands: Adding gender role attitudes and religiosity to the explanation. *European Sociological Review*, 31(1), 91–102. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcu084
- KMK. (2021). The education system in the Federal Republic of Germany 2018/2019. A description of the responsibilities, structures and developments in education policy for the exchange of information in Europe. https://www.kmk.org/fileadmin/Dateien/pdf/Eurydice/Bildungswesen-engl-pdfs/annex.pdf
- Knight, C. R., & Brinton, M. C. (2017). One egalitarianism or several? Two decades of gender-role attitude change in Europe. *American Journal of Sociology*, 122(5), 1485–1532. https://doi.org/10.1086/689814
- Koopmans, R. (2016). Does assimilation work? Sociocultural determinants of labour market participation of European Muslims. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 42(2), 197–216. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2015.1082903
- Kosyakova, Y. (2021). Auswirkungen der Maßnahmen zur Eindämmung der Corona-Pandemie auf die Arbeitsmarktintegration von geflüchteten Frauen (Working Paper No. 2). Förderprogramm "Integration durch Qualifizierung IQ": Fachstelle Einwanderung. https://fis.uni-bamberg.de/handle/uniba/51746



- Kosyakova, Y., Kristen, C., & Spörlein, C. (2021). Replication files for "The dynamics of recent refugees' language acquisition: How do their pathways compare to those of other new immigrants?" https://doi.org/10.17605/ OSF.IO/H5ZAT
- Kosyakova, Y., & Kulic, N. (2022). Kinship, inter- and intraethnic social networks and refugees' division of housework. *Journal of Family Research*, 34(2), Article 2. https://doi.org/10.20377/jfr-783
- Kosyakova, Y., Salikutluk, Z., & Hartmann, J. (2023). Gender employment gap at arrival and its dynamics: The case of refugees in Germany. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 87, Article 100842. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.rssm.2023.100842
- Kröger, H. (2015). Newspell: Easy management of complex spell data. *The Stata Journal*, 15(1), 155–172. https://doi.org/10.1177/1536867X1501500110
- Kühne, S., Jacobsen, J., & Kroh, M. (2019). Sampling in times of high immigration: The survey process of the IAB-BAMF-SOEP Survey of Refugees. DIW Berlin. https://www.econstor.eu/handle/10419/233591
- Kulik, L., & Rayyan, F. (2003). Wage-earning patterns, perceived division of domestic labor, and social support: A comparative analysis of educated Jewish and Arab-Muslim Israelis. *Sex Roles*, 48(1), 53–66. https://doi. org/10.1023/A:1022344612560
- Logan, J. A. (1996). Opportunity and choice in socially structured labor markets. *American Journal of Sociology*, 102(1), 114–160. https://doi.org/10.1086/230910
- Ludwig-Mayerhofer, W., Pollak, R., Solga, H., Menze, L., Leuze, K., Edelstein, R., Künster, R., Ebralidze, E., Fehring, G., & Kühn, S. (2019). Vocational education and training and transitions into the labor market. In H.-P. Blossfeld & H.-G. Roßbach (Eds.), *Education as a lifelong process: The German National Educational Panel Study (NEPS)* (pp. 277–295). Springer Fachmedien. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-23162-0_15
- Meyer, F., & Winkler, O. (2023). Place of residence does matter for educational integration: The relevance of spatial contexts for refugees' transition to VET in Germany. *Social Sciences*, *12*(3), Article 3. https://doi.org/ 10.3390/socsci12030120
- Michaeli, M., & Spiro, D. (2015). Norm conformity across societies. *Journal of Public Economics*, 132, 51–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpubeco.2015.09.003
- Niehues, W. (2021). Zu Lebenssituationen von jungen Erwachsenen mit Fluchterfahrung (No. 1). Bundesamt für Migration und Flüchtlinge (BAMF) Forschungszentrum Migration, Integration und Asyl (FZ).
- Nussbaum, M. C. (2004). Women's education: A global challenge. *Signs*, 29(2), 325-355. https://doi.org/ 10.1086/378571
- OECD. (2017). Finding their way: Labour market integration of refugees in Germany. OECD. https://www.oecd. org/els/mig/Finding-their-Way-Germany.pdf
- Protsch, P., & Dieckhoff, M. (2011). What matters in the transition from school to vocational training in Germany. *European Societies*, 13(1), 69–91. https://doi.org/10.1080/14616696.2010.540352
- Read, J. G. (2004). Family, religion, and work among Arab American women. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 66(4), 1042–1050. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0022-2445.2004.00077.x
- Read, J. G., & Oselin, S. (2008). Gender and the education-employment paradox in ethnic and religious contexts: The case of Arab Americans. *American Sociological Review*, 73(2), 296–313. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/000312240807300206
- Reimer, D., & Schindler, S. (2010). Soziale Ungleichheit und differenzierte Ausbildungsentscheidungen beim Übergang zur Hochschule. In B. Becker & D. Reimer (Eds.), Vom Kindergarten bis zur Hochschule: Die Generierung von ethnischen und sozialen Disparitäten in der Bildungsbiographie (pp. 251–283). VS Verlag für Sozialwissenschaften. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-531-92105-1_9
- Reykowski, J. (1989). Dimensions of development in moral values. In N. Eisenberg, J. Reykowski, & E. Staub (Eds.), *Social and moral values: Individual and societal perspectives* (pp. 23–44). Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.



- Salikutluk, Z., & Menke, K. (2021). Gendered integration? How recently arrived male and female refugees fare on the German labour market. *Journal of Family Research*, 33(2), 284–321. https://doi.org/10.20377/jfr-474
- Schermer-Rupprechter, G. (2022). Formen des Empowerments von geflüchteten Frauen durch Buddies. In A. Delić, I. Kourtis, O. Kytidou, S. Sarkodie-Gyan, U. Wagner, & J. Zölch (Eds.), Globale Zusammenhänge, lokale Deutungen: Kritische Positionierungen zu wissenschaftlichen und medialen Diskursen im Kontext von Flucht und Asyl (pp. 203–213). Springer Fachmedien. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-37356-6_14
- Seeber, S., Busse, R., Michaelis, C., & Baethge, M. (2019). Migration in der beruflichen Bildung: Herausforderungen für die Integration von zugewanderten schutz- und asylsuchenden Jugendlichen. Zeitschrift für Erziehungswissenschaft, 22(1), 71–99. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11618-019-00890-4
- Shirpak, K. R., Maticka-Tyndale, E., & Chinichian, M. (2011). Post migration changes in Iranian immigrants' couple relationships in Canada. *Journal of Comparative Family Studies*, 42(6), 751–770. https://doi.org/ 10.3138/jcfs.42.6.751
- Solga, H., Protsch, P., Ebner, C., & Brzinsky-Fay, C. (2014). *The German vocational education and training system* (Discussion Paper No. SP I 2014–502). WZB. https://bibliothek.wzb.eu/pdf/2014/i14-502.pdf
- Sørensen, A. B., & Kalleberg, A. L. (1981). An outline of a theory of the matching of persons to jobs. In I. E. Berg (Ed.), *Sociological perspectives on labor markets* (pp. 49–74). Academic Press.
- Statistisches Bundesamt. (2020). Fachserie 11 Reihe 3, Bildung und Kultur, Berufliche Bildung, 2019. https://www.destatis.de/DE/Themen/Gesellschaft-Umwelt/Bildung-Forschung-Kultur/Berufliche-Bildung/Publikationen/Downloads-Berufliche-Bildung/berufliche-bildung-2110300197005.html
- Steinhauer, H. W., Siegers, R., Siegert, M., Jacobsen, J., & Zinn, S. (2022). Sampling, nonresponse, and weighting of the 2020 refreshment sample (M6) of the IAB-BAMF-SOEP Refugee Panel (Research Report No. 1104). DIW Berlin. https://www.econstor.eu/handle/10419/261440
- Sunder, M. (2009). *Human capital and fertility in Germany after 1990: Evidence from a multi-spell model.* IWH. https://www.iwh-halle.de/fileadmin/user_upload/publications/iwh_discussion_papers/22-09.pdf
- van der Zwan, R., & van Tubergen, F. (2022). What explains the low labor force participation of refugee women? Evidence on Syrians in the Netherlands. SocArXiv. https://doi.org/10.31235/osf.io/aex75
- White, I. R., Royston, P., & Wood, A. M. (2011). Multiple imputation using chained equations: Issues and guidance for practice. *Statistics in Medicine*, *30*(4), 377–399. https://doi.org/10.1002/sim.4067

About the Author



Franziska Meyer is a sociologist pursuing her doctorate at the Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg. She holds a master's degree in Eastern European studies, specializing in politics and economics, from the Free University of Berlin and a master's degree in social sciences from the Otto-von-Guericke-University Magdeburg. In her dissertation, she focuses on the integration of young refugees into the vocational education and training (VET) system in Germany.

ARTICLE



Open Access Journal

Socio-Economic and Gender Differences in Post-Secondary Pathways in the UK, Germany, and Australia

Wojtek Tomaszewski ^{1,2}⁶, Hans Dietrich ³⁶, Golo Henseke ⁴⁶, Ning Xiang ^{1,2}⁶, and Ingrid Schoon ⁵⁶

¹ Institute for Social Science Research, The University of Queensland, Australia

² ARC Centre of Excellence for Children and Families Over the Life Course, The University of Queensland, Australia

³ Institute for Employment Research (IAB), Germany

⁴ Department of Education, Practice and Society, University College London, UK

⁵ Social Research Institute, University College London, UK

Correspondence: Wojtek Tomaszewski (w.tomaszewski@uq.edu.au)

Submitted: 8 November 2024 Accepted: 10 February 2025 Published: 27 March 2025

Issue: This article is part of the issue "The Role of Contexts in the Educational and Employment Transitions and Pathways of Young People" edited by Alexandra Wicht (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training / University of Siegen), Oliver Winkler (Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg), Mona Granato (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training), and Alexandra Nonnenmacher (Worms University of Applied Sciences), fully open access at https://doi.org/10.17645/si.i418

Abstract

This study investigates variations in school-to-work transitions (SWTs) by socio-economic status (SES), gender, and socio-cultural context. Leveraging data from three nationally representative longitudinal panel studies, we compare the experiences of young people coming of age in the 21st century (2011 to 2023) in the United Kingdom, Germany, and Australia. We examine the role of different support systems that scaffold the SWT process along various post-secondary pathways, including university, further education/vocational training, and employment tracks, with a particular focus on variations by parental education and gender. Utilizing longitudinal data from the Understanding Society Panel in the UK (N = 15,692 observations), the German Socio-Economic Panel (GSOEP; N = 5,464), and the Household, Income and Labour Dynamics in Australia (HILDA) Survey (N = 5,759), we track synthetic cohorts born between 1993 and 1995 from ages 18 to 27 in the three countries. We employ linear probability models to conduct a cross-national comparative analysis, identifying variations in post-secondary pathways across the three country contexts. The choice of countries is motivated by their shared status as developed economies with distinct features in their SWT systems-contrasting the neoliberal deregulatory frameworks of Britain and Australia with Germany's employment-focused dual system. The findings reveal significant effects of parental education on post-secondary transitions, as well as the differing roles of gender across various educational policy contexts. These results underscore the complexity of SWT when considered in different national settings. The insights generated by this analysis highlight the importance of dedicated policies to support low-SES youth and promote gender equality in education and employment outcomes.



Keywords

Australia; cross-national comparative analysis; gender; Germany; post-secondary pathways; school-to-work transitions; socio-economic status; UK

1. Introduction

School-to-work transition (SWT) is a key developmental stage in the transition to adulthood, ranking highly in importance, complexity, and relevance for later outcomes (Schoon & Bynner, 2017; Schoon & Heckhausen, 2019; Zacher & Froidevaux, 2021). SWT generally spans the phase between completing full-time education or training, entering paid employment, and establishing oneself in a labor market career. A problematic start in the labor market, indicated by low-level qualifications or prolonged experiences of unemployment or inactivity, can have long-lasting and detrimental impacts on future career development and later life outcomes, including health and well-being (H.-P. Blossfeld et al., 2008; Schoon & Lyons-Amos, 2017). This study aims to better understand the institutional structures that support a successful SWT by comparing post-secondary pathways taken by young people coming of age in the 21st century (2011 to 2023), specifically examining the experiences of 18–27-year-olds born between 1993 and 1995 in three different countries.

The lives of young people are shaped by the economic circumstances and social contexts in which they live. Their education and employment transitions have been significantly affected by the 2008 recession (Bell & Blanchflower, 2011; Schoon & Bynner, 2017, 2019) and, more recently, by the economic and employment consequences of the Covid-19 pandemic (International Labour Organisation, 2022). For example, the global youth unemployment rate has increased since the beginning of the millennium, spiked after the 2008 recession, and reached its highest level during the Covid-19 pandemic in 2020 (World Bank, 2023). Although these major global events affected all young people, they did not impact everyone equally. Variations in pathways arise due to socio-demographic background characteristics, including family socio-economic status, gender, age, and migration status, as well as country-specific institutional and structural arrangements that shape transition processes and outcomes. While the overall and country-specific effects of the 2008 recession (Bell & Blanchflower, 2011; Schoon & Bynner, 2017, 2019) and the Covid-19 pandemic (Deng et al., 2022; World Bank, 2023) on education and employment outcomes are well-documented, less attention has been given to cross-country variations.

This study takes a life-course perspective, drawing on nationally representative panel data from Australia, Germany, and the UK to follow young people aged 18–27 and examine the relevance of SES and gender for post-school transitions. From a life-course perspective, the SWT is a key *status passage* in the institutionalized life course, where longitudinal trajectories are shaped by available support structures and institutional channeling or canalization (Heckhausen & Buchmann, 2018; Schoon & Heckhausen, 2019). The choice of the three countries is motivated by their shared status as developed economies with distinct features in their SWT transition systems—contrasting the neoliberal framework of Australia and the UK with Germany's employment-focused dual system. Another important factor in selecting these countries was the existence of broadly comparable national household panel studies, which enable the generation of robust evidence for individual-level comparisons of experiences in different age cohorts transitioning after the Great Recession and during the recession following the Covid-19 pandemic.



2. Conceptualizing SWT

2.1. The Role of Institutional Structures

SWT has been defined as a "sequence of educational, labor-market, and related transitions that take place between the first significant branching point within educational careers and the point when—and if—young people become relatively established in their labor-market careers" (Raffe, 2014, p. 177). Transitions from school to post-secondary education and to work occur within a particular socio-cultural and socio-economic context, referred to as a "transition regime," which can be defined by the "relatively enduring features of [each] country's institutional and structural arrangements that shape transition processes and outcomes" (Raffe, 2014, p. 177).

Countries differ in the institutional structures guiding the transition from school to work. Comparative research on youth transitions has focused particularly on the role of welfare regimes, labor market regulation, and the nature of the linkage between educational systems and the labor market (H.-P. Blossfeld et al., 2008; Breen & Buchmann, 2002; Müller & Gangl, 2003). These institutional factors are assumed to influence and channel transition behaviors by offering a diverse set of opportunities and constraints (Schoon & Heckhausen, 2019), which are defined by national contexts, including aspects of the education and training system, the labor market, the welfare system, family structures, and other institutions (Raffe, 2008, 2014; Walther, 2006).

2.2. Transition Regimes

Countries differ markedly in the institutional structures of their education and training systems and labor markets (Brizinsky-Fay, 2007; Gangl, 2000; Pastore, 2016). Walther (2006) differentiates between sub-protective, universalistic, liberal, and employment-centered transition regimes. This differentiation has been highly influential in European comparative youth research, although more recent approaches have advanced a welfare mix approach to clarify the different contributions made by the state, the family, and the labor market in shaping youth transitions (Antonucci et al., 2014). Here, we concentrate on features of liberal and employment-centered transition regimes, given our focus on the UK, Australia, and Germany.

The "liberal" transition regime model, predominant in Anglophone countries including the devolved contexts of the UK as well as Australia, emphasizes individual responsibilities over collective action. Education is mostly comprehensive, focused on general knowledge and skills, while labor markets are largely deregulated, with a relatively large share of lower-skilled and non-standard jobs (Breen & Buchmann, 2002; Brizinsky-Fay, 2017; Brown et al., 2011; Kerckhoff, 2000). University education provides the most direct route to professional occupations. In the UK, initiatives such as integrating work placements into university courses, promoting degree apprenticeships, fostering collaborations between educational institutions and employers, and implementing government policies aimed at improving skills development help align graduates' skills with industry needs; however, only large firms tend to participate (Roberts, 2019). Australia has also extensively integrated work-based components into university curricula—so-called work-integrated learning (WIL)—such as internships, fieldwork, and industry-based projects (Edwards et al., 2015). This setup can create stronger links between study and employment, potentially smoothing the transition from education to work.



For young people not pursuing a degree, further education (FE) colleges in the UK nations and technical and further education (TAFE) colleges in Australia provide the main post-compulsory education route for vocational qualifications and second-chance learning. In recent years, and in response to skill shortages, the UK government has promoted apprenticeships and postsecondary technical and vocational qualifications, such as the new T-levels. However, austerity-driven public funding cuts following the 2008 recession have curtailed resources for FE and contributed to significant increases in university tuition fees and the elimination of Maintenance Grants in England (Callender & Mason, 2017). Meanwhile, employment benefits (when young adults are eligible) remain relatively low, time-limited, and conditional upon active job search.

However, there are differences within the liberal cluster. Despite reforms to broaden institutional autonomy, Australia's higher education system remains relatively centralized compared to the UK, where education is devolved across England, Scotland, Northern Ireland, and Wales. The UK and Australia have different school leaving ages and different higher education support systems. Oversight in Australia is largely national, with the Tertiary Education Quality and Standards Agency regulating higher education and the Australian Skills Quality Authority overseeing vocationally oriented tertiary programs and apprenticeships. Another difference within the liberal cluster relates to the cost of education. While English universities typically charge higher nominal tuition fees—capped at £9,000 and above since 2012–2013 (~US\$15,000 in 2012)—Australian tuition fees, or "student contributions," have been typically capped at lower levels, although they vary by course of study. For example, in 2010, the student contribution for a bachelor's degree in sociology was capped at 5,310 AUD per year, equivalent to less than 4,500 USD at the time.

While tuition fees vary between the two countries, both the UK and Australia offer income-contingent loan systems designed to protect students from excessive repayment burdens (Barr et al., 2019). Research is mixed on whether these income-contingent models discourage participation. Some studies suggest minimal impact overall (Murphy et al., 2019), while others point to uneven effects by socio-economic background or study mode (Callender & Melis, 2022). In both countries, flexible labor market structures and an emphasis on individual responsibility—hallmarks of "liberal" regimes—shape young people's paths from school to work, although differences in governance, cost, and work-based learning may produce variations in how easily students from different backgrounds navigate these pathways.

Employment-centered transition regimes are typical in Germany and most German-speaking countries (i.e., Austria and Switzerland). Education is organized selectively, allocating young people to occupational careers and associated social positions at an early age (Breen & Buchmann, 2002; Brizinsky-Fay, 2017; Kerckhoff, 2000; Müller & Gangl, 2003). In Germany, for example, students are tracked by age 10 into different pathways leading to skilled trades, white-collar intermediate occupations requiring apprenticeships, or professional careers requiring university degrees. Participation in higher education is free or very affordable. Since 2012, Germany has officially eliminated tuition fees for most bachelor's and many master's degree students, regardless of country of origin. Nonetheless, vocational training plays a central role and is highly standardized.

Germany has built its (three-year) "dual system" of apprenticeship—work-based training in a company coupled with one or two days per week in a vocational school—for more than a century. Social partners (employers, unions, and local government members) govern and monitor the system at the local level, ensuring its institutional importance across changes in government. Enrollment in universities and dual



studies (combining VET and college) has increased following employment uncertainty created by the Great Recession.

Most liberal transition systems provide no structured path into skilled employment without college, emphasizing university education as a prerequisite for a viable career. By contrast, in German-speaking countries, vocational training is mostly company-based, offering direct pathways into employment. Despite its advantages, employment opportunities in employment-centered countries can be polarized (Rueda, 2014). In Germany, for instance, there is a differentiation between a secure "insider" workforce with generous social security provisions and an "outsider" workforce with access only to low employment levels and residual benefits (Emmenegger et al., 2012). Therefore, access to better educational and employment opportunities is not equally distributed (Brizinsky-Fay, 2017). This article explores how these opportunities are influenced by SES and gender across different transition regimes.

2.3. Youth Labor Market

The youth labor market in Germany and Australia has, at least in recent years, been stronger than the youth labor market in the UK, as reflected in higher labor force participation and employment rates, as well as a lower unemployment rate. From 2011 to 2023, when we assess young people's transitions from school to work, the unemployment rate for individuals aged 15–24 years averaged 7–8% in Germany, compared to 11–12% in Australia and 14–15% in the UK (OECD, 2024b).

Germany's currently low youth unemployment rates are due to a combination of a relatively strong economy and policies that encourage employment among young workers. Although Australia has a smaller economy than Germany or the UK, it has not experienced a recession since the early 1990s. Furthermore, while unemployment rose in Australia in the late 2000s, the country did not reach the levels seen in most other industrial nations (OECD, 2024b). Australia also has active labor market programs designed to aid unemployed youth early in their careers by implementing activity requirements as conditions for some benefits (Davidson & Whiteford, 2012). Although the UK is the sixth-largest national economy, its youth labor market has performed in the middle of the pack for many years within the OECD, with many of the most vulnerable youth remaining inactive for long periods or in precarious, low-paid employment (Schoon & Bynner, 2019)—a situation that was exacerbated during the Covid-19 pandemic (Deng et al., 2022). Given that the youth unemployment rate in Germany and Australia tends to be, on average, lower than in the UK, a separate question is whether inequalities by SES and gender are also less pronounced in these countries—an issue that this article seeks to address.

2.4. SES and Gender Inequalities in Post-School Transitions

Traditionally, SWT has been characterized as an age-related, normative, and linear trajectory (Buchmann & Kriesi, 2011; Shanahan, 2000), comprising the completion of full-time education (either after compulsory school-leaving age or later graduation) followed by entry into stable, long-term employment. However, following the introduction of new technologies, a changing labor market, and frequent periods of economic boom and bust over the last five decades, SWTs have become more prolonged, diverse, complex, and risk-laden (Schoon & Bynner, 2017). Young people are increasingly required to complete higher levels of education to compete in a changing labor market, including those from less privileged backgrounds (Ashton,



2017; H.-P. Blossfeld et al., 2008). Yet, while higher education participation has increased across most countries, tertiary graduation rates across OECD countries remain below 50% (OECD, 2024a) and a significant number of young people do not participate in higher education—a group sometimes referred to as the "forgotten half" (Rosenbaum, 2001). Not all young people can afford an extended education or rely on their parents for financial support. Indeed, there is considerable diversity in the pathways young people take after completing compulsory education, which is shaped by the socio-cultural contexts in which they live, as well as by their characteristics—most notably, their SES and gender.

When assessing variations in SWT, it is necessary to consider the interplay between social background and gender. Significant progress has been made in expanding educational and occupational opportunities for women and individuals from socioeconomically disadvantaged backgrounds. Yet, although increasing numbers of relatively disadvantaged young people participate in higher education, a socioeconomic attainment gap remains (H.-P. Blossfeld et al., 2015; Bukodi & Goldthorpe, 2013; Pensiero & Schoon, 2019), even among those with similar levels of cognitive ability (Bukodi et al., 2014; Tomaszewski et al., 2024). Furthermore, socioeconomic disparities persist in the labor market, even among those with university qualifications (Zajac et al., 2023).

Likewise, although more women are attaining degree-level qualifications and have entered the workforce in increasing numbers, including women with young children (DiPrete & Buchmann, 2013), progress has stalled since the turn of the millennium (England et al., 2020)—particularly in the aftermath of the Covid-19 pandemic (Fisher & Ryan, 2021; Kristal & Yaish, 2020; Yerkes et al., 2020). Despite efforts to reduce inequalities, including policies aimed at increasing women's participation in the labor market (such as employment equity and equal pay legislation), persistent evidence suggests that social (Carmo et al., 2018) and gender discrimination (England et al., 2020; Kowalewska, 2023) continue to affect labor market outcomes. According to the United Nations, women in particular remain disproportionately represented in low-status, low-paying occupations (UN Women, 2022).

3. The Focus of the Study

Against this background, this study examines cross-national variation in SWT across the UK, Australia, and Germany in a cohort born between 1993 and 1995 who turned 18 after the 2008 Great Recession. Specifically, we explore how SES and gender are associated with the likelihood of attaining various post-secondary life-course positions in these three countries, particularly regarding the transition from school to vocational training (here labeled "further education"), university, or high-/low-level employment, as well as the likelihood of being not in education, employment, or training (NEET) from ages 18 to 27. This section frames the study's broad aim against the discussion of the institutional, socio-cultural, and policy contexts of the three countries, as outlined in the literature reviewed in previous sections.

Germany has a highly stratified education system that tracks students into different educational pathways at an early age, usually around 10. These tracks include pathways leading to vocational training or more academically oriented routes leading to university (Matthewes & Borgna, 2025). Early tracking often amplifies SES disparities, as children from higher-SES backgrounds are more likely to be placed in academically oriented tracks that lead to university, while those from lower-SES backgrounds are more likely to be directed toward vocational tracks. By contrast, both the UK and Australia have comprehensive



secondary education systems, and most students, regardless of SES, complete schooling with the option of entering university. The expansion of higher education in recent decades has led to a significant increase in the proportion of young people attending university (van de Werfhorst, 2024), including those from lower-SES backgrounds. As such, we may expect stronger SES associations with post-secondary education choices in Germany compared to Australia and the UK.

Another aspect concerns differences in the costs of university education across the three countries. As discussed earlier, Germany has offered largely free university education (Dietrich & Gerner, 2012), while both the UK and Australia rely on income-contingent loans. However, the systems in the UK and Australia differ. In the UK, university fees tend to be higher, and support for living costs is also provided through loans. In contrast, in Australia, university fees were generally lower during the period covered by this study, and living costs were supported by government grants, resulting in lower overall student debt. These differences in education costs may influence young people's decision-making regarding further study, particularly those from low-SES backgrounds.

University graduates in all three societies are likely to achieve relatively high future earnings, enabling them to engage in longer job searches to secure well-paid employment. In contrast, less-educated individuals in weaker welfare states may be reluctant to endure extended periods of unemployment, as they would struggle to compensate for lost earnings through future high-wage work. However, in stronger welfare states, less-educated individuals may be more inclined to prolong their initial job search if welfare benefits offset much of their lost potential income or if they can remain in education at a low cost.

Given the largely deregulated labor market in Australia and the UK, with a relatively large segment of low-skilled and non-standard jobs, we expect low-SES young people in the UK and Australia to be more likely to enter lower-status, less secure jobs after completing their education or training, even if they access higher education. In Germany, while lower-SES youth may be concentrated in less prestigious sectors or trades, they are still expected to achieve stable employment through apprenticeships. Therefore, the overall gap in employment quality (e.g., as measured through occupational status) between SES groups, such as those identified through parental education, is expected to be most pronounced in the UK and Australia compared to Germany.

Finally, this study also explores gender effects on SWT. Increasing attention has been given to how gender differences are shaped and reshaped during the transition into the labor market, particularly through the role of education and training systems (Saraceno, 1997). Research suggests that horizontal gender differences at labor market entry are more pronounced in countries with higher educational stratification, such as Germany (P. Blossfeld et al., 2016). In Germany, the dual vocational system, combined with traditional gender norms, often leads to pronounced gender disparities in both education and labor market outcomes. Similarly, in Australia, the vocational education system and the prevalence of part-time work are expected to exacerbate gender disparities. In contrast, the UK's focus on widening university access and promoting higher female labor market participation is anticipated to result in more balanced gender outcomes.



4. Data and Methods

4.1. Datasets and Sample

The study leverages data from three nationally representative longitudinal studies: the Understanding Society Panel in the UK, the German Socio-Economic Panel (GSOEP), and the Household, Income and Labour Dynamics in Australia (HILDA). Each follows respondents through annual interviews and covers a range of topics, including education and labor market participation. For our analytic samples, we focus on young people born between 1993 and 1995 and track their post-school destination outcomes from age 18 until age 27.

This study is based on secondary data analysis and no new data collection was involved. Ethics approval was obtained from the University of Queensland's Research Ethics Committee (no. 2024/HE000359). Access to the data was secured following relevant application procedures for academic researchers. The data was stored on secure institutional servers and analyzed by researchers based in the respective countries (UK, Australia, and Germany) using harmonized code.

The analytic sample includes 3,851 individuals in the UK, 840 individuals in Australia, and 1,849 individuals in Germany. We use an unbalanced panel design and apply weights provided with the data to adjust for sample design effects and non-response. The total number of person-year observations in our analytic sample is 15,692 in the UK, 5,759 in Australia, and 5,464 in Germany. Table 1 shows the breakdown of the analytic sample by selected socio-demographic characteristics.

	UK (Understanding Society Panel)	Australia (HILDA)	Germany (GSOEP)
SES			
Graduate parents	955 (24.8%)	340 (41.6%)	260 (21.5%)
Non-graduate parents	2,896 (75.2%)	477 (58.4%)	951 (78.5%)
Gender			
Male	1,889 (49.1%)	413 (49.2%)	638 (52.7%)
Female	1,960 (50.9%)	427 (50.8%)	573 (47.3%)
Location			
Metro	3,194 (83.0%)	745 (88.7%)	844 (69.7%)
Rural	655 (17.0%)	95 (11.3%)	367 (30.3%)
Ethnic/minority			
background			
No	2,542 (66.9%)	749 (89.2%)	951 (78.5%)
Yes	1,260 (33.1%)	91 (10.8%)	260 (21.5%)
Poor health/health			
limitation			
No	3,318 (86.4%)	645 (76.8%)	1,094 (90.7%)
Yes	522 (13.6%)	73 (8.7%)	113 (9.3%)
N (individuals)	3,851	840	1,849
Notes: Weighted data.			

Table 1. Sample descriptive statistics.



4.2. Key Variables

In our analyses, we focus on the educational and labor market destinations of young people in the UK, Australia, and Germany. Specifically, at different ages, we construct the following mutually exclusive categories of activity:

- Being enrolled in university;
- Being in further/vocational education (or still in upper-secondary education at earlier ages) but not enrolled in university;
- Being employed in a managerial or professional occupation (and not in education);
- Being employed in a routine/service occupation (and not in education);
- Not being in education, employment, or training (NEET).

For each of these possible outcomes, we examine SES and gender associations while controlling for a range of other sociodemographic variables. SES is measured using parental education levels, as previous studies suggest that parental education is a better predictor of post-school choices compared to parental occupation (e.g., Bukodi & Goldthorpe, 2013; Tomaszewski et al., 2024). We distinguish between graduate parents (at least one parent graduated from university) and non-graduate parents. Gender is self-reported in all three studies as either male or female.

In our analyses, we control for a range of factors based on the literature. Specifically, previous research indicates inequalities between the native population and ethnic minorities or migrant groups in terms of educational attainment (Blanden, 2020; Strand, 2014) and employment outcomes (Quillian & Midtbøen, 2021). Rural or regional locations, compared to urban settings, have been shown to limit young people's educational and employment choices (MacDonald et al., 2005; Stockdale et al., 2018), while poor health or disability has also been demonstrated to impact educational and labor market outcomes (Fialho et al., 2022).

4.3. Analytic Approach

We estimate a series of linear probability models in the unbalanced panels independently across the three countries. Indicators of young people's education and labor market activities are regressed on parental education (graduate parents vs. non-graduate parents), with interactions for age and gender to capture age-specific variation in how gender and social inequalities manifest across different destinations in SWT. A small set of sociodemographic (birth cohort, ethnic minority status, non-English-speaking background, health, and disability) and geographic (urban versus rural) controls account for additional differences in opportunity structures.

Linear probability models are appropriate for binary dependent variables when the focus is on average marginal differences in the probability of an outcome, as in the current study. We use survey weights to adjust for unequal sample selection and non-response at various levels. Standard errors are clustered at the individual level to account for correlated error terms within the same individual over time.



5. Results

5.1. SES and Gender Inequalities

We first present the results from the linear probability modeling of SES and gender associations with SWT across the three countries. As noted in the methods section, we use parental education as our SES measure, distinguishing between young people with a graduate parent and those whose parents do not have a university degree. Table 2 presents the effects of having no graduate parents and being female on educational and employment outcomes, relative to having a graduate parent or being male.

In all three countries, we find significant SES effects associated with having a graduate parent. However, gender effects appear to be more attenuated.

In the UK, having no graduate parent reduces the likelihood of staying in education, particularly university education ($\beta = -0.133$; p < 0.001), but also non-university education ($\beta = -0.016$; p < 0.05). This indicates that young people with non-graduate parents in the UK are more likely to enter employment rather than remain in education. However, there are also significant SES effects on employment pathways, as those with non-graduate parents are significantly less likely to enter managerial or professional occupations ($\beta = -0.04$; p < 0.01) and much more likely to enter routine or service occupations ($\beta = 0.11$; p < 0.001). Additionally, young people with non-graduate parents are markedly more likely to be in the NEET category ($\beta = 0.082$; p < 0.001). Gender inequalities are more attenuated; however, females in the UK are slightly more likely than males to enter university ($\beta = 0.02$; p < 0.05).

	FE	University	Managerial/professional occupation	Routine/services occupation	NEET
UK (18-27, <i>N</i> = 15,69	2, weighted)				
Non-graduate	-0.016*	-0.133***	-0.041**	0.108***	0.082***
parents	(0.008)	(0.011)	(0.013)	(0.018)	(0.012)
Female	–0.006	0.021*	-0.012	-0.001	-0.002
	(0.007)	(0.009)	(0.012)	(0.017)	(0.013)
Australia (18–27, $N = 5,759$, weighted)					
Non-graduate	0.053***	-0.169***	-0.055*	0.122***	0.050**
parents	(0.017)	(0.024)	(0.023)	(0.025)	(0.014)
Female	-0.048**	0.074**	0.063**	-0.092***	0.003
	(0.017)	(0.023)	(0.023)	(0.024)	(0.016)
Germany (18–27, $N = 5,464$, weighted)					
Non-graduate	0.074***	-0.242***	0.002	0.117***	0.050***
parents	(0.018)	(0.024)	(0.006)	(0.018)	(0.010)
Female	-0.012	-0.001	0.021	0.007	-0.014
	(0.015)	(0.018)	(0.005)	(0.016)	(0.011)

Table 2. Differences in SWT by SES and gender across the UK, Australia, and Germany.

Notes: * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001; average marginal effects of parental education and individual sex at birth on job market outcomes; LPM estimates; results weighted using cross-sectional weights; age interacted with parental education interacted with sex; controlled for birth cohort, rural location, general health, ethnicity (UK, GER), nation (UK), Indigenous status (AUS), and Non-English-speaking background status (AUS).



In Australia, having non-graduate parents is negatively associated with the likelihood of pursuing a university degree ($\beta = -0.169$; p < 0.001) but positively associated with taking the vocational route ($\beta = 0.053$; p < 0.001). Having a non-graduate parent also reduces the likelihood of entering a professional or managerial occupation ($\beta = -0.055$; p < 0.05) while increasing the likelihood of entering routine or service occupations ($\beta = 0.122$; p < 0.001) or being NEET ($\beta = 0.050$; p < 0.01). Compared to the UK, gender differences are more pronounced in Australia: being female is positively associated with pursuing a university education ($\beta = 0.074$; p < 0.01) and entering a professional or managerial occupation ($\beta = 0.063$; p < 0.01) but negatively associated with taking the vocational route ($\beta = -0.048$; p < 0.01) or entering routine or service occupations ($\beta = -0.092$; p < 0.001). There is no significant gender effect on the likelihood of being NEET ($\beta = 0.003$; p > 0.05).

In Germany, SES effects are similar to those in Australia: having no graduate parent reduces the likelihood of attending university ($\beta = -0.242$; p < 0.001) but increases the likelihood of enrolling in vocational education ($\beta = 0.074$; p < 0.001). Having non-graduate parents also increases the likelihood of entering routine or service occupations ($\beta = 0.117$; p < 0.001) and being NEET ($\beta = 0.05$; p < 0.001). Interestingly—and perhaps surprisingly—there are no gender effects with respect to any post-school destination based on our German data.

In the next step, we tested for cross-country differences in the aforementioned effects by running a meta-analysis using Stata's meta command. This meta-analysis allows us to compare country-specific effect sizes and assess whether we can reject the null hypothesis that the coefficient sizes are the same across the three countries. Table 3 presents the results of the meta-analysis, testing the cross-national variation in SES and gender effects for each post-school destination.

The results suggest significant cross-national differences in how social disadvantage shapes educational pathways and transitions into professional work. Specifically, the relationship between parental education (i.e., having a graduate parent or not) and the likelihood of pursuing post-secondary or higher education or entering managerial or professional roles varies markedly across countries. Conversely, the impact of SES on the risk of being NEET (not in education, employment, or training) or entering routine or service work appears more consistent across the three countries.

Significant cross-national differences in gendered SWTs are also evident. Tests for homogeneity indicate variation in gender effects across countries for higher education participation, entry into professional work, and routine or service work. This suggests that gender disparities in these pathways are not uniform across the UK, Australia, and Germany.

	SES effects	Gender effects
FE	$X^{2}(2) = 29.2, p < 0.001$	$X^2(2) = 5.1, p = 0.078$
University	$X^{2}(2) = 17.5, p < 0.001$	$X^{2}(2) = 15.0, p = 0.001$
Work-managerial/professional	$X^{2}(2) = 13.55, p = 0.001$	$X^{2}(2) = 10.5, p = 0.005$
Work-routine/service	$X^2(2) = 0.2, p = 0.887$	$X^{2}(2) = 13.0, p = 0.002$
NEET	$X^{2}(2) = 4.8, p = 0.092$	$X^2(2) = 0.08, p = 0.962$

 Table 3. Results of meta-analysis to test the significance of cross-national variation in effect sizes.

Notes: Test of homogeneity after a random-effects meta-analysis.



The final set of results focuses on SES and gender inequalities along the age dimension, comparing SWTs across the three countries over the observed life course (i.e., ages 18–27). To illustrate this, we plot a series of predicted probabilities of entering different post-school destinations over time (along the age dimension) obtained from the models (Figures 1–3). The figures show predictions for different subgroups of young people in the three countries (male vs. female) and low SES (i.e., non-graduate parents) vs. high SES (i.e., graduate parents) at different ages.

In the UK (Figure 1), SES gaps in FE are minimal, with young people who have non-graduate parents tending to leave the sector at slightly younger ages. However, there are pronounced SES gaps in university participation, which peak during the critical ages of 19–21—when most young people in Britain complete their first degree—and narrow in the later age bracket, when postgraduate study typically occurs. Unequal access to university is mirrored by an uneven transition into managerial and professional jobs. By age 27, around 40% of males with graduate parents work in managerial and professional jobs, compared to about 20% of their peers with non-graduate parents. SES differences are less pronounced for women, with an apparent convergence in access to managerial and professional jobs between high- and low-SES groups as they age. SES disparities in routine or service occupations are less pronounced and continue to converge over time. Finally, young people with non-graduate parents face consistently higher risks of being NEET. The SES gap is evident for both men and women and persists with age.

In Australia (Figure 2), young people with non-graduate parents appear somewhat more inclined to take up vocational education, although these differences are largely not statistically significant. By contrast, there are marked SES differences in university enrollment, with the gap being more pronounced early on (until about age 21). After this point, the gap narrows slightly and remains relatively stable, aligning with the typical age for postgraduate studies. Some SES differences exist among males in terms of employment in both managerial or professional and routine or service occupations, which either remain stable or increase with age. These differences are less pronounced among females, particularly in managerial or professional occupations. However, SES disparities in NEET status in Australia are more pronounced among females than males, particularly in the latter part of the observation period (ages 23–27).

In Germany, the results highlight the central role of apprenticeship training (Figure 3). SES gaps in FE participation (particularly apprenticeship training) remain relatively stable between ages 19 and 24, then decrease slightly as young people transition out of education. There are significant SES gaps in university participation, which continue to widen until around age 23 for males and 25 for females. These gaps then narrow, as those who remain in education are likely to pursue postgraduate studies. Because postgraduate students are more often selected based on academic aptitude, SES influence diminishes at this stage. Given the small proportion of young Germans in managerial or professional occupations, SES gaps in this group are not statistically significant, further indicating the delayed labor market entry of German university graduates compared to their peers in the UK and Australia. In contrast, SES disparities in routine or service occupations are pronounced and tend to increase with age, unlike in the UK. Additionally, SES gaps in NEET status for both males and females widen between ages 20 and 23-24—though at a relatively low level compared to the UK and Australia—before narrowing thereafter.





















6. Discussion and Conclusions

6.1. Summary of Key Findings

This study investigated cross-national variations in SES—measured through parental education—and gender disparities in SWTs across the UK, Australia, and Germany, focusing on how these factors influence post-secondary pathways from education to employment. Given that our data cover transitions after the Great Recession and extend up to the Covid-19 pandemic, our findings provide more current evidence on the impacts of institutional contexts and educational systems on young people's transitions compared to most existing studies. As such, our findings offer additional evidence on inequalities, particularly regarding SES, as measured by parental education, that persist over time and across different country contexts.

The analysis of SES effects underscores the institutional stratification in Germany's education system, which tracks students into distinct pathways from an early age, often reinforcing intergenerational status transmission linked to parental SES disparities. Our results show that having non-graduate parents significantly reduces the likelihood of pursuing higher education across all three countries, with the strongest effects observed in Germany ($\beta = -0.242$; p < 0.001). This finding confirms previous evidence regarding Germany's high level of stratification (Breen & Buchmann, 2002; Brizinsky-Fay, 2017; Kerckhoff, 2000; Müller & Gangl, 2003) and supports the assertion that, compared to Australia and the UK, young people in Germany experience stronger SES effects on educational choices. The comprehensive secondary education systems in Australia and the UK allow broader access to university for young people, including those from lower-SES backgrounds.

Notably, we also find that young people from less privileged backgrounds in Germany and Australia are more likely to enter further/vocational education; however, this is not the case in the UK. This may reflect the relatively high university participation rate in the UK. At the same time, we note the relatively high likelihood of NEET status among young people with non-graduate parents in the UK, which may also explain the lower likelihood of vocational education enrollment in this group.

While lower-SES youth in Germany may achieve stable employment through vocational training, SES gaps in employment quality remain similar across countries, with low-SES youth more likely to enter routine or service jobs—and if anything, these gaps are relatively larger in Germany. Thus, the findings do not support our assumption that, in a country with a strong link between education and the labor market, the risk for low-SES youth to enter low-status jobs would be reduced. Instead, the results suggest a broader pattern in which socio-economically disadvantaged young people are more likely to enter low-status occupations, regardless of labor market regulation. The high segmentation, early sorting, and vocation-specific training in Germany do not mitigate the risk of low-status employment for low-SES youth compared to their counterparts in the UK or Australia (Brizinsky-Fay, 2017; Müller & Gangl, 2003).

Gender disparities in SWT are also evident across countries, although the patterns differ significantly. Perhaps surprisingly, our findings do not indicate that gender differences are more pronounced in countries with greater educational stratification, such as Germany. Notably, while our data reveal no substantial gender effects in Germany regarding post-school destinations, Australia exhibits more pronounced differences, with females being more likely to pursue university education ($\beta = 0.074$; p < 0.01) and enter



professional roles, yet less likely to engage in vocational training or routine service occupations. This pattern aligns with expectations about the interplay between gender norms and vocational education systems.

By contrast, and as expected, the UK-where policy efforts have focused on widening access to higher education and promoting female labor market participation-demonstrates relatively balanced gender outcomes. This suggests that policy initiatives in this area may help mitigate traditional gender disparities, even as SES gaps remain pronounced.

6.2. Policy Implications

The findings of this study have several important policy implications. First, given the significant SES effects on post-secondary education choices—particularly in Germany—policymakers should consider implementing early intervention strategies targeting disadvantaged youth. In the short term, this could involve providing additional academic support, information, and guidance to students with non-graduate parents, enabling them to make informed choices, including transitions into higher education. Over the longer term, reforms could include rethinking the highly selective system to allow for greater flexibility in secondary education, along with better integration between higher education and vocational education sectors to enhance choices and facilitate transitions.

In the UK, where young people are more likely to enter the labor market directly after completing compulsory secondary education—often without further training—enhancing vocational training programs could improve outcomes for those not pursuing higher education. Creating pathways that combine study with relevant work experience may help young people gain valuable experience while continuing their education. This need for flexibility also applies to Germany, where reforms could introduce greater permeability between tracks to allow students to transition between different educational pathways. However, it is essential to ensure that these programs integrate work that provides meaningful experience rather than trapping students in low-paid jobs that increase the risk of dropping out (Hovdhaugen, 2013; Vickers et al., 2003).

Furthermore, given the gender disparities observed in our data—particularly in Australia—policies should prioritize addressing gender stereotypes in education and training. While Australia has traditionally focused on increasing female participation in non-traditional fields such as science, technology, and engineering, recent trends show that females are now more likely to attend university than males (Tomaszewski et al., 2018). Our results confirm this pattern, with females being more likely to enter university and subsequently transition into managerial or professional positions. This shift has the potential to create new gender disparities. Therefore, initiatives should continue to encourage female participation in traditionally male-dominated fields while also promoting academic pathways for males, which are more likely to lead to high-status jobs.

6.3. Study Limitations and Opportunities for Future Research

Despite its contributions, this study has several limitations. The data, drawn from HILDA, Understanding Society Panel, and the GSOEP, while robust, primarily represent general population panel household surveys. As a result, the findings may not fully capture the experiences of specific subgroups, such as young people from rural and remote areas in Australia or migrants in the UK and Germany, who may face unique barriers in education and employment.



Moreover, while we used parental education as a proxy for SES, this measure may overlook other crucial factors, such as income level, parental involvement, and local economic conditions, which could further shape educational and employment outcomes. Additionally, because the study relies on cross-sectional data at specific points in time, our ability to draw causal inferences about the relationships between national contexts, SES, gender, and post-school outcomes is limited. Therefore, the findings should be interpreted as associations rather than causal effects.

Future research could address these limitations by exploring longitudinal outcomes in greater depth, particularly the long-term economic impacts of different pathways for youth from varying SES backgrounds and genders. Formal causal models could also be developed to build on the descriptive patterns presented in this study.

Additionally, qualitative research could complement the existing quantitative data by examining the lived experiences of young people navigating their post-secondary choices. Understanding the motivations, barriers, and perceptions influencing these decisions could inform the design of more effective policy interventions.

6.4. Conclusion

In summary, our analysis provides new insights into how institutional contexts shape the educational and employment pathways of young people in Germany, Australia, and the UK. The significant influence of SES—measured through parental education—on post-secondary pathways, combined with the variable impact of gender across different educational policy frameworks, highlights the complexity of SWT and intersecting (dis)advantages.

These findings suggest that tailored policies are essential to mitigate the barriers faced by low-SES youth across all three countries and to promote gender equity in education and labor market outcomes. Future research should continue to explore these dynamics, particularly by examining the long-term implications of national educational and employment policies on young people's trajectories and how these interact with gender disparities across different country contexts.

Funding

This research was supported by the Australian Research Council Centre of Excellence for Children and Families over the Life Course (grant number: CE200100025) and by the Nuffield Foundation (grant number EDO/ FR-000000367).

Conflict of Interests

The authors declare no conflict of interests.

Data Availability

The data that support the findings of this study are openly available:

- HILDA at the Australian Government Department of Social Service (DSS Longitudinal Studies Dataverse; https://doi.org/10.26193/3QRFMZ)
- The GSEP at the Deutsches Institut für Wirtschaftsforschung (DIW), Berlin.
- The Understanding Society Panel at https://www.understandingsociety.ac.uk



References

- Antonucci, L., Hamilton, M., & Roberts, S. (Eds.). (2014). Young people and social policy in Europe: Dealing with risk, inequality and precarity in times of crisis. Palgrave Macmillan.
- Ashton, D. (2017). Globalization and its impact on the political, economic, and labor market aspects of the youth transition. In I. Schoon & J. Bynner (Eds.), *Young people's development and the Great Recession: Uncertain transitions and precarious futures* (pp. 25–51). Cambridge University Press.
- Barr, N., Chapman, B., Dearden, L., & Dynarski, S. (2019). The US college loans system: Lessons from Australia and England. *Economics of Education Review*, 71, 32–48.
- Blanden, J. (2020). *Education and inequality*. S. Bradley & C. Green (Eds.), *The economics of education* (pp. 119–131). Academic Press.
- Bell, D. N. F., & Blanchflower, D. G. (2011). Young people and the Great Recession. Oxford Review of Economic Policy, 27(2), 241–267. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxrep/grr011
- Blossfeld, H.-P., Buchholz, S., Bukodi, E., & Kurz, K. (Ed.). (2008). Young workers, globalization and the labor market: Comparing early working life in eleven countries. Edward Elgar.
- Blossfeld, H.-P., Skopek, J., Triventi, M., & Buchholz, S. (2015). Gender, education and employment: An international comparison of school-to-work transitions. Edward Elgar.
- Blossfeld, P., Blossfeld, G. J., & Blossfeld, H.-P. (2016). Changes in educational inequality in cross-national perspective. In M. Shanahan, J. T. Mortimer, & M. Kirkpatrick Johnson (Eds.), *Handbook of the Life Course* (Vol. II, pp. 223–248). Springer.
- Breen, R., & Buchmann, M. (2002). Institutional variation and the position of young people: A comparative perspective. Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, 580, 288–305. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/0002716202580001012
- Brizinsky-Fay, C. (2017). The interplay of educational and labour market institutions and links to relative youth unemployment. *Journal of European Social Policy*, *27*(4), 346–359. https://doi.org/10.1177/09589287 17719198
- Brown, P., Ashton, D., & Lauder, H. (2011). *The global auction: The broken promises of education, jobs, and incomes.* Oxford University Press.
- Buchmann, M. C., & Kriesi, I. (2011). Transition to adulthood in Europe. Annual Review of Sociology, 37, 481-503.
- Bukodi, E., Erikson, R., & Goldthorpe, J. H. (2014). The effects of social origins and cognitive ability on educational attainment: Evidence from Britain and Sweden. *Acta Sociologica*, *57*(4), 293–310. https://doi.org/10.1177/0001699314543803
- Bukodi, E., & Goldthorpe, J. H. (2013). Decomposing 'social origins': The effects of parents' class, status, and education on the educational attainment of their children. *European Sociological Review*, 29(5), 1024–1039. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcs079
- Callender, C., & Mason, G. (2017). Does student loan debt deter higher education participation? New evidence from England. *The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 671(1), 20–48.
- Callender, C., & Melis, G. (2022). The privilege of choice: How prospective college students' financial concerns influence their choice of higher education institution and subject of study in England. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 93(3), 477–501.
- Carmo, R. M., Rio, C., & Medgyesi, M. (Eds.). (2018). *Reducing inequalities: A challenge for the European Union?* Palgrave Macmillan.
- Davidson, P., & Whiteford, P. (2012). An overview of Australia's system of income and employment assistance for the unemployed. Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, https://doi.org/10.1787/ 1815199X



- Deng, Z., Arim, R., Henseke, G., Schoon, I., Dietrich, H., Murray, A., Smyth, E., & Dupéré, V. (2022). Youth unemployment in Canada, Germany, Ireland and the United Kingdom in times of Covid-19. *Statistics Canada, Economic and social reports, 2*(3), 2563–8955.
- Dietrich, H., & Gerner, H. D. (2012). The effects of tuition fees on the decision for higher education: Evidence from a German policy experiment. *Economics Bulletin*, 32(3), 2407–2413.
- DiPrete, T. A., & Buchmann, C. (2013). The rise of women. The growing gender gap in education and what it means for American Schools. Russel Sage Foundation.
- Edwards, D., Perkins, K., Pearce, J., & Hong, J. (2015). Work integrated learning in STEM in Australian universities: Final report–Submitted to the Office of the Chief Scientist. Australian Council for Educational Research (ACER). https://research.acer.edu.au/higher_education/44
- Emmenegger, P., Häusermann, S., Palier, B., & Seeleib-Kaiser, M. (Eds.). (2012). Age of dualization: The changing face of inequality in deindustrializing societies. Oxford University Press.
- England, P., Levine, A., & Mishel, E. (2020). Progress toward gender equality in the United States has slowed or stalled. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 117(13), 6990–6997. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1918891117
- Fialho, P. M. M., Dragano, N., Reuter, M., Deindl, C., Schleberger, S., Metzendorf, M.-I., Hoffmann, S., Diehl, K., Wachtler, B., & Schüttig, W. (2022). School-to-work and school-to-university transition and health inequalities among young adults: A scoping review. *BMJ Open*, 12(7), Article 058273. https:// doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2021-058273
- Fisher, A. N., & Ryan, M. K. (2021). Gender inequalities during Covid-19. *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations*, 24(2), 237–245. https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430220984248
- Gangl, M. (2000). Education and labour market entry across Europe: The impact of institutional arrangements in training systems and labour markets (Working Paper No. 25). MZES.
- Heckhausen, J., & Buchmann, M. (2018). A multi-disciplinary model of life-course canalization and agency. *Advances in Life Course Research*, 41, Article 100246. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.alcr.2018.09.002
- Hovdhaugen, E. (2013). Working while studying: The impact of term-time employment on dropout rates. *Journal of Education and Work*, 28(6), 631–651. https://doi.org/10.1080/13639080.2013.869311
- International Labour Organisation. (2022). *Global employment trends for youth 2022*. https://cica.org.au/ wp-content/uploads/Global-employment-trends-for-youth-2022.-Geneva-ILO-2022.pdf
- Kerckhoff, A. C. (2000). Transition from school to work in comparative perspective. In M. T. Hallinan (Ed.), Handbook of the sociology of education (pp. 453–474). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/0-387-36424-2_21
- Kowalewska, H. (2023). Gendered employment patterns: Women's labour market outcomes across 24 countries. *Journal of European Social Policy*, 33(2), 151–168. https://doi.org/10.1177/0958928722 1148336
- Kristal, T., & Yaish, M. (2020). Does the coronavirus pandemic level the gender inequality curve? (It doesn't). *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 68. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rssm.2020.100520
- MacDonald, R., Shildrick, T., Webster, C., & Simpson, D. (2005). Growing up in poor neighborhoods: The significance of class and place in the extended transitions of 'socially excluded' young adults. *Sociology*, *39*(5), 873–891. https://doi.org/10.1177/0038038505058370
- Matthewes, S. H., & Borgna, C. (2025). De-tracking at the margin: How alternative secondary education pathways affect student attainment. *Economics of Education Review*, 104, Article 102608. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econedurev.2024.102608
- Müller, W., & Gangl, M. (2003). Transitions from education to work in Europe : The integration of youth into EU labour markets. Oxford University Press.



- Murphy, R., Scott-Clayton, J., & Wyness, G. (2019). The end of free college in England: Implications for enrolments, equity, and quality. *Economics of Education Review*, 71, 7–22.
- OECD. (2024a). Population with tertiary education (indicator). https://doi.org/10.1787/0b8f90e9-en
- OECD. (2024b). Youth unemployment rate (indicator). https://doi.org/10.1787/c3634df7-en
- Pastore, F. (2016). A classification of school-to-work transition regimes. In S. Fadda & P. Tridico (Eds.), *Varieties of economic inequality* (pp. 170–196). Routledge.
- Pensiero, N., & Schoon, I. (2019). Social inequalities in educational attainment: The changing impact of parents' social class, social status, education and family income, England 1986 and 2010. *Journal of Longitudinal and Lifecourse Studies*, 10(1), 87–108. https://doi.org/10.1332/175795919X15468755933380
- Quillian, L., & Midtbøen, A. H. (2021). Comparative perspectives on racial discrimination in hiring: The rise of field experiments, *Annual Review of Sociology*, 47, 391–415. http://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-soc-090420-035144
- Raffe, D. (2008). The concept of transition system. *Journal of Education and Work*, 21(4), 277–296. https://doi.org/10.1080/13639080802360952
- Raffe, D. (2014). Explaining national differences in education-work transitions: Twenty years of research on transition systems. *European Societies*, *16*(2), 175–193. https://doi.org/10.1080/14616696.2013.821619
- Roberts, K. (2019). Routes through education into employment as England enters the 2020s. *European Journal of Educational Management*, 2(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.12973/eujem.2.1.1
- Rosenbaum, J. (2001). Beyond college for all: Career paths for the forgotten half. Russel Sage Foundation.
- Rueda, D. (2014). Dualization, crisis and the welfare state. *Socio-Economic Review*, 12, 381–407. https://doi. org/10.1093/ser/mwu015
- Saraceno, C. (1997). Family change, family policies and the restructuring of welfare. OECD.
- Schoon, I., & Bynner, J. (Eds.). (2017). Young people's development and the Great Recession: Uncertain Transitions and Precarious Futures. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Schoon, I., & Bynner, J. (2019). Young people and the Great Recession: Variations in the school-to-work transition in Europe and the United States. *Longitudinal and Life Course Studies*, 10(2), 153–173. https:// doi.org/10.1332/175795919X15514456677349
- Schoon, I., & Heckhausen, J. (2019). Conceptualizing individual agency in the transition from school to work: A socio-ecological developmental perspective. Adolescent Research Review, 4, 135–148. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s40894-019-00111-3
- Schoon, I., & Lyons-Amos, M. (2017). A socio-ecological model of agency: The role of structure and agency in shaping education and employment transitions in England. *Longitudinal and Life Course Studies*, 8(1), 35–56. https://doi.org/10.14301/llcs.v8i1.404
- Shanahan, M. J. (2000). Pathways to adulthood in changing societies: Variability and mechanisms in life course perspective. *Annual Review of Sociology*, *26*, 667–692. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.soc.26.1.667
- Stockdale, A., Theunissen, N., & Haartsen, T. (2018). Staying in a state of flux: A life course perspective on the diverse staying processes of rural young adults. *Population, Space and Place, 24*(8), Article 2139. https:// doi.org/10.1002/psp.2139
- Strand, S. (2014). Ethnicity, gender, social class and achievement gaps at age 16: Intersectionality and "getting it" for the white working class. *Research Papers in Education*, 29(2), 131–171. https://doi.org/10.1080/02671522.2013.767370
- Tomaszewski, W., Kubler, M., Perales, F., Western, M., Rampino, T., & Xiang, N. (2018). *Review of identified equity groups*. Institute for Social Science Research.
- Tomaszewski, W., Xiang, N., & Kubler, M. (2024). Socio-economic status, school performance, and university



participation: Evidence from linked administrative and survey data from Australia. *Higher education*, 2024. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-024-01245-7

- UN Women. (2022). Advancing gender parity across the UN system. https://www.unwomen.org/en/digitallibrary/publications/2022/12/energize-exchange-enhance-advancing-gender-parity-across-the-unsystem
- van de Werfhorst, H. G. (2024). Is meritocracy not so bad after all? Educational expansion and intergenerational mobility in 40 countries. *American Sociological Review*, 89(6), 1181–1213.
- Vickers, M., Lamb, S., & Hinkley, J. (2003). Student workers in high school and beyond: The effects of part-time employment on participation in education, work and training (LSAY Youth Research Report). Australian Council for Educational Research.
- Walther, A. (2006). Regimes of youth transitions: Choice, flexibility and security in young people's experiences across different European contexts. YOUNG, 14(2), 119–139. https://doi.org/10.1177/11033088060 62737
- World Bank. (2023). Youth unemployment rate worldwide from 2000 to 2022. https://www.statista.com/ statistics/1448965/global-youth-unemployment-rate/Global
- Yerkes, M. A., Andre, S. C. H., Besamusca, J. W., Kruyen, P. M., Remery, C., van der Zwan, R., Beckers, D. G. J., & Geurts, S. A. E. (2020). (2020). 'Intelligent' lockdown, intelligent effects? Results from a survey on gender (in)equality in paid work, the division of childcare and household work, and quality of life among parents in the Netherlands during the Covid-19 lockdown. *PLoS One*, 15(11). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone. 0242249
- Zacher, H., & Froidevaux, A. (2021). Life stage, lifespan, and life course perspectives on vocational behavior and development: A theoretical framework, review, and research agenda. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 126. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2020.103476
- Zajac, T., Tomaszewski, W., Perales, F., & Xiang, N. (2023). Diverging labour-market trajectories of australian graduates from advantaged and disadvantaged social backgrounds: A longitudinal analysis of population-wide linked administrative data. *International Labour Review*, 162(4). https://doi.org/10.1111/ ilr.12391

About the Authors



Wojtek Tomaszewski (PhD) is deputy director (of research) and a research group leader at the Institute for Social Science Research and a program leader in the Australian Research Council (ARC) Centre of Excellence for Children and Families over the Life Course (the Life Course Centre). He has a strong research interest in the impact of disadvantage on educational and labour market outcomes in young people and has specialist expertise in quantitative research methods and advanced statistical analysis.



Hans Dietrich (Dr. rer. pol.) is a senior researcher at the Institute for Employment Research (IAB) in Nuremberg, Germany, and teaches at the Friedrich-Alexander University, Erlangen-Nürnberg. His research interests include sociology of education and qualification, life course research, labor market research, school-to-work transitions and youth unemployment in Germany and Europe, and labor market policy for young people.





Golo Henseke (PhD) is an associate professor at the IOE, UCL's Faculty of Education and Society, specializing in applied economics and quantitative social sciences. He is associated with the LLAKES Research Centre and the Oxford-based Centre for Global Higher Education. His research primarily focuses on labor market dynamics, educational outcomes, and well-being.



Ning Xiang (PhD) is a Research Fellow at ISSR, specializing in education equity, longitudinal data analysis, and mixed-method evaluations. She has led policy-relevant research using LSIC, LSAC, LSAY, and HILDA to examine student engagement, school climate, and long-term education and labor market outcomes for disadvantaged students.



Ingrid Schoon (PhD) is Chair of social policy at the UCL Social Research Institute. Her research focuses on the study of risk and resilience, in particular during school-to-work transitions and regarding social inequalities in competence development.

ARTICLE



Open Access Journal

Pathways to Inclusion? Labor Market Entry Trajectories of Persons With Disabilities in Europe

Jonna M. Blanck¹⁰, Christian Brzinsky-Fay²⁰, and Justin J. W. Powell³⁰

¹ Department of Rehabilitation Sciences, Humboldt University of Berlin, Germany

² Department of Social Sciences, Hamburg University, Germany

³ Department of Social Sciences, University of Luxembourg, Luxembourg

Correspondence: Jonna M. Blanck (jonna.blanck@hu-berlin.de)

Submitted: 8 November 2024 Accepted: 10 March 2025 Published: 16 April 2025

Issue: This article is part of the issue "The Role of Contexts in the Educational and Employment Transitions and Pathways of Young People" edited by Alexandra Wicht (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training / University of Siegen), Oliver Winkler (Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg), Mona Granato (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training), and Alexandra Nonnenmacher (Worms University of Applied Sciences), fully open access at https://doi.org/10.17645/si.i418

Abstract

Almost a fifth of the population in OECD countries report having a disability and the proportion of students classified as having special educational needs (SEN) has steadily increased over recent decades. While this group faces marginalization in schooling and employment everywhere, there are profound differences in disability-based disadvantages across countries. However, comparative research on the labor market opportunities of persons with disabilities (PwDs) remains limited, especially regarding school-to-work transitions (STWT) that are crucial for subsequent labor market opportunities. Thus, lacking comparative knowledge on how institutional contexts shape these transitions also limits opportunities for policy learning and improvement of supports provided. This study addresses these gaps by analysing longitudinal data from the European Statistics on Income and Living Conditions (EU-SILC). First, using sequence and cluster analysis, we classify these trajectories and provide an in-depth analysis of labor market entry patterns for PwDs compared to those without disabilities across 31 European countries. Second, we explore whether the timing of first employment, instability during the STWT, as well as inclusionary or exclusionary transitions vary between these groups and how the disparities between persons with and without disabilities regarding these indicators are related to institutionalized segregation and support structures. Our findings highlight that PwDs usually do not transition more slowly to (some form of) employment, yet they experience more instability and less inclusion during their STWT. Segregation exacerbates disadvantages, whereas institutional support structures reduce the disadvantages youth with disabilities face when these programs actively facilitate pathways to inclusion.



Keywords

disability; Europe; European comparisons; inclusion; labor market; pathways; school-to-work transition; segregation; sequence analysis; support

1. Introduction

Labor market participation is essential for economic subsistence as it is for meaningful participation in society. The school-to-work transition (STWT) is a crucial phase for successful integration into the labor market (Bynner & Parsons, 2002). In OECD countries, about 18% of the population reports having a disability, with prevalence continuously rising since 2005 (OECD, 2022b, p. 33). The proportion of students with disabilities ("special educational needs" or SEN) in schooling has also been rising globally (Richardson & Powell, 2011). By ratifying the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (United Nations, 2006), 192 countries have now committed to ensuring equalized access to schooling, vocational education, training, and work. However, research shows that persons with disabilities (PwDs) continue to face significant barriers to entering vocational education and training (VET), post-secondary education, and the labor market (Janus, 2009; Newman et al., 2011; Wells et al., 2003). Still, labor market opportunities for PwDs vary widely across countries (OECD, 2022b), suggesting similar trends for STWT. Despite this, comparative knowledge on STWT of PwDs is scarce and mostly descriptive regarding current labor market status (OECD, 2022b, p. 37). Thus we ask: How do STWT processes differ across European countries for PwDs and persons without disabilities (PwoDs)? Analysing STWT processes and categorizing labor market entry trajectories (Brzinsky-Fay, 2007; McVicar & Anyadike-Danes, 2002) is vital for policy learning and understanding life course trajectories—a key concept in life course theory (Sackmann & Wingens, 2003).

From inequality, educational and social policy perspectives, examining how STWT pathways and processes for PwDs are shaped by institutions is crucial. Differences in institutional environments have been shown to explain varying STWT across countries (Breen & Buchmann, 2002; Buchmann & Kriesi, 2011). However, theories on institutional influences on STWT (e.g., Allmendinger, 1989; Müller & Shavit, 1998) have not explicitly considered PwDs. Hence, many existing institutional explanations cannot fully explain STWT for this particularly disadvantaged group (Blanck et al., 2024). Research on disability policy often addresses general labor market participation (e.g., van der Zwan & de Beer, 2021). Given the dynamic nature of disablement and the importance of phase-specific institutions at the intersection of education and employment, complementary theoretical frameworks are needed to understand how institutions affect STWT for PwDs. The "labelling-resource dilemma" (see Powell, 2016), analogous to the distributive dilemma in social policy generally (Stone, 1984), is relevant for understanding the educational and labor market chances of PwDs, as it emphasizes tensions between providing additional resources to compensate for disadvantages and the risk of segregation and exclusion when resources are provided in segregated settings, such as special schools or sheltered workshops (Malo & Rodríguez, 2022; Menze et al., 2023; Myklebust & Båtevik, 2009; OECD, 2010, p. 80; Rojewski et al., 2015). Support structures often facilitate pathways to inclusion. However, such relevant institutions usually are related closely to other institutions that may not. These factors and tensions are represented by the classifications of transition regimes (Walther, 2006) and analyses of the influence of institutional configurations (Brzinsky-Fay, 2017), requiring analyses to account for these correlations. This raises the question of whether specific country clusters can be identified based



on indicators related to support structures and segregation of PwDs and how they relate to disadvantages in labor market entry trajectories for PwDs compared to PwoDs.

We address these questions by building upon research literatures on STWT, social stratification, and disability policy, and leveraging longitudinal data from the European Statistics on Income and Living Conditions (EU-SILC). First, we provide in-depth analyses of labor market entry trajectories of PwDs in 31 European countries and compare these to those of PwoDs. Applying sequence and cluster analysis, we classify labor market entry trajectories based on speed to employment, instability, and inclusivity/exclusivity. Second, via cluster analysis, we identify four country clusters based on indicators for support structures and segregation provided by the OECD (2025) and the European Agency for Special Needs and Inclusive Education (EASNIE, 2014, 2016, 2018). Third, we analyse how these clusters relate to differences between PwDs and PwoDs regarding speed to first employment, instability, and inclusionary/exclusionary transitions. Following recent international studies (e.g., Hadjar & Kotitschke, 2022; Kangas & Karonen, 2022; OECD, 2022b), we define disability based on subjective evaluations of individual "limitations in activities because of health issues." This approach acknowledges the interaction between impairments and environmental barriers, as in the International Classification of Functioning, Disability and Health (ICF; WHO, 2001). Given limited comparative knowledge on STWT for PwDs, our approach is primarily exploratory, laying the foundation for further comparative research.

2. Previous Research on Disability and Labor Market Entry Trajectories in European Countries

2.1. Labor Market Entry Trajectories of PwDs and PwoDs

Sociodemographic characteristics clearly impact STWT (Iannelli & Smyth, 2008) as do educational credentials: Persons with higher formal qualifications enter the labor market at higher rates (Wolbers, 2007) and have lower risks of unemployment or employment in unskilled jobs (Gangl, 2003). Moreover, low-skilled workers are more likely to experience non-standard employment such as part-time work and self-employment (Schmid, 2017, p. 3). Studies from single countries show that PwDs are also disadvantaged in their STWT: They enter post-secondary education, vocational training, and employment less frequently, with a higher risk of being "not in education, employment or training" (NEET; e.g., Blanck, 2020; Gutman & Schoon, 2018; Menze et al., 2023; Newman et al., 2011).

Yet, researchers have usually analysed STWT solely as single events, e.g., the chances of entering a certain type of employment at a certain age (Buchmann & Kriesi, 2011). This is also true for research on STWT of PwDs. Rare comparative research on STWT of PwDs is mostly descriptive, based on aggregate, cross-sectional data on current labor market status (e.g., NEET prevalence per year; see OECD, 2022b, p. 37). However, to better understand STWT, it is necessary to additionally analyse processes, in particular sequences of labor market entry trajectories. Sequences provide conceptual links between single transitions and trajectories, understood as "any life-course movement that includes at least two transitions between states (in a given state space)" (Sackmann & Wingens, 2003, p. 96). Theoretically, Sackmann and Wingens (2003) distinguish six different types of STWT sequences based on the number and order of different states (Table 1). The sequence type "rupture" consists of only one transition from school to an absorbing state such as work or unemployment.



Sequence type		School-to-work sequences
Rupture	$A \rightarrow B$	School \rightarrow Work
Interruption	$A \to B \to A$	School \rightarrow Work \rightarrow School
Change	$A \to B \to C$	School \rightarrow Work \rightarrow Non-Employment
Bridge	$A \to AB \to B$	School \rightarrow Apprenticeship (= School + Work) \rightarrow Work
Return	$A \to AB \to A$	School \rightarrow Apprenticeship (= School + Work) \rightarrow School
Fusion	$A \to B \to AB$	School \rightarrow Work \rightarrow Further Education (= School + Work)

 Table 1. School-to-work transition types.

Source: Authors' representation based on Sackmann and Wingens (2003, p. 102).

after a period of work. "Change" entails three different statuses. The three other transition types—"bridge," "return," and "fusion"—include combined statuses like apprenticeships and further education, which either link two statuses or are the result of two other statuses.

Empirically, four main types of labor market entry trajectories have been identified across studies (with varying frequency in different countries), despite analyses being based on diverse sets of countries (Brzinsky-Fay, 2007; Lorentzen et al., 2019; Quintini & Manfredi, 2009; Scherer, 2001): An important transition type is characterized by states of education (of varying length), followed by those of work (a); other commonly identified types constitute a type marked by long periods of unemployment or inactivity (early) in the STWT (b), return to education after phases of employment or inactivity (c), and a type characterized by instability that comprises several changes between different statuses (d).

Unsurprisingly, the quantitative relevance of types of labor market (entry) trajectories also varies between sociodemographic groups generally and between PwDs and PwoDs specifically (Ballo & Alecu, 2023; Brzinsky-Fay, 2007, 2015; Brzinsky-Fay & Solga, 2016; Scherer, 2005). In a longitudinal study on Norway, Ballo and Alecu (2023) identify four different types of labor market trajectories of persons aged 20 to 34: "permanently work-disabled," "stable employment," which is education followed by work, "early marginalization," with status changes resulting in work-disability, and "unstable employment" with several changes between different status. PwDs had lower probabilities of being in the "stable employment" cluster than PwoDs. A study on Britain showed that over a five-year period, PwDs (aged 15 and above) were more likely to reduce working time or exit the labor market completely (Rigg, 2005). So far, few studies have fully addressed questions related to labor market entry trajectories of PwDs. These show that during the first four years of their STWT, PwDs in many countries spend more time NEET and less time in employment (Blanck et al., 2024) and that PwDs in Germany experience delayed STWT (Reims & Schels, 2022). Negative effects of disability on labor market outcomes also seem to last for a long time after students leave school (Myklebust & Båtevik, 2022; Newman et al., 2011). Examining STWT status distributions over time reveals that many youths with disabilities, like their non-disabled peers, successfully transition from education to employment (Blanck et al., 2024). To date, no study has analysed labor market entry trajectories of PwDs across most European countries and compared them to those of PwoDs.


2.2. Institutional Influences on Labor Market Entry Trajectories of PwDs in European Countries

Country differences have long been a particular focus of STWT research, showing cross-country variation in length, timing, and outcomes (Marczuk, 2024). Although comparative and longitudinal research on STWT of youth with disabilities is still rare, existing cross-sectional studies show that gaps in NEET rates between PwDs and PwoDs vary substantially across Europe (Halvorsen et al., 2016; OECD, 2022b) as well as the impact of health across regions, such as Continental, Eastern, and Southern Europe (Rocca et al., 2022). A descriptive study based on EU-SILC shows that the cumulative length of NEET and employment spells and the respective gaps between PwDs and PwoDs vary highly between countries (Blanck et al., 2024). Theoretical and empirical accounts of the international diversity in STWT have emphasized several institutional features of schooling and labor markets as well as their linkages (Allmendinger, 1989; Bol & van de Werfhorst, 2013; Breen & Buchmann, 2002; Maurice et al., 1986). Also, specific clusters of institutions-"transition regimes"-have been identified that shape labor market entry trajectories (Brzinsky-Fay, 2017; Gangl, 2001; Walther, 2006). However, thus far, institutional explanations for differing STWT have been developed without explicitly considering PwDs. Research on disability policy makes clear that general country classifications differ from clusters of institutional features relevant to PwDs (on welfare states and disability policy see Lee, 2014; Tschanz & Staub, 2017). The varying relevance of interrelated institutions and countries' institutional logics (Tschanz & Powell, 2020) likely explains why established institutional explanations have limited explanatory power for the significant diversity in the STWT of PwDs even within transition regimes (Blanck et al., 2024). Thus, additional and complementary theoretical approaches are needed to better understand country differences in STWT and labor market entry trajectories for PwDs.

3. Theoretical Approach

3.1. Signaling, Stigma, and Discrimination

Theoretically, differences in labor market opportunities have been explained based on assumptions about processes of labor market signaling. Building upon human capital theory (Becker, 1975), the signaling approach assumes that employers use so-called screening devices, like educational certificates, to select the most capable and productive workers (Stiglitz, 1975). However, in this perspective, employers not only use such direct signals for productivity but also a person's background characteristics to assess trainability and subsequent training costs (Thurow, 1975). Additionally, lower employment opportunities for disadvantaged groups have been explained based on processes of stigmatization and discrimination. Stigma can be understood as the negative social reaction to certain characteristics, based on culturally shaped beliefs about ab/normality, as well as the internalization of the negative stereotypes by those affected by them (Link & Phelan, 2001), which may lead to self-selection during STWT and higher probabilities of exclusionary labor market entry trajectories (Pfahl, 2011). Discrimination in this context can be understood as (institutionalized) biased treatment based on individual and culturally shared stereotypes, which may result in exclusion (Phelps, 1972; Rivera & Tilcsik, 2023). PwDs are particularly at risk concerning signaling, stigma, and discrimination. First, due to environmental (physical and attitudinal) barriers, as well as prevalent and persistent segregation in education systems (e.g., Mazzotti et al., 2021; Myklebust & Båtevik, 2009), PwDs are disproportionately represented in the group of those with low formal qualification (OECD, 2022b). Second, disability as such is not only perceived as a strong signal for low productivity and low trainability but, due to stigma, it is also perceived as a marker of membership in an undesirable group (Østerud, 2023). Based



on these assumptions, employers may then discriminate against PwDs by placing them at the end of the labor queue—or excluding them entirely (Thurow, 1975), thereby creating barriers to entering the labor market and making longer search processes necessary, which may result in higher risks of labor market entry trajectories marked by instability or even exclusion. Accordingly, studies from single countries have shown that PwDs—as compared to those without disabilities—are disadvantaged in their access to the labor market and more likely to be excluded (Berre, 2024; Bjørnshagen & Ugreninov, 2021; OECD, 2022b).

Based on these theoretical ideas and previous research, we hypothesize that:

- H1: PwDs will have slower transitions to employment compared to PwoDs.
- H2: PwDs will more frequently experience exclusionary and unstable labor market entry trajectories.
- H3: PwDs will less frequently experience inclusionary labor market entry trajectories.

3.2. Support Structures and Segregation

Although comparative data is limited, transition systems for youth with disabilities clearly vary between countries, and these shape their labor market entry trajectories (EADSNE, 2002). For example, Tschanz and Powell (2020) show that Switzerland provides more support for students with SEN in STWT (through its VET system) than does the United States. A useful theoretical perspective for understanding country differences in institutional environments affecting STWT and labor market entry trajectories of youth with disabilities-particularly through signaling, stigma, and discrimination-is the "resource-labelling dilemma" (see Powell, 2016), akin to the broader distributive dilemma in social policy (Stone, 1984). In welfare states, disability presents a fundamental distributional challenge. Welfare state organizations aim to provide people in need with necessary (additional, specialized) resources. However, since resources are scarce; only the deserving are supposed to receive them. Benefits are granted only after a means test, based on historically developed categories that determine "legitimate" and "deserving" needs. The designation "disabled" is tied to access to support structures during the STWT, which can vary widely (Coñoman et al., 2024). Each approach engages distinct mechanisms to improve labor market outcomes for disadvantaged or disabled youth, targeting systemic barriers to enhance employment opportunities (Holtmann et al., 2020). A widespread measure for supporting successful STWT of PwDs is transition planning and support that focuses on labor market matching by providing information on the transition process and available placement options as well as on improving agency by helping youth to develop "appropriate aspirations" (Yates & Roulstone, 2013), possibly counterbalancing self-selection out of the labor market based on experiences of stigma (Pfahl, 2011). Accordingly, transition planning has been shown to be valuable for improving transitions into postsecondary education or the labor market and thereby being more inclusive (Cobb & Alwell, 2009). Another important aspect of disability policy are transfers (financial and in kind) that may be used to reduce environmental barriers to participation or provide investment in human capital. Both may lower perceived training costs. Empirically, a higher share of disability benefits has been shown to be beneficial to the employment of PwDs (van der Zwan & de Beer, 2021).

However, because of the distributive dilemma, receiving support can also lead to restrictions on other rights. Empirically, we find that the benefits and additional resources are often provided in segregated



environments, such as special classes and special schools, that have been shown to hinder successful transitions from school to vocational training, postsecondary education, and the labor market. They are associated with reduced possibilities for acquiring educational credentials, high risks of stigma and associated self-selection out of the labor force as well as discrimination by potential employers due to institutional labelling (Blanck, 2020; Mazzotti et al., 2021; Menze et al., 2023; Powell & Pfahl, 2019). Yet, in a recent multi-country study, a negative bivariate association between the size of a special school system in a country, NEET length, and the length of employment during the STWT of PwDs, has been shown (Blanck et al., 2024). This counterintuitive finding has been interpreted as a possible association of special school systems with extensive segregated (pre-)vocational rehabilitation measures—educational programs located at the nexus of the school system and the labor market, such as vocational preparation specifically for youth with disabilities (Reims & Schels, 2022, p. 5836). Such programs divert young PwDs away from the regular labor market, because not only employers but also professionals, who engage with youth during the STWT, discriminate against them, channeling them directly into these suboptimal segments, thus hindering their participation in the regular labor market (Powell & Blanck, 2023).

Work in sheltered workshops for PwDs, a particularly strong kind of labor market segregation, has been shown to lead to exclusionary labor market entry trajectories outside of the regular labor market and to continued employment in such settings (Czedik et al., 2021; Malo & Rodríguez, 2022; OECD, 2010, p. 80; Reims & Schels, 2022). Simultaneously, these segments potentially prevent unstable or exclusionary labor market entry trajectories (Solga et al., 2014). While the empirical value of this interpretation still needs to be assessed, it points, first, to the importance of considering segregation not only in schooling, but also in the labor market to better understand the complex labor market entry trajectories of PwDs. Second, institutional influences can hardly be reduced to a single institution but that the linkages and interrelatedness of different institutions shape labor market entry trajectories (Allmendinger, 1989; Bol & van de Werfhorst, 2013; Breen & Buchmann, 2002; Brzinsky-Fay, 2017; Maurice et al., 1986; Walther, 2006). The lack of interinstitutional coordination for STWT of PwDs is particularly problematic (Tschanz & Powell, 2020). Therefore, specific configurations of support structures and segregation should be analysed to better understand how institutions are associated with disability-specific disadvantages in labor market entry trajectories and learn about their differential potentials for providing pathways to inclusion.

4. Data and Methods

4.1. Data and Variables

We use longitudinal microdata for 31 countries across Europe from EU-SILC, which involves rotating panels for individuals starting at the ages 16 to 18 and following them over four years between 2003 and 2020. We selected young persons with non-missing information for the whole 4-year period who left education at least once, resulting in a sample of 13,634 persons (see Supplementary File 1, Tables A1a and A3).

4.1.1. Labor Market Status

EU-SILC provides monthly calendar information on current (labor market) activity status. We distinguish education and full-time, part-time, and self-employment. To capture (temporary) withdrawal from the labor market, the statuses NEET (complete inactivity), care work, and work disabled (total withdrawal from the labor market) were included.



4.1.2. Disability

The main independent variable is disability. Comparative studies of disability are challenging because the formal classification of disability status depends on cultural norms as well as the provision of disability benefits, which leads to differing group compositions. Moreover, STWT imply transitions from school-based (SEN) to labor market definitions of disability (e.g., "work-disabled"; Tschanz & Powell, 2020). To our knowledge, EU-SILC is the only internationally comparative data set that enables analysis of labor market entry trajectories of PwDs. Following recent comparative studies on disability (e.g., Hadjar & Kotitschke, 2022; Kangas & Karonen, 2022; OECD, 2022b), a subjective definition of disability covered in EU-SILC is employed. Respondents were asked whether they experienced limitations in their activities because of health problems with answers ranging from yes, strongly limited to yes, limited to no, not limited at all. An individual was assigned 0 for no disability if no limitation was reported and 1 for disability if a limitation or a strong limitation was reported during the four surveyed years. This relates to the ICF, which defines disability as a limitation in activities arising from a complex relationship between "health conditions and contextual factors" (WHO, 2001). Nevertheless, this definition has limitations: In a Norwegian study, Molden and Tøssebro (2012) showed that compared to other measures of disability, subjective definitions include more people with chronic pain and mobility difficulties and fewer people with mental and learning/cognitive difficulties, who are particularly disadvantaged in accessing the labor market. Moreover, subjective definitions include more persons who participate in the labor market than those covered by administrative classifications. Also, such a measure of disability introduces variability across countries because respondents classify their limitations according to their socialization, system provisions, and local conditions. However, the latter seems to be less problematic if-as it is implemented here-PwoDs are the comparison group and not PwDs in other countries.

4.1.3. Support Structures

Indicators covering comparative information on institutions relevant to the STWT of PwDs are scarce. We rely on three indicators for support structures from the OECD on public expenditure in a share of the GDP (Supplementary File 1, Tables A1c and A2):

1. Placement and related services, including:

Open information services, referral to opportunities for work, training and other forms of assistance, counselling and case management of jobseekers, financial assistance with the costs of job search or mobility to take up work, and job brokerage and related services for employers, if spending on these functions can be separately identified. Services provided by the main public employment service and by other publicly-financed bodies are included. (OECD, 2022a)

- 2. Special support for apprenticeship, including "programs providing incentives to employers to recruit apprentices from labor market policy target groups, or training allowances for particular disadvantaged groups" (OECD, 2022a).
- 3. Public spending on incapacity, referring to government spending on a country's programs relating to sickness, disability, or occupational injury in kind and financial transfers (OECD, 2024).



In addition, the OECD provides an indicator on "sheltered and supported employment," however, this indicator mixes two very different policy instruments and it is unclear what kind of sheltered employment it actually represents (OECD, 2022a). Therefore, it was not used in the analyses.

4.1.4. Segregation

To capture segregation, we use: (a) information on the national share of primary and secondary students educated in special schools in the years 2012, 2014, and 2016 (EASNIE, 2014, 2016, 2018), and (b) the extent of specific programs for youth with disabilities in a country, measured via an OECD indicator on "vocational rehabilitation": "Rehabilitation refers to vocational rehabilitation for persons with a reduced working capacity which prepares them to move on to work or regular training" (OECD, 2022a; Supplementary File 1, Tables A1c and A2).

4.2. Analytical Strategy

The first question our research poses is: How do STWT processes differ across European countries for PwDs and PwoDs? The first step in our analysis is therefore to analyse which types of labor market entry trajectories can be found generally across our sample. Sequence analysis has been tested and found as an appropriate method for studying labor market entry trajectories (Brzinsky-Fay, 2014; Scherer, 2001, 2005). As an exploratory method, it "enables us to define 'life as an unfolding process' as the research focus, in contrast to limiting our attention to a specific outcome variable" (Aisenbrey & Fasang, 2017, p. 1452). Using optimal matching to compare sequences and cluster analysis for grouping them allows us to identify types of labor market entry trajectories (sequence clusters) and describe them with respect to the length, order, and number of sequences (Brzinsky-Fay, 2007). Optimal matching and cluster analysis usually result in a couple of hierarchically ordered cluster solutions. The selection of the most appropriate cluster solution is a qualitative decision by the researchers. To select the most appropriate cluster solution, we looked at all solutions from 2 to 20 clusters and qualitatively assessed the additional insights compared to other solutions. We finally decided on a 7-cluster solution, because this shows trajectory types of very different kinds without too many repetitive or similar clusters. The revealed sequence clusters should be understood as ideal types, meaning that each of the clusters contains similar sequences, whereas the difference between clusters is maximized (Brzinsky-Fay, 2007). In the second step, we checked for deviations from the average share of PwDs in the clusters. In a third step, we tested H1 through H3. To this end, additional sequence indicators were constructed that allowed us to assess the properties of the labor market entry trajectories addressed in the hypotheses (see also Ritschard, 2023; see also Supplementary File 1, Table A1b):

- 1. The speed to first employment is measured by the number of months a person needs to enter full-time, part-time, or self-employment after leaving education. Since the observation period for each individual is four years, this indicator ranges from 1 to 48.
- 2. Instability is assessed based on an indicator measuring sequence turbulence. It counts the number of different statuses and episodes (status changes) within an individual process. Both are normalized and added, which results in an indicator with a range from 0 (*no turbulence*) to 1 (*maximum turbulence*).
- 3. To determine inclusionary and exclusionary transitions, we classified all status changes as inclusionary, exclusionary, or maintenance transitions. Exclusionary labor market entry trajectories were measured based on an indicator capturing how many of the overall transitions reported by an individual were



made from employment to either NEET, care work, or being work disabled. Inclusionary labor market entry trajectories were measured based on an indicator capturing how many of the overall transitions reported by an individual were made from NEET, education, care work, or being work disabled to states of employment. Maintenance transitions are status changes that do not imply enhancements or deteriorations. For each individual, the shares of inclusionary, exclusionary, and maintenance transitions with respect to all transitions of this individual are calculated, summing up to 100% (Supplementary File 1, Tables A1b and A4).

To test H1 through H3, *t*-tests were calculated comparing PwDs and PwoDs for each indicator.

The second question addresses whether specific country clusters can be identified regarding support structures and segregation of PwDs. Because we assume that the institutional indicators within countries are interrelated, collinearity between the institutional indicators should be eliminated. Cluster analysis (*k*-means) was employed on the standardized institutional indicators to group similar countries together while maximizing the between-group differences. In case of missing values, we conducted mean imputation.

The third question asks how the identified country clusters relate to the disadvantage of PwDs in labor market entry trajectories compared to PwoDs. This step is confronted with some challenges: First, the sequence indicators (first transition into employment, turbulence, inclusionary, exclusionary, and maintenance transitions) have different ranges, limiting their comparability. Second, we assume country-level differences for labor market characteristics generally and for the measure of disability. Therefore, we focused on the relative disadvantage of PwDs compared to PwoDs. We normalized and recalculated the sequence indicators as deviation from their respective country mean. For example, if a person with a disability has a certain value for sequence turbulence, the difference to the overall country mean of sequence turbulence is taken for the analysis.

5. Results

5.1. Labor Market Entry Trajectories of PwDs in European Countries

Figure 1 shows the status proportion plots as well as the share of PwDs in each sequence cluster. Cluster 1 ("Early Employment") is characterized by early transitions into full-time employment. Cluster 2 ("Instability") shows combinations of different statuses with a strongly growing proportion of NEET and a small yet, compared to the other types, substantial and growing proportion of the status work disabled. Cluster 3 ("Early Exclusion") shows stable exclusion from the labor market with a large and stable proportion being NEET and a small proportion also being in care work. Cluster 4 ("Employment Bridge") is characterized by a growing proportion moving from education to full-time or part-time work. Cluster 5 ("Late NEET") exhibits status shifts from education to NEET after the second year of the observation period. Cluster 6 ("Long Education") is mostly characterized by education. Finally, Cluster 7 ("Late Employment") is characterized by education and subsequent full-time employment, which, however, comes later compared to Cluster 1.

The average proportion of PwDs in the sample is 15.8%. Compared to this, remarkable differences between PwDs and PwoDs exist in Cluster 2 ("Instability") with a proportion of PwDs of 20.1%, alluding to problematic job search processes. In contrast, the average proportion of PwDs in Cluster 4 ("Employment





Figure 1. Status proportion plot: activity statuses by month, cluster names (share of PwDs in the cluster in parentheses). Source: Authors' calculations based on Eurostat (2022). Notes: FT = full-time employment; PT = part-time employment; self emp = self-employment.

Bridge") is only 12.8%, potentially pointing to problems of PwDs in following the ideal-typical STWT process of education followed directly by work. The three clusters with the highest share of NEET statuses— "Instability," "Early Exclusion," and "Late NEET"—also show slightly higher shares of PwDs, pointing to more experiences of exclusion during the STWT.

Figure 2 shows the average number of months spent until PwDs and PwoDs enter employment, showing no statistically significant difference between the two groups. Only if we differentiate the type of employment, weakly significant differences between full-time and part-time employment appear. Contrary to H1, PwDs seem to transition to full-time employment a little earlier than PwoDs, whereas the latter transition to part-time employment slightly more quickly (Table 2). Therefore, H1 must be rejected. However, this raises the question of whether this counterintuitive finding is due to PwDs entering specific (segregated) employment programs such as sheltered workshops, where they are employed without facing market competition but might be trapped, posing a barrier to further employment in the regular labor market. This dataset unfortunately does not allow us to distinguish the type of employment and investigate this further.

H2 is related to unstable and exclusionary labor market entry trajectories, which are expected to be more frequent among PwDs. The results in Figure 3 display statistically significant differences between PwDs and PwoDs. PwDs experience exclusionary transitions more often than do PwoDs. The results also show significantly higher turbulence for PwDs, although substantially the differences are small. Based on H3 we expected less inclusionary labor market entry trajectories. Small but statistically significant differences between PwDs and PwoDs and PwoDs regarding this indicator exist.









Figure 3. Inclusionary, exclusionary, and maintenance transitions and turbulence during the labor market entry trajectories of persons with and without disabilities in European countries. Source: Authors' calculations based on Eurostat (2022). Notes: *p*-value results from *t*-tests between persons with and without disabilities; the unit of the inclusionary, exclusionary, and maintenance transitions is the share as a fraction of all transitions, i.e., 0.40 means 40%; turbulence is the measure of instability (minimum value of 0 and a maximum value of 1).

Table 2. Overview of corroborated (+) and rejected (-) hypotheses.

H3	PwDs will experience inclusionary labor market entry trajectories less frequently.	+
H2	PwDs will experience exclusionary and unstable labor market entry trajectories more frequently.	+
H1	PwDs will have slower transitions to employment compared to PwoDs.	_



5.2. Clusters of Support Structures for, and Segregation of, PwDs in European Countries

Based on the institutional indicators, four clusters were identified that show differences in the average values of the institutional indicators (Figure 4). Generally, the main categories of support and segregation seem not to be distinctive. Especially the two indicators for segregation seem to be more complementary than consistent.

Cluster 1 ("Reduced Intervention") contains 16 countries with few support structures and low segregation and an average amount of special support for apprenticeships. In Cluster 2 ("Intervention I"), we find the Scandinavian countries and Switzerland. Compared to Cluster 1, the degree of state activity is clearly higher. With respect to segregation and support structures, we find high and low values. The high spending on incapacity and vocational rehabilitation can, however, be interpreted as a focus on compensating labor market disadvantages. Cluster 3 ("Intervention II") is composed of Austria, Germany, France, the Netherlands, and the United Kingdom, where we find the highest amounts of placement and related services and special support for apprenticeship, whereas spending on incapacity and vocational rehabilitation is low. The share of students with SEN in special schools is on an intermediate level. The focus, therefore, seems to be on improving matching processes in the labor market. Finally, the countries of Cluster 4 ("Strong Segregation") have a very high share of students with SEN in special schools, intermediate spending on placement, and the lowest values for incapacity spending, vocational rehabilitation, and special support for apprenticeship. Here improving labor market opportunities PwDs does not seem to be a policy goal.



Figure 4. Country clusters based on institutional indicators for support structures for and segregation of PwDs. Source: Authors' calculations based on OECD (2025) and EASNIE (2014, 2016, 2018). Notes: The graph shows the standardized values of the five institutional variables for each of the four country clusters; for country codes see Supplementary File 1, Table A2.



5.3. The Association of Support Structures and Segregation With Labor Market Entry Trajectories of PwDs in European Countries

Figure 5 shows the relative differences in the deviation of turbulence from the country mean of PwDs and PwoDs across the country clusters. PwDs are confronted with higher turbulence than PwoDs in all clusters—yet to different extents. The differences in Cluster 1 ("Reduced Intervention") are the smallest, whereas we find the largest differences in Clusters 2 ("Intervention I") and 4 ("Strong Segregation"). These clusters show either high values on the indicator vocational rehabilitation or the share of students in special schools, leading to the conclusion that both kinds of segregation are related to a larger gap between PwDs and PwoDs regarding turbulence.

Analysing how the clusters are related to the speed to first employment underlines the unexpected finding that PwDs seem to experience this transition earlier—across all institutional clusters (Figure 6). Still, the gaps between PwDs and PwoDs vary. A focus on vocational rehabilitation (Intervention I) seems to be related to a smaller gap between PwDs and PwoDs, with PwDs transitioning later into first employment. Reduced intervention seems to lead to earlier transitions, possibly because no safety net exists to compensate for disadvantages or to provide alternatives. Strong segregation may be associated with transitioning or channeling PwDs into specific labor market segments. Compared to these inclusion strategies, matching seems to be the most promising pathway to labor market inclusion. However, the underlying mechanisms of the presented results require further investigation to more fully understand the benefits and risks of specific constellations of policy interventions and programs to facilitate labor market inclusion.



Cluster 1 (Reduced Intervention): BG, CY, EL, ES, HR, HU, IE, IS, IT, LT, LU, MT, PL, PT, RS, SI Cluster 2 (Intervention I): CH, DK, FI, NO, SE Cluster 4 (Strong Segregation): BE, CZ, EE, LV, SK

Figure 5. Turbulence deviation of PwDs and PwoDs in different institutional settings. Source: Authors' calculations based on OECD (2025), EASNIE (2014, 2016, 2018), and Eurostat (2022). Notes: The graph shows the deviation of the standardized turbulence measure from its country means for each of the four country clusters, for persons with and without disabilities; for country codes see Supplementary File 1, Table A2.





Cluster 1 (Reduced Intervention): BG, CY, EL, ES, HR, HU, IE, IS, IT, LT, LU, MT, PL, PT, RS, SI Cluster 2 (Intervention I): CH, DK, FI, NO, SE Cluster 4 (Strong Segregation): BE, CZ, EE, LV, SK

Figure 6. First transition into employment in different institutional settings. Source: Authors' calculations based on OECD (2025), EASNIE (2014, 2016, 2018), and Eurostat (2022). Notes: The graph shows the deviation from the country means of standardized values of the month in which the first transition into employment takes place, for persons with and without disabilities; for country codes see Supplementary File 1, Table A2.

The deviation of inclusionary, exclusionary, and maintenance transitions is very consistent (Figure 7). On average, PwDs have a lower share of inclusionary and a higher share of exclusionary transitions, but—



Cluster 1 (Reduced Intervention): BG, CY, EL, ES, HR, HU, IE, IS, IT, LT, LU, MT, PL, PT, RS, SI Cluster 2 (Intervention I): CH, DK, FI, NO, SE

Cluster 3 (Intervention II): AT, DE, FR, NL, UK Cluster 4 (Strong Segregation): BE, CZ, EE, LV, SK

Figure 7. Inclusionary, exclusionary, and maintenance transitions in different institutional settings. Source: Authors' calculations based on OECD (2025), EASNIE (2014, 2016, 2018), and Eurostat (2022). Notes: The graph shows the deviation of the standardized share of inclusionary, maintenance, and exclusionary transitions from the country means in the four country clusters; for country codes see Supplementary File 1, Table A2.



again—the extent of the differences between PwDs and PwoDs varies. The relative disadvantage of PwDs seems to be lowest in countries that belong to Clusters 2 ("Intervention I") and 3 ("Intervention II"), suggesting that both strategies—compensation and labor market matching—help improve the STWT of PwDs.

6. Discussion

In this article, three key research questions were posed addressing STWT processes of PwDs: The first addressed how STWT processes differ across European countries for PwDs and PwoDs. Seven different types of labor market entry trajectories were identified that show notable heterogeneity in the STWT of PwDs across Europe. However, PwDs are slightly more represented in Cluster 2 ("Instability"), composed of many different statuses and transitions between them, and less represented in Cluster 4 ("Employment Bridge"). This cluster contains the largest share of part-time employment, which can be seen as a kind of bridge into full-time employment and the ideal-typical STWT. Looking at specific sequence indicators it also became clear that on average PwDs do not enter the labor market later than PwoDs—contrary to what was expected. Still, they experience more exclusionary and less inclusionary labor market entry trajectories as well as more instability (turbulence) during their STWT.

The second question asked whether specific country clusters can be identified based on indicators related to support structures and segregation of PwDs. Cluster analysis based on indicators provided by the OECD (2025) and the EASNIE (2014, 2016, 2018) for "placement and related services," "special support for apprenticeship," "public spending on incapacity," "vocational rehabilitation" and the national share of students with SEN educated in special schools revealed four different clusters. While Cluster 1 is characterized by low state intervention, Clusters 2 and 3 represent two different approaches to labor market policy interventions—compensation and labor market matching—typical for countries with a strong tradition of state intervention. Cluster 4 represents strong segregation in schooling, which is not designed to facilitate labor market transitions, instead stigmatizing PwDs and leading to continued participation in segregated settings.

Based on this, the third question asked how these country clusters relate to the disadvantage of PwDs compared to PwoDs regarding labor market entry trajectories. Looking at institutional explanations for differences in labor market entry trajectories, the analyses demonstrate that institutional constellations shape the STWT of PwDs and provide particular pathways for inclusion. We find disadvantages for PwDs in all institutional settings, but the extents vary. Regarding turbulence, any kind of segregation seems to be related to a larger gap between PwDs and PwoDs. Turbulence may have positive and negative effects. While it may result in more optimal matching, it may also increase insecurity. A focus on vocational rehabilitation also seems to be related to a smaller gap between PwDs and PwoDs mainly because PwDs transition later into first employment. However, the findings regarding this transition indicator must be further investigated. The disadvantages with respect to inclusionary and exclusionary transitions are largest in institutional systems of reduced intervention (Cluster 1) or where segregated schooling is highly prevalent (Cluster 4) and smaller in those countries where policy interventions (support) are important (Clusters 2 and 3).

The findings are therefore consistent with previous research suggesting that well-resourced systems help alleviate barriers for PwDs by providing necessary accommodations and tailored support during the transition phase (e.g., Halvorsen & Hvinden, 2014; Powell & Pfahl, 2019). Nevertheless, as found in many



areas of education and social policy, the "resource-labelling-dilemma" (Powell, 2016; Stone, 1984) is also relevant to explain STWT of PwDs. Segregated settings are intended to provide additional resources and tailored support. However, the findings underline the double-edged nature of such resources when provided in segregated settings. Strong segregation in the school system is associated with larger gaps between PwDs and PwoDs because of less inclusionary and more exclusionary transitions of PwDs, and systems with strong vocational rehabilitation partly seem to be associated with a smaller gap regarding these indicators between PwDs and PwoDs. However, it seems plausible that this latter finding is also the result of the overall policy orientation regarding compensation in the labor market in these countries.

The study is not without limitations. While EU-SILC longitudinal data is the only internationally comparative dataset allowing comprehensive analysis of labor market entry trajectories of PwDs, it has noteworthy restrictions. First, a more accurate measurement of STWT and particularly labor market entry trajectories of PwDs would require us to distinguish different kinds of status and specifically types of (sheltered or supported) employment, relevant for PwDs (Reims & Schels, 2022). Second, the four-year observation window restricts our ability to capture longer-term labor market trajectories, which are particularly relevant to understand the full impact of institutional factors on PwDs and their life chances. Third, limitations based on the measurement of disability have been discussed in Section 3. Because persons with cognitive impairments are underrepresented in subjective definitions of disabilities, negative associations of disabilities with labor market entry trajectories are potentially underestimated in this study. Additionally, van der Zwan and de Beer (2021, p. 483) point out that people living in collective households and institutions are excluded from EU-SILC, which is particularly relevant in the context of having considerable care needs. Fifth, due to small sample sizes per country, it was not possible to distinguish between PwDs based on the strength of their limitations in activities, although the extent of disability is likely to impact labor market entry trajectories. Information on the type of impairment is also not available in EU-SILC longitudinal data. Fourth, a general concern when investigating associations of disability with employment processes relates to questions of reversed causality, because disability can lead to lower employment chances, while low employment chances can also result in becoming disabled (Parsons & Platt, 2022). This may be particularly important when subjective definitions are applied, because exclusionary transitions may lead to bad health and feeling limited in activities. Unfortunately, we cannot make use of the longitudinal data to check possible reversed causality, because the longest observational period is just four years (48 months), which leads to a hard right censoring, and limitations in activities are only measured on a yearly basis, while we have monthly information on the activity status. Finally, there are restrictions with respect to the institutional indicators used. To measure institutional differences in transition systems of youth with disabilities, we had to rely on rather rough measures, mostly provided by the OECD. The institutional indicators we used are completely quantitative and not well suited to capture effects of institutional configurations or functional equivalents in dozens of country contexts. To adequately measure these crucial institutional features, finer-grained and more specific indicators would be needed. Particularly adequate measures of sheltered employment could potentially further explain differences in labor market entry trajectories. However, to date, no better indicators are available, which also limits provision of robust policy recommendations.

Despite these limitations, our analyses produced new insights into the STWT and specifically labor market entry trajectories of PwDs. Future research should aim to expand the temporal scope of analysis wherever possible—and to explore how transitions evolve beyond the initial STWT phase. Moreover, comparative



longitudinal qualitative studies can provide deeper insights into the lived experiences of individuals as they navigate these pathways and underlying mechanisms, particularly in relation to the resource-labelling-dilemma. More in-depth comparative case studies of countries with varying institutional frameworks and labor market conditions promise to provide further policy lessons to address the challenges faced by PwDs during STWT (on Luxembourg and Switzerland see Powell et al., 2024). The results of this large-*n* study also underscore the need for individual countries to re-evaluate their disability policies, particularly in terms of balancing support with inclusion, as they have committed to doing by ratifying the UN CRPD and setting their sights on reaching the UN Sustainable Development Goals. Thus, policymakers should consider reducing reliance on segregated settings and instead focus on providing targeted, flexible support within regular labor market placements. This may include expanding access to inclusive settings at all stages of the labor market entry trajectory, offering specialized support within regular apprenticeship programs, and enhancing incentives for employers to hire PwDs.

Acknowledgments

We thank the editors of the thematic issue and two anonymous reviewers for their helpful feedback.

Funding

Although we conducted this research without specific grants, we are grateful to the Humboldt University of Berlin, Hamburg University, the University of Luxembourg, and our colleagues for providing beneficial conditions to pursue it. Publication of this article open access was made possible through the institutional membership agreement between Humboldt University of Berlin and Cogitatio Press.

Conflict of Interests

The authors declare no conflict of interests.

Data availability

This article is based on data from Eurostat: EU Statistics on Income and Living Conditions Microdata 2004–2021, version 1, release 2 (November 30, 2022; https://doi.org/10.2907/EUSILC2004-2021V.1). The responsibility for all conclusions drawn from the data lies entirely with the authors. OECD indicators on labor market programs can be accessed at https://data-explorer.oecd.org.

Supplementary Material

Supplementary material for this article is available online in the format provided by the author (unedited).

References

- Aisenbrey, S., & Fasang, A. (2017). The interplay of work and family trajectories over the life course: Germany and the United States in comparison. *American Journal of Sociology*, 122(5), 1448–1484. https://www.jstor.org/stable/26545922
- Allmendinger, J. (1989). Educational systems and labor market outcomes. *European Sociological Review*, 5(3), 231–250. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-soc-081309-150212
- Ballo, J. G., & Alecu, A. I. (2023). Predicting stable employment trajectories among young people with disabilities. *Journal of Education and Work*, 36(6), 408–425. https://doi.org/10.1080/13639080.2023. 2254271
- Becker, G. (1975). Human capital: A theoretical and empirical analysis, with special reference to education (2nd ed.). National Bureau of Economic Research.



- Berre, S. (2024). Exploring disability disadvantage in hiring: A factorial survey among Norwegian employers. *Work, Employment and Society*, *38*(4), 1087–1106. https://doi.org/10.1177/09500170231175776
- Bjørnshagen, V., & Ugreninov, E. (2021). Disability disadvantage: Experimental evidence of hiring discrimination against wheelchair users. *European Sociological Review*, *37*(5), 818–833. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/esr/jcab004
- Blanck, J. M. (2020). Übergänge nach der Schule als "zweite Chance"? Eine quantitative und qualitative Analyse der Ausbildungschancen von Schülerinnen und Schülern aus Förderschulen "Lernen." Beltz Juventa.
- Blanck, J. M., Brzinsky-Fay, C., & Powell, J. J. W. (2024). Behinderte Übergänge? Bildung und Behinderung beim Übergang in den Arbeitsmarkt in europäischen Ländern. Zeitschrift für Inklusion, 19(4), 1–25. https:// www.inklusion-online.net/index.php/inklusion-online/article/view/803
- Bol, T., & van de Werfhorst, H. G. (2013). Educational systems and the trade-off between labor market allocation and equality of educational opportunity. *Comparative Education Review*, 57(2), 285–308. https://doi.org/10.1086/669122
- Breen, R., & Buchmann, M. (2002). Institutional variation and the position of young people: A comparative perspective. *The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 580(1), 288–305. https://doi.org/10.1177/000271620258000112
- Brzinsky-Fay, C. (2007). Lost in transition? Labour market entry sequences of school leavers in Europe. *European Sociological Review*, 23(4), 409–422. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcm011
- Brzinsky-Fay, C. (2014). The measurement of school-to-work transitions as processes. *European Societies*, 16(2), 213–232. https://doi.org/10.1080/14616696.2013.821620
- Brzinsky-Fay, C. (2015). Gendered school-to-work transitions? A sequence approach to how women and men enter the labor market in Europe. In H.-P. Blossfeld, J. Skopek, & M. Triventi (Eds.), *Gender, education and employment* (pp. 39–61). Edward Elgar Publishing. https://doi.org/10.4337/9781784715038.00010
- Brzinsky-Fay, C. (2017). The interplay of educational and labour market institutions and links to relative youth unemployment. *Journal of European Social Policy*, *27*(4), 346–359. https://doi.org/10.1177/09589287 17719198
- Brzinsky-Fay, C., & Solga, H. (2016). Compressed, postponed, or disadvantaged? School-to-work transition patterns and early occupational attainment in West Germany. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 46, 21–36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rssm.2016.01.004
- Buchmann, M. C., & Kriesi, I. (2011). Transition to adulthood in Europe. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 37(1), 481–503. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-soc-081309-150212
- Bynner, J., & Parsons, S. (2002). Social exclusion and the transition from school to work: The case of young people not in education, employment, or training (NEET). *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 60(2), 289–309. https://doi.org/10.1006/jvbe.2001.1868
- Cobb, R. B., & Alwell, M. (2009). Transition planning/coordinating interventions for youth with disabilities: A systematic review. *Career Development for Exceptional Individuals*, 32(2), 70–81. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 0885728809336655
- Coñoman, G. I., Ávila, V., & Carmona, C. (2024). Initiatives to support the school-to-work transition of people with intellectual disabilities: A systematic review. *Journal of Intellectual & Developmental Disability*, 49(4), 488–500. https://doi.org/10.3109/13668250.2024.2317799
- Czedik, S., Pfahl, L., & Traue, B. (2021). (In)capacité au travail? Organisation et fonctionnement des ateliers pour personnes en situation de handicap en Allemagne. *Alter*, 15(4), 363–374. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.alter.2021.07.002
- EADSNE. (2002). Transition from school to employment. Main problems, issues and options faced by students



with special educational needs in 16 European countries. https://www.european-agency.org/resources/ publications/transition-school-employment-report

- EASNIE. (2014). 2014 dataset cross-country report [Data set]. https://www.european-agency.org/activities/ data/cross-country-reports
- EASNIE. (2016). 2016 dataset cross-country report [Data set]. https://www.european-agency.org/activities/ data/cross-country-reports
- EASNIE. (2018). 2018 dataset cross-country report [Data set]. https://www.european-agency.org/activities/ data/cross-country-reports
- Eurostat. (2022). *EU statistics on income and living conditions microdata* 2004–2021 (version 1, release 2) [Data set]. https://doi.org/10.2907/EUSILC2004-2021V.1
- Gangl, M. (2001). European patterns of labour market entry. A dichotomy of occupationalized vs. non-occupationalized systems? *European Societies*, *3*(4), 471–494. https://doi.org/10.1080/14616690 120112226
- Gangl, M. (2003). Bildung und Übergangsrisiken beim Einstieg in den Beruf. Zeitschrift für Erziehungswissenschaft, 6(1), 72–89. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11618-003-0005-6
- Gutman, L. M., & Schoon, I. (2018). Aiming high, aiming low, not knowing where to go: Career aspirations and later outcomes of adolescents with special educational needs. *International Journal of Educational Research*, 89, 92–102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijer.2017.10.002
- Hadjar, A., & Kotitschke, E. (2022). How the welfare-state regime shapes the gap in subjective well-being between people with and without disabilities. *Kölner Zeitschrift für Soziologie und Sozialpsychologie*, 73(4), 501–525. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11577-021-00805-4
- Halvorsen, R., & Hvinden, B. (2014). Nordic reforms to improve the labour market participation of vulnerable youth. *International Social Security Review*, 67(2), 29–47. https://doi.org/10.1111/issr.12037
- Halvorsen, R., Hvinden, B., & Schoyen, M. A. (2016). The Nordic welfare model in the twenty-first century. *Social Policy and Society*, 15(1), 57–73. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1474746415000135
- Holtmann, A. C., Ehlert, M., Menze, L., & Solga, H. (2020). Improving formal qualifications or firm linkages—
 What supports successful school-to-work transitions among low-achieving school leavers in Germany?
 European Sociological Review, 37(2), 218–237. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcaa047
- Iannelli, C., & Smyth, E. (2008). Mapping gender and social background differences in education and youth transitions across Europe. *Journal of Youth Studies*, 11(2), 213–232. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 13676260701863421
- Janus, A. L. (2009). Disability and the transition to adulthood. *Social Forces*, 88(1), 99–120. https://doi.org/ 10.1353/sof.0.0248
- Kangas, O., & Karonen, E. (2022). Sustainable and inclusive welfare states: Employment and poverty among immigrants and people with disabilities in different welfare state regimes. *Sozialpolitik.ch*, 2022(1). https:// doi.org/10.18753/2297-8224-187
- Lee, S. E. (2014). Protective, active and legislative disability policy in 10 OECD countries through the lens of fuzzy ideal type analysis (FSITA) [Unpublished MPhil thesis]. University of York. https://etheses.whiterose.ac.uk/id/eprint/8621
- Link, B. G., & Phelan, J. C. (2001). Conceptualizing stigma. Annual Review of Sociology, 27(1), 363–385. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.soc.27.1.363
- Lorentzen, T., Bäckman, O., Ilmakunnas, I., & Kauppinen, T. (2019). Pathways to adulthood: Sequences in the school-to-work transition in Finland, Norway and Sweden. *Social Indicators Research*, 141(3), 1285–1305. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-018-1877-4



- Malo, M. A., & Rodríguez, V. (2022). Sheltered employment for people with disabilities: An international appraisal with illustrations from the Spanish case [MPRA Paper 111861]. University Library of Munich. http://digital. casalini.it/5342925
- Marczuk, A. (2024). Literature review of comparative school-to-work research: How institutional settings shape individual labour market outcomes. *Journal for Labour Market Research*, 58(1), Article 19. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12651-024-00375-w
- Maurice, M., Sellier, F., & Silvestre, J.-J. (1986). The social foundations of industrial power: A comparison of France and Germany. MIT Press.
- Mazzotti, V. L., Rowe, D. A., Kwiatek, S., Voggt, A., Chang, W.-H., Fowler, C. H., Poppen, M., Sinclair, J., & Test, D. W. (2021). Secondary transition predictors of postschool success: An update to the research base. *Career Development and Transition for Exceptional Individuals*, 44(1), 47–64. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 2165143420959793
- McVicar, D., & Anyadike-Danes, M. (2002). Predicting successful and unsuccessful transitions from school to work by using sequence methods. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society Series A: Statistics in Society*, 165(2), 317–334. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-985x.00641
- Menze, L., Solga, H., & Pollak, R. (2023). Long-term scarring from institutional labelling: The risk of NEET of students from schools for learning disability in Germany. Acta Sociologica, 66(3), 289–306. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/00016993221114257
- Molden, T. H., & Tøssebro, J. (2012). Disability measurements: Impact on research results. *Scandinavian Journal* of Disability Research, 14(4), 340–357. https://doi.org/10.1080/15017419.2011.621654
- Müller, W., & Shavit, Y. (1998). The institutional embeddedness of the stratification process: A comparative study of qualifications and occupations in thirteen countries. In Y. Shavit & W. Müller (Eds.), *From school to work: A comparative study of educational qualifications and occupational destinations* (pp. 1–48). Clarendon Press.
- Myklebust, J. O., & Båtevik, F. O. (2009). Earning a living for former students with special educational needs. Does class placement matter? *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, 24(2), 203–212. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/08856250902793677
- Myklebust, J. O., & Båtevik, F. O. (2022). Special needs provision and economic independence among young adults with disabilities: A longitudinal study. *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, 37(5), 715–728. https://doi.org/10.1080/08856257.2021.1974552
- Newman, L., Wagner, M., Knokey, A.-M., Marder, C., Nagle, K., Shaver, D., & Wei, X. (2011). The post-high school outcomes of young adults with disabilities up to 8 years after high school: A report from the National Longitudinal Transition Study-2 (NLTS2). National Center for Special Education Research.
- OECD. (2010). Sickness, disability and work: Breaking the barriers—A synthesis of findings across OECD countries. https://doi.org/10.1787/9789264088856-en
- OECD. (2022a). Coverage and classification of OECD data for public expenditure and participants in labour market programmes. https://web-archive.oecd.org/2022-09-16/120573-Coverage-and-classification-of-OECD-data.pdf
- OECD. (2022b). Disability, work and inclusion: Mainstreaming in all policies and practices. https://doi.org/ 10.1787/1eaa5e9c-en
- OECD. (2024). Public spending on incapacity. https://doi.org/10.1787/f35b71ed-en
- OECD. (2025). OECD data explorer. https://data-explorer.oecd.org
- Østerud, K. L. (2023). Disability discrimination: Employer considerations of disabled jobseekers in light of the ideal worker. *Work, Employment and Society*, *37*(3), 740–756. https://doi.org/10.1177/095001702 11041303



Parsons, S., & Platt, L. (2022). Special educational needs and disability: A lifetime of disadvantage in the labour market? (Working Paper 2022/4). UCL Centre for Longitudinal Studies.

Pfahl, L. (2011). Techniken der Behinderung. transcript. https://doi.org/10.1515/transcript.9783839415320

- Phelps, E. S. (1972). The statistical theory of racism and sexism. *American Economic Review*, 62(4), 659–661. http://www.jstor.org/stable/1806107
- Powell, J. J. W. (2016). Barriers to inclusion: Special Education in the United States and Germany. Routledge.
- Powell, J. J. W., & Blanck, J. M. (2023). The nexus of dis/ability, education and social inequality: Vocational training and higher education in Germany. *Sozialpolitik.ch*, 2023(1). www.sozialpolitik.ch/issue/view/441
- Powell, J. J. W., Hadjar, A., Samuel, R., Traue, B., & Zurbriggen, C. (2024). Advancing inclusion or persistent disablement in school-to-work transitions? Comparing education, training, and employment institutions in Luxembourg and Switzerland. *Sozialpolitik.ch*, 2024(2). https://doi.org/10.18753/2297-8224-5884
- Powell, J. J. W., & Pfahl, L. (2019). Disability and inequality in educational opportunities from a life course perspective. In R. Becker (Ed.), *Research handbook on the sociology of education* (pp. 383–406). Edward Elgar. https://doi.org/10.4337/9781788110426
- Quintini, G., & Manfredi, T. (2009). Going separate ways? School-to-work transitions in the United States and Europe. OECD Social, Employment and Migration Working Papers, 90. https://doi.org/10.1787/ 221717700447
- Reims, N., & Schels, B. (2022). Typical school-to-work transitions of young adults with disabilities in Germany: A cohort study of recipients of vocational rehabilitation services after leaving school in 2008. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, 44(20), 5834–5846. https://doi.org/10.1080/09638288.2021.1948115
- Richardson, J. G., & Powell, J. J. W. (2011). *Comparing special education: Origins to contemporary paradoxes*. Stanford University Press.
- Rigg, J. (2005). Labour market disadvantage amongst disabled people: A longitudinal perspective (LSE STICERD Research Paper No. CASE103). LSE. https://ssrn.com/abstract=1159334
- Ritschard, G. (2023). Measuring the nature of individual sequences. *Sociological Methods & Research*, 52(4), 2016–2049. https://doi.org/10.1177/00491241211036156
- Rivera, L. A., & Tilcsik, A. (2023). Not in my schoolyard: Disability discrimination in educational access. *American Sociological Review*, 88(2), 284–321. https://doi.org/10.1177/00031224221150433
- Rocca, A., Neagu, G., & Tosun, J. (2022). School-work-transition of NEETS: A comparative analysis of European countries. *Youth & Society*, 54(Suppl. 2), 130S–152S. https://doi.org/10.1177/0044118x211051761
- Rojewski, J. W., Lee, I. H., & Gregg, N. (2015). Causal effects of inclusion on postsecondary education outcomes of individuals with high-incidence disabilities. *Journal of Disability Policy Studies*, 25(4), 210–219. https://doi.org/10.1177/1044207313505648
- Sackmann, R., & Wingens, M. (2003). From transitions to trajectories: Sequence types. In W. R. Heinz & V. W. Marshall (Eds.), *Social dynamics of the life course: Transitions, institutions, and interrelations* (pp. 93–115). de Gruyter.
- Scherer, S. (2001). Early career patterns: A comparison of Great Britain and West Germany. *European Sociological Review*, 17(2), 119–144. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/17.2.119
- Scherer, S. (2005). Patterns of labour market entry: Long wait or career instability? An empirical comparison of Italy, Great Britain, and West Germany. *European Sociological Review*, 21(5), 427–440. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/esr/jci029
- Schmid, G. (2017). Transitional labour markets: Theoretical foundations and policy strategies. In *The new Palgrave dictionary of economics* (pp. 1–15). Palgrave Macmillan. https://doi.org/10.1057/978-1-349-95121-5_3050-2



- Solga, H., Protsch, P., Ebner, C., & Brzinsky-Fay, C. (2014). *The German vocational education and training system: Its institutional configuration, strengths, and challenges* (Discussion Paper No. SP I 2014–502). WZB. https:// hdl.handle.net/10419/104536
- Stiglitz, J. E. (1975). The theory of "screening," education, and the distribution of income. *American Economic Review*, 65(3), 283–300. http://www.jstor.org/stable/1804834
- Stone, D. A. (1984). The disabled state. Temple University Press.

Thurow, L. C. (1975). Generating inequality. Basic Books.

- Tschanz, C., & Powell, J. J. W. (2020). Competing institutional logics and paradoxical universalism: School-towork transitions of disabled youth in Switzerland and the United States. *Social Inclusion*, 8(1), 155–167. https://doi.org/10.17645/si.v8i1.2373
- Tschanz, C., & Staub, I. (2017). Disability-policy models in European welfare regimes: Comparing the distribution of social protection, labour-market integration and civil rights. *Disability & Society*, *32*(8), 1199–1215. https://doi.org/10.1080/09687599.2017.1344826
- United Nations. (2006). Convention on the rights of persons with disabilities. https://www.ohchr.org/en/ hrbodies/crpd/pages/conventionrightspersonswithdisabilities.aspx
- van der Zwan, R., & de Beer, P. (2021). The disability employment gap in European countries: What is the role of labour market policy? *Journal of European Social Policy*, *31*(4), 473–486. https://doi.org/10.1177/09589287211002435
- Walther, A. (2006). Regimes of youth transitions: Choice, flexibility and security in young people's experiences across different European contexts. YOUNG, 14(2), 119–139. https://doi.org/10.1177/11033088060 62737
- Wells, T., Hogan, D. P., & Sandefur, G. D. (2003). What happens after the high school years among young persons with disabilities? *Social Forces*, *82*(2), 803–832. https://doi.org/10.1353/sof.2004.0029
- WHO. (2001). International classification of functioning, disability and health (ICF).
- Wolbers, M. H. J. (2007). Patterns of labour market entry: A comparative perspective on school-to-work transitions in 11 European countries. Acta Sociologica, 50(3), 189–210. https://doi.org/10.1177/0001699 307080924
- Yates, S., & Roulstone, A. (2013). Social policy and transitions to training and work for disabled young people in the United Kingdom: Neo-liberalism for better and for worse? *Disability & Society*, 28(4), 456–470. https:// doi.org/10.1080/09687599.2012.717874

About the Authors



Jonna M. Blanck received her PhD in sociology from Freie Universität Berlin. Since 2020 she is an assistant professor for transitions in educational systems with a focus on impairments and disabilities at the Humboldt University of Berlin, Germany. Her research focuses on inequality, school-to-work transitions, inclusive education, and disability.



Christian Brzinsky-Fay studied political science in Berlin and received his PhD in social policy at the University of Tampere, Finland. He is a teaching associate at Hamburg University, Germany, where he teaches statistics and empirical methods at the Department of Social Sciences.





Justin J. W. Powell is professor of sociology of education and head of the Department of Social Sciences at the University of Luxembourg. His comparative institutional analyses chart persistence and change in inclusive and special education, vocational training and higher education, and science systems.

ARTICLE

< cogitatio

Open Access Journal 👌

Unemployment Scarring in the Early Career: Do Skills and Labour Demand Matter?

Miriam Hänni[®] and Irene Kriesi[®]

Swiss Federal University for Vocational Education and Training (SFUVET), Switzerland

Correspondence: Irene Kriesi (irene.kriesi@ehb.swiss)

Submitted: 30 October 2024 Accepted: 13 March 2025 Published: 16 April 2025

Issue: This article is part of the issue "The Role of Contexts in the Educational and Employment Transitions and Pathways of Young People" edited by Alexandra Wicht (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training / University of Siegen), Oliver Winkler (Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg), Mona Granato (Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training), and Alexandra Nonnenmacher (Worms University of Applied Sciences), fully open access at https://doi.org/10.17645/si.i418

Abstract

Rocky school-to-work transition processes, characterized by spells of unemployment and education-job mismatch, can have long-lasting scarring effects on young people and often lead to a loss of income and occupational status. However, the mechanisms that either foster or prevent unemployment scarring are underinvestigated. Our article thus asks whether vocational education and training (VET) diploma holders' unemployment duration and the probability of status loss at labour market re-entry are affected by the interplay between occupation-specific labour demand and young workers' skill sets acquired in VET. Our theoretical approach combines job search, human capital, and signalling theory with arguments from structural segmentation approaches. Our analyses use complete national register data on VET diploma holders who became unemployed during their early careers. We combine national register data on unemployment spells with register data on education trajectories in Switzerland and occupation-specific labour demand data. Results from event-history analyses indicate that unemployment episodes are associated with lower employment chances and higher risk of status loss of VET diploma holders. These general patterns are attenuated by occupation-specific labour demand and the skills taught in vocational training programmes. Re-employment chances are higher and the risk of status loss lower when occupation-specific labour demand is high and few of the accessible job opportunities offer lower status than the job before unemployment. Additionally, we find that workers who trained in occupations imparting large proportions of occupation-specific skills have a higher re-employment probability but also face a higher risk of status loss than those who trained in occupations imparting larger proportions of general skills. Our findings indicate a trade-off between occupation-specific skills and general skills.



Keywords

downward mobility; labour demand; occupational status; skills; unemployment duration; vocational education and training

1. Introduction

Rocky school-to-work transition processes, characterized by spells of unemployment and education-job mismatch, can have long-lasting scarring effects on the career of young people (Bühlmann et al., 2023; Kriesi & Schweri, 2020). Such effects include long-term loss of income, repeated unemployment episodes, occupational status loss at re-entry, and generally worse employment chances (Brand, 2015; Buchs et al., 2017; Gangl, 2006; Kopycka, 2023; Sacchi & Samuel, 2024; Shi & Wang, 2022). Income and status loss due to unemployment early in their career are problematic because they are difficult to recoup. Moreover, unemployment spells may lead to lower self-efficacy and motivation, which in turn impacts young people's job search behaviour negatively (Helbling & Sacchi, 2014). Unemployment early in a career path thus increases the risk of long-term disadvantages in the labour market (Buchs et al., 2015; Helbling & Sacchi, 2014) and in other life domains, including poorer health and higher divorce rates (Brandt & Hank, 2014).

Research has shown that young people's risk of becoming unemployed after completing education is linked to a country's educational system and labour market structure. Youth unemployment is generally lower in countries such as Switzerland and Germany, which maintain a strong company-based dual vocational education and training (VET) sector that is linked to an occupationally segmented labour market (Blommaert et al., 2020; Bolli et al., 2021; Kriesi et al., 2024). This is partly because dual VET combines vocational school with practical training in a firm. It imparts many practical occupation-specific skills that are sought by employers and thus facilitates VET diploma holders' transition into jobs that match the vocational training (Gangl, 2003; Kriesi et al., 2024; Shi & Wang, 2022; Zimmermann et al., 2013). However, despite low youth unemployment rates in such countries, some VET graduates experience unemployment at labour market entry and in their early careers. Our article focusses on this group, which is affected by lower employment chances and wages after labour market re-entry and a higher risk of occupational status loss and downward mobility due to their prior unemployment (Buchs et al., 2017; Helbling & Sacchi, 2014).

Studies have found that unemployment duration and the extent of unemployment scarring depend on meso-level contextual factors, such as the local labour demand and the type and transferability of skills. Unemployment episodes last longer at times of low local labour demand (Morris, 2023). Furthermore, Buchs et al. (2017) show that in the Swiss labour market, which is occupationally segmented, the risk of downward mobility after unemployment depends on the status composition of the jobs available and is lower when matching job vacancies are abundant.

The literature on the relationship between skills and unemployment outcomes is mainly concerned with wage scarring. A few studies investigate the role of skill mismatch between pre- and post-unemployment jobs and show that workers who manage to find a new job that requires similar skills to the job before unemployment suffer less from wage scarring than workers who are not able to transfer their skills to the new job (Martins-Neto et al., 2023; Nawakitphaitoon & Ormiston, 2015; Neffke et al., 2024; Ormiston, 2014). Rinawi and Backes-Gellner (2021) find that workers with highly occupation-specific skills, which are



difficult to transfer between occupations, are less affected by wage scarring upon labour market re-entry. Eggenberger and Backes-Gellner (2023) show that generic ICT skills reduce the probability of wage scarring for workers with highly specific skill bundles. Work is very scarce on other outcomes than wages, such as employment chances, unemployment duration, and downward mobility. Shi and Di Stasio (2022) use the level of education as a measure of skills to show that unemployment spells have a stronger detrimental effect on VET diploma holders' later employment chances than on tertiary graduates'. Some evidence indicates that unemployed VET diploma holders with highly specific skills suffer from longer spells of unemployment (Rinawi & Backes-Gellner, 2021). On occupational status loss, the only study of which we are aware is the one by Rose and Stier (2019), which shows that unemployed workers with high levels of education have a higher risk of occupational status loss at labour market re-entry than workers with low levels of education.

In summary, research has documented the relevance of labour demand to the duration of unemployment and provided evidence that wage scarring due to unemployment is related to skill endowment. However, to the best of our knowledge, hardly any research has investigated the relationship between skill endowment and other aspects of unemployment scarring, such as unemployment duration and status loss. Furthermore, whether the relationship between skills and scarring may be moderated by labour demand remains unknown. The aim of our article is thus to shed light on these two research gaps:

Firstly, we investigate the hitherto neglected potential impact of skill endowment and ask whether the proportion of occupation-specific and general skills imparted in Swiss upper-secondary VET programmes are related to unemployed diploma holders' unemployment duration and status loss at labour market re-entry. Secondly, we are interested in the moderating role of labour demand. We thus analyse whether the relationship between unemployment duration, status loss and the skills workers were taught in VET depends on the occupation-specific demand for labour.

We investigate these two questions with complete national register data on unemployed Swiss VET diploma holders who graduated between 2011 and 2018. VET is suited to investigate our research question for several reasons. Firstly, VET curricula are the only curricula in Switzerland that are nationally standardized and allow reliable comparisons between programmes. Secondly, VET is by far the most prevalent type of upper-secondary education. It is chosen by approximately two-thirds of all compulsory school leavers, thus allowing us to include a sizeable proportion of all upper-secondary graduates in our analyses. Thirdly, the proportion and type of skills imparted differ considerably between the numerous programmes (Grønning et al., 2020b). Fourthly, we avoid confounding the effects of level and type of skills.

2. Theory and Hypotheses

To formulate hypotheses, we combine theoretical arguments from job search and human capital theory (Becker, 1975a; Halaby, 1988) with arguments from structural segmentation approaches that take the structure of national labour markets and educational systems into account (e.g., Bol et al., 2019; Cheng & Park, 2020; Kalleberg & Mouw, 2018). We begin by introducing the characteristics of Swiss VET (2.1), discuss the basic mechanisms of job search in occupationally segmented labour markets (2.2), and theorize the role of skills in re-employment and downward mobility (2.3) and the interaction between skill endowment and labour demand (2.4).



2.1. Significance and Characteristics of Swiss Upper-Secondary VET

In Switzerland, two-thirds of compulsory school leavers enrol in mostly dual VET in one of approximately 250 different training occupations at the upper secondary level. During the observed period of 2011–2019, a stable proportion of about two-thirds of all upper-secondary diplomas awarded were earned after completing an occupation-specific VET programme (Dionisius et al., 2023).

The majority of VET diploma holders entered the labour market within six months of graduating, although there are some differences between occupational fields (Rudin et al., 2018). Average youth unemployment levels over the studied period fluctuated only slightly and at a low level, between approximately 2.4% and 3.4%, and were comparable between young VET diploma holders and university graduates (Rudin et al., 2018; SECO, 2019). Furthermore, most VET diploma holders manage to find first jobs within the occupational fields for which they trained (Buchs & Helbling, 2016; Müller & Schweri, 2015; Rudin et al., 2018), and VET diplomas offer employment chances that are similar to those of higher education degrees (Aepli et al., 2021).

Swiss VET is characterized by its mostly dual form, by large between-programme heterogeneity in imparted skills and high within-programme standardization. All dual VET programmes combine practical training with some theoretical education. Apprentices typically spend three to four days in their companies and one or two days in vocational schools. Swiss VET thus imparts both occupation-specific skills and various types of general knowledge and skills. However, the programmes differ in the proportion of occupation-specific and general skills taught. Whereas some programmes teach a minimum of general skills, others include a broader range of general skills that are transferable across all labour market segments. Furthermore, all VET programmes are standardized so that all apprentices within a particular occupation follow the same curriculum. They lead to nationwide-recognized federal diplomas that have a high signalling power to employers and provide reliable indicators of young diploma holders' basic skill endowment (Gangl, 2003; Grønning et al., 2020a).

2.2. Basic Mechanisms of Job Search in Occupationally Segmented Labour Markets

Leaving unemployment depends chiefly on the probability that job seekers receive job offers that are acceptable to them. According to job search theory, receiving a job offer depends both on job seekers' search efforts and on employers' willingness to make such an offer (Gebel, 2009). Job seekers aim to find a job where they can use all their skills and abilities to maximize their earnings (Halaby, 1988). Young VET diploma holders ideally find a job in their training occupation. They stop their search if they are offered a job whose benefits (i.e., wages, status) exceed the value of remaining unemployed and searching for a better job (Gebel, 2009).

The pressure of accepting a new job is alleviated by unemployment benefits, which increase the reservation wage. Unemployment benefits may be received up to a maximum of 24 months after becoming unemployed, although the majority of Swiss labour market entrants are entitled to only 18 months (Cottier et al., 2020). Unemployment benefits lower the opportunity costs of being unemployed (Lopes, 2022; Mortensen, 1977). However, skills and abilities depreciate with increasing duration of unemployment (Becker, 1975b; Gangl, 2004; Schmelzer, 2011). Furthermore, prolonged unemployment episodes might be interpreted as negative signals of low productivity and motivation by employers (Becker, 1975b; Gangl, 2004; Schmelzer, 2011). This holds particularly for the Swiss labour market, which has generally low unemployment rates and where



longer unemployment spells bear a strong stigma and are associated with individual deficiencies, such as a lack of motivation, social skills, or reliability (Sacchi & Samuel, 2024). Difficulties in finding a suitable job will increase the probability that workers lower their reservation wage and expected gains (Gebel, 2009; Groot, 1990) and accept a job that does not fully match their training. This probability will increase shortly before unemployment benefits run out (Buchs et al., 2017). Consequently, our first basic hypotheses are that the re-employment probability of job seekers decreases (H1a) and that the probability for downward mobility at re-entry increases with increasing unemployment duration (H1b).

Relying on job search and human capital theory, we argue that job seekers' search efforts and employers' willingness to make a job offer depend on the interplay between VET diploma holders' skills acquired in their VET programme and employers' occupation-specific demand for labour, both of which shape unemployed workers' accessible job opportunities and thus their risk of downward mobility. To theorize this interrelation, we take into account that the Swiss labour market is occupationally segmented and tightly linked with the educational system, including the Swiss VET system. As described above, Swiss VET imparts occupation-specific and some general skills that differ between VET programs. Only a small and dwindling proportion of jobs are accessible solely with compulsory schooling. Most jobs belong to occupational subsegments that require specific educational credentials. Whereas a few occupational subsegments are fully closed off to workers who do not hold particular credentials (e.g., jobs for medical doctors or electricians), the vast majority accept several related credentials. Some of these permeable subsegments are linked and enable vertical status mobility if the occupational status of the subsegments differs (Sacchi et al., 2016). Consequently, individual employment opportunities depend on the labour demand within the occupational subsegments to which workers have access due to their occupation-specific credentials (Kriesi et al., 2010). Furthermore, the probability of downward (or upward) mobility depends on the status composition of the accessible job opportunities. The risk of downward mobility increases with an increasing proportion of accessible job opportunities with lower status than the job before becoming unemployed.

Due to structural changes to the economy and fluctuating business cycles, labour demand differs both between occupational subsegments and across time. In growing occupation-specific segments, employers seek more skilled workers than are available. Furthermore, labour demand is generally lower during economic downswings, although these do not affect labour demand uniformly across labour market segments (Foote & Ryan, 2015; Mortensen & Pissarides, 1994). The prospects of finding a new job that matches one's skills thus depend on the labour demand within the occupational subsegments for which an unemployed worker has suitable skills at the time of the job search (Devereux, 2002; Neffke et al., 2024). When the occupation-specific labour demand is high, many job options are available to job seekers, which makes finding a job easier for unemployed individuals (Gangl, 2004). When labour demand is low, fewer jobs are available, and more people are looking for a jobs. Thus, low occupation-specific labour demand makes finding a job more difficult for unemployed individuals (Pissarides, 2000) and might oblige workers to accept jobs offering lower status and income than the last job. Consequently, we assume that the probability of re-employment is higher at times of high labour demand within a worker's occupational subsegment (H2a). Furthermore, the probability of status loss and downward mobility at re-employment increases if a large proportion of jobs have lower status than the job before unemployment (H2b).



2.3. The Role of Training Skills in Re-Employment Prospects

Within occupationally segmented labour markets, unemployed workers ideally find re-employment in an occupation that matches the skills acquired in education and subsequent work experience. A mismatch between workers' skills and the skill requirements of new jobs increases the probability of income and status loss (e.g., Kambourov & Manovskii, 2009; Neffke et al., 2024; Rose & Stier, 2019; Wolbers, 2003). In dual VET, practical training endows learners with occupation-specific skills. Vocational school teaches occupation-specific and general knowledge, the latter including language skills and subjects such as history, economics, and civics. Furthermore, all learning sites teach general transferable skills, such as ICT literacy, communication, and teamwork skills (Eggenberger & Backes-Gellner, 2023; Scharnhorst & Kaiser, 2018). However, between-programme heterogeneity is substantial. Some training occupations teach predominantly occupation-specific skills and only a minimum of general skills whereas others teach larger proportions of general skills. We argue that these differences in skill bundles have implications for unemployed workers' job search strategies and employers' willingness to make matching job offers, which in turn impact unemployed workers' re-employment prospects and the risk of downward mobility at labour market re-entry.

High proportions of occupation-specific skills increase workers' immediate productivity and lower training costs for employers at the start of a new job in the training occupation (Gangl, 2004; Rose & Stier, 2019). At the beginning of an unemployment spell and before skill depreciation has begun, occupation-specific skills may increase employers' willingness to make a matching job offer and thus lower the initial probability of downward mobility. However, occupation-specific skills are of limited transferability to other occupational fields and have thus been found to reduce occupational mobility (e.g., Lamo et al., 2011; Martins-Neto et al., 2023; Rinawi & Backes-Gellner, 2021). Furthermore, occupation-specific skills depreciate faster than general skills due to rapid technological advances, changing work routines, and new regulations and require constant use and updating to secure employability (Schultheiss & Backes-Gellner, 2023). Unemployed workers with a high proportion of occupation-specific skills thus have to decide how quickly they are willing to accept a job of lower quality where some of their skills are obsolete rather than wait for a job that offers matching status and wage benefits. Against this background, we hypothesize that large proportions of occupation-specific skills facilitate labour market re-entry (H3a) and decrease the risk of downward mobility in the early phase of unemployment while increasing the risk of downward mobility with increasing unemployment duration (H3b).

Large proportions of general skills signal lower productivity at the start of a new job because they may not immediately align with job-specific tasks. Therefore, they require workers to adapt to job-specific contexts and acquire specific skills. This may hamper fast re-employment. However, general skills are also transferable and retain their usefulness when workers change occupation (Becker, 1975b; Wasmer, 2006). Furthermore, general skills have lower depreciation rates than occupation-specific skills (Cohen et al., 2023; Gangl, 2004). They are associated with high trainability, how easily and quickly a worker learns new skills (Korpi et al., 2003), and with more successful job search strategies. For example, McQuaid (2006) shows that unemployed individuals with high verbal skills are more successful in finding a new job. Results from Korpi et al. (2003) imply that general education facilitates unemployment exits. Evidence is growing that generic ICT skills have become important for labour market outcomes and are associated with higher employment rates of Swiss VET graduates (Kiener et al., 2022) and higher wages after involuntary job separations (Eggenberger & Backes-Gellner, 2023). We thus hypothesize that high proportions of general skills may hamper fast re-entry (H4a) but protect unemployed workers from downward mobility (H4b).



2.4. The Moderating Role of Labour Demand

Human capital considerations suggest that labour market outcomes depend on an interplay between skills and labour demand. For example, Lamo et al. (2011) show that countries in which a large proportion of workers have specific skills have more difficulties in adapting to macro-economic turbulence and have thus higher unemployment rates than countries in which general skills are dominant. Adopting a micro-level perspective, Eggenberger et al. (2022) find that wages of workers with highly specific skill sets depend more strongly on labour demand than those of workers with less specific skill sets. The former experience larger earning losses when demand decreases but larger earning gains when demand increases. These findings imply that the usefulness of occupation-specific skills is more sensitive to labour demand than that of general skills. At times of high occupation-specific labour demand, finding a matching new job should be comparatively easy. When the occupation-specific labour demand is low, job seekers are forced to look for jobs beyond their occupational field. However, occupational mobility is hampered by high proportions of occupation-specific skills but facilitated by transferable general skills, which are also useful in many different jobs (Gangl, 2004; Rinawi & Backes-Gellner, 2021). Consequently, workers with a lot of occupation-specific skills are likely to have more difficulties in finding a new job than those with more general skills and are more at risk of experiencing downward mobility at labour market re-entry when labour demand is low "due to [their] inability to locate employment in more prospering sectors of the economy" (Gangl, 2004, p. 190). This leads to the fifth hypothesis, which postulates a moderating effect of labour demand on the relation between skills and re-employment prospects: When the occupation-specific labour demand is low, more general skills increase the probability of re-employment (H5a) and decrease the probability of status loss (H5b).

3. Data and Measures

3.1. Data and Sample

We combine national register data on unemployment spells from the information system for public employment services (PLASTA/AVAM) with register data on education trajectories in Switzerland (LABB) from the Swiss Statistical Office, including precise information on an individual's training occupation and his/her formal education pathway during the early career. The analyses are based on complete national register data on Swiss workers who earned a federal upper-secondary VET diploma from a three- or four-year programme between 2011 and 2018 (N = 516,425) and were registered as unemployed at least once after the completion of their VET training. We restrict our sample to unemployed Swiss residents without further formal education after the completion of VET. We measure the duration of unemployment in days from the date of registering as unemployed until deregistration from unemployment services or the date of finding a job. We follow individuals' trajectories for a maximum of 24 months, the maximum period of unemployment benefits in Switzerland. Only the first unemployment spell per person is considered in the sample. We exclude individuals registering with the employment service without becoming unemployed, for instance, because they found a job before their previous job ended (3% of the sample). The resulting sample consists of 107,911 unemployed VET graduates, which indicates that approximately a fifth of all VET graduates became unemployed during the first years of their career. About a third of the sample registered as unemployed within the first three months after graduation. On average, individuals had 16 months of work experience and were 22 years old when registering as unemployed. They received their



diplomas for 158 training occupations. Most graduates worked in their training occupation at the time of unemployment (76%). About 10% worked in a job of lower status than their training occupation before becoming unemployed.

We combine this register data with occupation-level measures of skills derived from occupation-specific training ordinances and curricula in force when the individuals in our sample trained. The documents contain detailed information on the time spent in the various training locations and the skills provided during VET (for an overview of the collected data see Grønning et al., 2018). This data allows comparison of training characteristics across all three- and four-year VET programmes leading to a VET diploma in Switzerland. We linked the individual-level register data with occupation-level data on the institutional characteristics of training occupations, including skills and time spent in training locations using the 6-digit statistical code used by the Federal Statistical Office.

3.2. Measures

3.2.1. Dependent Variables

Our dependent variables are *time until re-employment* and *status loss at re-employment*. We measure the time until re-employment by counting the number of days from registering with employment services to finding a job. Individuals who do not find a job are right-censored, because they lost their unemployment benefits, are considered as not looking for a job by employment services (see above), deregistered from employment services without finding a job, or did not find a job during the first 24 months of being unemployed. Status loss at re-employment captures vertical job mismatch and thus a quality aspect of the job found at re-employment jobs in the four-digit international standard classification of occupations (ISCO). We consider a post-unemployment job to be lower in status if it is more than 10% lower than the pre-unemployment job on Ganzeboom's occupational status scale (Ganzeboom et al., 1992). With individuals who became unemployed immediately after graduation, we compare the occupational status of the training occupation with the job after unemployment. The unemployment services did not record the exact jobs found after unemployment for some individuals, and we dropped these cases from the analyses on status loss.

3.2.2. Training Skills

We measure the type of training skills at the occupation level by analysing the content of occupation-specific training ordinances and curricula. VET is standardized across Switzerland, and apprentices within a particular occupation follow the same curriculum, which leads to a nationally recognized federal diploma of VET. Despite this high within-occupation standardization, heterogeneity between training occupations is broad (see Figure 1). We exploit this heterogeneity to measure differences in the proportion of occupation-specific and general skills taught between occupations and distinguish several skill indicators.

Practical *workplace training* captures the proportion of time VET learners spend in occupation-specific training in the training firm and intercompany courses (Grønning et al., 2020b). *General knowledge* assesses the proportion of general education in vocational school to the overall work and school time per week.





Figure 1. Heterogeneity of ICT skills (top) and communication skills (bottom) across training occupations (n = 303, occupations sorted by skill proportion). The occupations specified here are examples.

To measure *general communication* and *ICT skills*, we calculated the proportion of learning objectives covering these two skills in each occupation-specific curriculum using automatic content analyses of 425 current and repealed curricula in force at the time of training (for details, see Grønning et al., 2018). We matched the skill measures with our individual-level unemployment data using the VET ordinance that was in force at the time of an individual's VET training. To illustrate the heterogeneity of skills provided in Swiss VET between occupations, Figure 1 depicts differences between training occupations in the proportion of learning objectives referring to general ICT skills (bottom) and general communication skills (top).

3.2.3. Labour Demand

To assess occupation-specific labour demand, we use information about occupation-specific job opportunities. We measure occupation-specific labour demand with three indicators using representative yearly job advertisement data from the Swiss job market monitor (Buchmann et al., 2022): the total number of vacancies per occupational field and year (in 1000 jobs, using the 3-digit level of the Swiss standard classification of occupations (SCO); see Federal Statistical Office FSO, 2019), the number of job vacancies with more than 10% lower ISEI scores, and the number of job vacancies with equal (\approx 10%) or higher (>10%) ISEI scores compared to the job held before unemployment (in 1000 jobs, using the 3-digit level of the Swiss SCO). The number of advertised positions was weighted in each case by the probability that a "worker with



occupation x was able to access jobs in other occupations" (see Grønning & Kriesi, 2022). For all variables, we use a two-months lag and match the labour demand variables to the individuals half-yearly depending on the month they registered as unemployed.

3.2.4. Control Variables

At the individual level, we controlled for age, gender, citizenship, work experience in months since graduation, and pre-unemployment horizontal job match using a comparison of the two-digit level of the Swiss SCO of the VET occupation and the pre-unemployment occupation (Federal Statistical Office FSO, 2019). At the occupation level, we controlled for the occupation group of the job held prior to unemployment (two-digit level of the Swiss SCO), for the occupation-specific unemployment rate, and for the intellectual requirement profile of the VET occupation (Stalder, 2011). At the macro level, we controlled for general economic trends by including the total number of job vacancies per year in 1000 (Buchmann et al., 2022) and for the geographic region of residence at time of unemployment (NUTS-2 regions). Table A1 in the Supplementary File presents a descriptive overview of all the variables used in this article.

3.3. Analytical Strategy

We first look at the employment status of young VET graduates descriptively. In a second step, we run piecewise constant exponential models to explicitly model the time-varying effect of our skills variables. We use three-monthly time splits but control for the robustness of the results with various time intervals (see Supplementary File, Tables A4 and A5). Piecewise constant exponential models with period-specific effects of covariates are particularly well suited to model events such as re-employment when it is likely that the roles of predictors change as the spell continues (cf. Blossfeld et al., 2019, p. 134). We calculate the hazard of exiting via re-employment and status loss with time in months treated as continuous. We specify the events of interest, re-employment and status loss, as *failure* (1), with all other states coded as *censored* (0). Our model is therefore similar to a competing risk model but treats exits to status-equivalent jobs as right-censored without explicitly modelling them (for a similar approach see Buchs et al., 2017). We estimate frailty models to account for unobserved heterogeneity between occupations.

4. Results

4.1. Descriptive Results

Table 1 illustrates that 85% of all unemployed VET graduates successfully found a job within the observation period, 50% with status-equivalent and 19% with lower-status re-employment.

Employment status						
Lower-status re-employment	17,120 (19%)					
Status-equivalent re-employment	45,161 (50%)					
Re-employment, unknown status	14,955 (17%)					
No re-employment	13,330 (15%)					

Table 1. Employment status of unemployed VET graduates during the observation period.



The probability (i.e., hazard) of exiting unemployment and of status loss varies over time, as Figure 2 indicates. The probability of re-employment is highest directly after registering with unemployment services. Roughly 60% find a new job within the first three months. After approximately three months of unemployment, the probability of re-employment sharply and steadily declines with increasing unemployment duration in line with H1a (left panel in Figure 2). The probability of exiting unemployment increases again shortly before unemployment benefits expire. The likely reason is that the impending end of unemployment benefits lowers the reservation wage and pushes job seekers to accept jobs of lower quality or jobs that do not fit their skills profile well (Akın & Platt, 2012). If we further analyse the quality of the job found at re-employment, we see that the hazard of status loss increases over time in comparison to the probability of matching status re-employment. The increase is particularly pronounced after approximately 19 months of unemployment and thus towards the end of the period of entitlement to unemployment benefits. In line with H1b, unemployed workers are thus more likely to accept a job of lower status with increasing unemployment duration (right panel in Figure 2). These descriptive results are derived from regressions without control variables and monthly time splits but are generally in line with the multivariate results provided in Table A2 in the Supplementary File.



Figure 2. Predicted probability (i.e., hazard) of re-employment and status loss. Notes: Results derived from a piecewise constant exponential model with monthly intervals and no control variables; the survival function, which is the inverse of the hazard function, is provided in the Supplementary File, Figures A1 and A2.

4.2. Multivariate Results

Our main multivariate results are provided in Table 2. In line with H2a and H2b, model 1 firstly shows that the probability of re-employment increases when occupation-specific labour demand is higher. Secondly, the risk of status loss at re-employment rises if many of the accessible jobs are of lower status than the job before unemployment. In substantive terms and based on the predicted median time, the predicted unemployment duration between occupations with low and high labour demand at a given time differs by about half a



month. Furthermore, the risk of status loss is approximately four times higher in occupations offering many lower-status vacancies at a given time than in occupations offering few lower-status vacancies.

Models 2-5 reveal opposing relations between the skills taught during training and the probability of re-employment and status loss at re-entry. Supporting H3a, we find that large proportions of workplace training increase the probability of re-employment. To illustrate the role of workplace training for re-employment, Figure 3 (left panel) plots the survival function for three levels of workplace training (minimum, mean, maximum), depicting the probability that re-employment (i.e., failure) has occurred by time t. The predictions in Figure 3 clearly show that individuals who trained in occupations providing more workplace training (green, short-dashed line) exit unemployment faster than those who trained in occupations providing less workplace training (blue, solid line). This difference holds particularly during the first six to nine months after becoming unemployed, as also the results in Table 2 illustrate. After longer periods of unemployment, the quantity of workplace training has no consistently significant influence on the probability of re-employment. The model predicts a median unemployment time of less than two months for individuals who trained in occupations with large proportions of workplace training and a median unemployment duration of almost three months for individuals with low proportions of workplace training. By contrast, and partly in line with H3b, unemployed VET diploma holders who trained in occupations imparting larger proportions of workplace training have a higher risk of status loss at re-entry from the start of the unemployment phase (right panel). This is also supported by Figure 3 (right panel), which shows that individuals who trained in occupations imparting the largest proportions of workplace training consistently have the highest probability of exiting into status loss. In line with H3b and clearly depicted by the increasing difference between the slopes of the predictions in Figure 3, this effect becomes stronger with ongoing unemployment duration. Large proportions of workplace training thus disadvantage job seekers compared to counterparts whose training programmes included comparatively smaller proportions of



Figure 3. Predicted failure function of unemployment and status loss by levels of workplace training (minimum, mean, maximum).



workplace training and more general knowledge. For example, the predicted median time until a job seeker accepts a job of lower status is about four months earlier in occupations with large proportions of workplace training than in occupations with comparatively low proportions of workplace training.

In line with H4a, comparatively large proportions of general skills lower the probability of re-employment, particularly during the first six to 12 months of the job search. This holds for general knowledge, general ICT skills, and general communication skills, all of which reduce the likelihood of exiting unemployment quickly (see Table 2, models 3–5). Figure 4 (left panel) shows the survival function at three levels of general ICT skills (minimum, mean, maximum). The results indicate that unemployed workers who trained in occupations imparting comparatively large quantities of general ICT skills have a lower probability of exiting unemployment and need longer to find a job than individuals who trained in occupations imparting an average or low amount of general ICT skills. For instance, more general ICT skills increase the median unemployment time at the beginning of an unemployment spell from approximately 2.8 months to 4.5 months. However, as postulated in H4b, the proportion of general skills becomes beneficial when we examine the quality of the job after unemployment: Large proportions of general skills reduce the likelihood of status loss at re-entry (see Table 2, models 3-5), albeit the effect of general knowledge is only significant in some time-intervals. Unemployed VET diploma holders who trained in programmes with higher proportions of general knowledge, communication, and general ICT skills have lower risks of status loss at re-employment than unemployed who trained in occupations that provided fewer of these skills (H4b). This is also illustrated by the predicted survival functions in Figure 4 (right panel) at different levels of general ICT skills, which show that individuals who trained in occupations teaching comparatively large proportions of general ICT skills have a much lower probability of status loss than individuals who trained in occupations providing fewer of such skills.



Figure 4. Predicted failure function of unemployment and status loss by levels of ICT skills (minimum, mean, maximum).



	Model 1		Model 2		Model	3	Model 4		Model 5	
	Re-employment	Status Loss at re-entry	Re-employment	Status Loss at re-entry	Re-employment	Status Loss at re-entry	Re-employment	Status Loss at re-entry	Re-employment	Status Loss at re-entry
T1	-1.52***	-3.23***	-2.90***	-5.35***	-1.37***	-3.14***	-1.53***	-3.27***	-1.49***	-3.20***
	(0.10)	(0.23)	(0.36)	(1.23)	(0.10)	(0.24)	(0.10)	(0.23)	(0.10)	(0.23)
T2	-1.37***	-3.04***	-2.27***	-5.38***	-1.30***	-2.97***	-1.40***	-3.08***	-1.37***	-2.99***
	(0.10)	(0.23)	(0.38)	(1.25)	(0.10)	(0.24)	(0.10)	(0.23)	(0.10)	(0.23)
Т3	-1.51***	-3.12***	-2.25***	-6.10***	-1.47***	-2.93***	-1.56***	-3.17***	-1.51***	-2.97***
	(0.10)	(0.23)	(0.41)	(1.30)	(0.10)	(0.25)	(0.10)	(0.23)	(0.10)	(0.24)
T4	-1.57***	-3.24***	-2.36***	-6.36***	-1.53***	-2.90***	-1.63***	-3.35***	-1.62***	-3.11***
	(0.10)	(0.23)	(0.50)	(1.44)	(0.11)	(0.26)	(0.10)	(0.24)	(0.10)	(0.25)
Τ5	-1.84***	-3.57***	-2.94***	-7.74***	-1.81***	-3.15***	-1.89***	-3.68***	-1.76***	-3.19***
	(0.11)	(0.25)	(0.78)	(1.97)	(0.13)	(0.32)	(0.11)	(0.26)	(0.12)	(0.29)
Τ6	-1.81***	-3.34***	-3.45***	-6.55**	-1.77***	-3.23***	-1.87***	-3.41***	-1.77***	-3.15***
	(0.11)	(0.26)	(1.04)	(2.28)	(0.16)	(0.37)	(0.12)	(0.28)	(0.14)	(0.32)
Τ7	-1.93***	-3.57***	-5.56***	–11.3***	-1.78***	-2.89***	-1.89***	-3.48***	-1.73***	-3.08***
	(0.13)	(0.29)	(1.50)	(3.19)	(0.21)	(0.45)	(0.15)	(0.33)	(0.18)	(0.40)
Т8	-1.81***	–3.67***	-2.39	-9.70+	-1.63***	-3.54***	-1.93***	-3.73***	-1.98***	-3.43***
	(0.16)	(0.36)	(2.20)	(4.98)	(0.29)	(0.70)	(0.19)	(0.45)	(0.26)	(0.59)
Total occupation-specific labour demand	0.03** (0.01)		0.04*** (0.01)		0.03*** (0.01)		0.03** (0.01)		0.03*** (0.01)	
Occspecific labour demand of at least equal status		0.02 (0.03)		0.01 (0.03)		0.01 (0.03)		0.01 (0.03)		0.01 (0.03)
Occupation-specific labour demand of lower status		0.72*** (0.06)		0.71*** (0.06)		0.72*** (0.06)		0.71*** (0.06)		0.72*** (0.06)

 Table 2. Probabilities of re-employment and status loss at re-employment, piecewise constant exponential model.



Type of skill		Workplace Training		General Knowledge		General ICT skills		General communication skills		
Coefficient of skill at t1		1.65***	2.47+	-2.43 * **	-1.93	-1.43***	-3.46**	-0.69***	-1.34*	
		(0.42)	(1.43)	(0.38)	(1.40)	(0.37)	(1.10)	(0.21)	(0.65)	
Coefficient of skill at t2			1.04*	2.76+	-1.74***	-1.80	-0.83*	-3.61**	-0.43+	-1.45*
			(0.43)	(1.45)	(0.39)	(1.41)	(0.39)	(1.13)	(0.22)	(0.68)
Coefficient of skill at t3			0.83+	3.60*	-1.47***	-2.57+	-0.21	-3.38**	–0.35	-2.25**
			(0.49)	(1.53)	(0.42)	(1.44)	(0.45)	(1.23)	(0.26)	(0.74)
Coefficient of skill at t4			0.90	3.79*	-1.56**	-3.66*	0.080	-1.94	0.037	-2.11*
			(0.61)	(1.73)	(0.50)	(1.55)	(0.57)	(1.44)	(0.34)	(0.90)
Coefficient of skill at t5			1.31	5.16*	-1.44+	-4.26*	–0.053	-1.92	-1.12+	-4.22**
			(0.98)	(2.46)	(0.74)	(1.95)	(0.96)	(2.22)	(0.58)	(1.44)
Coefficient of skill at t6			2.01	3.90	-1.52	-2.05	0.068	-2.70	–0.74	-2.53
			(1.33)	(2.90)	(0.97)	(2.21)	(1.28)	(2.77)	(0.79)	(1.73)
Coefficient of skill at t7			4.58*	9.75*	-2.42+	-6.29*	–2.55	-7.46	-2.13+	-5.26*
			(1.92)	(4.06)	(1.39)	(2.99)	(2.23)	(5.16)	(1.16)	(2.61)
Coefficient of skill at t8		0.63	7.57	-2.60	-2.18	1.98	-3.12	1.05	-3.06	
		(2.85)	(6.41)	(2.02)	(4.44)	(2.67)	(7.45)	(1.60)	(4.10)	
Region included	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	х
Occupation-specific controls	x	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	х
Individual level controls	x	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	х
Ν	135459	112894	135459	112894	135459	112894	135459	112894	135459	112894
Log likelihood	-101541.4	-38847.2	-101525.0	-38840.3	-101504.5	-38839.2	-101521.6	-38840.7	-101529.0	-38837.8
LnTheta	-4.10***	-1.40***	-4.18***	-1.42***	-4.43***	-1.40***	-4.13***	-1.46***	-4.15***	-1.41***
	(0.17)	(0.13)	(0.17)	(0.13)	(0.19)	(0.13)	(0.17)	(0.14)	(0.17)	(0.13)

 Table 2. (Cont.) Probabilities of re-employment and status loss at re-employment, piecewise constant exponential model.

Notes: + p < 0.10; * p < 0.05; ** p < 0.01 ***; p < 0.001. Coefficients refer to log hazards. Models control for age, gender, citizenship, horizontal job match before unemployment, work experience, intellectual requirement profile of training occupation, NUTS-2 regions, occupation group, and occupation-specific unemployment rates. For the full model see Table A2 in the appendix.



In sum, we find that the proportion of general skills and workplace training imparted during training are related differently to the re-employment prospects of unemployed VET graduates in the early phase of their careers. While more workplace training increases the probability of exiting unemployment quickly, it also increases the risk of status loss at re-employment. By contrast, general skills reduce the likelihood of rapid re-employment but also reduce the risk of status loss at re-entry. Our main results are robust to various time splits in the piecewise constant exponential models (see Supplementary File, Tables A4 and A5).

H5a and 5b assume that VET diploma holders' probabilities of re-entry and status loss depend on an interplay between skills imparted during VET and labour demand. We tested these hypotheses by interacting skill variables with labour demand variables and calculating average marginal effects for all skill variables (see Supplementary File, Figures A3-A10). In the interaction models, we opted for six-monthly time splits rather than three-monthly splits to increase the number of observations within each combination of the variables and enable the calculation of standard errors. As Table A3 and Figures A3-A10 indicate, we find no evidence that the relationships between skills and re-entry or status loss are moderated by labour demand. Our analyses neither reveal any significant interactions between labour demand and skills on the overall probability of re-employment nor on status loss, as indicated by mostly flat curves and/or large confidence intervals.

5. Discussion and Conclusion

Our article investigated whether unemployment duration and the probability of status loss at labour market re-entry depend on the interplay between occupation-specific labour demand and the skillsets imparted by workers' training occupations. We analysed these questions with complete national register data on Swiss VET diploma holders who completed their training in 158 training occupations between 2011 and 2018 and registered as unemployed during the first years after graduation at least once. The high within-programme standardization of taught skills and heterogeneity between programmes captured by curriculum data offer ideal conditions for analysing our research question. However, this approach based on a comparison of VET occupation curricula also implies that we are not able to generalize our conclusions to other types of education.

The results are largely in line with our hypotheses. They confirm that unemployment episodes have scarring effects on recent VET diploma holders by decreasing their employment chances and increasing the risk of status loss. The fact that the re-employment probability declines sharply for unemployed workers who do not find a new job within three months supports the assumption that in labour markets with generally low unemployment rates, unemployment spells are interpreted by employers as signals of low productivity and motivation (see also Sacchi & Samuel, 2024). However, we cannot fully discount the possibility that self-selection mechanisms are at work and that a part of the decline in re-employment is voluntary. Unemployment also generally increases the probability of status loss because workers are likely to feel pressure to accept jobs of lower quality.

Furthermore, the findings show that these general patterns may be attenuated or intensified by occupation-specific labour demand and the skills taught in vocational training programmes. Unsurprisingly, re-employment chances and the risk of downward mobility are tied to the number and the quality of jobs that workers have potential access to with their VET diploma. Finding a new job is easier at times of high occupation-specific labour demand, when employers experience greater difficulty in filling their job


vacancies and are more willing to hire unemployed candidates despite the negative signal sent by their unemployment status. The findings also indicate that the risk of status loss is related to the status composition of accessible job opportunities and increases when large numbers of accessible job opportunities offer lower status than the job before unemployment. These findings underline that the risk of unemployment scarring is tied to macrolevel factors, such as the number and quality of job opportunities, which are independent of individuals' agency but tied to their upper-secondary VET programme.

The importance of the VET programme is also manifest in the findings for skills, which indicate that the proportions of occupation-specific and general skills taught in upper-secondary VET influence unemployment scarring. Large proportions of occupation-specific skills seem to be a mixed blessing. Workers who trained in occupations teaching large proportions of occupation-specific skills have a higher probability of re-employment. However, they also face a higher risk of status loss. This holds from the beginning of the unemployment spell and rises with increasing unemployment duration. A likely reason for the higher re-employment probability is that occupation-specific skills boost workers' immediate productivity and thus employability. Unemployed workers who trained in occupations that imparted large proportions of occupation-specific skills are thus more attractive job candidates than unemployed workers who trained in occupations teaching lower proportions of occupation-specific skills. The predominant explanation for the growing risk of status loss with increasing unemployment duration is that occupation-specific skills are subject both to rapid depreciation when unused during unemployment and to limited transferability. Consequently, workers are more often forced to accept jobs of lower status in which they cannot use all the skills acquired during training and in any foregoing job episodes. However, the depreciation argument does not explain why workers who trained in occupations imparting large proportions of occupation-specific skills face a higher risk of status loss from the very beginning of the unemployment spell. Possible reasons are that these workers either have less effective job search strategies or that they are more willing to accept a job of lower status immediately after becoming unemployed because they anticipate difficulties in finding a matching job due to stigmatization or low skill transferability.

Unemployed VET diploma holders who were taught larger proportions of general skills face more difficulties in finding new jobs. A likely reason is that large proportions of general skills in workers' skillsets signal lower productivity when beginning new jobs because workers need more on-the-job training to acquire job-specific skills. This renders unemployed workers less attractive to employers despite the higher trainability ascribed to this group. However, unemployed VET diploma holders from training occupations that imparted comparatively large proportions of general skills also manage to find jobs of equivalent status more often. This finding is in line with the view that general skills support successful job search strategies and adaptation to challenging situations.

We found no evidence of an interaction between skills and labour demand. Therefore, our assumption that the usefulness of occupation-specific skills is more sensitive to labour demand than general skills cannot be confirmed for the Swiss labour market. This is in line with results from Sacchi and Samuel (2024), who used a factorial survey experiment to show that unemployment episodes in occupational labour markets lowered the hiring chances of young workers irrespective of general unemployment levels. Taken together, these findings support Sacchi and Samuel's (2024) interpretation that in labour markets with generally low levels of unemployment, unemployment scarring is the result of stigmatization and the ascription of low motivation, social skills, and reliability rather than demand and supply mechanisms. It is plausible to assume



that demand and supply factors play a more important role in labour markets characterized by high unemployment, where the re-employment chances of young unemployed workers are likely to depend on the interplay between skills and labour demand.

In summary and from a theoretical perspective, the findings highlight that in occupationally segmented labour markets, such characteristics of training occupations as the proportion of occupation-specific versus general skills taught in upper-secondary VET matter for unemployment scarring and are thus drivers of social inequality that have hitherto been rarely considered in sociological research. Training occupations offer different skill mixes, which not only affect wage levels and occupational mobility in the early career, as previous research has shown (Grønning et al., 2020a; Grønning & Kriesi, 2022), but also affect workers' re-employment chances and the risk of downward mobility after becoming unemployed within the first few years after completion of VET training. Our findings further support the assumption of a trade-off between occupation-specific and general skills. Occupation-specific skills increase young people's re-employment chances and help to shorten spells of unemployment. However, they also increase the risk of downward mobility for those young people who experience spells of unemployment. Conversely, large proportions of general skills hamper the speed of re-employment but prevent occupational downward mobility. Educational policy thus needs to strike a well-considered balance between skill types in VET.

Lastly, a few words on limitations are in order. As mentioned above, our results are limited to young workers with upper-secondary VET diplomas. Whether our findings also hold for workers with tertiary-level education is an open question. Given that fields of study also differ considerably in their proportions of general and occupation-specific skills, it is likely that similar mechanisms are at play. However, the data currently available do not allow this assumption to be corroborated.

Moreover, the disadvantage of using national register data on all VET diploma holders with registered unemployment spells during the observation period is the lack of individual-level data on skills, competences, and motivation. Although we controlled for the average intellectual requirement level of each training occupation and use frailty models to account for unobserved heterogeneity between occupations, we cannot fully discount the possibility that our results are partly driven by selection effects. Furthermore, we lack information at the job level. We are thus unable to control for the potentially confounding effects of job characteristics that may correlate with the skill variables at the occupational level. However, we are not aware of any individual-level data on unemployment episodes that would include information on individual skills and job characteristics. Ideally, further research will focus on collecting more comprehensive and longitudinal data that will allow both more in-depth analyses of the drivers of unemployment scarring for workers with all types of education and cohort comparisons.

Acknowledgments

We are particularly thankful to Jörg Neumann and Miriam Grønning for their support in data collection and data preparation in the early stages of this project. Earlier versions of this article were presented at the RC28 spring meeting in Paris 2023, the ASN meeting in Berne 2023, and the ECSR in Prague 2023, and we would like to thank the participants for their helpful comments. We are also grateful to the two anonymous reviewers for their constructive and very valuable feedback.



Funding

This article was funded by the Swiss National Science Foundation as part of a project "The Role of Vocational Specificity and Skill Demand in Explaining Long-Term Labour Market Outcomes of People With VET" (grant number 10001A_182702).

Conflict of Interests

The authors declare no conflict of interests.

Data Availability

Due to data protection legislation, the authors do not have the right to make their data available. However, the data used for this article is available on request at the Swiss Statistical Office (see Längsschnittanalysen im Bildungsbereich [LABB]) and the State Secretariat for Economic Affairs (information on data processing). Data linkage is done exclusively by the Swiss Statistical Office.

Supplementary Material

Supplementary material for this article is available online in the format provided by the author (unedited).

References

- Aepli, M., Kuhn, A., & Schweri, J. (2021). Der Wert von Ausbildungen auf dem Schweizer Arbeitsmarkt. Staatssekretariat für Wirtschaft SECO. https://www.seco.admin.ch/dam/seco/de/dokumente/ Publikationen_Dienstleistungen/Publikationen_Formulare/Wirtschaftslage/Arbeitsmarkt/studie_ wert_ausbildungen_schweizer_arbeitsmarkt.pdf.download.pdf/studie_wert_%20ausbildungen %20_schweizer_arbeitsmarkt_de.pdf
- Akın, Ş. N., & Platt, B. C. (2012). Running out of time: Limited unemployment benefits and reservation wages. *Review of Economic Dynamics*, 15(2), 149–170.
- Becker, G. S. (1975a). Human capital. Columbia University Press.
- Becker, G. S. (1975b). Investment in human capital: Effects on earnings. In G. Becker (Ed.), *Human capital:* A theoretical and empirical analysis, with special reference to education (2nd ed., pp. 13–44). NBER.
- Blommaert, L., Muja, A., Gesthuizen, M., & Wolbers, M. H. (2020). The vocational specificity of educational systems and youth labour market integration: A literature review and meta-analysis. *European Sociological Review*, *36*(5), 720–740.

Blossfeld, H.-P., Rohwer, G., & Schneider, T. (2019). Event history analysis with Stata (2nd ed.). Routledge.

- Bol, T., Ciocca Eller, C., van de Werfhorst, H. G., & DiPrete, T. A. (2019). School-to-work linkages, educational mismatches, and labor market outcomes. *American Sociological Review*, 84(2), 275–307. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/0003122419836081
- Bolli, T., Oswald-Egg, M. E., & Rageth, L. (2021). Meet the need—The role of vocational education and training for the youth labour market. *Kyklos*, 74(3), 321–348. https://doi.org/10.1111/kykl.12269
- Brand, J. E. (2015). The far-reaching impact of job loss and unemployment. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 41, 359–375.
- Brandt, M., & Hank, K. (2014). Scars that will not disappear: Long-term associations between early and later life unemployment under different welfare regimes. *Journal of Social Policy*, 43(4), 727–743. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0047279414000397
- Buchmann, M., Buchs, H., Busch, F., Clematide, S., Gnehm, A.-S., & Müller, J. (2022). Swiss job market monitor: A rich source of demand-side micro data of the labour market. *European Sociological Review*, 38(6), 1001–1014.



- Buchs, H., & Helbling, L. A. (2016). Job opportunities and school-to-work transitions in occupational labour markets. Are occupational change and unskilled employment after vocational education interrelated? *Empirical Research in Vocational Education and Training*, 8(1), 1–18.
- Buchs, H., Müller, B., & Buchmann, M. (2015). Qualifikationsnachfrage und Arbeitsmarkteintritt in der Schweiz. *KZfSS Kölner Zeitschrift für Soziologie und Sozialpsychologie*, 67(4), 709–736.
- Buchs, H., Murphy, E., & Buchmann, M. (2017). Landing a job, sinking a career? The trade-off between occupational downgrading and quick reemployment according to unemployed jobseekers' career stage and job prospects. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, *52*, 26–35.
- Bühlmann, F., Morris, K., Sommet, N., & Vandecasteele, L. (2023). Vulnerabilities in local contexts. In D. Spini
 & E. Widmer (Eds.), Withstanding vulnerability throughout adult life: Dynamics of stressors, resources, and reserves (pp. 139–152). Springer Nature.
- Cheng, S., & Park, B. (2020). Flows and boundaries: A network approach to studying occupational mobility in the labor market. *American Journal of Sociology*, 126(3), 577–631.
- Cohen, J. P., Johnston, A. C., & Lindner, A. S. (2023). *Skill depreciation during unemployment: Evidence form panel data*. (NBER Working Paper No. 31120). National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Cottier, L., Degen, K., & Lalive, R. (2020). Can unemployment benefit cuts improve employment and earnings? *Empirical Economics*, *59*, 659–699.
- Devereux, P. J. (2002). Occupational upgrading and the business cycle. Labour, 16(3), 423–452.
- Dionisius, R., Illiger, A., Kriesi, I., Neumann, J., & Müller, M. (2023). Der Trend zu höheren Bildungsabschlüssen: Deutschland und die Schweiz im Vergleich. Bundesinstitut für Berufsbildung. https://www.bibb.de/dienst/ publikationen/de/19035
- Eggenberger, C., & Backes-Gellner, U. (2023). IT skills, occupation specificity and job separations. *Economics* of *Education Review*, 92, Article 102333.
- Eggenberger, C., Janssen, S., & Backes-Gellner, U. (2022). The value of specific skills under shock: High risks and high returns. *Labour Economics*, 78, 1–18.
- Federal Statistical Office FSO. (2019). Swiss Standard Classification of Occupations 2000–SSCO 2000. https://www.bfs.admin.ch/bfs/en/home/statistics/work-income/nomenclatures/sbn2000.assetdetail. 10227457.html
- Foote, C. L., & Ryan, R. W. (2015). Labor-market polarization over the business cycle. *NBER Macroeconomics Annual*, *29*(1), 371–413.
- Gangl, M. (2003). Returns to education in context: Individual education and transition outcomes in European labour markets. In W. Müller & M. Gangl (Eds.), *Transitions from education to work in Europe: The integration of youth into EU labour markets* (pp. 156–185). Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/0199252475.003.0006
- Gangl, M. (2004). Labor market structure and re-employment rates: Unemployment dynamics in West Germany and the United States. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 20, 185–224. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0276-5624(03)20004-4
- Gangl, M. (2006). Scar effects of unemployment: An assessment of institutional complementarities. *American Sociological Review*, 71(6), 986–1013.
- Ganzeboom, H. B., De Graaf, P. M., & Treiman, D. J. (1992). A standard international socio-economic index of occupational status. *Social Science Research*, 21(1), 1–56.
- Gebel, M. (2009). Fixed-term contracts at labour market entry in West Germany: Implications for job search and first job quality. *European Sociological Review*, 25(6), 661–675. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcp005
- Grønning, M., & Kriesi, I. (2022). Skill endowment through vocational education and training programmes and



early career mobility. *Social Inclusion*, 10(4), Article 5786. https://www.cogitatiopress.com/socialinclusion/article/view/5786

- Grønning, M., Kriesi, I., & Sacchi, S. (2018). Institutional dimensions of swiss vocational education and training: Measures of standardisation, differentiation and vocational specificity in swiss upper secondary vocational education and training. Swiss Federal Institute for Vocational Education and Training.
- Grønning, M., Kriesi, I., & Sacchi, S. (2020a). Income during the early career: Do institutional characteristics of training occupations matter? *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 67, Article 100495.
- Grønning, M., Kriesi, I., & Sacchi, S. (2020b). Skill specificity of upper-secondary training occupations and the gender pay gap. *KZfSS Kölner Zeitschrift für Soziologie und Sozialpsychologie*, 72(1), 291–315.
- Groot, W. (1990). Heterogeneous jobs and re-employment probabilities. Oxford Bulletin of Economics & Statistics, 52(3), 253–267.
- Halaby, C. N. (1988). Action and information in the job mobility process: The search decision. *American Sociological Review*, *53*(1), 9–25.
- Helbling, L. A., & Sacchi, S. (2014). Scarring effects of early unemployment among young workers with vocational credentials in Switzerland. *Empirical Research in Vocational Education and Training*, *6*(1), 1–22.
- Kalleberg, A. L., & Mouw, T. (2018). Occupations, organizations, and intragenerational career mobility. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 44(1), 283–303.
- Kambourov, G., & Manovskii, I. (2009). Occupational specificity of human capital. *International Economic Review*, *50*(1), 63–115.
- Kiener, F., Gnehm, A.-S., Clematide, S., & Backes-Gellner, U. (2022). IT skills in vocational training curricula and labour market outcomes. *Journal of Education and Work*, 35(6/7), 614–640.
- Kopycka, K. (2023). Escaping uncertainty through downward mobility? Occupational mobility upon transition to permanent employment in Germany and in Poland. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 83, Article 100768.
- Korpi, T., de Graaf, P., Hendrickx, J., & Layte, R. (2003). Vocational training and career employment precariousness in Great Britain, the Netherlands and Sweden. *Acta Sociologica*, 46(1), 17–30. https://doi.org/10.1177/0001699303046001002
- Kriesi, I., Buchmann, M., & Sacchi, S. (2010). Variation in job opportunities for men and women in the swiss labor market 1962–1989. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, *28*, 309–323.
- Kriesi, I., Graf, L., & Schweri, J. (2024). Vocational education and training. In W. Troop-Gordon & E. Neblett (Eds.), *Encyclopedia of adolescence* (Vol. 2, pp. 591–604). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-323-96023-6.00094-4
- Kriesi, I., & Schweri, J. (2020). Berufseinstieg in der Rezession–Erkenntnisse aus der Forschung. (OBS EHB Trend im Fokus No. 7). Eidgenössisches Hochschulinstitut für Berufsbildung. https://www.ehb.swiss/publication/ kriesi-i-schweri-j-2020-berufseinstieg-der-rezession-erkenntnisse-aus-der-forschung-obs
- Lamo, A., Messina, J., & Wasmer, E. (2011). Are specific skills an obstacle to labor market adjustment? *Labour Economics*, 18(2), 240–256.
- Lopes, M. C. (2022). A review on the elasticity of unemployment duration to the potential duration of unemployment benefits. *Journal of Economic Surveys*, *36*(4), 1212–1224.
- Martins-Neto, A. S., Mayer Gukovas, R., & Fouarge, D. (2023). Forced displacement and occupational mobility: A skills-based approach (UNU-MERIT Working Paper No. 38). Maastricht University. https://cris.maastricht university.nl/ws/portalfiles/portal/160043825/wpp. 023–038.pdf
- McQuaid, R. W. (2006). Job search success and employability in local labor markets. *The Annals of Regional Science*, 40(2), 407–421. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00168-006-0065-7



- Morris, K. (2023). Getting a foot in the door: local labour markets and the school-to-work transition. *Journal* of Youth Studies, 28(1), 1–21.
- Mortensen, D. T. (1977). Unemployment insurance and job search decisions. ILR Review, 30(4), 505-517.
- Mortensen, D. T., & Pissarides, C. A. (1994). Job creation and job destruction in the theory of unemployment. *The Review of Economic Studies*, *6*1(3), 397–415.
- Müller, B., & Schweri, J. (2015). How specific is apprenticeship training? Evidence from inter-firm and occupational mobility after graduation. *Oxford Economic Papers*, 67(4), 1057–1077. https://doi.org/10.1093/oep/gpv040
- Nawakitphaitoon, K., & Ormiston, R. (2015). Occupational human capital and earnings losses of displaced workers: does the degree of similarity between pre-and post-displacement occupations matter? *Journal for Labour Market Research*, 48(1), 57–73.
- Neffke, F., Nedelkoska, L., & Wiederhold, S. (2024). Skill mismatch and the costs of job displacement. *Research Policy*, *53*(2), Article 104933.
- Ormiston, R. (2014). Worker displacement and occupation-specific human capital. *Work and Occupations*, 41(3), 350–384.
- Pissarides, C. A. (2000). Equilibrium unemployment theory. MIT press.
- Rinawi, M., & Backes-Gellner, U. (2021). Labour market transitions after layoffs: the role of occupational skills. Oxford Economic Papers, 73(1), 76–97. https://doi.org/10.1093/oep/gpz064
- Rose, D., & Stier, H. (2019). The skill divide in post-unemployment job quality. *Social Science Research*, 82, 105–112. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2019.04.003
- Rudin, M., Guggisberg, J., Dubach, P., Bischof, S., Morger, M., Jäggi, J., Liesch, R., & für Arbeits, B. (2018). *Überblicksstudie zur Situation der Jugendlichen und jungen Erwachsenen im Arbeitsmarkt*. (SECO Publikation Arbeitsmarktpolitik No. 56). Büro für Arbeits- und Sozialpolitische Studien BASS.
- Sacchi, S., Kriesi, I., & Buchmann, M. (2016). Occupational mobility chains and the role of job opportunities for upward, lateral and downward mobility in Switzerland. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 44, 10–21.
- Sacchi, S., & Samuel, R. (2024). Variation in unemployment scarring across labor markets. A comparative factorial survey experiment using real vacancies. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 93, 1–12.
- Scharnhorst, U., & Kaiser, H. (2018). Transversale Kompetenzen. Bericht zuhanden des Staatssekretariats für Bildung, Forschung und Innovation SBFI. Eidgenössisches Hochschulinstitut für Berufsbildung.
- Schmelzer, P. (2011). Unemployment in early career in the UK. *Acta Sociologica*, 54(3), 251–265. https://doi. org/10.1177/0001699311412626
- Schultheiss, T., & Backes-Gellner, U. (2023). Different degrees of skill obsolescence across hard and soft skills and the role of lifelong learning for labor market outcomes. *Industrial Relations: A Journal of Economy and Society*, 62(3), 257–287.
- SECO. (2019). Die Lage auf dem Arbeitsmarkt 2019. Staatssekretariat für Wirtschaft SECO. https://www. seco.admin.ch/seco/de/home/Publikationen_Dienstleistungen/Publikationen_und_Formulare/Arbeit/ Arbeitslosenversicherung/Die_Lage_auf_dem_Arbeitsmarkt/Lage_Arbeitsmarkt_2019.html
- Shi, L. P., & Di Stasio, V. (2022). Finding a job after unemployment—Education as a moderator of unemployment scarring in Norway and German-speaking Switzerland. *Socio-Economic Review*, 20(3), 1125–1149.
- Shi, L. P., & Wang, S. (2022). Demand-side consequences of unemployment and horizontal skill mismatches across national contexts: An employer-based factorial survey experiment. *Social Science Research*, 104, Article 102668.
- Stalder, B. E. (2011). Das intellektuelle Anforderungsniveau beruflicher Grundbildungen in der Schweiz. Ratings der



Jahre 1999-2005. Institut für Soziologie der Universität Basel/TREE. https://boris.unibe.ch/131085/1/ Stalder_2011_IAN_Technischer_Bericht_de.pdf

- Wasmer, E. (2006). General versus specific skills in labor markets with search frictions and firing costs. The American Economic Review, 96(3), 811–831.
- Wolbers, M. H. J. (2003). Job mismatches and their labour market effects among school leavers in europe. *European Sociological Review*, 19(3), 249–266. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/19.3.249
- Zimmermann, K. F., Biavaschi, C., Eichhorst, W., Giulietti, C., Kendzia, M. J., Muravyev, A., Pieters, J., Rodriguez-Planas, N., & Schmidl, R. (2013). Youth unemployment and vocational training. *Foundations and Trends in Microeconomics*, 9(1/2), 1–157. https://doi.org/10.1561/0700000058

About the Authors



Miriam Hänni is a senior researcher at the Swiss Federal University for Vocational Education and Training. She holds a doctorate in political science from the University of Zurich. Her research focuses mostly on educational trajectories and school-to-work transitions of VET learners and graduates, often making use of large-scale register data.



Irene Kriesi is a professor at the Swiss Federal University for Vocational Education and Training and co-head of the research area on strategic planning of the VPET system. She holds a doctorate in sociology from the University of Zurich. Her research interests include educational trajectories, school-to-work transitions, occupational careers, and social inequality, with a specific focus on gender inequalities and vocational education and training.



Social Inclusion is a peer-reviewed open access journal which provides academics and policymakers with a forum to discuss and promote a more socially inclusive society.

The journal encourages researchers to publish their results on topics concerning social and cultural cohesiveness, marginalized social groups, social stratification, minority-majority interaction, cultural diversity, national identity, and core-periphery relations, while making significant contributions to the understanding and enhancement of social inclusion worldwide.

SOCIAL INCLUSION ISSN: 2183-2803



www.cogitatiopress.com/socialinclusion